## OXFORD

# SOPHRONIUS OF JERUSALEM AND SEVENTHCENTURY HERESY

THE SYNODICAL LETTER AND OTHER DOCUMENTS

Edited and translated by Pauline Allen

General Editor Henry Chadwick

OXFORD EARLY CHRISTIAN TEXTS



Great Clarendon Street, Oxford 0x2 6pp

Oxford University Press is a department of the University of Oxford. It furthers the University's objective of excellence in research, scholarship, and education by publishing worldwide in

Oxford New York

Auckland Cape Town Dar es Salaam Hong Kong Karachi Kuala Lumpur Madrid Melbourne Mexico City Nairobi New Delhi Shanghai Taipei Toronto

With offices in

Argentina Austria Brazil Chile Czech Republic France Greece Guatemala Hungary Italy Japan Poland Portugal Singapore South Korea Switzerland Thailand Turkey Ukraine Vietnam

Oxford is a registered trade mark of Oxford University Press in the UK and in certain other countries

> Published in the United States by Oxford University Press Inc., New York

> > © Pauline Allen 2009

The moral rights of the author have been asserted Database right Oxford University Press (maker)

First published 2009

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without the prior permission in writing of Oxford University Press, or as expressly permitted by law, or under terms agreed with the appropriate reprographics rights organization. Enquiries concerning reproduction outside the scope of the above should be sent to the Rights Department, Oxford University Press, at the address above

You must not circulate this book in any other binding or cover and you must impose this same condition on any acquirer

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data

Data available

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

Data available

Typeset by RefineCatch Limited, Bungay, Suffolk Printed in Great Britain on acid-free paper by Biddles Ltd., King's Lynn

ISBN 978-0-19-954693-0

1 3 5 7 9 10 8 6 4 2

## PREFACE

There are several large debts to acknowledge here. The critical comments provided by my colleagues Michael Lattke (University of Queensland), Wendy Mayer (Australian Catholic University), Anna Silvas (University of New England), and the two readers from Oxford University Press not only improved the Englishing of Sophronius and the readability of the introduction and commentary but also saved me from errors and infelicities. David Luckensmeyer keyed in with great accuracy and care the Greek texts in this volume, which are reproduced from Rudolf Riedinger's editions in Acta Conciliorum Oecumenicorum with permission from Walter de Gruyter. Jeff New provided incisive copy-editing, while Tom Perridge, Alice Jacobs, Nigel Hope, Lizzie Robottom, and Charlotte Green smoothed the passage of the volume through Oxford University Press. The librarians of the Biblioteek Faculteit Godgeleerdheid, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven, and Australian Catholic University, McAuley Campus in Brisbane, I cannot thank enough for help and persistence. Finally, this volume puts beyond calculation my debt to Dinah Joesoef, Administrative Officer in the Centre for Early Christian Studies at Australian Catholic University, Brisbane.

## CONTENTS

Abbreviations	ix
Part 1 Sophronius and his Synodical Letter	
1.1. After Chalcedon: An Overview	3
1.2. Sophist, Monk, and Patriarch	15
1.3. The Context of the Synodical Letter	23
1.3.1. The religious politics of the emperor Heraclius	23
1.3.2. The monoenergist dossier	26
1.4. Content and Style of the Synodical Letter	34
1.4.1. Introduction	34
1.4.2. Trinitarian profession of faith	35
1.4.3. Christological profession of faith	36
1.4.4. Profession of faith in creation	40
1.4.5. Councils	41
1.4.6. Heresiologies	42
1.4.7. Conclusion	43
1.4.8. Implications	44
1.4.9. Style	46
1.5. Genre and Function of Synodical Letters	47
1.5.1. The Synodical Letter of Sophronius	47
1.5.2. The function of synodical letters in the	
theological debates of the seventh century	50
1.5.3. The council synopsis	51
1.5.4. Study of the heresiologies	54
1.5.5. Conclusion	62
1.6. The Text and its Transmission	63
Part 2 The Synodical Letter	
Text and Translation	
2.1. Introduction	67
2.2. Trinitarian Profession of Faith	75
2.3. Christological Profession of Faith	85
2.4. Profession of Faith in Creation	119

Part 3 A Monoenergist Dossier Texts and Translations Document 1: Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine Articles of Faith Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	2.5. Councils	125
Part 3 A Monoenergist Dossier Texts and Translations Document 1: Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine Articles of Faith Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	2.6. Heresiologies	137
Texts and Translations  Document 1: Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius  Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus  Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine  Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things	2.7. Conclusion	151
Texts and Translations  Document 1: Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius  Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus  Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine  Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things	Part 2 A Monoenergist Dossier	
Document 1: Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius  Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus  Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine  Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things		
Document 2: Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus  Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine  Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things		161
Document 3: Cyrus, Announcement, Pact of Union, or Nine Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things		163
Articles of Faith  Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things		3
Document 4: Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus  Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things		169
Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	D D	175
Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius  Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius  Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius  Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography  Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things	Document 5: Sergius, Second Letter to Cyrus	177
Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	Document 6: Sergius, First Letter to Honorius	183
Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius  Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	Document 7: Honorius, First Letter to Sergius	195
Bibliography Indexes Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things	Document 8: Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius	205
Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things  236  237  238	Document 9: Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius	209
Indexes  Biblical Quotations and Allusions  Ancient Works  People, Places, and Things  236  237  238	Bibliography	218
Biblical Quotations and Allusions Ancient Works People, Places, and Things 236 237		230
Ancient Works People, Places, and Things 233	Biblical Quotations and Allusions	230
People, Places, and Things	Ancient Works	232
	People, Places, and Things	235
	Modern Authors	243

## ABBREVIATIONS

ACOSchwartz, E. (ed.), Acta Conciliorum Oecumenicorum (Strasbourg: W. de Gruyter, 1914; Berlin and Leipzig: W. de Gruyter, 1924– ). ACO ser. sec. I Riedinger, R. (ed.), ACO series secunda, vol. I: Acta Conciliorum Oecumenicorum: Concilium Lateranense a. 649 celebratum (Berlin: W. de Gruyter, 1984). ACO ser. sec. II Riedinger, R. (ed.), ACO series secunda, vol. II: Acta Conciliorum Oecumenicorum: Concilium Universale Constantinopolitanum tertium, 2 parts (Berlin: W. de Gruyter, 1990/2). Allen, P., 'The Definition and Allen, 'Definition and Enforcement' Enforcement of Orthodoxy', in A. Cameron, B. Ward-Perkins, and M. Whitby (eds.), Cambridge Ancient History, vol. 14: Late Antiquity: Empire and Successors, A.D. 425-600 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 811–34. Maximus the Confessor and His Allen and Neil, Maximus and Companions. Documents from Exile, edited Companions with an introduction, translation, and notes by P. Allen and B. Neil, Oxford Early Christian Texts (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002). Brock, 'Syriac Life' Brock, S. (ed.), 'An Early Syriac Life of Maximus the Confessor', Analecta Bollandiana, 91 (1973), 299–364; repr. in id., Syriac Perspectives on Late Antiquity, Collected Studies Series, 199 (London:

Variorum Reprints, 1984), ch. 12.

(1974), 41-74.

Chadwick, H., 'John Moschus and His Friend Sophronius the Sophist',

Journal of Theological Studies, NS, 25,

Chitty, D. J. The Desert a City: An

Introduction to the Study of Egyptian and Palestinian Monasticism under the Christian Empire (London and Oxford: Blackwell,

Geerard, M., Clavis Patrum Graecorum,

Chadwick, John
Moschus and His
Friend'
Chitty, The Desert a City

CPG

EEC

vols. 1–5, Corpus Christianorum
(Turnhout: Brepols, 1974–87);
M. Geerard and J. Noret, Clavis Patrum
Graecorum, Supplementum, Corpus
Christianorum (Turnhout: Brepols,
1998).

EEC

Di Berardino, A. (ed.), Encyclopedia of the
Early Church, 2 vols., trans. A. Walford
(Cambridge: J. Clarke, 1992); original
title: Dizionario patristico e di antichità
Cristiane (Rome: Istituto patristico

1966).

Frend, Monophysite Movement

Frend, W. H. C., The Rise of the Monophysite Movement: Chapters in the History of the Church in the Fifth and Sixth Centuries (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1972).

Augustinianum, 1983).

Grillmeier, CCT 21

Grillmeier, A., Christ in Christian
Tradition, vol. 2: From the Council of
Chalcedon (451) to Gregory the Great (590—604), part 1: Reception and Contradiction:
The Development of the Discussion About
Chalcedon from 451 to the Beginning of the
Reign of Justinian, trans. P. Allen and
J. Cawte (London and Oxford:
Mowbray, 1987); original title: Jesus der
Christus im Glauben de Kirche, Band 2/1
(Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder,
1985).

Grillmeier, CCT 2/2

Grillmeier, A., and Hainthaler, T., Christ in Christian Tradition, vol. 2: From

Elmini, eas her date.

the Council of Chalcedon (451) to Gregory the Great (590–604), part 2: The Church in Constantinople in the Sixth Century, trans. J. Cawte and P. Allen (London: Mowbray; Louisville, Ky.: John Knox Westminster Press, 1995); original title: Jesus der Christus im Glauben de Kirche, Band 2/2 (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 1989).

Grillmeier, CCT 2/4

Grillmeier, A., and Hainthaler, T., Christ in Christian Tradition, vol. 2/4. The Church of Alexandria with Nubia and Ethiopia After 451, trans. O. C. Dean (London: Mowbray; Louisville, Ky.: John Knox Westminster Press, 1996); original title: Jesus der Christus im Glauben der Kirche, Band 2/4 (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 1990). Grillmeier, A., hg. v. T. Hainthaler, Jesus der Christus im Glauben der Kirche, vol. 2/3. Die Kirchen von Jerusalem und Antiochien, mit Beiträgen von A. Grillmeier, Th. Hainthaler, T. B. Mansour, L. Abramowski (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna:

Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3

Grillmeier and Bacht

HE Kleine Schriften

McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria

Gegenwart, 3 vols. (Würzburg: Echter Verlag, 1951–4).

Historia Ecclesiastica.

Riedinger, R., Kleine Schriften zu den Konzilsakten des 7. Jahrhunderts,
Instrumenta Patristica, 34
(Steenbrugge: In Abbatia S. Petri;
Turnhout: Brepols, 1998).

McGuckin, J. A., Saint Cyril of

Grillmeier, A., and Bacht, H., Das Konzil von Chalkedon. Geschichte und

Herder, 2002).

Alexandria and the Christological Controversy: Its History, Theology, and Texts (Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 2004). Mansi

Mansi, I. D., Sacrorum Conciliorum nova et amplissima collectio, vols. 1–16 (Florence:

Expensis Antonii Zatta Veneti,

1959-71; Paris: Welter, 1901-27, repr.

Graz: Akademische Druck- u.

Verlaganstalt, 1960-1).

Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III Murphy, F.-X., and Sherwood, P., Konstantinopel II und III, Geschichte der ökumenischen Konzilien, 3 (Mainz: Matthias-Grünewald-Verlag, 1990), trans. N. Monzel and E. Labonté; original title: Constantinople II et III,

Histoire des Conciles Oecuméniques, 3, ed. G. Dumeige (Paris: Éditions de

l'Orante, 1974).

Neil and Allen, Recension 3 Neil, B., and Allen, P. (ed. and

trans.), The Life of Maximus the Confessor: Recension 3, Early Christian Studies, 6 (Strathfield: St Pauls Publications,

2003).

ODB

Kazhdan, A. et al. (eds.), The Oxford Dictionary of Byzantium, 3 vols. (New York and Oxford: Oxford University

Press, 1991).

PG

Migne, J.-P. (ed.), Patrologiae cursus

completus. Series Graeca, 161 vols. (Paris,

1857-66).

PGL

Lampe, G. H. W., A Patristic Greek

Lexicon (Oxford: Clarendon Press,

1961).

SC

Sources Chrétiennes (Paris: Cerf,

1941- ).

von Schönborn, Sophrone

von Schönborn, C., Sophrone de Jérusalem. Vie monastique et confession

dogmatique, Théologie Historique,

20 (Paris: Beauchesne, 1972).

Tanner

Tanner, N. P. (trans.), Decrees of the

Ecumenical Councils, 2 vols. (London: Sheed and Ward; Washington, DC:

Georgetown University Press,

1990).

van Dieten, Geschichte

van Dieten, J. L., Geschichte de Patriarchen von Sergios I. bis Johannes VI. (610–715), Enzyklopädie der Byzantinistik, Bd. 24, Geschichte der griechischen Patriarchen von Konstantinopel, Teil 4 (Amsterdam: A. M. Hakkert, 1972).

Winkelmann, Der Streit

Winkelmann, F., Der monenergetischmonotheletische Streit, Berliner Byzantinische Studien, 6 (Frankfurt a. M., etc: Peter Lang, 2001).

## PART 1 SOPHRONIUS AND HIS SYNODICAL LETTER

### I.I AFTER CHALCEDON: AN OVERVIEW

The developments in ecclesiastical and political affairs in the seventh century can only be understood in the context of the Council of Chalcedon, which assembled in 451, and consequently an overview is called for here of the resolutions of the council itself and of their subsequent fortunes. In this section the broad lines of the controversy about Chalcedon will be given, with references to secondary works which will help to elucidate the various stages of the controversy. A more detailed discussion of the context of the first phase of the great christological debate in the seventh century follows in section 1.3.1.

The definition of faith which the council of 451 promulgated was to have far-reaching effects, not only ecclesiastically but also politically during the fifth, sixth, and seventh centuries and beyond.1 While the definition outlawed the extremes of Eutychianism and Nestorianism—the former seen as calling the reality of Christ's human nature into question, the latter, his divine nature—and attempted a balance between the theological terminology of Antioch and Alexandria, it proclaimed Christ 'in two natures' as opposed to 'from two natures', the phrase favoured by the Alexandrians. Furthermore, it declared the controversial Tome of Pope Leo I to be orthodox, although this document was regarded in the East as smacking of Nestorianism. To eastern Christians the definition of Chalcedon was seen as an interpretation of the Niceno-Constantinopolitan creed (325, 381), whereas Pope Leo regarded the definition as absolute and admitting of no addition or subtraction. Politically significant was the resolution of the council which gave to the church of Constantinople the same privileges in the East as the church of Rome enjoyed in the West,

thereby downgrading the positions of the ancient churches of

Antioch and Alexandria.

An English translation of the proceedings of the council can be found in *The Acts of the Council of Chalcedon*, trans. with an introduction and notes by R. Price and M. Gaddis, Translated Texts for Historians, 45, 3 vols. (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2005). For general assessments of the reception of Chalcedon in the fifth and sixth centuries see Frend, *Monophysite Movement*, 316–59; J. Meyendorff, *Imperial Unity and Christian Divisions: The Church 450–680 A.D.* (Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 1989), 251–92; J. Herrin, *The Formation of Christendom* (Oxford: Blackwell, 1989), 153–91; Allen, 'Definition and Enforcement'.

The definition of Chalcedon was ratified by a decree issued in the names of the emperors Marcian and Valentinian III on 7 February 452, enjoining on Christians in both East and West obedience to the decisions of the council. This edict was accorded a turbulent reception in Palestine, Egypt, and Antioch. For example, the bishop of Jerusalem, Juvenal, an adherent of the council, was deposed by force and had to be restored, also by force, by the emperor. In Alexandria the deposition of the patriarch Dioscorus, who had been condemned and excommunicated by the council, was not accepted by his followers, who refused to recognize his successor. Antioch became increasingly anti-Chalcedonian,<sup>2</sup> particularly under the leadership of Peter the Fuller, who, seemingly with the help of the Isaurian general Zeno, had himself installed as patriarch in the absence of the patriarch Martyrius, a supporter of the Chalcedonian definition. In Antioch too the unrest was such that in 471 the emperor Leo (457-74) intervened to remove Peter. It was Peter the Fuller who was credited with introducing into the doxology 'Holy God, holy mighty, holy immortal, have mercy on us' (the Trisagion or Thrice-holy) the words 'who was crucified for us', because he understood the doxology to be addressed to Christ, the second person of the Trinity. Those who objected to the addition, who were mostly from Constantinople, did so because they took the Trisagion to be directed to the Trinity, so that the addition would ascribe suffering to the divine substance. The Trisagion was to play an important role throughout sixth- and seventh-century christological debate.3

The divisiveness occasioned by the council is patent, *inter alia*, from two disparate bodies of evidence dating from the second half of the fifth century and the early sixth century imperial documents intended to restore unity and peace to the empire on

The term 'anti-Chalcedonian' is used in this volume rather than the contentious word 'monophysite'. See further P. Allen, 'Monophysiten', *Theologische Realenzyklopädie*, 23 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1993), 219–33, at 219–20; T. Hainthaler, 'Monophysitismus, Monophysiten', *Lexikon für Theologie und Kirche*, 3<sup>rd</sup> edn., 7 (Freiburg: Herder, 1998), 418–21.

<sup>&#</sup>x27;For details of the prehistory and history of the theopaschite dispute in the context of Chalcedon see J. A. McGuckin, 'The "Theopaschite Confession" (Text and Historical Context): A Study in the Cyrilline Re-interpretation of Chalcedon', Journal of Ecclesiastical History, 35 (1984), 239–55; Grillmeier, CCT 2/1, 317–43; A. Louth, 'Trishagion', Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 32 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 2002), 121–4.

the one hand, and on the other, a large quantity of popular literature from both sides of the Chalcedonian divide.4 The first in a series of imperial statements which continued into the middle of the seventh century was the Encyclical of the usurper Basiliscus (475 6), in which the Tome of Leo and the 'innovation' of Chalcedon were anathematized, and the creeds of the Councils of Nicaea, Constantinople (381), and Ephesus I (431) and II (449) were upheld. Since this document left the status of the patriarch of Constantinople up in the air, it was subsequently rescinded and replaced by an Antencyclical in which Eutyches and Nestorius were condemned and the rights of the patriarchate of Constantinople were guaranteed. When the emperor Zeno (474-91) returned to reclaim the throne, he rescinded both documents of Basiliscus and reinforced the position of the patriarch of Constantinople. An uneasy peace ensued. In 482 Zeno published the Henoticon or document of union, which was eventually enforced throughout the eastern empire. In the *Henoticon* no anathema was placed on the Tome, the definition of Chalcedon, or the phrase in two natures'; instead, the primacy of Nicaea was stressed. As a diplomatic initiative the document was successful in the short term, but in the long term it was unable to unite the extreme anti-Chalcedonians; because of its failure to proclaim Chalcedon unequivocally it also aroused the suspicions of Rome, to the extent that in 484 a schism occurred between East and Westknown as the Acacian schism after the Constantinopolitan patriarch of the time which was to last thirty-five years.

On his accession to the throne in 491 the emperor Anastasius (491–518) used the *Henoticon* as an instrument for effecting unity by interpreting it as being in no sense an annulment of the definition of Chalcedon. Thus, cities which had a majority of Chalcedonians or anti-Chalcedonians he allowed to be governed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> On popular literature and its revelation of the mentality of the times see J.-E. Steppa, *John Rufus and the World Vision of Anti-Chalcedonian Culture*, Gorgias Dissertations. Ancient Christian Studies, 1 (Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias Press, 2002).

The text as preserved in Evagrius, HE III.14, is translated by Whitby, 147-9. On the significance of the Henotikon for the history of post-Chalcedonian christology see H. C. Brennecke, 'Chalkedonense und Henotikon: Bemerkungen zum Prozeß der östlichen Rezeption der christologischen Formel von Chalkedon', in J. van Oort and J. Roldanus (eds.), Chalkedon: Geschichte und Aktualität. Studien zu Rezeption der christologischen Formel von Chalkedon, Studien der Patristischen Arbeitsgemeinschaft, 4 (Leuven: Peeters, 1997), 24-53.

by bishops sympathetic to their stance. As a policy, however, this caused confusion and polarization, and eventually Anastasius commissioned a *Typos* or Regulation, which was to be imitated in the seventh century, whereby Chalcedon and the *Tome* of Leo were explicitly anathematized. The *Typos* was drawn up by the anti-Chalcedonian monk Severus, future patriarch of Antioch, and it was probably not given the status of an official policy.

Severus had arrived in the capital in 508 with an entourage of 200 Palestinian monks to seek the emperor's protection for anti-Chalcedonians, who were being harassed by their opponents in the region. Before Severus' arrival, the militant anti-Chalcedonian bishop Philoxenus of Mabbog in Syria had left Constantinople, where he had participated in a synod of anti-Chalcedonians convened by Anastasius. Both Philoxenus and the younger Severus would be content only with an outright condemnation of Chalcedon, and they developed a theological partnership which has been described as a turning-point in the history of incarnational theology. Between them they were to galvanize the politics and the theological vocabulary of the anti-Chalcedonian cause. Severus in particular, who was the first anti-Chalcedonian to treat expressly the problem of activities (energeias) in Christ, was to remain a significant and contentious figure in the debate about the council of 451 into the seventh century, where both supporters and enemies of the doctrine of monoenergism, or one activity in Christ, claimed him for their side.<sup>8</sup>

In the face of the determined opposition of Philoxenus and Severus, some moderate adherents of Chalcedon were almost

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> For an extract from the *Typos* see C. Moeller, 'Un fragment du Type de l'empereur Anastase I', *Studia Patristica*, 3/1 = Texte und Untersuchungen, 78 (Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1961), 240-7. For an assessment of the document's contents see Grillmeier,*CCT*2/1, 273-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> C. Moeller, 'Le Chalcédonisme et le néo-Chalcédonisme en Orient de 451 à la fin du VI siècle', in Grillmeier and Bacht, i. 637–720, at 670.

On Severus see J. Lebon, Le Monophysisme sévérien (Louvain: J. Van Linthout, 1909; repr. New York: AMS Press, 1978); id., 'La Christologie du monophysisme sévérien', in Grillmeier and Bacht, vol. 1, 425–580 (an updated version); in general, P. Allen and C. T. R. Hayward, Severus of Antioch: The Early Church Fathers (London and New York: Routledge, 2004), with lit. On Philoxenus the classic work is that of A. de Halleux, Philoxène de Mabbog. Sa vie, ses écrits, sa théologie (Louvain: Imprimerie Orientaliste, 1963). For the influence of Severus' views on the debate over one activity of Christ see C. Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom: Christological Controversies in the Seventh Century, The Medieval Mediterranean, 77 (Leiden: Brill, 2008).

forced into some measure of reconciliation. Attempts were made to bring the two contentious formulae—'in two natures' and 'from two natures'—into alignment, and to demonstrate that Cyril of Alexandria, who for the anti-Chalcedonians was the touchstone of orthodoxy, was in agreement with Chalcedon and the *Tome* of Leo. This movement, often called neo-Chalcedonianism or neo-Cyrillianism, was influential throughout the sixth century and gave rise to a substantial number of theological works, among which is the emperor Justinian's edict *On the Right Faith*. In fact, the question of the relationship of Cyril to the Chalcedonian definition was to characterize theological debate in the sixth and seventh centuries, as both sides claimed the sometimes contrary christology of the great Alexandrian as a witness for their stand with regard to Chalcedon.<sup>9</sup>

Paradoxically, the eirenic policies of the emperor Anastasius resulted in the crystallization of the anti-Chalcedonian position and the further polarization of both parties in the dispute about Chalcedon. On the accession of Justin (518-27) after Anastasius' death in 518, the pro-Chalcedonian populace in Constantinople left the new emperor in no doubt about what they wanted—the proclamation of the definition of Chalcedon and the banishment of the influential Severus. Justin acceded. The four ecumenical councils were proclaimed, and the feast of the Council of Chalcedon was inaugurated (16 July 518). The new emperor also began repairing relations with the West. While officially Chalcedonian orthodoxy was triumphant, Egypt remained uncompromisingly opposed to Chalcedon, and became the place of asylum for anti-Chalcedonians like Severus when they were banished or persecuted. Justin's successor, his nephew Justinian (527 65), gradually relaxed the persecution of anti-Chalcedonians, but he was determined to end the split between adherents and opponents of the council of 451 by far-reaching administrative measures and ecclesiastical policies. Nevertheless, the polarization of both

On Cyril's contrary christologies see further Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 23; on the connection between neo-Chalcedonianism and seventh-century christological debate see K.-H. Uthemann, 'Der Neuchalkedonismus als Vorbereitung des Monotheletismus. Ein Beitrag zum eigentlichen Anliegen des Neuchalkedonismus', Studia Patristica, 29 (Leuven: Peeters, 1997), 373–413. For an overview of other suggestions regarding the theological antecedents of seventh-century debate see D. Bathrellos, The Byzantine Christ: Person, Nature, and Will in the Christology of Saint Maximus the Confessor (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004), 89–97, with lit.

parties went a step further in about 530, when the anti-Chalcedonian bishop John of Tella began to ordain a separate clergy—a step which was to lead eventually to the separation of the anti-Chalcedonian churches. In 542/3 the first anti-Chalcedonian bishops were ordained by Theodosius, the successor of Severus as leader of this party: Jacob Baradaeus was ordained for Edessa and Theodore of Arabia for Bostra. Through the missionary efforts of Jacob in particular the anti-Chalcedonian church was consolidated from Asia Minor to Nubia. This affiliation of churches in Syria came to be known as 'Jacobite'. <sup>10</sup>

In his efforts to unify the empire, Justinian was personally involved in the debate over the council of 451, composing several edicts, and embracing the theopaschite formula of the Trisagion in every christological document which appeared during his reign. In an embryonic form, the issue of the activities (energeiai) of Christ was thus introduced into theological debate. II In 544 he published an edict condemning the Three Chapters, which is no longer extant. 12 The term 'Three Chapters' referred to: (1) the person and works of Theodore of Mopsuestia (d. 428), the teacher of Nestorius; (2) the works of Theodoret of Cyrrhus (d. c.466) against Cyril's Twelve Chapters against Nestorius; 13 and (3) the so-called Letter of Ibas of Edessa (d. 457) to Mari the Persian, in which the incarnation of the Word was denied and Cyril was presented as a follower of the heretical Apollinaris of Laodicea. While the intention in condemning these three works was to allay anti-Chalcedonian suspicions about the Nestorianism of Chalcedon, it backfired because the edict contained no condemnation of the council itself. In the West the edict was considered a betrayal of an ecumenical council. Justinian returned to the problem of the Three Chapters in his edict On the Right Faith (551), in which he attempted to supplement the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See further A. Van Roey, 'Les Débuts de l'église jacobite', in Grillmeier and Bacht, ii. 339-60.

<sup>11</sup> Noted perceptively by Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 41-50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Reconstruction in M. Amelotti and L. M. Zingale, Scritti teologici ed ecclesiastici di Giustiniano, Florentina Studiorum Universitas, Legum Iustiniani Imperatoris Vocabularium, Subsidia III (Milan: Dott. A. Giuffrè, 1977), 129–35.

Greek text and English trans. in L. R. Wickham (ed. and trans.), Cyril of Alexandria: Select Letters, Oxford Early Christian Texts (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1983), 28–33.

Chalcedonian definition with Cyrillian terms, particularly those of Cyril's Twelve Chapters against Nestorius. In the eleventh, twelfth, and thirteenth anathemata of the edict, the emperor once again condemned the Three Chapters, a condemnation which was to be repeated at the councils of 553 and 680/1. The influence of this edict in christological controversy continued into the seventh century. 15

Meanwhile the anti-Chalcedonian churches were increasingly dogged by internal divisions. During his exile in Egypt, Severus of Antioch had locked horns with the banished bishop of Halicarnassus, Julian, according to whom calling Christ's body 'corruptible' (phthartos) or subject to human suffering was tantamount to saying that Christ's suffering was caused by sin. While Julian's doctrine, 'aphthartodocetism' as it was dubbed by its detractors, was rejected by many adherents and opponents of Chalcedon, it also attracted a substantial number of Christians, especially in Armenia and in Alexandria, where they came to be known as Gaianites. The most famous adherent was the emperor Justinian himself, who embraced the doctrine shortly before his death. 17

From the anti-Julianist party in Alexandria came the anti-Chalcedonian deacon Themistius, who in the 530s promulgated in Constantinople his doctrine concerning the ignorance of Christ: just as Christ's body was subject to death and corruption, so also was his human mind finite and subject to ignorance. Although this doctrine was fundamentally Severan and relied on the idea of one activity in Christ, it outraged anti-Chalcedonians, who soon called Themistius and his followers 'Agnoetai' or those who do not know. It seems that Chalcedonians were also attracted by this doctrine and that Justinian promulgated an edict against it. However, agnoetic teaching certainly continued to the end of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Text in Schwartz, 92, 26-94, 33; trans. Wesche, 183-5. For the condemnations see Tanner, i., \*107-22 and \*124-5.

For an assessment of this edict see Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 425-38; cf. 474, 'really a balanced document'. On the whole episode of the Three Chapters see C. Chazelle and C. Cubitt (eds.), The Crisis of the Oikumene: The 'Three Chapters' and the Failed Quest for Unity in the Sixth-Century Mediterranean (Turnhout: Brepols, 2006).

On Julianism in general see R. Draguet (ed. and trans.), Julien d'Halicarnasse et sa controverse avec Sévère d'Antioche sur l'incorruptibilité du corps du Christ (Louvain: Imprimerie P. Smeesters, 1924); Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 79–111; 2/4, 45–52, on Gaianites.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Evagrius, HE IV.39.

the sixth century, 18 if not later, and Themistius, together with Apollinaris of Laodicea and Severus, was condemned by the council of 680/1. 19

The splintering of the anti-Chalcedonians did not stop with the Julianists and the Agnoetai. In around 557 a certain John Askotzangès started to teach that in the divinity there are three substances or natures, just as there are three hypostases. John's disciple, the Alexandrian intellectual John Philoponus, was to become the main exponent of this doctrine, which was an attempt to align anti-Chalcedonian christology and trinitarian terminology by using Aristotelian terms.<sup>20</sup> Despite the fact that this resulted in a merely verbal tritheism, its adherents were called disparagingly 'tritheists', and between 560 and 564 Theodosius, the successor of Severus of Antioch as leader of the anti-Chalcedonian party, was forced to intervene and refute the doctrine in a substantial tractate. After this point the history of tritheism goes hand in hand with the activities of Paul of Beit Ukkame (the Black), whose consecration as anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Antioch in c.557 was to have far-reaching consequences for the anti-Chalcedonian movement until well into the seventh century.21

Paul's election, which took place at the request of Theodosius, was an unpopular move among adherents of the one-nature christology, for reasons which we cannot entirely explain, and led quickly to a schism between bishop Jacob Baradaeus and his followers (Jacobites) and the supporters of Paul, called 'Paulites'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See further A. Van Roey and P. Allen, Monophysite Texts of the Sixth Century, Orientalia Lovaniensia Analecta, 56 (Leuven: Uitgeverij Peeters and Departement Oriëntalistiek, 1994), 1–102, with lit.; Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 362–84. On the edict see S. Brock, 'A Monothelete Florilegium in Syriac', in C. Laga, J. A. Munitiz, and L. Van Rompay (eds.), After Chalcedon: Studies in Theology and Church History Offered to Professor Albert Van Roey for His Seventieth Birthday, Orientalia Lovaniensia Analecta, 18 (Leuven: Departement Oriëntalistiek and Peeters, 1985), 35–45, at 38–9.

<sup>19</sup> See Tanner, i. \*126.

On Philoponus see U. M. Lang, John Philoponus and the Controversy over Chalcedon in the Sixth Century: A Study and Translation of the Arbiter, Spicilegium Sacrum Lovaniense, 47 (Leuven: Peeters, 2001).

For the details of Paul's patriarchate see Frend, Monophysite Movement, 323-8. On the remarkable dossier which survives in defence of Paul see J.-B. Chabot. Documenta ad origines monophysitarum illustrandas, Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalium, 17 (Louvain: Sécretariat du CorpusSCO, 1908), text; 103 (Louvain: Sécretariat du CorpusSCO, 1933); trans., analysis, and commentary in Van Roey and Allen, Monophysite Texts, 265-303.

Eventually Paul was anothematized by the patriarch Damian of Alexandria, while the Jacobites took matters into their own hands and in 581 consecrated Peter of Callinicum patriarch of Antioch. Peter and Damian came to blows when the former criticized the latter's treatise against tritheism. This episode, characterized by futile and tempestuous meetings between the two patriarchs, led to a rupture between their churches, which was to last until their successors were able to restore unity of a sort in 616. 23

Meanwhile, disruption of another sort had been occurring in monastic circles in Palestine. Following ideas attributed to the controversial third-century theologian Origen, some monks believed that in the *apokatastasis*, or restoration of all things at the end of time, all would be equal to Christ; others, believing in the pre-existence of the soul, maintained that the pre-existent human soul of Christ was the first-born of all creation. A third group vehemently opposed these so-called Origenists. Controversy over the supposed ideas of Origen was not new,<sup>24</sup> but this time matters came to such a pass that in 543 Justinian himself wrote a tract against Origen and Origenists, containing nine anathemata on Origenistic doctrine. This work was ratified by a synod in the following year, and at the Fifth Ecumenical Council in

See R. Y. Ebied, 'Peter of Callinicum and Damian of Alexandria: The End of a Friendship', in R. H. Fischer (ed.), A Tribute to Arthur Vööbus: Studies in Early Christian Literature and its Environment (Chicago: Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago, 1977), 277–82. For the Syriac text and English trans. of Peter's work see R. Y. Ebied, L. R. Wickham, and A. Van Rocy (ed. and trans.), Petrus Callinicensis: Tractatus contra Damianum, Corpus Christianorum Series Graeca, 29, 32, 35, and 54 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1994, 1996, 1998, and 2004).

On tritheism and reaction to it see A. Van Roey, 'La Controverse trithéite jusqu'à l'excommunication de Conon et d'Eugène (557-569)', Orientalia Lovaniensia Periodica, 16 (1985), 141-65; Van Roey and Allen, Monophysite Texts, 122-63; Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 279-91. On John Philoponus see Grillmeier, CCT 2/4, 107-46 (by T. Hainthaler). On the rift between Alexandria and Antioch, still useful is J. Maspero, Histoire des patriarches d'Alexandrie depuis la mort de l'empereur Anastase jusqu'à la réconciliation des églises jacobites (518-616), rev. A. Fortesque and G. Weit, Bibliothèque de l'École des Hautes Études, fasc. 237 (Paris: Librarie Ancienne É. Champion, 1923).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> For an overview of controversies see R. Williams, 'Origenes/Origenismus', Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 25 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1995), 397–420; on fourth-century controversy see E. A. Clark, The Origenist Controversy: The Cultural Construction of an Early Christian Debate (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1992); for the sixth century see the pioneering work of F. Diekamp, Die origenistischen Streitigkeiten im sechsten Jahrhundert und das funfte allgemeine Concil (Münster: Aschendorff'sche Buchhandlung, 1899); D. Hombergen, The Second Origenist Controversy: A New Perspective on Cyril of Scythopolis' Monastic Biographies as Historical Sources for Sixth-Century Origenism, Studia Anselmiana, 132 (Rome: Pontificio Ateneo S. Anselmo, 2001), with further lit.

Constantinople in 553 Origen and his works were condemned, together with his disciples Evagrius of Pontus (c.346–99) and Didymus the Blind (d. c.398). Echoes of these Origenist troubles would resound in seventh-century theological debate.<sup>25</sup>

Among Justinian's last endeavours in the ecclesiastical arena was the convocation of the Fifth Ecumenical Council in 553. It is no surprise that this gathering ratified all the emperor's religious policies and proclaimed four councils, the theopaschite formula, the orthodoxy of the Cyrillian christological tradition, and the Cyrillian or neo-Chalcedonian understanding of Chalcedon. It also condemned the Three Chapters once more. Because at this gathering the West was under-represented, and Pope Vigilius was under house arrest for its duration, it succeeded only in driving another wedge between East and West. 27

Justinian's vigorous ecclesiastical policies having failed to produce unity between Chalcedonians and anti-Chalcedonians, the emperor Justin II (565–78) initially tried conciliatory ploys, whereby, for example, the creed of Constantinople I (381) was read aloud at liturgies, thus leaving Ephesus and Chalcedon in abeyance. After various generous attempts to reconcile anti-Chalcedonians, in 571 the emperor published an edict, sometimes known as the *Second Henoticon*, which was couched in Chalcedonian terms but contained no mention of the council of 451. When this, too, failed, Justin began to persecute opponents of Chalcedon.<sup>28</sup>

Under Justin II's successors, Tiberius (578 82) and Maurice (582-602), the empire was increasingly beset by wars in the Balkans and against Persia, and, given the seeming hopelessness of reconciling Chalcedonians and anti-Chalcedonians, formal negotiations with the latter were abandoned. Stability among this latter group was further threatened in 584, when the anti-Chalcedonian leader of the Arab federation and protector of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> On this episode see Chitty, *The Desert a City*, 123-9; Grillmeier, *CCT* 2/2, 385-410.

On this council see Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 106-59; P. T. R. Gray, The Defense of Chalcedon in the East (451 553) (Leiden: Brill, 1979), 68 73: Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 438-62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See further Herrin, The Formation of Christendom, 121-7.

Enforcement', 828-30. For an English trans. of the Second Henoticon, preserved in Evagrius, HEV.4, see Whitby, 257-61.

eastern border, the prince al-Moundhir, fell under suspicion of treachery to the Byzantine state, and many members of Arab tribes joined the Persians, thus posing problems for the strategic safety of the empire.

After an eight-year reign by the tyrant Phocas, the emperor Heraclius (610-41) inherited an empire which, ecclesiastically speaking, was fraught with dangers.<sup>29</sup> There was an enduring split between the strategically crucial anti-Chalcedonian patriarchates of Antioch and Alexandria, which had begun in the 580s under the patriarchs Peter of Antioch (formerly of Callinicum) and Damian of Alexandria, and rendered any hope of rapprochement between Chalcedonians and a unified anti-Chalcedonian bloc seemingly beyond reach. Like Justinian, Heraclius was not in favour of religious pluralism, and this explains the concerted efforts towards ecclesiastical unity during his reign, and, in particular, the doctrine of monoenergism, or one activity (energeia) in Christ, which he championed. Aided by the politically astute Sergius, patriarch of Constantinople, the emperor proposed a christological formula which was designed to be acceptable to both parties in the dispute about Chalcedon. Fathers on both sides had used this language, which had the advantage also of deflecting debate from the issue of one or two natures in Christ, and monoenergist doctrine seems to have had at least some of its roots in neo-Chalcedonianisn or neo-Cyrillianism—as indeed did dyoenergist doctrine. It would be a mistake, however, to assume that the theological implications of the monoenergist formula had been fully realized by either Heraclius or Sergius, although a number of theologians had been consulted on the matter. Indeed, as the dossier of monoenergist documents in this volume indicates, with the exception of the Synodical Letter of the patriarch Sophronius of Jerusalem (634-9), there was little sustained theological discussion in written form on the expression 'one activity in Christ'. A monoenergist document, called variously Pact of Union,

Century, 5 vols., English trans. M. Ogilvie-Grant (Amsterdam: Hakkert, 1968-80); J. F. Haldon, Byzantium in the Seventh Century: The Transformation of a Culture, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997); G. J. Reinink and B. H. Stolte (eds.), The Reign of Heraclius (610–641): Crisis and Confrontation (Leuven, Paris, and Dudley, Mass.: Peeters, 2002); W. E. Kaegi, Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003).

Announcement,30 and Nine Chapters, was published in Alexandria by Cyrus, the local patriarch, in June 633, 31 but, after objections by Sophronius, soon to be patriarch of Jerusalem, in the same year it was modified by the patriarch Sergius in another document, the Psephos or Resolution, which outlawed any discussion of one or two activities in Christ, as well as the possibility of two contrary wills. Shortly after this the bishop of Rome, Honorius (625–38), entered the theological debate, speaking of 'one will of our Lord Jesus Christ', an expression which was to secure him an invidious reputation as the founder of the monothelete heresy, or the doctrine of one will in Christ which was inexorably intertwined with monoenergism. While the monoenergist compromise was successful in some areas for a short time, as we shall see in detail below, it was ultimately a failure, and was replaced by the doctrine of monotheletism in a document called the Ekthesis or Statement, 32 which was drafted by the patriarch Sergius in 638. To be noted, however, is the fact that the one energeia in Christ is still subliminally present in monothelete documents.33 Maximus the Confessor, the disciple of Sophronius, strenuously opposed monothelitism, even in the face of another edict, the Typos or Regulation, which was issued in 647/8 and outlawed any mention of one or two activities or wills in Christ. The Typos engendered such opposition in both East and West that a synod was convened by Pope Martin in October 649 to condemn both it and the Ekthesis. At this Lateran Synod, where Maximus and eastern monks played a prominent role behind the scenes,34 various documents pertaining to the monoenergist and monothelete debate were read out, or at least recorded, and the patriarchs of Constantinople, who had instigated the converging doctrines, were anathematized together with their writings and followers.<sup>35</sup> This condemnation was not taken kindly in the East, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> This term is used to translate the Greek πληροφορία.

Document 3 in the monoenergist dossier, Part 3 below.

Document 9 in the monoenergist dossier, Part 3 below.

On this see Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 163-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See in particular R. Riedinger, 'Die Lateranakten von 649: ein Werk der Byzantiner um Maximos Homologetes', *Byzantina*, 13 (1985). 517–34= *kleine Schriften*, nr. XV, 223–38. Cf. P. Conte, *Chiesa e primato nelle lettere dei papi del secolo VII* (Milan: Editrice Vita e Pensiero, 1971).

On the Lateran Council see Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 212-87; Allen and Neil, Maximus and Companions, 19-21.

eventually led to the arrest and exile of Martin, Maximus, and his two disciples. The doctrine of two wills in Christ, which had been so strenuously championed by Maximus and Martin, was vindicated at the Sixth Ecumenical Council in Constantinople of 680/1, where again many documents pertaining to the monoenergist—monothelete debate were scrutinized, authenticated, or read aloud, thus ensuring their preservation. While the issues of monoenergism and monotheletism brought the christological debates of the early church to a close, there was a brief resurgence of monothelete doctrine in the reign of the emperor Philippikos Bardanes (711–13).

Although they concentrate on the monoenergist dispute, the translated documents in this volume cannot but be relevant to the next phase of the dispute, namely monotheletism. The two doctrines, inexorably intertwined as has been stated above, were not brought into an explicit relationship by the political and ecclesiastical architects of monoenergism only because the architects focused on the *energeia* of Christ, as did the Severans or anti-Chalcedonians, with whom a rapprochement was keenly sought.

## 1.2 SOPHIST, MONK, AND PATRIARCH

We come now to the biography of Sophronius, one of the most influential figures spanning the ecclesiastical troubles in East and West from the sixth to the seventh centuries. It was only in the twentieth century that the identification of Sophronius the sophist, and Sophronius the monk and patriarch, was plausibly

"On the monoenergist and monothelete disputes see the invaluable register of documents, with introduction, by Winkelmann, Der Streit, an extension of id., 'Die Quellen zur Erforschung des monenergetisch-monotheletischen Streites', Klio, 69 (1987), 515-59, repr. in id., Studien zu Konstantin dem Großen und zur byzantinischen Kirchengeschichte (Birmingham: University of Birmingham Centre for Byzantine, Ottoman and Modern Greek Studies, 1993), no. 7; Allen and Neil, Maximus and Companions; and B. Neil, Seventh-Century Popes and Martyrs: The Political Hagiography of Anastasius Bibliothecarius, Studia Antiqua Australiensia, 2 (Turnhout: Brepols; Macquarie University, NSW: Macquarie University, 2006). On monotheletism and Maximus see G. Bausenhart, 'In allem uns gleich außer der Sünde'. Studien zum Beitrag Maximos' des Bekenners zur altkirchlichen Christologie, Tubinger Studien zur Theologie und Philosophie, 5 (Mainz: Matthias-Grünewald-Verlag, 1992). On the work of the council of 680/1 see Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 288–91; cf. Allen and Neil, Maximus and Companions, 29–30.

established.<sup>37</sup> Born at Damascus around 550, Sophronius was to become pupil and friend of the Palestinian monk and hagiographer John Moschus and master of the theologian Maximus the Confessor. He was to lead a long life, involved in ecclesiastical disputes concerning the Council of Chalcedon, until his death as patriarch of Jerusalem in 638 or 639.<sup>38</sup> His Syrian pedigree—it is possible that he was bilingual<sup>39</sup>—was both a determining stylistic factor in his literary compositions and an aid to familiarity with the developments among Syrian anti-Chalcedonians. Sophronius was trained first as a sophist, or a teacher of rhetoric, and embraced the monastic life only after being edified by the monasticism he witnessed while on a visit to Egypt with John Moschus in about 578. For many details of his earlier life we are indebted to the anonymous *Prologue* to Moschus' monastic hagiographical work, the *Spiritual Meadow* or *New Paradise (CPG* 7376).<sup>40</sup>

<sup>&</sup>quot;Important works dealing with the identification are S. Vailhé, 'Jean Mosch', Échos d'Orient, 5 (1901–2), 107–16, and id., 'Sophrone le Sophiste et Sophrone le Patriarche', Revue de l'Orient Chrétien, 7 (1902), 360–85; 8 (1903), 32–69, 356–87; and von Schönborn, Sophrone, 239–42. Cf. Chadwick, 'John Moschus and His Friend', 50, and J.-M. Sansterre, Les Moines grecs et orientaux à Rome aux époques byzantine et carolingienne (milieu du VI s. fin du IX s.), Académie Royale de Belgique, Mémoires de la Classe des Lettres, 2 série, t. LXVI, fasc. 1 (Brussels: Palais des Académies, 1983; repr. 1993), ii. 110–11, n. 47, who also document the case against.

For detailed treatments of the biography of Sophronius see Vailhé, 'Jean Mosch' and 'Sophrone le Sophiste et Sophrone le Patriarche'; von Schönborn, Sophrone, 53–98 (with lit.), and Chadwick, 'John Moschus and His Friend', 49–59. Cf. C. Schönborn, 'Sophrone de Jérusalem (Saint)', Dictionnaire de Spiritualité, 91 (Paris: Beauchesne, 1988), 1066–73; G. Röwekamp, 'Sophronius von Jerusalem', in S. Döpp and W. Geerlings (eds.), Lexikon der antiken christlichen Literatur (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 2002), 647–8. Sophronius' feast day in the Byzantine calendar is 11 March. On the year of his death see below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> On this point see von Schönborn, Sophrone, 55.

that of the Prologue in H. Usener, Sonderbare Heilige I. Der heilige Tychon (Leipzig: Formis Caroli Georgi Univ. Typogr., 1907), 91–3. Von Schönborn, Sophrone, 243–4, provides a French translation of the latter. See I. Ševčenko's discussion of the translation and of the contents of the Prologue, which make him sceptical about drawing conclusions concerning the identity of Sophronius: 'Storia letteraria. Seminario 2', in La Civiltà Bizantina dal IV al IX secolo, Corsi di Studi I, 1976 (Bari: Università degli Studi di Bari. Centro di Studi Bizantini, 1977), 137–41. A new critical edition of the Spiritual Meadow is being completed by Philip Pattenden. Cf. P. Pattenden, 'The Text of the Pratum Spirituale', Journal of Theological Studies, Ns. 26 (1975), 38–54. Translations have been made on the basis of the text in PG: Giovanni Mosco. Il Prato, trans. R. Maisano, 2<sup>n f</sup> edn. (Naples: M. D'Auria, 2002); The Spiritual Meadow of John Moschus, Cistercian Studies, 139 (Kalamazoo, Mich.: Cistercian Publications, repr. 2006), trans. J. Wortley; Le Pré spirituel, SC 12 (Paris: Cerf, repr. 2006), trans. M. J. Rouët de Journel. See also

The trip to Egypt was apparently the first of many travels which Sophronius undertook throughout the Mediterranean world. It brought him and his friend into contact not only with the monks of Egypt, but also with the Chalcedonian patriarch Eulogius (580 608), who was active in writing against anti-Chalcedonian groups in Alexandria and elsewhere. Furthermore, the sojourn gave him prestige among Egyptian Chalcedonians and a first-hand knowledge of the Egyptian church which was to stand him in good stead in the theological debate about the one activity in Christ.

After returning to Palestine, Sophronius entered the monastery of St Theodosius, located on a hilltop north-east of Bethlehem, which had been founded about 479, and, like other monasteries in Judaea, had fought in the intervening period on behalf of the Chalcedonian position. Like many others, too, the monks of St Theodosius had also been anti-Origenist in the controversy in Palestine during the reign of Justinian, a fact which clearly influenced both Sophronius and Maximus. Lequally influential was the ten-year period which John and Sophronius spent on Sinai, where Moschus found many materials for the Spiritual Meadow:

P. Pattenden, 'Johannes Moschus', *Theologische Realenzyklopädie*, 17 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1987), 140–4.

See Chitty, The Desert a City, 93-4, on St Theodosius, and 101-22 on the struggle for Chalcedon in the fifth century. On Palestine after Chalcedon see L. Perrone, La Chiesa di Palestina e le controversie cristologiche. Dal concilio di Efeso (431) al secondo concilio di Costantinopoli (553), Testi e ricerche di Scienze religiose pubblicati a cura dell'Istituto per le Scienze religiose di Bologna, 18 (Brescia: Paideia Editrice, 1980); on monastic activity there see B. Flusin, Saint Anastase le Perse et l'histoire de la Palestine au début du VII' siècle, vol. 2, Commentaire. Les Moines de Jérusalem et l'invasion perse (Paris: Éditions du CNRS, 1992); J. Binns, Ascetics and Ambassadors of Christ: The Monasteries of Palestine, 314-631 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1994); J. Patrich, Sabas, Leader of Palestinian Monasticism: A Comparative Study in Eastern Monasticism, Fourth to Seventh Centuries (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, 1995); R. Schick, The Christian Communities of Palestine from Byzantine to Islamic Rule: A Historical and Archaeological Study (Princeton: Darwin Press, 1995); J.-E. Steppa, John Rufus and the World Vision of Anti-Chalcedonian Culture, Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 4-174; J. L. Hevelone-Harper, Disciples of the Desert: Monks, Laity, and Spiritual Authority in Sixth-Century Gaza (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2005); B. Bitton-Ashkelony and A. Kofsky, The Monastic School of Gaza, Supplements to Vigiliae Christianae, 78 (Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2006); and C. B. Horn, Asceticism and Christological Controversy in Fifth-Century Palestine: The Career of Peter the Iberian, Oxford Early Christian Studies (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006).

<sup>42</sup> See Sophronius' detailed renunciation of Origenism in the *Synodical Letter* 2.4; on Maximus' familiarity with Origenist doctrines see Brock, 'Syriac Life', 321–2.

Sinai and the neighbouring bishopric Pharan had close ties historically and ecclesiastically with both Jerusalem and Alexandria. Perhaps the initial ideas of a monoenergist doctrine were already in the air while Sophronius and John were in Sinai, since the real intellectual author of this doctrine appears to have been Theodore, Chalcedonian patriarch of Pharan, who between 615 and 617 gave his approbation of the doctrine to the emperor Heraclius. 44

From Sinai the two friends returned to Palestine, to the New Lavra in Judaea, from where the Origenist monks had been expelled after the final session of the Fifth Ecumenical Council on 2 June 553. However, once again, towards 603, they left Palestine, on this occasion unwillingly, before the approach of the Persians. Their escape-route was to lead them through Palestine, Syria, and Asia Minor to Seleucia, and from there for a second time to Egypt. Here they became intimates of another Chalcedonian patriarch, John the Almsgiver (610–20), whose biography they wrote jointly. Here too Sophronius was cured of an eye ailment, apparently through the intercession of Saints Cyrus and John, whose shrine was located at Menuthis (Aboukir). This prompted him to write the Account of the Miracles of Saints Cyrus and John (CPG 7646).

When Jerusalem fell to the Persians in 614, Sophronius and John, in a significant move, made their way from Egypt to Rome. As staunch Chalcedonians, they could count on a sympathetic reception there among Greek monks.<sup>47</sup> The ties between Rome

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> On the Sinai area at the beginning of the monoenergist debate see further W. Elert, Der Ausgang der altkirchlichen Christologie. Eine Untersuchung über Theodor von Pharan und seine Zeit als Einführung in die alte Dogmengeschichte. Aus dem Nachlaß herausgegeben von Wilhelm Maurer und Elisabeth Bergsträßer (Berlin: Lutherisches Verl.-Haus, 1957), and Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 117–34.

<sup>44</sup> See Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 123-4.

<sup>45</sup> See Chitty, The Desert a City, 129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Sophronius, Miracles 70; ed. Marcos, 394-400.

<sup>47</sup> See Chadwick, John Moschus and His Friend', 58. For the view that the pair went not to Rome but to New Rome, i.e. Constantinople, see K. Rozemond, 'Jean Mosch, patriarche de Jérusalem en exil (614-634)', Vigiliae Christianae, 31 (1977), 60-2. The argument that John went to Constantinople and died there has been amplified by E. Follieri, 'Dove e quando mori Giovanni Moscho?', Rivista di Studi bizantini e neoellenici, NS. 25 (1988), 4-39, and refuted by A. Louth, 'Did Moschus Really Die in Constantinople?', Journal of Theological Studies, NS, 49 (1998), 149-54. Sansterre, Les Moines grecs, i. 19, makes the important point that in the seventh century not only monks and clergy but also probably laity fled to Rome to escape Persians and Arabs.

and Chalcedonian monks from the East were to become significant in the seventh century, as the career of Maximus the Confessor would demonstrate. Rome would also assume the role of a natural ally for the patriarch Sophronius in his political and geographical isolation in the see of Jerusalem. It was in Rome that, shortly before his death, John Moschus compiled the hagiographical materials he had collected into the *Spiritual Meadow*. Sophronius became the literary executor of this work, and also had the responsibility of taking his friend's body to its final resting-place on Mount Sinai. In the event, the Arab incursions rendered the burial there impossible, and John's remains were conveyed to the monastery of St Theodosius.

It seems that Sophronius subsequently remained at St Theodosius from 619 to about 626, when we find him in North Africa in the company of a number of Greek monks, among whom was Maximus. These monks in all probability belonged to the circle of John Moschus, and had been forced to flee Egypt before the Arab advance. It is worth noting that the first documents translated in the monoenergist dossier below, namely, the first letter of Cyrus of Alexandria to Sergius of Constantinople and Sergius' reply to it, date from the year 626. The push toward a monoenergist doctrine had become overt.

We next encounter the monk Sophronius in Alexandria in 633, just before the union between the Chalcedonians and Theodosians/Severans (an anti-Chalcedonian group) engineered by Cyrus on the basis of the supposedly Dionysian formula of 'one theandric activity'. The monk's concern about this term, which soon after was enshrined in the document of union (Amouncement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See further C. von Schönborn, 'La Primauté romaine vue d'Orient, pendant la querelle du monoénergisme et du monothéletisme (VII s.)', *Istina*, 20 (1975), 476–90, on eastern perspectives of Rome during this period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4°</sup> Spiritual Meadow, Prologue; cf. A. Thanner, Papst Honorius I. (625–638), Studien zur Theologie und Geschichte, 4 (St Ottilien: EOS-Verlag, 1989), 183–90, on Roman perspectives of the East at this time.

Maximus the Confessor, Letter to Peter the Illustris, PG 91, 533A (cf. CPG 7699). Von Schönborn, Sophrone, 71, however, prolongs Sophronius' stay in St Theodosius to 628. On Maximus Confessor see in general A. Louth, Maximus the Confessor, The Early Church Fathers (London and New York: Routledge, 1996); cf. the bibliography compiled by P. Van Deun, 'Maxime le Confesseur. État de la question et bibliographie exhaustive', Sacris Erudiri, 38 (1998–9), 485–573; Allen and Neil, Maximus and Companions.

See von Schönborn, Sophrone, 75, and Sansterre, Les Moines grecs, i. 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> See the monoenergist dossier, document 6, Part 3 below.

(*Plerophoria*), also known as the *Pact of Union* and *Nine Chapters*),<sup>53</sup> led him to argue with Cyrus on the issue: he 'implored, begged, and demanded from Cyrus, falling at his feet, not to proclaim any such thing'.<sup>54</sup> Subsequently Sophronius travelled to Constantinople to have the patriarch Sergius arbitrate the matter, before he continued to Jerusalem.<sup>55</sup> The holy city had been without a patriarch since late 631, when the Chalcedonian Modestus died. The ambitious Sergius, bishop of Joppa, however, who was ready to accede to imperial designs for unity based on the monoenergist formula, had taken over and had been ordaining bishops.<sup>56</sup>

Against this background, the election of Sophronius as patriarch must have been seen as a check to imperial ecclesiastical policies in Palestine, unless it was conditional on his willingness to remain silent on the subject of 'activities' in Christ.<sup>57</sup> In any case, the tenor of his *Synodical Letter*, which his fellow patriarchs awaited after his elevation at the beginning of 634, was going to be crucial. The rejection of the letter by Sergius of Constantinople, who then attempted to blacken Sophronius to Honorius of Rome, marked the beginning of the final stage of monoenergism properly speaking.

On ascending the patriarchal throne, Sophronius found himself threatened by the approach of the Arabs externally, and by opposition within the eastern church itself, where the incumbents of the other sees were in agreement with the imperial policy for ecclesiastical unity based on the monoenergist formula. The new patriarch turned to the church where he had previously found refuge with his friend John Moschus—the church of Rome. Since Sophronius himself was prevented from travelling by the Arab incursions, his emissary, Stephen of Dor, went to Rome to alert the church there of the innovation on doctrine which had taken

<sup>53</sup> See the monoenergist dossier, document 3, Part 3 below.

See Maximus the Confessor, excerpt from the Letter to Peter the Illustris, PG 91, 143CD (= Opuscula theologica et polemica 12, CPG 7697 [12]), a document dating from 643-4, according to P. Sherwood, An Annotated Date-List of the Works of Maximus the Confessor, Studia Anselmiana, 30 (Rome: Herder, 1952), 52 no. 76. Cf. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 110-11, nr. 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> See the monoenergist dossier, document 6, Part 3 below; cf. van Dieten, Geschichte, 32.

<sup>&#</sup>x27;See the testimony of Sophronius' emissary, Stephen of Dor, at the Lateran Council in 649: ACO ser. sec. I, 46, 1-4.

This is the surmise of Meyendorff, *Imperial Unity*, 354 with n. 60, contra von Schönborn, Sophrone, 89.

place in the East. The incursions culminated in the surrender of Jerusalem by Sophronius to the Arab prince Omar in February 638. Yet another defeat was to be witnessed by the patriarch before his death on 11 March 638 or 639, namely the emperor Heraclius' publication of the *Ekthesis* or Statement in 638, in which all discussion of one or two activities in Christ was forbidden and a doctrine of 'one will' was expounded. Sophronius' fight on behalf of Chalcedonian orthodoxy was to be taken up and, with refined argumentation and terminology, continued by his disciple Maximus the Confessor, one of the greatest speculative theologians of the eastern church. So

If we accept the identification of Sophronius the sophist and Sophronius the monk and patriarch, it is possible to attribute a variety of literary compositions to the one author. Although Sophronius' sophistic training is evident to a greater or lesser degree in all his works, it comes especially to the fore in the anacreontic verses (*CPG* 7650), <sup>60</sup> epigrams (*CPG* 7651), <sup>61</sup> and idiomelic verses (*CPG* 7652), as well as in the panegyrical verses (*CPG* 7652), and in the panegyrical works on Saints Cyrus and John (*CPG* 7648) <sup>62</sup> and John the Theologian (*CPG* 7648). His hagiographical works are the Account of the Miracles of Saints Cyrus and John and the Life of John the Almsgiver, the latter, as already mentioned, being composed in collaboration with John Moschus. In addition we have seven extant homilies (*CPG* 7637–43), the most arresting of

See the monoenergist dossier, document 9, Part 3 below. On 639 as the year of Sophronius' death see von Schönborn, Sophrone, 97, n. 136; van Dieten, Geschichte, 50, proposes 638, and is supported e.g. by Bathrellos, The Byzantine Christ, 64, n. 10, on the grounds that it is unlikely that the patriarch Sergius of Constantinople would have promulgated the Ekthesis while Sophronius was still alive.

See further Bathrellos, The Byzantine Christ, and Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom. Ed. and trans. M. Gigante, Sophronii Anacreontica, Opuscula. Testi per esercitazioni accademiche, 10–12 (Rome: Casa Editrice Gismondi, 1957).

On which see Alan Cameron, 'The Epigrams of Sophronius', Classical Quarterly, Ns, 33 (1983), 284-92=Literature and Society in the Early Byzantine World, no. 7 (London: Variorum Reprints, 1985).

See the edition by Marcos; cf. J. Duffy, 'Observations on Sophronius' Miracles of Cyrus and John', Journal of Theological Studies, NS, 35 (1984), 71–90; id., 'The Miracles of Cyrus and John', Illinois Classical Studies, 12 (1987), 169–77. The Miracles are used for sociological studies by A. M. Orselli, 'Modelli di cultura cittadina tardoantica: l'esempio di Sofronio di Gerusalemme', in Tempo, città e simbolo. Fra tardoantico e alto medioevo (Ravenna: M. Lapucci-Edizioni del Girasole, 1984), 7–47, and S. R. Holman, 'Rich and Poor in Sophronius of Jerusalem's Miracles of Saints Cyrus and John', in eadem (ed.), Wealth and Poverty in Early Church and Society, Holy Cross Studies in Patristic Theology and History, I (Grand Rapids, Mich.: BakerAcademic, 2008), 103–24.

which is On the Birth of Christ, delivered on Sunday, 25 December 634, when the Arabs had the Church of the Nativity in their possession. 63 Properly speaking, we have only two dogmatic works: the Letter to Arcadius of Cyprus (CPG 7636), which survives in a Syriac translation, and the Synodical Letter, which receives its first annotated English translation below. The Letter to Arcadius seems to pre-date the monoenergist dispute, 64 and deals with the Trisagion or Thrice-Holy, the liturgical prayer which was of importance in later monoenergist debate. Finally, among the works which may be considered authentic, there is a liturgical prayer for the blessing of the waters on the feast of the Theophany or Epiphany (6 January) (CPG 7653). It is possible that in 634/5 Sophronius was also responsible for the compilation of a florilegium of 600 anti-monoenergist citations from the Fathers, in response to the challenge thrown to him by Sergius and reported by that patriarch in his first letter to Honorius (end of 633 or beginning of 634). 65

The Synodical Letter is thus the sole surviving work of Sophronius where we find a systematic presentation of the patriarch's theology. It is also significant as the only document in the monoenergist dispute where we find a sustained presentation of a theological case, although the patriarch is understandably reluctant to be explicit on the question of one or two activities in Christ. Nonetheless, Sophronius' letter put the monoenergist debate publicly on a theological footing, and portrayed monoenergism as

Порисалимского как Источник по Истории Эавосвания Палестины Арабами', Византийский Временник, 41 (1980), 249–51. John Duffy is presently preparing a new edition of Sophronius' homilies, which have received modern translations in both Italian and French: A. Gallico, Sofronio di Gerusalemme. Le omelie, Testi patristici (Rome: Città Nuova, 1991); J. de la Ferrière (introduction, traduction), M.-H. Congourdeau (traduction, annotation, etc.), Sophrone de Jérusalem. Fétes chrétiennes à Jérusalem (Paris: Migne, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Lettre de Sophrone de Jérusalem à Arcadius de Chypre. Version syriaque inédite du texte grec perdu. Introduction et traduction française, Patrologia Orientalis, 39 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1978), ed. and trans. M. Albert and C. von Schönborn. On the date see Brock, 'Syriac Life', 322; on the work see P. Conte, Chiesa e primato nelle lettere dei papi del secolo VII (Milan: Editrice Vita e Pensiero, 1971), 288–91.

Winkelmann, Der Streit, 82-3, nr. 46. See the monoenergist dossier, document 6, Part 3 below. For fragments of another work which may belong to Sophronius see S. Heid, 'Eine erbauliche Erzählung des Sophronios von Jerusalem (BHG 1641b) über die kirchliche Binde- und Lösgewalt über Verstorbene', in W. Blümer, R. Henke, and M. Mülke (eds.), Alvarium. Festschrift für Christian Gnilke, Jahrbuch für Antike und Christentum Ergänzungsband, 33 (Münster, Westphalia: Aschendorfische Verlagsbuchhandlung, 2002), 152-72.

being akin to one-nature christology. As a consequence of this, and of Sergius' rejection of the document, monoenergism as a political strategy for achieving unity was made to appear inadequate. The translated documents in the monoenergist dossier below demonstrate that the protagonists in the dispute had already touched on the problem of the will or wills in Christ: it was to this aspect of christology that debate was steered by the publication of the *Ekthesis* in 638.

## 1.3 THE CONTEXT OF THE SYNODICAL LETTER

## 1.3.1 The religious politics of the emperor Heraclius

Both politically and ecclesiastically the situation which faced Heraclius on his succession to imperial power after the demise of the tyrant Phocas in 610 was fraught with danger. Not only was there an enduring split between the strategically crucial patriarchates of Antioch and Alexandria, but stability among anti-Chalcedonian groups themselves was threatened by the dissolution of the Arab federation in 584, an association in which the prince Moundhir had acted as patron of anti-Chalcedonians and intercessor with the Byzantine government. Many members of the Arab tribes had joined the Persians, seriously affecting both the opponents of Chalcedon, whose political arm was now cut off, and the strategic safety of the empire.

Like Justinian, Heraclius was not in favour of religious pluralism. This characteristic, combined with the fact that the splits between anti-Chalcedonians posed a threat to the safety of the empire, beset as it was by the Avars, Persians, and Arabs, explains the concerted efforts towards ecclesiastical unity during his reign, and, in particular, the monoenergist movement. Aided by the politically astute Sergius, patriarch of Constantinople, the emperor Heraclius proposed a christological formula which was designed to be acceptable to both parties in the dispute about Chalcedon—the formula of one 'activity' (energeia) in Christ. Fathers on both sides had used this language, which had the advantage also of deflecting debate from the issue of one or two

On the role of these Ghassanid Arabs see I. Shahîd, Byzantium and the Arabs in the Sixth Century, Vol. 2, Part 1. Toponymy, Monuments, Historical Geography and Frontier Studies (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, 2002).

natures in Christ. The concept of one activity in Christ had also become a cornerstone of faith for the followers of Severus of Antioch. <sup>67</sup> As the dossier of translated monoenergist documents in Part 3 indicates, with the exception of Sophronius' *Synodical Letter* there was little sustained theological debate in written form on the expression 'one activity', and in fact both sides used the term as if they were already agreed upon its meaning. <sup>68</sup>

The first major attempt at ecclesiastical unity in Heraclius' reign occurred in 616, when the imperial official Nicetas took a hand in the reconciliation of the Antiochene and Alexandrian anti-Chalcedonians, who had been at loggerheads since the time of Paul the Black. 69 The Antiochene patriarch Athanasius Gammal (594/5-630/1), known as the 'camel-driver' to the Greeks, travelled to Egypt in the company of a number of his bishops and signed a document of union with the Alexandrian patriarch Anastasius (604-19), whose epithet apozygarios or 'unyoker' in the Synodical Letter (2.6.2) seems to be the invention of Sophronius. Although the sophist and monk had left Egypt at the time of the Persian advance some two years previously, he would have still been well informed about the circumstances of this union, which took place during the patriarchate of his admired patron, John the Almsgiver. While the source of the Chalcedonian chronographer Theophanes ridicules the union as 'wishy-washy', 70 Sophronius derides both parties for attaching themselves 'to their agreement on which they disagreed and which brought no agreement'. The epithet 'unyoker' which Sophronius applies to Anastasius of Alexandria suggests that the latter was responsible for the failure of the union, but it may have been chosen to parody Athanasius' soubriquet 'camel-driver'. The fact that several of the signatories to the document of union in 616 are anathematized by Sophronius in the Synodical Letter proves once again his familiarity with the anti-Chalcedonian churches of Syria and Alexandria.

<sup>67</sup> See further Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 51.

<sup>60</sup> Ibid. 108-11.

The chief source for this event is Michael the Syrian, Chron. II.381–94. See D. Olster, 'Chalcedonian and Monophysite: The Union of 616', Bulletin de la Société d'Archéologie Copte, 27 (1985), 93–108. Cf. F. Winkelmann, 'Agypten und Byzanz vor der arabischen Eroberung', Byzantinoslavica, 40 (1979), 168.

A. M. 6121; ed. de Boor, 330, 5-11; trans. and annotated by C. Mango and R. Scott, with the assistance of G. Greatrex, *The Chronicle of Theophanes Confessor: Byzantine and Near Eastern History AD 284-813* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1997), 461; *Life of Maximus, PG* 90, 77C; Neil and Allen, *Recension 3*, 54-5.

The union of 616 was of short duration, possibly not least because of the death of Anastasius in 619, but it was not to be Heraclius' only unsuccessful attempt at ecclesiastical unity. After peace with the Avars was negotiated in 623/4,<sup>71</sup> the emperor turned his attention to the Armenian church, which did not recognize Chalcedon. His initial meetings with the Armenians in 622 culminated in 633 at a synod in Theodosioupolis (Karin or Erzerum) in Armenia, where a union was effected between the Armenian and Byzantine churches, and the Armenians, with some ambivalence, eventually accepted the Council of Chalcedon.<sup>72</sup> This arrangement, however, terminated after the death of Heraclius, when in 648 9 the Synod of Dvin rejected the terms of agreement.

In 631 Heraclius made Cyrus, the bishop of Phasis (Poti) in Lazica, Chalcedonian patriarch of Alexandria, and at the same time gave him the civil rank of *augustalis* (prefect). In this move the anti-Chalcedonian patriarch Benjamin, who is anathematized by Sophronius in the *Synodical Letter* (2.6.2), was forced to flee the city and to live in exile until his death in 665. Clearly Cyrus was expected to achieve success in bringing about ecclesiastical unity, and, indeed, only two years later he was able to report to the patriarch Sergius of Constantinople that in large tracts of Egypt he had united the anti-Chalcedonian Theodosians with the Chalcedonians. This was the union which Sophronius had tried unsuccessfully to impede because it rested on the monoenergist formula.

The peace which was negotiated with Persia and which enabled the true cross to be returned to Jerusalem<sup>75</sup> also enabled the

On this treaty and its probable date see Kaegi, Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium, 120-1.

Sebeos, Histoire d'Héraclius, ch. 41, trans. F. Macler (Paris: Imprimerie Nationale, 1904), 91–2; The Armenian History Attributed to Sebeos, trans. with notes by R. W. Thomson. Historical commentary by J. Howard-Johnston. Assistance from T. Greenwood, Part I. Translation and Notes. Part II. Historical Commentary, Translated Texts for Historians, 31 (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 1999), i. 91 and ii. 228. On the date of 633 see Haldon, Byzantium in the Seventh Century, 312; Kaegi, Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium, 214–15. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 61–2, nr. 24, favours 631.

For the sources and a discussion of Cyrus' career see Winkelmann, 'Ägypten und Byzanz', 170-2; cf. Kaegi, Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium, 216.

On Benjamin, who led his church under Persian, Byzantine, and Islamic rule, see Grillmeier, CCT 2/4, 81-6 (chapter written by Theresia Hainthaler), with lit.

On this event see J. W. Drijvers, 'Heraclius and the *Restitutio Crucis*: Notes on Symbolism and Ideology', in Reinink and Stolte (eds.), *The Reign of Heraclius*, 175–90.

activities in Christ. Although the work of Menas was subsequently rejected by the Sixth Council as spurious, it is certainly genuine, and was regarded as such by Cyrus and others to whom Sergius had sent it.<sup>83</sup> The same cannot be said of the work *On the Trinity and the Incarnation* by (Ps.) Eulogius, which presupposes a knowledge of the monoenergist debate that would have been impossible as early as the time of Eulogius of Alexandria (580–604).<sup>84</sup>

A period of about nine years separates Sergius' reply to Cyrus from the next document in the dossier (no. 3), which is the Announcement (Plerophoria), Pact of Union, or document of union in nine articles of faith promulgated in Alexandria on 3 June 633 by Cyrus, who, as we have seen, had meanwhile become both patriarch and augustalis (prefect).85 The crucial seventh article of this text, in which the expression 'one theandric activity' is used, was read aloud separately at the Lateran synod in 649, and the entire document was read out at the thirteenth session of the Sixth Council. It was the interpretation of the expression 'one theandric activity', ascribed to (Ps.) Dionysius the Areopagite, to which Sophronius had objected before the promulgation of the Announcement. The expression, which appears first on the lips of anti-Chalcedonians in 523, is in fact a misquotation of Ps. Dionysius' 'a new theandric activity', 86 which Sophronius is careful to quote properly in his Synodical Letter (2.3.16). Otherwise the terms of the document of union are Cyrillian, Chalcedonian, and, in the anathemata of the ninth article of faith, those of the Fifth Ecumenical Council of 553.

For most of the events which intervened between Cyrus' Second Letter to Sergius and the fifth document in the monoenergist dossier, namely Sergius' Second Letter to Cyrus, we have to rely on the Syriac Life of Maximus the Confessor and on Sergius' First Letter to Honorius (document 6 of the dossier). From the

<sup>83</sup> See ibid. 45-6, nr. 1.

<sup>84</sup> See ibid. 50, nr. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> See ibid. 66, nr. 27. There is a partial English translation in P. Verghese, 'The Monothelete Controversy', *Greek Orthodox Theological Review*, 13 (1968), 198–200.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Ps. Dionysius, Letter 4 to Gaius the Monk (CPG 6607), PG 3, 1072C; ed. G. Heil and A. M. Ritter, Corpus Dionysiacum, vol. 2, Patristische Texte und Studien, 36 (Berlin: W. de Gruyter, 1991), 161, line 9. For the christology of Ps. Dionysius in general see Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 309–56. On the use and significance of the term 'a new theandric activity' see also A. Louth, Denys the Areopagite, Outstanding Christian Thinkers (London and Wilton, Conn.: Allen & Unwin, 1989), 75, and Bausenhart, Studien zum Beitrag Maximos' des Bekenners, 304.

Life, in which for the purposes of polemic Sophronius plays a subordinate role to his pupil Maximus, we find evidence of the epistolary altercation which arose between the future patriarch of Jerusalem and Arcadius, archbishop of Cyprus, on the subject of the liturgical prayer known as the Trisagion or Thrice-Holy. According to the Syriac Life, Sophronius eventually wrote to Arcadius asking him to invite Cyrus of Alexandria, Honorius of Rome, and Sergius of Constantinople to a synod, in order to investigate the dissent which had arisen over the Trisagion. Arcadius responded by convoking a synod on Cyprus, where seemingly the (dyoenergist) doctrine of Sophronius and Maximus was anathematized, and a letter to this effect was sent to Heraclius. In an early work from this time, Against those who say that one activity in Christ is to be confessed (CPG 7697 [5]), 88 Maximus took up the challenge of the monoenergist party.

Both Sergius and Heraclius intervened at this point, as we are informed by document 6 in the dossier, Sergius' First Letter to Honorius. In a *Psephos* or Resolution, which can be dated to August 633, the patriarch of Constantinople stated that there should be no more talk of either one or two activities in Christ, and that after the union effected in Alexandria Cyrus should in future avoid mention of one or two activities. Likewise, Sophronius was to agree henceforth not to speak of one or two activities in Christ. It is reasonable to assume that these concessions were made in the face of the objections which had been raised by Sophronius and Maximus to the doctrine of monoenergism. Sergius' *Psephos* was ratified soon after by an ordinance (*keleusis*) promulgated by the emperor Heraclius, who forbade discussion on the subject of the number of activities in Christ. The evidence for this ordinance is also contained in Sergius' First Letter to Honorius.

Soon after the publication of the *Psephos*, so Sergius' First Letter to Honorius informs us, Sergius also wrote to Sophronius with the order that there should be no future debate about one or two activities, and that he should be 'content with the safe and tried-and-true correct teaching of the holy Fathers'. According

These are nrs. 29-34 in Winkelmann, Der Streit, 67-71.

Opuscula theologica et dogmatica 5, PG 91, 64-5; Winkelmann, Der Streit, 72-3, nr. 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 73-4, nr. 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> See ibid. 74, nr. 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> See ibid. 75, nr. 38.

to Sergius, Sophronius was happy with these conditions, and from a letter which Maximus wrote to the abbot (hegoumenos) Pyrrhus at the end of 633 or the beginning of 634, in which Sophronius' disciple accepted the Psephos, we may judge that this was in fact the case. It appears that in August or September 633 Sergius wrote to the emperor via the imperial finance minister (sakellarios) concerning the steps he had taken in Sophronius' regard. Sergius wrote to the emperor via the imperial finance minister (sakellarios) concerning the steps he had taken in Sophronius' regard.

At this juncture Sergius composed his Second Letter to Cyrus, document 5 in our monoenergist dossier, which was read aloud at the Lateran synod.94 Although Sergius is clearly writing in reply to Cyrus' Second Letter to him (document 4), the patriarch of Constantinople is in fact responding to the contents of the Announcement (document 3). Ostensibly quoting verbatim from that document, he brings out and commends the main points made by Cyrus. The small discrepancies between the text of the Announcement and these citations are possibly attributable to the manner in which the text has been transmitted, rather than to deliberate changes on Sergius' part. One instance is, however, striking: whereas in Article VII Cyrus had written the supposedly Dionysian term 'one theandric activity', Sergius renders this with the bald expression 'one activity'. For the rest, the emphasis in the letter is on the unity of Christ's natures. Cyrus is commended for his 'orthodox teaching', which is put in the context of Heraclius' attempts to make ecclesiastical peace.

As we have already seen, the sixth document in the monoenergist dossier, Sergius' First Letter to Honorius, which dates from the end of 633 or the beginning of 634, is of crucial importance for a reconstruction of the monoenergist debate and the part played by Sophronius in it.<sup>95</sup> It also marks the first step in the correspondence with Honorius that was to have dire con-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*2</sup> Letter 19 (cf. CPG 7699), PG 91, 589C–98B. See further Winkelmann, Der Streit, 77, nr. 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 75-6, nr. 39.

<sup>94</sup> See ibid. 76, nr. 40.

See ibid. 77–8, nr. 43 with lit., adding von Schönborn, Sophrone, 79–83, who gives a paraphrasing French translation of two extracts from the letter, and F. Carcione, 'Enérgheia, Thélema e Theokinetos nella lettera di Sergio, patriarca di Costantinopoli, a papa Onorio Primo', Orientalia Christiana Periodica, 51 (1985), 263–76. There is a German translation of the document in Bausenhart, Studien zum Beitrag Maximos' des Bekenners, 317–21. On the correspondence between Honorius and Sergius see F. Carcione, Sergio di Costantinopoli ed Onorio I nella controversia monotelita del VII secolo, Alcuni chiarimenti sulla loro dottrina e sul loro ruolo nella vicenda, Ecclesia Mater, 4 (Rome: Pontificia Università Lateranense, 1985).

sequences for the bishop of Rome. Like document 2 in the dossier, with which it has points in common, it was read aloud at the twelfth session of the Sixth Council. It is fortunate for the historian that in his letter Sergius takes considerable pains to inform Honorius of the details in the course of events regarding the monoenergist debate from his own point of view, which includes a negative attitude to Sophronius. As in his First Letter to Cyrus, here too Sergius relates the dispute which Heraclius had with Bishop Paul the One-eyed and refers to the letter which Menas of Constantinople wrote to Vigilius of Rome. Our knowledge of the movements of Sophronius immediately before and after the publication of the Announcement we owe to Sergius here. An important part of the letter summarizing the contents of the Psephos deals with the difficulties which have arisen concerning the expression 'one activity', which is said to alienate and confuse some who hear it, even if it was used by some of the Fathers. Similarly, the expression 'two activities' is inadmissable, because it was not used by the Fathers. Since the terms 'activity' and 'will' were used in strict correlation in christological debate, 96 Sergius continues with an explicit condemnation of the expression 'two wills', and emphasizes that it is the one Christ who acts. It was this stand which was to be taken by Honorius to its logical conclusion in his reply to Sergius' letter. The stand of the patriarch of Constantinople is also repeated in document 9 of the dossier, the Ekthesis.

The seventh document in the monoenergist dossier, Honorius' First Letter to Sergius, was also read out at the twelfth session of the Sixth Council. Like his Second Letter to Sergius, this survives in its most complete form in a Greek translation of the Latin original. In turgid prose, with a patchwork of scriptural citations, the bishop of Rome acknowledges receipt of Sergius' letter and echoes his sentiments about Sophronius. At the same time Honorius bears witness to the letter which Sergius wrote to Sophronius after the publication of the ordinance (keleusis). In the course of repudiating the expression two activities which Sophronius had used and stressing the primacy of the union of the two natures in Christ, Honorius injudiciously adds that we confess one will (thelema) in our Lord Jesus Christ. At the end of his letter the bishop urges Sergius to avoid the expressions one

<sup>96</sup> See Carcione, 'Enérgheia', 265-73.

On the document see Winkelmann, *Der Streit*, 79–80, nr. 44, with lit. Ibid. 75, nr. 38.

activity' or 'two activities'. With the statement of the one will in Christ the monoenergist debate was destined to change direction: four years later the publication of the *Ekthesis* was to be the official announcement of monotheletism. Given the correlation of the terms 'activity' and 'will' in christological debate, however, the issues remained in part the same, and continued to be bedevilled by a confusion over whether the terms related to the person or the natures in Christ. Lacking in theological sophistication, Honorius was unable to calculate the potential effect of his declaration of 'one will', much less to envisage the sentence of anathema which was passed on him for this monothelete utterance by the council of 680/1. <sup>99</sup>

When events had already come to such a pass, the terminology of Sophronius' Synodical Letter, which is chronologically the next document in the monoenergist dispute, seems almost superseded. The patriarch of Jerusalem makes no reference to the union of 633 or to the Psephos; he subordinates activity to nature, showing implicitly that the doctrine of two activities is a logical consequence of the doctrine of two natures. 100 Equally pointedly, he uses the expression 'a new and theandric activity' of the incarnate Christ, as opposed to the version 'one theandric activity', which he links with opponents of Chalcedon, and to Sergius' 'one activity'. From this time on 'a new theandric activity' became part of the vocabulary of orthodoxy. 101 While Sophronius does not mention 'two activities' explicitly, his rejection of the expression 'one activity', together with the Chalcedonian tone of his Letter, leaves his position with regard to monoenergism in no doubt. This conclusion is substantiated by Photius' information that after the composition of his synodika in late 634 the patriarch of Jerusalem also turned to compiling a florilegium of 600 citations from the Fathers in order to refute the monoenergists. 102 We are told by another later source that the contents of Sophronius' Synodical Letter were approved by a synod of bishops in Jerusalem after its

See G. Kreuzer, Die Honoriusfrage im Mittelalter und in der Neuzeit, Päpste und Papsttum, 8 (Stuttgart: A. Hiersemann, 1975), 56–7, 60–4; G. Schwaiger, 'Die Honoriusfrage, Zu einer neuen Untersuchung des alten Falles', Zeitschrift für Kirchengeschichte, 88 (1977), Vierte Folge, XXVI, 85–97, on Honorius' lack of theological competence; cf. Meyendorff, Imperial Unity, 353.

See E. Caspar, 'Die Lateransynode von 649', Zeitschrift für Kirchengeschichte, 51 (1932), 96.

Louth, Denys the Areopagite, 75.

<sup>102</sup> See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 82-3, nr. 46, with lit.

promulgation.<sup>103</sup> At the council of 680/1 the document was declared to be 'in accordance with the true faith and with apostolic teachings, and with the teachings of the holy and approved Fathers'.<sup>104</sup>

The eighth document in the monoenergist dossier, Honorius' Second Letter to Sergius, which dates to 634/5, advises us that the bishop of Rome had written to both Sophronius and Cyrus to persuade them to avoid the proclamation of 'two activities' and to acquiesce in the terms of the *Psephos*. The Second Letter is transmitted only in the fragments read out at the thirteenth session of the Sixth Council. <sup>105</sup>

With the promulgation of the *Ekthesis* or Statement, the last document in the monoenergist dossier, the debate shifts from the terminology associated with the activity or activities in Christ to that of the will or wills. Composed by Sergius some time before its publication in 638, and subsequently read aloud at the Lateran synod, the document has much in common with the contents of the *Psephos* as reported by Sergius in his First Letter to Honorius, as well as with Justinian's edict *On the Right Faith*. All talk of one or two activities is outlawed; the expression two activities' is singled out as being more Nestorian than Nestorius, who did not dare to introduce the concomitant two wills'; and one will is confessed in Christ. In November of the same year as its promulgation the *Ekthesis* achieved the status of law, and penalties were set down for those who did not abide by its contents. How

The Synodicon Vetus: Text, Translation, and Notes, by J. Duffy and J. Parker, Dumbarton Oaks Texts, 5; Corpus Fontium Historiae Byzantinae, 15 (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Center for Byzantine Studies, 1979), 131, 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> ACO II, 2, 2, 580, 10-11.

<sup>105</sup> See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 83, nr. 47.

<sup>106</sup> See ibid. 85-6, nr. 50, with lit.

The date, the centenary of the death of Severus of Antioch, is suggested as deliberate by L. S. B. MacCoull, 'George of Pisidia, Against Severus: In Praise of Heraclius', in R. Dahood (ed.), The Future of the Middle Ages and the Renaissance: Problems, Trends and Opportunities for Research, Arizona Studies in the Middle Ages and the Renaissance, 2 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1998), 78.

For a detailed comparison of the two texts (in German translation) see Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 353–5; cf. R. Riedinger, 'Aus den Akten der Lateran-Synode von 649', Byzantinische Zeitschrift, 69 (1976), 28 = Kleine Schriften, nr. I, 14.

<sup>14.</sup>See Riedinger, 'Aus den Akten', 23-9=Kleine Schriften, 9-15, for an analysis of Sergius' use of Justinian.

See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 86, nr. 51.

unsuccessful Heraclius (d. 641) and his successors were in enforcing ecclesiastical unity can be judged from the fact that, despite the death of Sophronius, opposition to the *Ekthesis* increased, particularly in the West, and the edict was rescinded only ten years later by the *Typos* or Regulation.

#### 1.4 CONTENT AND STYLE OF THE SYNODICAL LETTER

## 1.4.1. Introduction

Sophronius' introduction to his Synodical Letter is highly rhetorical in tone. The patriarch contrasts the tranquillity of his former life with the burdens of the patriarchal office, calling on Job to corroborate his statements on changing fortunes. Job 29: 2-10 is then quoted, which Sophronius elaborates by means of eleven clauses beginning with the word 'when' (2.1.4). In an exaggeration, he claims that his present lack of tranquillity has been caused by the 'tyrannous methods' of the clergy, monks, and laity of Jerusalem, who have forced him physically (sc. to become their patriarch), for reasons which Sophronius does not know or understand (2.1.5). This is to be taken as a modesty topos, in that the new patriarch is claiming his unworthiness to be elected, rather than pretending ignorance of the political circumstances of his elevation to office. In a captatio benevolentiae Sophronius requests Sergius' help and support as both father and brother, promising on his part to maintain close ties with the patriarch of Constantinople and to be of like mind with him in matters of faith. Next Sophronius broaches the custom of the synodical letter, which, according to him, is the product of an apostolic and ancient tradition (2.1.6), and in keeping with which those who are just beginning their hierarchical office refer to their peers concerning what they believe in matters of faith. Paul is made the model for this custom on the grounds that he too went to Jerusalem and 'subjected himself to the holy disciples who were ahead of him'. Sophronius also follows this custom, which is 'corroborated by apostolic argument', and he is sending his profession of faith to Sergius to be tested. Sophronius' beliefs have been formed also by the preaching of Sergius.

# 1.4.2. Trinitarian profession of faith<sup>111</sup>

Sophronius opens his trinitarian profession of faith with statements which are predominantly from the Creed of Nicaea (325), supplemented by the additions of the Council of Constantinople (381) on the procession of the Spirit from the Father (2.2.1). Implicit in this section is a rebuttal of tritheism, the doctrine which developed in the sixth century among the anti-Chalcedonians in Syria and Egypt, as discussed above. This doctrine, or at least its memory, endured into the seventh century, but for Chalcedonians such as Sophronius tritheism is synonomous with John Philoponus, and they are not informed about the early stages of the development of the doctrine. 112 Stressing the unity of the Trinity and its three hypostases in terms similar to those in Justinian's tract On the Right Faith (2.2.2), 113 Sophronius excludes a unity in the Trinity that is subject to number or division, which leads, he says, to the Arian position of partitioning the one godhead into three dissimilar godheads. At the same time he rejects the idea that the three hypostases in the Trinity are contracted or reduced into one person, as he claims the Sabellians advocate. There is no Trinity if the three hypostases are collected into one person, nor if the single unit of the Trinity is extended into three essences, three natures, and three godheads. The first of these errors, he asserts, results in Jewish monotheism, the second in polytheistic paganism, like that of Arius (2.2.3). The dangers of both approaches are again emphasized. There follows a passage on the paradoxical nature of the Trinity which is both three and one, capable of being counted and yet shunning enumeration. It is not numbered in essences and natures and lordships, continues Sophronius, as the Arians and trithcists maintain. Although it has a divisibility in its persons, it remains indivisible. The patriarch anathematizes the doctrines of three gods or natures or essences in the Trinity and those who hold such beliefs, but then proceeds to stress that each person in the Trinity is perfect God and at the same time the same God, sharing one nature. To assert that there are three natures in the Trinity is to invent many different gods

Annunciation, PG 87(3), 3217B-3224B. Cf. von Schönborn, Sophrone, 119-156.

On tritheism see 1.1 above.

ed. Schwartz, 72, 16-19; trans. Wesche, 164: '. . . we worship One in Three and Three in One, maintaining the paradox of their division and union.'

(2.2.4-5). The individuality of Father, Son, and Spirit is professed: just as each possesses 'God', so too does each have the characteristic, immutable, and unmovable property of the person which belongs to it and to it alone (2.2.6).

Concluding this trinitarian profession of faith, where he has been at pains to reject the extremes of Arianism, Sabellianism, and tritheism, Sophronius calls the Trinity holy, of the same substance, eternal, sovereign, demiurge, and queen. Claiming that he has had to be brief because of the concise nature of the synodical letter, he proceeds now to explain his belief in the flesh-taking of one of the Trinity, God the Word and Son (2.2.7).

# 1.4.3. Christological profession of faith<sup>114</sup>

The descent of the pre-existent Word into the womb of Mary and his enfleshment there, states the patriarch, took place not in appearance, as the Manichaeans and Valentinians assert, but in truth. The Word became human 'to cleanse like with like' (2.3.1). In order to exclude Paul of Samosata and the Nestorians, who were believed to have advocated that the Word was united to an existing human being, the patriarch maintains that the Word became flesh by being united with a human body, which did not exist previously and was not different from ours. The union is hypostatic, and Christ's existence is true and undivided, suffering neither division nor change nor confusion, states Sophronius, following the definition of Chalcedon (2.3.2). Being born in a human body from the Virgin, God the Word showed that Mary was properly and truly Theotokos, 115 a fact which shatters the position of Nestorius and his followers. This last is, of course, a reference to the word 'Christotokos', coined by Nestorius (2.3.3). From this Sophronius proceeds naturally to affirm the two births in Christ, the first a birth in eternity from the Father, and a second in time from Mary, tenets found in the definition of Chalcedon and in Justinian's tract On the Right Faith. 116 Remaining with the

On Sophronius' christology see G. Cosma, De 'oeconomia' incarnationis secundum S. Sophronium Hierosolymitanum, Diss. (Rome: Urbaniana, 1940), 81; von Schönborn, Sophrone, 157–224.

Cf. Justinian, On the Right Faith, ed. Schwartz, 76, 8; trans. Wesche, 167.

Definition of Chalcedon, in Tanner, i. \*86; On the Right Faith, ed. Schwartz, 76, 16–18; trans. Wesche, 167.

Chalcedonian definition of faith, the patriarch professes Christ perfect in divinity and in humanity. As in much of the remainder of this incarnational profession of faith, he denounces the two extremes of Nestorius and Eutyches, the former separating the two hypostatically united natures, the latter confusing them, such that Christ became a new, third entity. Both Eutyches and Nestorius are said to have underestimated the hypostatic union in different ways. In the following passage Sophronius deals with the effects of this hypostatic union and of the composite character of the hypostasis. Reaffirming once more the doctrine of two births, he introduces the Cyrillian formula, 'one incarnate nature of the God Word', 117 taking issue with Apollinaris, Eutyches, and Dioscorus, who are presented as having denied the true humanity of Christ in different ways (2.3.4). In Cyrillian terms, Sophronius proclaims the preservation of the properties of the two natures in the union. On the one hand the union is an essential one, that is, a union of essences, contrary to Nestorian doctrine, where the union is non-essential and one of equal honour and of identity of will, or an association by the act of will and by identity; on the other hand, the union does not result in a confusion and alteration of the Word, as Eutyches believed (2.3.5). Sophronius explicitly rejects both Nestorian and Eutychean teaching, repeating his proclamation of the hypostatic union in Christ. Still concentrating on the effects of this union, the patriarch professes his belief in Christ in Chalcedonian terms: he has two natures, and is both perfect in Godhead and perfect in humanity, consubstantial with the Father regarding his divinity, consubstantial with his mother and with us regarding his humanity. This leads to a combination of both lowly and sublime attributes in the one Christ, some of which have always existed because he has an external nature, while others came about when he assumed our human nature (2.3.6). Yet again Sophronius emphasizes the fact that Christ is one from two, without division and without confusion. Because Christ is perceived to be undivided in each of the natures, he performs the acts of each essence naturally, according to the essential quality of each or its natural property. If his nature were single, as his hypostasis and person are, he could not do this (2.3.7).

On Cyril's use of this phrase and on its background and later history see Wickham, Cyril of Alexandria, 62, n. 3.

The patriarch has now arrived at his profession of faith in the communicatio idiomatum in Christ, refusing to separate his human acts and assign them alone to the human nature, or to assign his divine acts alone to his divine nature, as Nestorius did, but following Cyril in attributing all deeds to the one and the same Christ and Son (2.3.8). In the terms of the Tome of Leo, a document which was anothema to the anti-Chalcedonians because of its perceived Nestorianism, Sophronius maintains that in the union the Word achieves what is proper to the Word, and the body what is proper to the body. Nor does this leave the door open for Nestorius, warns Sophronius, because we do not glorify two Christs and two Sons, but speak of one and the same Son and Christ who accomplishes both lofty and lowly acts. On the other hand, this does not introduce change and confusion into the union, thereby vindicating Eutyches and Dioscorus (2.3.9).

Returning to Leo's terminology, Sophronius states his belief in one and the same Christ and Son who performed both acts, which puts him in agreement with neither of the extreme positions of Nestorius and Eutyches. While in the preceding passages the patriarch has often used the verb 'to act' (energein) in referring to acts performed by Christ, and has expressed himself in words similar to Sergius' 'one and the same being active', for the first time in his letter he now uses the word 'activity' (energeia) in a christological sense, claiming that each essential, natural, and corresponding activity proceeds indivisibly from each essence and nature. The operating principle in Christ is thus attributed to the two natures, and it is therefore a question of two activities. Sophronius is at pains to make it clear that although the two natures have met in the hypostatic union, they do not have one essential, natural, and indistinguishable activity. He will not

Found with variations passim in Cyril's works; see e.g. Third Letter to Nestorius, in Wickham, Cyril of Alexandria, p. 25, ch. 8: 'Accordingly all the sayings contained in the Gospels must be referred to a single person, to the one incarnate subject of the Word.' Cf. McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 207–12.

See the *Tome* in Tanner, i. \*79: 'The activity of each form is what is proper to it in communion with the other: that is, the Word performs what belongs to the Word, and the flesh accomplishes what belongs to the flesh.'

See e.g. the *Tome* in Tanner, i. \*80: 'So it is on account of this oneness of the person, which must be understood in both natures, that we both read that the son of man came down from heaven, when the Son of God took flesh from the virgin from whom he was born, and again that the Son of God is said to have been crucified and buried . . .'

profess one, single activity of two natures; if he did, he would be forced to speak of one essence and one nature, as the Headless Ones, that is, the anti-Chalcedonians, do. 121 Here we have a clear rejection by Sophronius of anti-Chalcedonian monoenergists, and at the same time an association of the doctrine of monoenergism with one-nature christology (2.3.10). The activity proper to each of the two essences and two natures, from which in turn the hypostatic union was effected, has to be professed in order not to confuse the two natures; and these natures are recognized from the activities and only from them, and the difference of the essences is always understood from the difference of the activities. But each word and each activity derive from one and the same Christ and Son and from his one hypostasis. Because it is one and the same Christ who performs both divine and human actions, Nestorius is blocked; because what is proper to each nature remains unconfused after the union, Eutyches is reduced to ashes (2.3.11).

Next, Christ's human activities, which are the same as ours, and then his divine activities are discussed. Sophronius believes that, when Christ willed it, he gave to his human nature the right time to operate and to suffer what was proper to it. In a true human body that was passible, mortal, and corruptible he permitted it to suffer and do what was appropriate to its own nature until his resurrection from the dead (2.3.12–13). (Here the patriarch is in fact implying 'an indissoluble relation' between the activity and the will. All the sublime acts, on the other hand—and these are listed by the patriarch in rhyme—belonged to God the Word, even if they were effected through the flesh and the body, because the Word truly became incarnate while remaining one Son, producing each activity from himself, both divine and human.

See further Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 150-I.

The 'Headless Ones' (Akephaloi) was a term applied to those more rigorous anti-Chalcedonians in Egypt who did not accept the eirenic document, the Henoticon, promulgated by the emperor Zeno in 482, and separated themselves from their patriarch. Thus they had no visible hierarchy and were 'headless'. By the Chalcedonians the term came to be used generically of anti-Chalcedonians, as here. For Sophronius' use of the expression elsewhere see the first heresiology, 2.6.1, below; Homily on the Annunciation, PG 87 (3), 3224A 3224B: Homily on the Presentation, ed. Usener, 13, col. 2, 18 (on which homily see, in general, P. Allen, 'The Greek Homiletic Tradition of the Feast of the Hypapante: The Place of Sophronios of Jerusalem', in K. Belke et al. (eds.), Byzantina Mediterranea. Festschrift für Johannes Koder zum 65. Geburtstag (Vienna, Cologne, and Wiemar: Böhlau Verlag, 2007), 1–12.

Relying on Theodoret, although the source of the citation is not named, Sophronius advocates dividing expressions concerning the Son between the two natures (2.3.14–15). Emphasizing once again that all the deeds belong to the one Emmanuel, also the words and the activities, he explains that some of them are fitting for the divinity and others for the humanity, while yet a third group occupies a middle position. This last group belongs to a power (*dynamis*) which the patriarch, following Ps. Dionysius the Areopagite, calls 'the new and theandric activity'. While in his *Announcement* or document of union Cyrus had used the phrase 'one theandric activity', Sophronius avoids this misquotation of the formula of Ps. Dionysius (2.3.16).

The rest of the christological section is a summing up of what has gone before, based generally on scriptural references and the definitions of Nicaea, Constantinople I, and Chalcedon. There is, however, no further mention of the words 'activity' or 'activities' (2.3.17).

#### 1.4.4. Profession of faith in creation

Although this was not general practice in a synodical letter, Sophronius adds a section on creation to his profession of faith in the Trinity and in Christ. The explanation of its anti-Origenistic tenor is to be sought in the patriarch's familiarity with the Origenist controversy in Palestine in the sixth century and in his reliance on Justinian's condemnation of Origen. 125

The creation of the visible world, explains Sophronius, was the work of one God, Father, Son, and Spirit, the Father making everything through the Son in the Holy Spirit. The perceptible parts of creation will have an end in time, while the intellectual will not corrupt or die (2.4.1). Thus, the souls of human beings, and angels, have been given the grace of incorruptibility, but it is not the case that souls existed eternally before the existence of bodies or before the creation of the visible world, as Origen and his disciples, Didymus and Evagrius, say (2.4.2). The passage

Theodoret, Exposition of the Right Faith (CPG 6218), ch. 11; PG 6, 1225B C; ed. J. T. C. Otto, Corpus apologetarum christianorum saeculi secundi, vol. 4, 3<sup>rd</sup> edn. (Jena: Fischer (olim Mauke), 1880), 38 and 40.

On this term see above.

Text of Justinian's anti-Origenist canons of 553 in ACO IV, 1, 248-9; English trans. in Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404-5.

COUNCILS 41

which follows is an unsystematic denunciation of Origenist doctrine inspired by Justinian's Edict Against Origen and by the anathemata of Constantinople II against Origenist views. 126 According to Sophronius, Origen and his followers deny the resurrection of the body and the existence of Eden, and claim that the heavenly hosts resulted from a primordial condemnation and deviation. They teach that all rational things were produced in a unity of minds, and abuse the creation of the waters above heaven. This last charge is not found in the anathemata of 553 but in Justinian's Edict Against Origen (2.4.3). The Origenists, continues the patriarch, claim that punishment in the next world will not be eternal, and that all perceptible things and rational creatures are corruptible. Furthermore, they believe in a restoration (apokatastasis) of angels, human beings, and demons. All these doctrines are rejected by Sophronius, who writes to Sergius that his own beliefs are based on apostolic and evangelical preaching, the Prophets and the Law, the Fathers and teachers (2.4.4).

#### 1.4.5. Councils

The 'ancient tradition' of the synodical letter makes it appropriate now for Sophronius to declare his position on councils and synods. At the outset he states his acceptance of four ecumenical councils. The first of these, Nicaea (325), which was attended by 318 Fathers, condemned Arius. Next, the Council of Constantinople I (381), at which 150 Fathers were present, condemned Macedonius, Apollinaris, and Magnus. The third council, that of Ephesus I in 431, rejected Nestorius by a consensus of 200 Fathers. Sophronius does not recognize Ephesus II (449), the so-called Robber Council, on the grounds of Dioscorus' role in it and its Eutychean leanings. The fourth council, during which 630 Fathers gathered at Chalcedon (451), condemned Eutyches and Dioscorus and stamped out the last vestiges of Nestorianism. In addition to these four councils, Sophronius recognizes a fifth, that of Constantinople II (553), but does not give the total number of participants. This fifth council, he explains, condemned Origen and his writings, the teachings of Evagrius and Didymus, Theodore of Mopsuestia

Diekamp, Origenistische Streitigkeiten, 107–8, remarks that we may assume that in the composition of the Synodical Letter Sophronius went to the trouble of faithfully reproducing historical truth, and to this end probably consulted the acta of the council of 553.

and his writings, the writings of Theodoret against Cyril and in defence of Diodore of Tarsus and Theodore, and finally the so-called Letter of Ibas to Mari the Persian. The patriarch recognizes what all five councils recognized, and anathematizes and rejects whomsoever they anathematized and rejected (2.5.1).

Now that he has expressed his acceptance of the councils in their condemnations and anathemata, Sophronius begins to follow the councils' positive definitions. Noteworthy is the fact that the fifth council does not receive a mention individually or explicitly in this part of the profession of faith (2.5.2). Cyril's writings, especially those against Nestorius and the synodical letter to the bishops of the East, are accepted, as well as the writings of the eastern bishops recognized by Cyril (2.5.3). Equally worthy of honour is Leo's Tome to Flavian, directed, says Sophronius, against Eutyches and Nestorius. The patriarch cleaves to all of Leo's writings, 'as if they came from the mouth of the leader Peter' (2.5.4). Sophronius then repeats his acceptance of the five councils, Cyril's writings and the letter of the eastern bishops. Again Leo's Tome receives explicit recognition, and is equated with the definitions of Peter; Cyril's works, on the other hand, have the authority of Mark. Accepting all that the holy catholic church approves, the patriarch anathematizes anew whatever the church disapproves, speaking disparagingly of 'little books and little pamphlets and teachings that are hostile to God and interpolated', as well as of heretical and unorthodox personalities (2.5.5).

In a sentence of transition Sophronius explains that he will make an inventory of such persons. This is ostensibly the motivation for the heresiologies.

### 1.4.6. Heresiologies

There are, in fact, two separate lists of heretics whom the patriarch proceeds to anathematize. The first is a list of more than 120 individual heresiarchs and heretics, beginning with Simon Magus, including Samaritans, Gnostics, and Valentinians, and important christological heretics such as Sabellius, Paul of Samosata, Arius, Apollinaris, Theodore of Mopsuestia and Nestorius, Eutyches, and Disocorus. Part of this list is devoted to Severus and other

On the work of this council see Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 438-62.

anti-Chalcedonians of the sixth century, until Sophronius arrives at his own time and anathematizes Athanasius the Syrian (the camel-driver), anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Antioch, Anastasius the Unyoker (apozygarios), anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Alexandria, and a number of so-called heretics, who, says the patriarch, are still alive, like Benjamin, anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Alexandria, and Menas, leader of the Gaianite party in Alexandria. Without pre-empting the investigation below into this heresiology, we can note here that not all the names which appear in this first inventory are representatives of a heterodox christology.

The same holds true for the second list, in which about forty groups or schools are anathematized. The list begins with the Nicolaites and ends with the mention of five anti-Chalcedonian sects or groups. There is no relationship, either explicit or implicit, between this list and the first one, except that anti-Chalcedonians are given a heretical pedigree in both. Not content with confining his anathemata to those mentioned in the two heresiologies, Sophronius next puts a global anathema on every other heresiarch and schism which the holy catholic church anathematizes, and on all who think like them. What he does believe in he has already expounded to Sergius, but only partially and briefly, because, as he explains once more, of the summary form of the synodical letter.

### 1.4.7. Conclusion

Like the introduction, the conclusion to the *Synodical Letter* is rhetorical. It is expressed in terms flattering to Sergius, whose position as chief among the patriarchs of the East is emphasized. Sophronius again addresses a *captatio benevolentiae* to Sergius, who is requested to inspect the *Synodical Letter* both as a father and brother, remedying any faults or omissions arising from the brevity with which Sophronius claims he has written, or from his rhetorical inability. Just as in the introduction, Sophronius begs Sergius to behave as a brother and a father. When he has received Sergius' answer (which, of course, would mean that the *Synodical Letter* had been approved in Constantinople), for his part Sophronius will demonstrate his affection for him, which is that of a child and a brother. Although it is not said expressly, the patriarch of Jerusalem is advocating the acceptance of his *synodika*, and communion

with Sergius. The new patriarch begs his more experienced addressee to help him in his pastoral duties, lest the flock of Christ be harmed. Furthermore, Sergius is asked to pray for the wellbeing of the emperor Heraclius and empress Martina, and for their victory over barbarians, but particularly over Saracens, who 'through our sins have now unexpectedly risen up against us and are carrying everything off as booty'. 128 Through Sergius' prayers the insolent Saracens would be defeated and peace would return to the Byzantine empire. Finally the patriarch of Constantinople is urged to look kindly on the emissaries whose task it is to take Sophronius' Synodical Letter to Constantinople. They are named as the deacon Leontius, from the Church of the Anastasis (Resurrection) in Jerusalem, who is also kankellarios (official) and protonotarios (first secretary) of the patriarchate, and a certain Polyeuktos, who is given no further epithet. These men are supposed to bring Sergius' reply back with them. Greetings are sent from all the clergy in Jerusalem to those in Constantinople.

### 1.4.8. Implications

While in the trinitarian section of his profession of faith Sophronius' language is Nicene, and he is concerned with rejecting the Arians, Sabellians, and tritheists, in the extensive christological section his language is Cyrillian, Leonine, and above all Chalcedonian, directed against Dioscorus and Eutyches on the one hand, and Nestorius on the other. Here too he shows influence of Justinian's tract *On the Right Faith*. While the patriarch does not make the explicit statement that there are two activities in Christ, and on this account could be judged to be adhering to the letter of Sergius' directive, he states clearly that each of the two natures in Christ has an activity, and more than once uses the plural word 'activities'. Furthermore, he rejects explicitly the idea of one, single activity in Christ, which he associates with the opponents of Chalcedon. In several reprises the patriarch emphasizes that, while proceeding from each of the two natures, each activity

See Winkelmann, Der Streit, 23, nr. 6, on the fact that the Byzantines did not recognize the definitive nature of the Arab conquest; cf. Kaegi, Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium, 239, who remarks that Sophronius' words here are 'an explicit acknowledgment that ecclesiastical leaders, who were quarreling about Christology, had not expected the Muslim torrent'.

129 ed. Schwartz, 88, 15–21; trans. Wesche, 179–80.

derives from the one, composite, single hypostasis in Christ. Although these repeated emphases on the one hypostasis could be attributed to Sophronius' verbosity, it could also be argued that they are an accommodation of Sergius' demand that instead of 'one activity' or 'two activities', one should speak of 'one and the same person operating'. On the other hand, Sophronius implicitly rejects Cyrus' and Sergius' modification of Ps. Dionysius' 'one theandric activity' and links it with the anti-Chalcedonians. Since this term formed the basis of the Alexandrian union of 633, it would not take much on Sergius' part to interpret Sophronius' remarks here as a rejection of the agreement between Alexandrian Chalcedonians and anti-Chalcedonians to accept one activity in Christ. The fact that the discussion of the question of activities in Christ occupies only a small space in Sophronius' elephantine Synodical Letter is significant. Notwithstanding this, for Sergius on reading the *synodika* there could remain no doubt about Sophronius' position regarding two activities in Christ.

As far as the synopsis of councils is concerned, Sophronius manifests himself as a strict Chalcedonian. His ambivalence concerning the status of Constantinople II (553), which refined and reaffirmed the tenets of 451, is to be attributed to the lukewarm reception which Justinian's council enjoyed even among some Chalcedonians, because it was conducted against the wishes of Pope Vigilius and without his participation. 130

In the two heresiologies the patriarch of Jerusalem proves once again that he is a partisan of Chalcedon by his anathematization of a list of opponents to Chalcedon. As well as vouching for his (Chalcedonian) orthodoxy, both inventories are polemical in intent, inasmuch as the anti-Chalcedonians who appear in them are given a heretical pedigree by being associated with supposedly heterodox Christians of all hues from the time of Simon Magus onwards. Particularly noteworthy is the inclusion both of anti-Chalcedonians involved in the union of 616 between Antiochenes and Alexandrians, and of those who participated in the negotiations towards a union between Alexandrian Chalcedonians and anti-Chalcedonians. The first union threatened Sophronius politically, the second both politically and dogmatically, but he is still not about to capitulate to the demands of the patriarch of Constantinople.

On this issue see Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 155-7.

All in all, it is not surprising that Sergius rejected Sophronius' *Synodical Letter*, and sent the emissaries Leontius and Polyeuktos back to Jerusalem empty-handed.

### 1.4.9. Style

For the compiler of the Synodicon Vetus, an anonymous work dating perhaps from the ninth century, Sophronius was 'the honeytongued champion of truth'. 131 While Photius was content to remark that the Synodical Letter 'innovates on words everywhere, gambolling and leaping like a foal', 132 for more modern taste the patriarch of Jerusalem is wordy and often tediously rhetorical. Dorner branded the style of the Synodical Letter as 'very turgid and bombastic', claiming that the work was 'characterized by a spirit of hatred towards heretics, reminding one of an Epiphanius';<sup>133</sup> Krumbacher denounced the rhetorical length and dogmatic breadth of the homilies and complained of the long excursuses in the Synodical Letter; 134 and Baynes remarked that we could only be grateful that Sophronius refrained from rewriting the Spiritual Meadow. 135 Writing of The Miracles of Cyrus and John, Duffy noted that the work 'oozes with the kind of rhetoric that tends to alienate the unaccustomed or unsympathetic eye and ear', although he concluded more sympathetically that Sophronius was 'an accomplished artist who composed with a careful eye and ear for all parts of his work'. 136 Not only are the introduction and conclusion to the Letter predictably highly rhetorical in tone, but there are passages where for effect the patriarch employs rhyme (2.2.2), symmetry, anaphora, and rhyme together (2.1.4), and repetition (2.3.4). All of this presents a considerable challenge

<sup>131</sup> Synodicon Vetus, 111, nr. 131; p. xiii on the date.

<sup>192</sup> Bibl., cod. 231, 286b; ed. Henry, v. 64.

J. A. Dorner, Entwicklungsgeschichte der Lehre von der Person Christi von den ältesten Zeiten bis auf die neuste dargestellt, vol. 1, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. (Stuttgart: S. G. Liesching, 1845), 211; English trans. D. W. Simon, History of the Development of the Doctrine of the Person of Christ, Division Second, vol. 1, Clark's Foreign Theological Library Third Series, vol. X (Edinburgh: T. & T. Clark, 1861), 171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> K. Krumbacher, Geschichte der byzantinischen Literatur von Justinian bis zum Ende des Oströmichen Reiches (527–1453). Handbuch der klassischen Altertumswissenschaft, IX.B., 1. Abt., 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. (Munich: Beck, 1897), i. 672 and 189, respectively.

N. Baynes, 'The "Pratum Spirituale", Orientalia Christiana Periodica, 13 (1947),

<sup>404.

15</sup> J. Duffy, 'Observations on Sophronius' Miracles of Cyrus and John', 71 and 76, respectively.

to the translator. A fair number of citations from scripture and from the Fathers appears in the *Letter*. Photius' comment that Sophronius 'innovates on words everywhere' is borne out in the *Synodical Letter* especially in the heresiologies, where names are devised for heresiarchs and their followers. All this having been said, it must be admitted that it is wordiness, not rhetorical pretension, that distinguishes Sophronius' *Letter* from most of the documents in the monoenergist dossier (Part 3).

#### 1.5 GENRE AND FUNCTION OF SYNODICAL LETTERS

# 1.5.1. The Synodical Letter of Sophronius

The genre to which Sophronius' *Synodical Letter* belongs is outlined by the patriarch himself in his introduction (2.1.6):

An apostolic and ancient tradition has prevailed in the holy churches of God throughout the whole world, whereby those acceding to the hierarchy frankly refer in all respects to those who have administered the high-priesthood before them, as to how they should think and maintain the faith which the most wise Paul has handed on to them with the utmost safeguards. . . . Accordingly we also observe this custom, and, because we deem an excellent law all that was done fittingly by older generations, especially when confirmed by apostolic practice, we write how it stands with us concerning the faith, and we send it to You, wise in the things of God, to be tested, lest we seem to have changed the ancient landmarks which our fathers positioned (Prov. 22: 28).

While synodical letters (synodika) in the broadest sense are letters following on a synod, in which synodical decrees are communicated, in the narrow sense synodical letters are those written by a patriarch soon after his consecration, conveying the news of his election by the synod which presided over it. The synodika, which were carried to the fellow patriarchs of the new incumbent by emissaries chosen from the local clergy, constituted the official beginning of the new patriarch's term of office, and required recognition and response from the addressees. Since the purpose of these instruments of ecclesial communion, especially in times of doctrinal dispute, was to prove the orthodoxy of the writers, synodika normally contain a profession of faith, a statement by the new patriarch concerning what councils he recognizes and what doctrines he espouses, and an outline of those doctrines he

condemns. 137 Hence Sophronius outlines his trinitarian and christological belief, states the councils which he recognizes, and provides a list of both heretics and heresies which he condemns and anathematizes. As the first official act of the new patriarch, the dispatch of the synodika was crucial in securing the inclusion of the new patriarch's name in the diptychs of other churches as proof of his orthodoxy. Severus of Antioch (512–18) advises an episcopal correspondent either to accept a synodical letter, or to write to its author saying that if he shows himself orthodox the recipient will enter into communion with him. Tellingly, Severus adds: 'But I am wondering whether a man who accepts a synodical letter is not obliged to communicate with those who bring this to him.' 138 A letter of Pope Gregory I of Rome proves that there was no contact between the new patriarch and his peers until the dispatch and approval of his synodika. 139 It is Gregory too who queries the contents of a list of condemned heresiarchs sent to him in the synodika of Cyriacus, patriarch of Constantinople, in 596: the bishop of Rome requests clarification concerning the name Eudoxius, which is unknown to him. 140 Further insights into the etiquette of the synodical letter are given by Photius in his Bibliotheca. According to him, Eulogius of Alexandria (580-607) had addressed a synodical letter to the bishop of Rome, presumably Pelagius II. The latter replied with the criticism that it was incomplete, because it had not mentioned explicitly either the names of the four (sic) holy synods, nor the places where they had been held, nor the number of participants at each of them; neither had the Tome

Before the Schism of the Eleventh Century', *The Constructive Quarterly*, 4 (1916), 647–9; P.-P. Joannou, 'Synodika', *Lexikon für Theologie und Kirche*, 9, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. (1964), 1238; O. Mazal, *Die Provimien der Byzantinischen Patriarchenurkunden*, Byzantina Vindobonensia, VII (Vienna: Akademie der Wissenschaften, 1974), 42; *ODB* 3 (1994), s.v. 'Synodikon'.

Select Letters VI.1; ed. and trans. E. W. Brooks, The Sixth Book of the Select Letters of Severus Patriarch of Antioch in the Syriac Version of Athanasius of Nisibis, 2 vols. (London and Oxford: Williams & Norgate, 1902–3), i. 407 (text), ii. 361 (trans.).

Letter VI.65 to Athanasius presbyter; ed. Ewald and Hartmann, i. 438, ll. 24-6. See The Letters of Gregory the Great, trans. J. C. R. Martyn, introduction and notes by C. P. Hanlon, 3 vols. (Toronto: Pontifical Institute for Medieval Studies, 2004), ii. 450. Although Mazal, Die Provimien, 42, claims that under certain circumstances it was possible for a patriarch to compile a synodical letter at a later stage and to declare his doctrinal position then, he gives no example to illustrate this.

See Letter VII.5; ed. Ewald and Hartmann, i. 448, ll. 19–32; trans. Martyn and Hanlon, ii. 458. See further J. McClure, 'Handbooks Against Heresy in the West, from the Late Fourth to the Late Sixth Centuries', *Journal of Theological Studies*, NS, 30 (1979), 186–97.

of Leo been mentioned expressly. Furthermore, continued the bishop of Rome, neither Eutyches, nor Disocorus, nor Severus had been anathematized, and the (Chalcedonian) expression 'in two [natures]' had not been proclaimed as unambiguously as it should have been.<sup>141</sup>

Considering the number of such inaugural letters which must have been written in the ancient church, it is perhaps surprising that more of them have not come down to us intact. Significantly, several of those which have been transmitted in their entirety owe their survival to their inclusion in synodical proceedings or in dossiers compiled for a particular purpose. Sophronius letter itself, in the exemplar sent to Sergius of Constantinople, has been preserved thanks to its inclusion in the proceedings of the Sixth Ecumenical Council of 680/1; an extract was used by the compiler of the *Doctrina Patrum*, an extensive florilegium which is closely connected to the circle of Sophronius' disciple, Maximus the Confessor. Aximus the Confessor.

The general outline of these synodika and the expectations of their recipients are clear: a captatio benevolentiae, and a reference to the ancient custom of sending the letters, a trinitarian profession of faith which is followed by a christological statement on the part of the writer, who also declares his position vis-à-vis ecumenical councils and anathematizes a number of heretics, especially those opposed to his christological stance. That the form of the synodical letter was standard is evident from the report of Photius concerning the synodika of Eulogius of Alexandria. Equally typical are the references by the new patriarch to his brothers as both brothers and fathers. As far as the lists of heretics are concerned, Photius and his source are silent; one may conjecture that such lists were not compiled afresh in every synodical letter, but that, especially in the same patriarchate and among those of like belief, they already lay at the disposal of the new patriarch. In the case of Sophronius, this conjecture will be discussed further below.

On the number of councils see under sec. 1.5.3, below; Photius, Bibl., cod. 230, 267a; ed. Henry, v. 8, 1–12.

<sup>142</sup> The mortality rate is huge. From .448 to 1389 for Constantinople, for instance, Mazal, *Die Provimien*, 42 3, lists only eighteen surviving patriarchal confessions of faith, and not all of these are inaugural synodical letters.

Doctrina Patrum de Incarnatione Verbi. Ein Griechisches Florilegium aus der Wende des 7. und 8. Jahrhunderts. Zum ersten Mal vollständig herausgegeben und untersucht von F. Diekamp. 2. Auflage mit Korrekturen und Nachträgen von B. Phanourgakis, herausgegeben von E. Chrysos (Münster: Aschendorff, 1981).

The most striking feature of the Letter of Sophronius is its length. Even allowing for some habitual verbosity on the part of the patriarch of Jerusalem, we have to assume that the unusually large proportions of his inaugural letter reflect the seriousness with which he regarded the dogmatic positions which he puts forward. Also divergent is Sophronius' inclusion of a section on creation: although the first mention of creation in a conciliar symbol seems to be that of the Council of Braga I in 563 (560?), 144 this is an unusual theme in synodical letters. While he adheres to the genre of the synodical letter, in its proportions and to a lesser degree in content Sophronius' work resembles rather a dogmatic treatise, such as the work On the Heresies and Synods of Germanus of Constantinople (715-30).145 The attention which he pays to councils and heretics far surpasses the norm of synodika. On this account I shall shortly situate these aspects of his Letter in the genres of council synopses and heresiologies.

# 1.5.2. The function of synodical letters in the theological debates of the seventh century

That a synodical letter could function as much as a political statement as a doctrinal profession is clear from the case of Sophronius. We know that, besides being sent to Sergius, patriarch of Constantinople, who rejected it, the *Letter* also went to Honorius of Rome, who also refused it. On the other hand, Cyrus, patriarch of Alexandria, whom Sophronius had previously tried to dissuade from accepting the one-activity formula, was not sent a copy. <sup>146</sup> I have already discussed the influence of Sophronius' *Letter* on subsequent events, particularly on the publication of the *Ekthesis*. In the subsequent history of the monoenergist monothelete debate the dispatch or withholding of synodical letters

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> See H. Denzinger and A. Schönmetzer, Enchiridion symbolorum, definitionum et declarationum de rebus fidei et morum, 33<sup>rd</sup> cdn. (Barcelona and Freiburg: Herder, 1965), \*451–64. A. Grillmeier, Mit ihm und in ihm. Christologische Forschungen und Perspektiven, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 1978), 641–55, shows how the contents of a profession of faith, admittedly on the Latin side, came to include the theme of creation in its schema.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> PG 98, 40-88 (CPG 8020). Cf. Grillmeier, CCT 2/1, 81.

Although the contention of the author of the Life of Maximus, PG 90, 80AB, and of Recension 3 of the biography in Neil and Allen, Recension 3, 56-7, is that Cyrus also received a copy. See von Schönborn, Sophrone, 100, n. 4.

by the patriarchs of Constantinople, as well as the contents of the documents themselves, illustrates the importance they could assume.

On his accession to the throne of Constantinople on 1 October 641, the patriarch Paul dispatched synodika in which he avoided mentioning the Ekthesis, published three years before, and failed to take a stand on the monothelete question, a fact which Pope Theodore queried in his reply.147 The synodika of Paul's successor, Peter (654-66), were rejected by Pope Eugenius. 148 The next incumbent, the patriarch Thomas II (667-9), composed synodika intended for Pope Vitalian, but they were never sent, supposedly owing to the threat of an Arab invasion in Constantinople. The fact that they were read out and pronounced orthodox at the council of 680/1 suggests that Thomas had sidestepped the burning issue of activity and will in Christ. 149 The synodical letters of John IV (669 75) and Constantine I (675 7) were refused in Rome and the authors' names were consequently excluded from the diptychs. 150 Because of what had befallen his predecessors, the patriarch Theodore I (677 9) did not bother to send the customary letter to Rome, while his successor, George I (679–86), also apparently sent nothing to Pope Agatho. 151

### 1.5.3. The council synopsis

In an important article Joseph Munitiz distinguishes three main types of council synopses: (i) anonymous synopses; (ii) short treatises on the councils attributable to authors, such as the work *On the Heresies and Councils* of Germanus of Constantinople; (iii) the very brief résumé, 'in which only two or three lines are dedicated to each council: examples occur in numerous professiones fidei . . . and in numerous miniature treatises'; these résumés are either anonymous or signed. The synopsis of the councils in Sophronius'

Winkelmann, Der Streit, 103, nr. 76. See also van Dieten, Geschichte, 77 and 82, for the sources and a discussion of the episode.

Winkelmann, Der Streit. 141-2, nr. 133. See also van Dieten, Geschichte, 109.

Cf. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 158, nr. 155. See also van Dieten, Geschichte. 117–18.
Cf. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 158, nr. 155. See too van Dieten, Geschichte, 120–1

On Theodore, cf. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 158, nr. 155, and on both patriarchs see van Dieten, Geschichte, 125-6 and 132.

Letter is assigned by Munitiz to the third category. <sup>152</sup> It deserves to be said here that the inclusion of a conciliar synopsis, like the heresiologies, ensured the transmission of Sophronius' work in fragments.

While Sophronius is brief in his treatment of the councils, he is also determined to leave nothing unsaid. As in the heresiologies, his approach has two facets. Alluding once again to the ancient custom in synodical letters of enumerating the councils that one recognizes, he makes explicit his acceptance of the 'four great and holy and ecumenical synods', namely Nicaea (325) with its 318 participants, which condemned Arius; Constantinople (381) with its 150 Fathers, which, according to the patriarch, put an end simultaneously to the heresies of Macedonius, Apollinaris, and Magnus; Ephesus (431) with 200 Fathers, where Nestorius was rejected; and Chalcedon (451) with 630 participants, which condemned Eutyches, Dioscorus, and Nestorius. In addition Sophronius accepts a 'fifth ecumenical synod which came into existence after them', namely Constantinople II (553), where Origen and his writings were anathematized, as well as the teachings of Evagrius and Didymus, and he follows this council in rejecting Theodore of Mopsuestia and his writings, the writings of Theodoret, and the so-called Letter of Ibas to Mari the Persian. The number of participants at this council is not mentioned. Subsequently he expresses his approval of 'these five holy and blessed synods' and their symbol of faith. Whereas in the first part of his synopsis he had ratified their condemnations of heretics and heretical writings, now he ratifies the persons and writings whom they accepted. Chiefly these are Cyril of Alexandria, his second and third letters to Nestorius and his Twelve Chapters, and his Formula of Reunion; the letters of the eastern bishops to Cyril; Leo's Tome or Letter to Flavian; and in fact all of Leo's writings and Cyril's as well. The two pillars of orthodoxy for Sophronius are thus Cyril and Leo a clear harking-back to the inspiration and terminology of Chalcedon, especially as these were refined by Constantinople II. 153

J. A. Munitiz, 'Synoptic Greek Accounts of the Seventh Council', Revue des Études Byzantines, 32 (1974), 150–3. See also H. J. Sieben, Die Konzilsidee der Alten Kirche, Konziliensgeschichte, Reihe B, Untersuchungen (Paderborn, etc.: Schöningh, 1979), 351.

On this see G. L. C. Frank, 'The Council of Constantinople II as a Model Reconciliation Council', *Theological Studies*, 52 (1991), 636-50.

With one exception, the terms of Sophronius' conciliar synopsis are unremarkable in a post-Chalcedonian profession of faith in the two natures of Christ. The one curiosity is the claim that Constantinople I condemned Macedonius, Apollinaris, and Magnus, names which reappear a little later in the list of heresiarchs. While the followers of Macedonius and Apollinaris figure in the anathemata of the canons of this council, there is no mention of Magnus. 154 In fact, there is no evidence for the existence of a heresiarch of this name at the time of Constantinople I, or in the circle of Apollinarians. The names of Macedonius and 'Magnus the Apollinarian' are condemned together, however, in Justinian's tract On the Right Faith. 155 Whether or not one follows Lietzmann in identifying Magnus with Maximus the Cynic, who, according to Theodoret, manifested Apollinarian tendencies, 156 Sophronius' indebtedness, whether direct or indirect, to Justinian's dogmatic writings seems beyond doubt. Furthermore, one suspects that the name Magnus may have been taken over by the patriarch uncritically from an existing synopsis, although Photius too reproduces the name from his reading of Sophronius' Letter. 157 In the sections of Justinian's letter of 550 which passed into Greek in the historical works of George Hamartolos and George Cedrenus, the name of Magnus has been omitted, perhaps because it was unknown or irrelevant. 158

Thus, Sophronius' conciliar synopsis, which is more extensive than those in other surviving synodical letters, continues the theme already visible in his trinitarian and christological professions of faith, namely his adherence to the first three ecumenical councils, to the Council of Chalcedon and to the reaffirmation of it in Constantinople II, as well as to the christology of Cyril and the terminology of Leo of Rome. Sophronius' dependence on Justinian's dogmatic works, whether his knowledge of them is first- or second-hand, is once again evident.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> See Tanner, i. \*35.

ed. Schwartz, 90, 2–6; trans. Wesche, 181.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> H. Lietzmann, Apollinaris von Laodicea und seine Schule, Texte und Untersuchungen (Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr (Paul Siebeck), 1904), 157.

<sup>157</sup> Bibl., cod. 231, 286b; ed. Henry, v. 64.

See George Hamartolos, *Chronicon*, ed. de Boor, ii. 634, and George Cedrenus, *Historical Compendium*, ed. Bekker, 664.

# 1.5.4. Study of the heresiologies 159

As Christoph von Schönborn suspected, these heresiologies indeed need to be studied closely in their own right, 160 if only for the light they throw on the patriarch's methodology in his synodika. Like the conciliar synopsis, Sophronius' lists of heretics are both more extensive than heresiologies in other synodical letters, and they embody a twofold approach. The heresiology, as Aloys Grillmeier demonstrated, 161 was particularly favoured in the post-Chalcedonian period, and was by no means confined to synodika. 162 Its purpose was chiefly polemical. 163 Sophronius argues for his orthodoxy on the grounds that he anathematizes a catalogue of heresiarchs and heretics, numbering more than 120, and another list of about forty heresies or groups of heretics. The size of both these lists exceeds the scope of the heresiologies contained in other synodika, but, at the same time, with few exceptions they remain lists of names rather than descriptions of the origin and nature of particular heresies, such as we find, for example, in the anonymous writing On the Sects, 164 the work of Timothy of Constantinople On Those Who Join the Church, 165 or that of George the Hieromonk, 106 the latter writing about the same time as Sophronius. A striking aspect of Sophronius' Letter is the separation between heresiarchs and heretics on the one hand, and heresies on the other. In the three great exempla of heresiological works, Hippolytus' Philosophoumena or Refutation of All Heresies, 167

For details on the multitude of names which appear in the following pages the reader is referred to *EEC* and to A. Marjanen and P. Loumanen (eds.), A Companion to Second-Century Christian 'Heretics', Supplements to Vigiliae Christianae, 76 (Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2005).

Von Schönborn, Sophrone, 100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Grillmeier, CCT 2/1, 79-81.

On heresiologies in Byzantium and their neglect by scholars see Averil Cameron, 'How to Read Heresiology', in D. B. Martin and P. Cox Miller (eds.), The Cultural Turn in Late Ancient Studies: Gender, Asceticism, and Historiography (Durham and London: Duke University Press, 2005), 193–212 (brief reference to Sophronius at p. 200).

See A. Pourkier, L'Hérésiologie chez Épiphane de Salamine, Christianisme Antique, 4 (Paris: Beauchesne, 1992), 485.

CPG 6823; PG 86, 1193-1268.

<sup>165</sup> CPG 7016; PG 86, 12-74.

<sup>&</sup>quot; CPG 7820; ed. M. Richard, 'Le traité de Georges hiéromoine sur les hérésies', Revue des Études Byzantines, 28 (1970), 239-69= Opera Minora, III (Turnhout: Brepols, and Leuven: Leuven University Press, 1977), nr. 62.

<sup>127</sup> CPG 1899; ed. M. Markovich, Hippolytus. Refutatio omnium haeresium, Patristische Texte und Studien, 25 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1986).

the *Panarion* or *Medicine Chest* of Epiphanius of Salamis, <sup>168</sup> and Theodoret's *Compendium of Heretical Fables*, <sup>169</sup> as well as in their successors (with the notable exception of Timothy of Constantinople), heretics and heresies are treated indiscriminately. It is also worth noting that there is no apparent correlation between Sophronius' list of persons and his list of heresies. Again one suspects that the patriarch wished to give as complete a picture of heretics and heresy as he could, that there were two distinct catalogues available to him in Jerusalem, and that he simply used both of them.

The heresiologies in Sophronius' Symodical Letter have been analysed by Cosma, but in a manner which is both unsystematic and too schematic, and from a starting-point which tends toward the hagiographical. Cosma divides his examination of the heresiologies into five parts: (1) the heresies which saw in Christ a mere human being; (2) the docetists and others who were in error concerning Christ's humanity; (3) the heretics who maintained that the union between the Logos and Christ was a moral one; (4) Eutyches; (5) the heretics opposed to the Council of Chalcedon and the Tome of Leo. As the detailed examination below of Sophronius' lists will show, this schema is too neat. Furthermore, Cosma is not uniformly interested in identifying the individual heretics or heretical groups mentioned by Sophronius. This is even more reason for an examination of the heresiologies.

In what follows, the sources of Sophronius' two heresiological lists are identified as far as possible. It soon becomes apparent that his greatest debt is to Epiphanius' *Medicine Chest* and Theodoret's *Compendium*. Whether this debt is direct or indirect will engage our attention further on. Sophronius' sources for the period after Nestorius and down to his own time cannot be determined on the basis of comparison with the contents of any other written extant source.

Sophronius opens his heresiologies with the name of Simon Magus, regarded as the father of all heresies. The early heretics Cleobius, Menander, Dositheus, and Gortheus are all found in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1-3</sup> CPG 3745; ed. K. Holl, Epiphanius I. Anacoratus und Panarion (haer. 1-33), Griechische Christliche Schriftsteller, NF, 10 (Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1915); 2<sup>101</sup> edn. by J. Dummer, haer. 34–64 and haer. 65–80, Griechische Christliche Schriftsteller, 31, 37 (Berlin: Akademie-Verlag, 1980, 1985).

<sup>169</sup> CPG 6223; PG 83, 336-556.

<sup>170</sup> Cosma, De 'oeconomia' incarnationis, 3-79.

Theodoret, where they are classified as Samaritans, but here they are combined with Philetus, Hermogenes, and Alexander the Coppersmith, names seemingly intercalated from information in Paul's letters to Timothy. Of the group Satorninus, Masbotheus, Hadrian, and Basilides, the Menandrans Satorninus and Basilides belong together and are found so in Epiphanius and Hippolytus, while in Theodoret they are adjacent. In Sophronius' list, however, they are separated by the inclusion of two followers of Simon Magus. From Dositheus down to Isidore, the son of Basilides, the source is predominantly Theodoret, but it is not used in sequence and is intercalated wrongly. While the name of Ebion is misplaced in relation to the order in Epiphanius and Theodoret, where it occurs later, from Carpocrates to Prodicus the list once more follows Theodoret's order and contents. Conversely, Cerinthus and Merinthus both come from Epiphanius. From Valentinus to Colorbasus we have the names of representatives of the Valentinian sect, with the exception of Artemon, who, as presented by Theodoret, held a doctrine similar to that of Theodotus the Tanner and his followers. Although Florinus and Blastus were adherents of Valentinus, Theodoret does not mention the three in successive order. The list from Secundus to Mark, on the other hand, mirrors the sequence of names in the Compendium. Colorbasus, a Valentinian, belongs with his teacher Mark, as here in Sophronius and in Hippolytus and Epiphanius, whereas in Theodoret the two names are separated. Perhaps Sophronius' list follows Epiphanius' order here, or else it relies on an anti-Valentinian source. Of the names Ademis, Theodotus the Tanner, Theodotus, and Euphrates, Ademis and Euphrates, as representatives of the Ophite Peratic school, should be together, as they are in Hippolytus and Theodoret, rather than straddling the two Theodotoi, who were both adherents of the sect which claimed that the scriptures had been interpolated.

With the names from Monoimus the Arab to Harmonius, the son of Bardesanes, we find Theodoret's sequence once more, except that Asclepiodotus in Theodoret is called Asclepiades, and is found in the company of Theodotus the Tanner and his followers, Apollonides and Hermophilus. Timothy of Constantinople also assigns Asclepiodotus (sic) to the sect of Theodotus. Clearly this is another example of wrong intercalation in Sophronius' list. Hermophilus, as I have said, needs to be grouped with the followers of Theodotus the Tanner, rather than left hanging after

Harmonius. Of the next three names, Cerdo, Sacerdo, and Marcion, the first and third occur together in Theodoret, but for the rest Sacerdo is unknown. The name probably derives from the corruption of an epithet attributed to Cerdo. 171 Sophronius is fond of applying opprobrious epithets to heretics, but since other anti-heretical writers are as well, it is difficult to determine the point at which the corruption took place, and whether the patriarch himself was responsible for the epithet or whether he found the non-existent Sacerdo in a model. From Apelles to Synerus, with the exception of Apollonides, who should be in the company of Theodotus the Tanner, Asclepiodotus, and Hermophilus, we have the names of adherents of an offshoot of the sect of Marcion of Pontus, which are also found together in Theodoret. Theodotus the Money-changer is presented both out of context and out of the sequence given him by Theodoret. In his supposed error this Theodotus was related to Theodotus the Tanner and his circle, and is introduced immediately after them in the Compendium. The well-known names Montanus, Priscilla, and Maximilla occur together in both Epiphanius and Theodoret, making it impossible to decide which served Sophronius as a source.

From Nepos to Macedonius it is difficult to discover a rationale for the order of names. The mention of two Origens does not derive from either Epiphanius or Theodoret (who does not mention Origen at all), but is a common enough occurrence in the Patristic period. Navatus and Sabbatius, who belong together and are presented as such in Timothy of Constantinople and George the Hieromonk, are separated in Sophronius' catalogue by Paul of Samosata and Noctus of Smyrna and his two disciples. Since Sabbatius was a Constantinopolitan heretic, his name may have been supplied from a source connected with that city in a way that made it difficult for the compiler of the heresiology to put him in his correct context. Noetus, Epigonus (not Epigenus, as in Sophronius), and Cleomenes all appear to come from Theodoret. Next we have Manes, whose somewhat late appearance in the list chronologically speaking may be due to the fact that in Epiphanius he occurs only after Paul of Samosata. Despite the fact that in 596 Gregory of Rome had not heard of Eudoxius, the names from Arius to Eudoxius in Sophronius' heresiology

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> See the suggestions in PG 86 (1), 15-16, n. 4.

were all well known in the East as representatives of various shades of Arianism, so that it is not necessary to assume that they were taken over from Epiphanius or Theodoret. The name of the African heretic Donatus, on the other hand, may well derive from Theodoret, because in Epiphanius, Donatus is grouped with the Novatians.

From Macedonius to Julian the odd ones out are the western heretics Pelagius and Celestius, who are also mentioned by Timothy of Constantinople. The juxtaposition of Macedonius, Apollinaris, and Magnus with the first Council of Constantinople (381) has already been mentioned in the discussion of Sophronius' conciliar synopsis, and the source, whether direct or indirect, established as being Justinian's treatise On the Right Faith. It is curious that in his *Homily on the Presentation* the patriarch of Jerusalem mentions Apollinaris and Polemo only.<sup>172</sup> While George the Hieromonk includes the Apollinarian Polemo in his heresiology, and the Doctrina Patrum contains extracts of Apollinarian works where the names of Apollinaris, Polemo, and Julian feature, Sophronius' source here, into which Pelagius and Celestius are wrongly intercalated, may originally have been an anti-Apollinarian one. As a group the names themselves are not well known in heresiological literature—even Theodoret has Polemius for Polemo and does not speak of Julian.

As already mentioned, from Nestorius, where Theodoret leaves off, to the end of the list of heretics' names, no source can be established for Sophronius' heresiology. It cannot be excluded that this part of the catalogue is the patriarch's own work.

First we are given a group of so-called Nestorians. By the Cilicians Cyrus and John are meant Cyrus, bishop of Tyre, and John, bishop of Antioch, though neither of them qualifies for the epithets Nestorian or Cilician. The fact that both of them fell foul of Cyril of Alexandria seems to have been enough to ensure their inclusion in Sophronius' list or its model. Eutyches, Dioscorus, and Barsumas belong together, but Zooras, the anti-Chalcedonian stylite who came to Constantinople with Severus of Antioch and was included in Justinian's condemnation of the Severans in 536, is clearly misplaced. From Timothy Aelurus down to Jacob Baradaeus we have a list of fifth- and sixth-century anti-Chalcedonians, except that the names Lampetius, Didymus, and

<sup>172</sup> ed. Usener, 13, col. 2, 20.

Evagrius are wrongly intercalated. Lampetius appears to have been a follower of Marcian of Pontus; at least a Marcianist group called Lampetianoi are mentioned by Timothy of Constantinople and Maximus Confessor. Didymus (c.313-98) and Evagrius of Pontus (345, 98), who were condemned at Constantinople II for their Origenism, as Sophronius himself has told us, are also out of place, both chronologically and doctrinally, in a list of anti-Chalcedonians, Julian, Felicissimus, Gaianas, and Dorotheus appear together as being aphthartodocetists: Felicissimus and Dorotheus are not well attested in heresiologies, but Sophronius will have been well informed about this heresy, which originated in Alexandria and still numbered adherents there at the time when he composed the Synodical Letter. From Paul the Black to Damian the list of anti-Chalcedonians continues. Themistius occurs later than he should, as the Agnoetai were already in evidence in the 530s. The attention which Sophronius pays him, to the extent of describing his heresy (albeit in simplistic and negative terms), and the fact that his name is placed somewhat late, may have been occasioned by the longevity and virulence of the agnoetic debate both in Chalcedonian and non-Chalcedonian circles. The fact that Peter the Syrian (=of Callinicum) and Sergius the Armenian are designated sarcastically as 'the leaders of the minor tritheism', who 'neither agreed with each other nor held the same opinions in the same way as each other', shows the extent of Sophronius' familiarity with the internal politics of the anti-Chalcedonian camp. The same is true of the next entry. Damian, anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Alexandria from 578 to 607, was indeed an opponent of Peter, as Sophronius points out, and was called a Sabellian by him. It was their enmity that caused disunity between the Jacobite and Egyptian churches which opposed Chalcedon.

Athanasius the Syrian, anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Antioch (595–634), and Anastasius apozygarios ('the unyoker'), anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Alexandria, are now anathematized by Sophronius for the union between their two churches which was effected in 616 and put an uncertain end to the schism caused by the conflict between Peter and Damian. Next in the heresiology come living heretics, Benjamin of Alexandria, and the Syrians John, Sergius, Thomas, and Severus. From this list we can confirm that Athanasius II of Antioch had died before the composition of the Synodical Letter. The common denominator between these men

is their association with Athanasius and their involvement in the union of 616 or the meeting with the emperor Heraclius at Mabbog between 629 and 634. The last 'heretics' to be anathematized by Sophronius are Menas, Gaianite leader of Alexandria, and his followers. Unless Menas is to be identified with the brother of Benjamin of Alexandria, in which case he was a prominent anti-Chalcedonian who was allegedly tortured for his beliefs, Sophronius here gives the sole testimony to his existence.

What we have in Sophronius' first heresiology is a list of names which relies chiefly on Epiphanius and Theodoret down to the advent of Nestorius. Unlike Augustine, the compiler of this list did not use the compendious *Anakephalaiosis* as a guide, <sup>173</sup> but the work of Epiphanius itself. From the time of Nestorius onwards the list probably relies on one or more sources and the patriarch's memory. Possibly the compiler of the list also had access to other specific additional information from anti-Valentinian, anti-Apollinarian, and anti-Julianist sources.

In the first part of the heresiology the preponderance of Gnostic heretics reflects the attention paid to them in the sources used. It must be said, however, that many of these sects had disappeared completely by Sophronius' day, indeed long before it, and the relevance of others to the christological debate in which he was involved was very slight. Some heretics anathematized by the patriarch, such as Theodotus the Tanner, Navatus, and Sabellius, deviate not qua christology but qua discipline or praxis.

The striking aspect of the first heresiology is the number of misplaced names, the most serious being those of Theodotus the Tanner and his school, where the arrangement betrays a lack of understanding and probably too of interest. Zooras seems to be grouped with the earlier Barsumas simply because they were both Syrian monks, while the conjunction of Lampetius, Didymus, and Evagrius, although chronologically correct, overlooks the fact that they represented different doctrinal positions.

Even though Sophronius has intended to be as comprehensive as possible in his list, there are a couple of surprising omissions, like Marcellus of Ancyra, who appears not only in Theodoret but is also referred to in one of the patriarch's own homilies.<sup>174</sup> Also

Homily on the Annunciation, PG 87 (3), 3221C: 'the Marcelluses.'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> See G. Bardy, 'Le "De Haeresibus" et ses sources', *Miscellanea Agostiniana*, vol. II, Studi Agostiniani (Rome: Tipografia poliglotta vaticana, 1931), 397–416.

absent is Photinus, who, together with Paul of Samosata, was commonly considered in the Patristic period to have been a christological ancestor of Nestorius. Both Marcellus and Photinus were condemned by the Council of Constantinople in 381.

On the positive side, the mention of the Julianist Felicissimus and the Gaianite Dorotheus is a welcome addition to the otherwise sparse information we have about them from other sources. <sup>175</sup> In addition, the appearance of the name of Athanasius the Syrian among those of dead heretics gives us a *terminus ante quem* for the Camel-driver's death.

Generally speaking, the list of heresies or groups of heretics as far as the Messalians displays a sequence like that found in Theodoret, but the information in the Compendium is added to, probably directly or indirectly from Epiphanius. This is particularly the case with the Phrygians, Pepouzians, Artotyrites, Antidicomarianites, and Hieracites. Orthographical divergences from Theodoret's text, however, make it unlikely that the Compendium was used directly. The name 'Sophians', which appears nowhere else, seems to be a corruption of 'Ophians', a group which Sophronius calls 'Ophionites'. A further oddity is the inclusion of three obscure Arian sects (Psathyrians, Curtians, and Doulians) found in Theodoret, but not a fourth (Pithicianoi), without any explicit mention of Arianism itself. Similarly, one would have expected to find Origenists, Apollinarians, and Nestorians featuring in the heresiology. In comparison with the earlier heresies, especially the Gnostics, the list from the Eutycheans onwards is very sketchy.

Even more than the first, the second heresiology gives the impression of being at least second-hand. The anti-Chalcedonian groups are tacked onto the end of a list largely consisting of Gnostic sects, with no attempt even to draw a line of pedigree from the Apollinarians or Dioscorans. Furthermore, there is no obvious relationship between this list of heresies and the previous list of heresiarchs and heretics. We seem to be dealing with a not very apposite heresiology which was at Sophronius' disposal and which he used with few amendments to give more body to his confession of faith. Apart from the six groups of anti-Chalcedonians named at the end, it is of little relevance to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> See Allen and Hayward, Severus of Antioch, 49, for the evidence on Felicissimus; Maspero, Histoire des patriarches d'Alexandrie, 215, 223, 232, 244, 294, and 357, on Dorotheus.

debate over the two activities in Christ. Given the union of 616 between Damianites and Petrites, and the union of 633 between Theodosians and Alexandrian Chalcedonians, more to the point would have been the inclusion of the followers of Theodosius, Damian, and Peter of Callinicum, who themselves are already anathematized in the first heresiology.

#### 1.5.5. Conclusion

While most of the second heresiological list gives the impression of having been taken over and updated with the names of several anti-Chalcedonian sects, it is more difficult to pass judgement on the first. It is possible to argue, however, that the first half as far as Nestorius lay at the disposal of Sophronius, and that this model, with all its errors of sequence, was based chiefly on Epiphanius and Theodoret. The second part, clearly anti-Chalcedonian in tenor, contains errors and half-correct information, which the patriarch was either not interested in, or not capable of, rectifying. The closer he comes to his own time, the more expansive and vitriolic he becomes. The whole list is less a theological tour de force and a proof of orthodoxy based on the naming and anathema of scores of sects, many extinct, obscure, and half-remembered, than a polemical exercise directed against eminent anti-Chalcedonians, particularly those involved in the unions of 616 and 633. By being included in a heresiology with all heresies before them, whether these are relevant to their christology or not, they are damned by association, as well as by the patriarch's anathema. The idea of heretical succession is, of course, inherent in the genre of heresiology. 176

Finally, we need to consider a practical problem faced by Sophronius in the composition of his heresiologies: how much time was at his disposal between his election as patriarch and the dispatch of his *synodika* for compiling such extensive lists? It would be more likely that his model was a list of heresies to which he and others in the patriarchate of Jerusalem had access, which could be used for various purposes, being made relevant at the end to the author's specific aim.

Pourkier, L'Hérésiologie, 486.

#### 1.6 THE TEXT AND ITS TRANSMISSION

The Greek text of the *Synodical Letter* which Agatho, lector and *notarios* (secretary) of the patriarch of Constantinople, read out at the eleventh session of the Sixth Ecumenical Council (680/1) was that of Sophronius' *synodika* to Sergius, patriarch of Constantinople. It was this version which received a respectable Latin rendering when the Greek originals in the conciliar proceedings were translated in Rome during the years 682–701. The Greek text of the *Letter* and its Latin translation were edited by I. D. Mansi in volume XI of his collection of conciliar documents, and in 1990 received a modern edition at the hands of Rudolf Riedinger in *ACO* ser. sec. I, 410–94. The translation of the *Synodical Letter* below, which is the first complete version of the document to appear in a modern language, is essentially based on Riedinger's Greek text, although sometimes his punctuation and division into paragraphs are amended.

The document has also been transmitted in its entirety in Greek in another recension of the exemplar sent to Sergius, and in the version sent to Honorius of Rome, which differs appreciably from the text which went to the patriarch of Constantinople. In addition there is a number of abridged Greek versions of the *Synodical Letter*, one of which was published by Archimandrite Hippolytos in 1922. As already mentioned, an interpolated extract from the *Letter* sent to Honorius survives in the *Doctrina Patrum*. Parts of the work were used by later Byzantine writers

On the business and conduct of the council see Herrin, Formation of Christendom, 277-80, and Meyendorff, Imperial Unity, 369-73.

On the translation activity see R. Riedinger, 'Die lateinischen Handschriften der Akten des VI. Konzils (680–681) und die Unzialkorrekturen im Cod. Vat. Regin. Lat. 1040\*', Römische Historische Mitteilungen, 22 (1980), 37 9=Kleine Schriften, nr. VII, 121–3.; id., 'Die Epistula synodica des Sophronios von Jerusalem im Codex Parisinus Graecus BN 1115', <u>B174VTL4K4</u>, 2 (1982), 149=Kleine Schriften, nr. XI, 187.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17°</sup> A German paraphrase, rather than a translation, is found in H. Straubinger, 'Die Lehre des Patriarchen Sophronius von Jerusalem über die Trinität, die Incarnation und die Person Christi', *Der Katholik*, 87 (1907), 61–108, 175–98, and 251–65; there is a partial French translation in von Schönborn, *Sophrone*, 201–9.

See further Riedinger, 'Die Epistula synodica', and 'Die Nachkommen der Epistula Synodica des Sophronios des Jerusalem (a. 634; CPG 7635)', Römische Historische Mitteilungen, 26 (1984), 91–106=Kleine Schriften, nr. XIV, 203–20.

<sup>181</sup> Archimandrite Hippolytos, Έωφρονίου τοῦ άγιωτάτου ἀρχιεπισκόπου Τεροσολύμων λόγος δογματικὸς περὶ πίστεως`, <u>Νέα Σιών</u>, 17 (1922), 178–86.

such as Nicephorus I of Constantinople. In fact, a large number of fragments survives, thanks to the free-standing nature of four of its sections: those on the Trinity, the incarnation, the synods, and the heresies. 182

See further Riedinger, 'Die Nachkommen', 92-4.

# PART 2 THE SYNODICAL LETTER TEXT AND TRANSLATION

## Epistula Synodica\*

Δεσπότη τὰ πάντα άγιωτάτω καὶ μακαριωτάτω ἀδελφῶ καὶ συλλειτουργῶ Σεργίω ἀρχιεπισκόπω καὶ πατριάρχη Κωνσταντινουπόλεως Σωφρόνιος ἄχρεῖος δοῦλος τῆς άγίας Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν πόλεως.

- 2.1.1. Βαβαί, βαβαί, παμμακάριστοι, πῶς μοι φίλον νῦν τὸ ήσύχιον καὶ πολύ τοῦ πρὶν προσφιλέστερον, ἀφ' οὖπερ ἐξ ήσυχίας άπράγμονος είς πραγμάτων τύρβην ελήλυθα καὶ χερσαίοις τισι καταντλούμαι τοίς κύμασι: βαβαί, βαβαί, θεοτίμητοι, πώς μοι νύν ήδυ τὸ ἐλάχιστον καὶ τοῦ πρὶν οὐ μετρίως ήδύτερον, ἀφ' οὖπερ ἐκ κοπρίας καὶ γῆς καὶ ἀφάτου καὶ πολλῆς ταπεινότητος εἰς θῶκον ίεραρχικον ἀνελήλυθα καὶ πολύν όρω συνεζευγμένον τον κλύδωνα καὶ τῷ κλύδωνι παρομαρτοῦντα τὸν κίνδυνον οὐχ οὕτω γὰρ ἥδιστα καθοράται τὰ ἥδιστα πρὸ τῆς τῶν ἀηδῶν πείρας καὶ γνώσεως, ὡς όταν [412] μετὰ πείραν καὶ ἔφοδον τῶν λυπηρῶν καταφαίνεται. ούτως ύγεία τοις μεθ' ύγείαν νοσούσι τριπόθητος, ούτω γαλήνη τοις μετά γαλήνην χειμαζομένοις έπίχαρτος, ουτω πλούτος τοις μετά πλούτον πενομένοις έράσμιος, καὶ πάντα τις οὕτως αν ίδοι τυγχάνοντα, αὐτὰ μὲν ὄντα καὶ μένοντα φυσική καὶ οὐσιώδει ποιότητι, όποιαπερ και πρὸ τῆς τῶν ἐναντίων πείρας ἐφαίνετο, κομψότερα δέ μετά την τούτων γνώσιν γινόμενα καὶ τοῖς αὐτά δεδεγμένοις πολύ τιμιώτερα, οὐ μὴν ἀλλὰ καὶ ποθεινότερα καὶ τερπνότερα.
- 2.1.2. Καὶ τοῦτο ἡμῖν Ἰωβ ὁ ἀοίδιμος συμψηφιεῖται λαμπρότατα διὰ πείρας έκατέρων γενόμενος καὶ τὰς ψήφους ὀρθὰς ὁριζόμενος, καὶ δίκαιος ἃν εἴη κριτὴς τῶν λεγομένων ἡμῖν προερχόμενος καὶ κρίσιν ὁρίζων ἀπροσκλινῆ καὶ ἀδέκαστον. τί οὖν ἐκεῖνος ὁ ἀθλητής

<sup>\*</sup> Numbers between square brackets refer to pages in Riedinger's text; otherwise brackets mark a word or letter that should be deleted; pointed brackets signal an insertion, more often than not supplied from the Latin translation of the conciliar acta edited by Riedinger.

To the most holy Master in all things, and most blessed brother and fellow minister, Sergius, archbishop and patriarch of Constantinople, Sophronius, useless servant (cf. Luke 17: 10) of the holy city of Christ our God [sends greetings].

## 2.1. INTRODUCTION

- 1. Oh! Oh! most blessed One, how dear to me now is tranquillity, and how much dearer than before, now that I have come from tranquil freedom into a turmoil of affairs and am engulfed by waves on land, as it were. Oh! Oh! one honoured by God, how sweet to me now is a lowly estate, and not a little sweeter than before, now that I have risen up from the dung-heap and the earth and from unspeakable and great lowliness to the high-priestly chair; and I see the great waves surging about it and the danger accompanying the waves. For delights are not perceived as delights in the same way before the experience and knowledge of vexations, as when they appear after the experience and onslaught of sorrows. So to those who are ill after having been healthy, health is thrice longed for; so to those tossed about in a storm after calm weather, calm weather is longed-for joy; so to those poor who were once wealthy, wealth is wholly desirable. And one may see that everything happens in this way—the very things that exist and remain in their natural and essential quality even as they appeared to be before the experience of their contraries, become more pleasant after one does have knowledge of them [sc. their contraries], and much more precious, not to say more longed for and more enjoyable, to those who have received them.
- 2. And in this regard, the celebrated Job will most clearly vote in our favour. Since he has experience of both and defines correct judgments, he would also be a just judge of what we have said, were he to come forward and determine a sentence which is impartial and unbribed. What, then, does that undefeated athlete

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This is the only occasion in the entire letter where Sergius is mentioned by name.

φησιν δ ἀδάμαστος ἰδών τῶν παθῶν τὴν μετάβλησιν καὶ τῶν λυπούντων ἐλθών εἰς ἐπίκλυσιν;

2.1.3. Τίς ἄν με θείη κατὰ μῆνα ἔμπροσθεν ἡμερῶν, ὧν με ὁ θεὸς ἐφύλαξεν; ὡς ὅτε ηὕγει ὁ λύχνος αὐτοῦ ὑπὲρ κεφαλῆς μου, ὅτε τῷ φωτὶ αὐτοῦ ἐπορευόμην ἐν σκότει: ὅτι ἤμην ἐπιβρίθων ὁδοῖς, ὅτε ὁ κύριος ἐπισκοπὴν ἐποιεῖτο τοῦ οἴκου μου: ὅτε ἤμην ὑλώδης λίαν κύκλω δέ μου οἱ παίδες: ὅτε ἐχέοντό μου αἱ ὁδοὶ βουτύρω, τὰ δὲ ὅρη μου ἐχέοντο γάλακτι: ὅτε ἐξεπορευόμην ὄρθριος ἐν πόλει, ἐν δὲ πλατείαις ἐτίθετό μου ὁ δίφρος. ἰδόντες με νεανίσκοι ἐκρύβησαν, πρεσβῦται δὲ ἐπανέστησαν: ἄδροὶ δὲ ἐπαύσαντο λαλοῦντες δάκτυλον ἐπιθέντες ἐπὶ στόματι, οἱ δὲ ἀκούσαντες ἐμακάρισάν με.

2.1.4. Οὐκοῦν εἰκότως κἀγώ, μακαριώτατοι, σὺν Ἰὼβ τῷ πεντάθλῳ βοήσομαι τῶν πάλαι μοι προσόντων καλῶν τῆ μνήμη βαλλόμενος γαληνὸς ταῦτα βίος ἦν καὶ ἡσύχιος καὶ ταπεινότης οὐδένα γινώσκουσα κλύδωνα.

τίς ἄν με θείη κατὰ μῆνα ἔμπροσθεν ἡμερῶν, ὧν με ὁ θεὸς ἐφύλαττεν ἄθλιπτον; ὧς ὅτε ηὕγει ὁ λύχνος αὐτοῦ ὑπὲρ κεφαλῆς μου εἰρηναίαν βιοῦντος ζωὴν καὶ ἀκύμαντον, [414] ὅτε τῷ φωτὶ αὐτοῦ ἐπορευόμην ἐν σκότει, ὅτε τῆς ἡσυχίας ἐτρύγων τοὺς βότρυας, ὅτε ἀταραξίας ἐτρύφων βλαστήμασιν, ὅτε ἀμεριμνίας ἠγαλλίων τοῖς ἄνθεσιν, ὅτε ἀφοβίας ἐστεφανούμην τοῖς κάλυξιν, ὅτε ἀπραγμοσύνην ἡστιώμην ταῖς χάρισιν, say on seeing the change of fortunes and on approaching a flood of sorrowful events?<sup>2</sup>

3. Who will bring me back to the month of former days, the days when God safeguarded me; as when his lamp shone over my head; when in darkness I walked by his light; when I was steadfast in my ways; when the Lord kept oversight of my house; when I was exceedingly prosperous, with my children circled around me; when my paths flowed with butter, and the mountains flowed for me with milk; when I went out early to the city and my seat was placed in the squares; on seeing me the young men retired, the old men rose to their feet; the leaders stopped talking, putting a finger on their lips, and my hearers deemed me blessed (Job 29: 2-10).

4. Surely, then, it is reasonable, O most blessed One, that I too should cry out with Job, winner of the pentathlon, since I am struck by the memory of the good things that once belonged to me. Life was calm with these things and tranquil, and my lowly position knew of no flood.

Who will bring me back to the month of former days, the days when God safeguarded me from oppression?

As when his lamp shone over my head (Job 29: 2-3) when I was leading a peaceful and unbuffeted life, when in darkness I walked by his light (Job 29: 4), when I gathered the grape-clusters of tranquillity; when I was weighed down by the produce of calm weather; when I fared sumptuously on the fruits of serenity; when I delighted in the blossoms of freedom from care; when I was crowned with the buds of fearlessness; when I feasted on carefreeness with the graces;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> On the representation of Job as an athlete in Patristic literature see M. B. Poliakoff, 'Jacob, Job, and Other Wrestlers: Reception of Greek Athletics by Jews and Christians in Antiquity', Journal of Sport History, 11 (1984), 48–65, at 48–52.

ότε της ἐπιγείου πενίας ἀπήλαυον, ὅτε της ἀκινδύνου κοπρίας ἤρουν τοὺς αὔλακας, ὅτε της ἀκυμάντου πτωχείας την θάλατταν ἔπλεον, ὅτε της χθαμαλης ἑστίας ἐγαννύμην τοῖς κάλλεσιν, ὅτε της χαμαιτρόφου διαίτης μάννα τὸ μελίρρυτον ἤσθιον:

άλλος τις Ίσραὴλ καὶ αὐτὸς θεωρούμενος καὶ τρυφὴν τρυφῶν εἰρηνικὴν καὶ οὐράνιον <u>ἄνευ γογγυσμοῦ</u> καὶ γνώμης ἀγνώμονος.

- 2.1.5. Επεί οὖν ταῦτα καὶ τούτων πέρα, σοφώτατοι, εἰς ἐμὲ τὸν τρισάθλιον ανάγκη μεγάλη καὶ βία θεοφιλών κληρικών καὶ εὐλαβών μοναστών καὶ πιστών λαϊκών, τών πάντων πολιτών της άγίας ταύτης Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν πόλεως, τῶν χειρί με βιασαμένων καὶ τυραννίδι δρασάντων, γεγένηται, οιοις οὐκ οίδα οὐδὲ ἐπίσταμαι κρίμασιν, άξιω τοὺς πανιέρους ύμας καὶ προτρέπομαι μὴ μόνον εὐχαίς καθαραίς ταίς πρὸς κύριον ἐπικουρείν ἐμοὶ βιωτικώς θαλαττεύοντι εΐτα δὲ καὶ κινδυνεύοντι καὶ στηρίζειν με μικροψυχίαις ὀκλάζοντα, ἀλλὰ καὶ θεοπνεύστοις διδάγμασι ποδηγεῖν πρὸς τὴν τῶν πρακτέων ἐγχείρησιν, τοῦτο μὲν ὡς πατέρες καὶ φύσαντες, τοῦτο δὲ ώς ἀδελφοὶ καὶ ὁμαίμονες. δότε γοῦν ὑμεῖς ἐμοὶ πατρικῶς τε καὶ ἀδελφικῶς τὰ αἰτήματα δίκαιά τε τυγχάνοντα, κάγὼ ταῖς ύμετέραις ποδηγίαις εφέψομαι καὶ συμπλοκήν τὴν πρὸς ύμᾶς εμπορεύσομαι, ην ή πίστις συνδεί τους όμόφρονας και ή έλπις συναινοί τούς εὐθύφρονας καὶ ἡ ἀγάπη συνδεσμοῖ τοὺς θεόφρονας. ὧν τὸ σχοινίον τὸ ἔντριτον κάκ τριῶν τουτωνὶ τῶν θείων ἀρετῶν [416] συμπλεκόμενον οὖτε λύσιν ἐπίσταται οὖτε ῥηξιν ὑφίσταται οὖτε χωρισμον παραδέχεται, άλλ' έστιν άληθως άδιάρρηκτον είς μίαν συνάγων εὐσέβειαν τοὺς τὴν πλοκὴν αὐτοῦ πλουτοῦντας τὴν ένθεον.
- 2.1.6. Επειδή δέ τις ἀποστολική καὶ ἀρχαῖα παράδοσις ἐν ταῖς κατὰ πᾶσαν τὴν οἰκουμένην ἁγίαις <τοῦ θεοῦ> ἐκκλησίαις κεκράτηκεν, ὅπως οἱ πρὸς ἱεραρχίαν ἀγόμενοι τοῖς πρὸ αὐτῶν τὰς

when I enjoyed earthly poverty;

when I tilled the furrows of the dung-heap without danger;

when I sailed the sea of penury unbeset by waves;

when I was happy with the adornments of a lowly hearth;

when I ate the manna, flowing with honey (Exod. 16), of the diet which nourishes us below—

another Israel, as it were, myself both contemplating and faring plentifully on peaceful and heavenly fare without murmuring (1 Pet. 4: 9) and unfeeling judgment?

- 5. These things, then, most wise One, and more besides have come upon me, thrice afflicted by great necessity and by force on the part of the God-loving clerics and devout monks and faithful laity all the citizens of this holy city of Christ our God who forced me by hand and used tyrannous methods, due to judgements of a kind I do not know or understand. I therefore beseech and urge Your All-holy Self not only to come to my help by your pure prayers to the Lord as I sail on life's sea, and am hence also in peril, and support me as I labour in weakness of spirit, but also to guide me by God-inspired teachings to undertake deeds, doing the one as father and begetter, the other as brother and kin by blood.4 Do You therefore both paternally and fraternally grant me my petitions, which are just ones, and I shall follow Your guidance and so secure the bond with you, in which faith ties together those of like mind, and hope brings into agreement those of right mind, and love binds together those of godly mind (cf. 1 Cor. 13: 13). Their three-stranded cord, woven together from those three divine virtues, neither knows undoing, nor admits of rending, nor allows separation, but truly cannot be rent asunder, leading together into one pious belief those who are enriched by its divine weaving.
- 6. An apostolic and ancient tradition<sup>5</sup> has prevailed in the holy churches of God throughout the whole world, whereby those acceding to the hierarchy frankly refer in all respects to those who

This appears to be a modesty topos. See sec. 1.4.1, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The recurring contrast between father and brother, referring to two patriarchs, belongs to the genre of the synodical letter. See sec. 1.5.1, above.

The origins of the custom are obscure. See sec. 1.5.1, above. On the implications of the following passage for Sophronius' stance with regard to Rome see sec. 1.2, above. Sophronius implicitly proves his orthodoxy by comparing himself to Paul in going to Jerusalem, sharing in apostolic teaching, and passing it on safe and sound.

ίεραρχίας χειρίζουσι πάντα είλικρινώς ανατίθενται, ὅπως φρονοῖεν καὶ ὅπως πίστεως ἔχοιεν, ἣν Παῦλος αὐτοῖς ὁ σοφώτατος ἄγαν ασφαλώς παραδέδωκεν, ΐνα μη είς κενον τα δρομήματα τεύχοιεν, κενός γάρ αὐτοῖς ἄπας ὁ δρόμος ἐγίνετο ἀδικουμένης κατά τι τῆς πίστεως. ἐκείνος γὰρ ὁ θεσπέσιος ὁ θεοῦ φωνῶν ἀκροασάμενος καὶ οὐρανὸν αὐτὸν ἐσχηκώς παιδευτήριον καὶ παραδείσου θεωρὸς γενόμενος πρόωρος και δημάτων έτέροις αρρήτων ανθρώποις πυθόμενος εδεδίει καὶ έτρεμε καί, ώς αὐτός φησιν, επεφοβείτο μήπως ἄλλοις κηρύξας Χριστοῦ τὸ σωτήριον κήρυγμα αὐτὸς αδόκιμος γένηται. όθεν καὶ έν Γεροσολύμοις ανήρχετο ὁ Χριστοῦ μαθητής επουράνιος καὶ τοῖς πρὸ αὐτοῦ θείοις μαθηταῖς ὑπεκλίνετο καὶ τὸ εὐαγγελικὸν ὅπερ ἐκήρυττε δίδαγμα τοῖς τῶν ἄλλων δοκοῦσι προύχειν έγνωριζε καὶ κοινωνούς αὐτούς έποιείτο τοῦ δόγματος τὸ ἀσφαλές έαυτῶ μνηστευόμενος καὶ τοῖς μετ' αὐτὸν δεγομένοις αὐτοῦ τὰ διδάγματα τύπος ἄπασι σωτηρίας γενόμενος ἄριστος τοῖς ακολουθείν αὐτοῦ βουλομένοις τοῖς ἔχνεσι. τούτω τοιγαροῦν καὶ ήμεις τω έθει δουλεύοντες και νόμον ήγούμενοι κάλλιστον παν τὸ τοις πάλαι πρεπόντως γενόμενον ἀποστολικώ μάλιστα κρατυνθέν έγχειρήματι, τὸ ὅπως ἔχομεν περὶ πίστεως γράφομεν καὶ τοῖς θεοσόφοις ύμιν πρὸς δοκιμὴν ἀποστέλλομεν, ἵνα μὴ ὅρια μετατιθέντες αιώνια, απερ ήμων οι πατέρες έθεντο, δόξωμεν, οὐ διακρίνειν μόνον είδόσιν ἀπὸ τῶν νόθων τὰ δόκιμα δόγματα, ἀλλὰ καὶ προσαναπληρούν τὰ λείποντα [418] διὰ τὴν ἐν Χριστῶ τελείαν αγάπησιν δυναμένοις ακριβώς και ισχύουσιν. ἐκείνα γοῦν λέξων ελεύσομαι, απερ απ' αρχής εν εκκλησία τη αγία και καθολική τεχθείς και τραφείς εκμεμάθηκα και εξ άπαλων φρονείν ονύχων παρείληφα καὶ κηρυττόντων ύμῶν τῶν θεοπνεύστων ἀκήκοα.

have administered the high-priesthood before them, as to how they should think and maintain the faith which the most wise Paul has handed on to them with the utmost safeguards, lest they run their course in vain (Gal. 2: 2), for their entire course becomes vain if the faith is harmed in any respect. For that prophetic man, who listened to God's utterances and had heaven itself as his school, and became a beholder of paradise before his time, and heard things that could not be told (2 Cor. 12: 4) to other human beings, was in dread and trepidation, and, as he says himself, was thoroughly afraid lest, after announcing to others the saving message of Christ, he himself should be disqualified (1 Cor. 9: 27). Hence Christ's heavenly disciple also went up to Jerusalem and submitted himself to the divine disciples who were before him, and made known the Gospel teaching which he preached to those who seemed to be superior to others, and made them party to his doctrine, ensuring a safeguard for himself and for those after him who receive his teachings, becoming an excellent model of salvation for all those who wished to follow in his footsteps.<sup>6</sup> Accordingly we also observe this custom, and, because we deem an excellent law all that was done fittingly by older generations, especially when confirmed by apostolic practice, we write how it stands with us concerning the faith, and we send it to You, wise in the things of God, to be tested, lest we seem to have changed the ancient landmarks which our fathers positioned (Prov. 22: 28). You not only know how to distinguish acceptable teachings from spurious ones but also are able, through the perfect love of Christ, to supply what is lacking (2 Cor. 9: 12) accurately and firmly. It is those teachings, then, of which I shall discourse, teachings which I, having been born and reared in the holy catholic church, learned thoroughly from the beginning and received as the way to think from childhood, and heard You, who are inspired by God, preach.<sup>7</sup>

On the position of Jerusalem vis-à-vis Rome and Constantinople at this time see Conte, *Chiesa e primato*, 126–7, n. 22.

Probably we are not to take the word 'preaching' as meaning that Sophronius was inspired by Sergius' homilies. Rather, by claiming that his profession of faith has been influenced by Sergius, the patriarch of Jerusalem intends to demonstrate his oneness of belief with the patriarch of Constantinople.

- 2.2.1. Πιστεύω τοίνυν, μακάριοι, καθάπερ ἀρχῆθεν πεπίστευκα, εἰς ἔνα θεὸν πατέρα παντοκράτορα, ἄναρχον παντελῶς καὶ ἀΐδιον, πάντων ὁρατῶν τε καὶ ἀοράτων ποιητήν. καὶ εἰς ἔνα κύριον Ἰησοῦν Χριστόν, τὸν υίὸν τοῦ θεοῦ τὸν μονογενῆ, τὸν ἀϊδίως καὶ ἀπαθῶς ἐξ αὐτοῦ γεννηθέντα τοῦ θεοῦ καὶ πατρὸς καὶ οὐκ ἄλλην ἀρχὴν ἢ τὸν πατέρα γινώσκοντα, ἀλλ' οὐδὲ ἄλλοθέν ποθεν ἢ ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς τὴν ὑπόστασιν ἔχοντα, φῶς ἐκ φωτὸς ὁμοούσιον, θεὸν ἀληθινὸν ἐκ θεοῦ ἀληθινοῦ συναΐδιον. καὶ εἰς ἕν πνεῦμα ἄγιον τὸ ἀϊδίως ἐκ τοῦ θεοῦ καὶ πατρὸς ἐκπορευόμενον, τὸ φῶς καὶ θεὸν καὶ αὐτὸ γνωριζόμενον καὶ ον ἀληθῶς πατρὶ καὶ υίῷ συναΐδιον, ὁμοούσιόν τε καὶ ὁμόφυλον καὶ τῆς αὐτῆς οὐσίας τε καὶ φύσεως, ὡσαύτως δὲ καὶ θεότητος.
- 2.2.2. Τριάδα όμοούσιον καὶ ὁμότιμον καὶ ὁμόθρονον, συμφυᾶ καὶ συγγενῆ καὶ ὁμόφυλον, εἰς μίαν συγκεφαλαιουμένην θεότητα καὶ εἰς μίαν συναγομένην κοινὴν κυριότητα ἄνευ προσωπικῆς ἀναχύσεως καὶ ὑποστατικῆς ἐκτὸς συναιρέσεως. τριάδα γὰρ ἐν μονάδι πιστεύομεν καὶ μονάδα ἐν τριάδι δοξάζομεν, τριάδα μὲν ταῖς τρισὶν ὑποστάσεσι, μονάδα δὲ τῷ μοναδικῷ τῆς θεότητος ἢ τε γὰρ άγία τριὰς ἀριθμητὴ ταῖς προσωπικαῖς ἐστιν ὑποστάσεσιν, ἤ τε παναγία μονὰς πάσης ἐκτός ἐστιν ἀριθμήσεως, καὶ ἡ μὲν ἀδιαίρετον ἔχει διαίρεσιν καὶ ἀσύγχυτον φέρει συνάφειαν. διαιρουμένη γὰρ ταῖς ἀριθμηταῖς ὑποστάσεσι καὶ ἀριθμουμένη ταῖς προσωπικαῖς [420] ἔτερότησι τῷ ταυτῷ τῆς οὐσίας καὶ τῆς φύσεως ἥνωται καὶ τὸν παντελῆ μερισμὸν οὐ προσίεται. ἤ τε μονὰς ἐνιαῖα τέ ἐστιν καὶ ἀσύζυγος καὶ πάσαν φεύγει τὴν κατ' οὐσίαν ἀρίθμησιν. εἷς γὰρ θεὸς ἡμῖν ἀραρότως πιστεύεται, ὅτι καὶ θεότης μία διαπρυσίως

## 2.2. TRINITARIAN PROFESSION OF FAITH

- 1. I believe then, O blessed One, as I have believed from the beginning: in one God, Father almighty, entirely without beginning and eternal, maker of all things both seen and unseen; and in one Lord Jesus Christ, the only-begotten Son of God, begotten eternally and impassibly from the same God and Father, and acknowledging no other beginning than the Father, nor having his hypostasis from any other source than from the Father; consubstantial light from light, co-eternal true God from true God; and in one Holy Spirit, who issues eternally from the God and Father, the light that is itself recognized as being likewise God and is truly co-eternal with Father and Son, and both consubstantial and of the same stock, and of the same substance and nature and likewise also of Godhead. 12
- 2. [I believe] in a Trinity that is consubstantial, and of the same honour and of the same throne, sharing nature, sharing kinship, and of the same stock, in one consummate Godhead and in one united common lordship without confusion of persons, and with no contraction of hypostasis. For we believe in a Trinity in unity, and we glorify unity in trinity, a Trinity in the three hypostases and a unity in the singleness of the Godhead; for the holy Trinity has number in the hypostases of persons, whereas the all-holy unity is wholly without number, and has an indivisible division and sustains an unconfused conjunction. <sup>13</sup> For while it is divided in its numerable hypostases and numbered in the differences of its persons, it is united in the identity of its essence and its nature, and does not admit of complete partition. The unity is both unitary and unaggregate and shuns all numeration according to substance. For we believe in one God unshakeably, because both one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> For another trinitarian profession of faith in Sophronius see *Homily on the Annunciation*, PG 87, 3217B-3224B. Cf. von Schönborn, Sophrone, 119-56.

The Greek avapxov indicates that the Father is identified as the one who has no principle, no source, no cause, himself being the principle, the source, and the cause of the Son and the Spirit.

A philosophical term, hypostasis was used particularly in Chalcedonian christological discourse in the sense of concrete reality, as opposed to nature (physis). By anti-Chalcedonians it was seen as the equivalent of nature and of person (prosopon). See further PGL s.u., 1459, B 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cf. Symbol of Constantinople, ACO II, 1, 2, 128, 2-11; trans. Tanner, i. \*24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The foregoing is inspired largely by the creed of Nicaea. Cf. Tanner, i. \*5.

<sup>15</sup> Cf. Justinian, On the Right Faith, 72, 16-19; trans. Wesche, 164.

κηρύττεται, κάν τριάδι προσώπων γινώσκεται καὶ εἶς κύριος ἡμῖν ἀναγγέλλεται, ὅτι καὶ κυριότης μία βεβαίως διέγνωσται, κάν τρισὶν ὑποστάσεσι δείκνυται.

2.2.3. Οὔτε καθὸ εἶς θεὸς ὁ θεὸς καὶ μία θεότης, ἐστὶ διαιρούμενος καὶ εἰς τρεῖς θεοὺς μεριζόμενος η εἰς τρεῖς θεότητας ἐκφερόμενος: οὖτε καθὸ εἶς κύριος, ὁ εἶς κύριος διιστάμενος καὶ εἰς κυρίους τρεῖς ευρυνόμενος η κυριότητας τρείς πλατυνόμενος. Άρειανών τὸ δυσσέβημα είς ανίσους θεούς τον ένα κατατέμνον θεον καὶ είς ανομοίους θεότητας την μίαν μερίζον θεότητα καὶ εἰς έτερογενείς τρείς κυριότητας την μίαν διιστών κυριότητα ούτε καθό τριας δ είς θεός έστι καὶ γνωρίζεται καὶ ὑποστάσεις τρεῖς καταγγέλλεται καὶ τρία πρεσβεύεται πρόσωπα, καὶ πατήρ καὶ υίὸς καὶ πνεῦμα ἄγιον, λέγεται συστελλόμενος η συντιθέμενος η συγχεόμενος, καὶ εἰς μίαν έαυτὸν συναλείφων ὑπόστασιν καὶ εἰς εν συγκρίνων οὐκ ἀριθμούμενον πρόσωπον. Σαβελλιανών τὸ ἀνόμημα εἰς μίαν τὰς τρείς ύποστάσεις συγχέον ύπόστασιν καὶ εἰς ε̈ν τὰ τρία συμφῦρον πρόσωπα πρόσωπον, ποῦ γὰρ τριάς, ὧ δυσσεβέστατοι, εἶ πρὸς εν καθ' ύμας ή τριας συναχθήσεται πρόσωπον καὶ πρὸς μίαν δράμοι συγκεχυμένην ὑπόστασιν; η ποῦ μονάς, ὧ μανικώτατοι, εἰ πρὸς οὐσίας τρεῖς ή μονὰς έξαχθήσεται καὶ πρὸς φύσεις τρεῖς πλατυνθήσεται καὶ πρὸς θεότητας τρεῖς πληθυνθήσεται; ἀσεβὲς γὰρ παρ' ορθοδόξοις έκάτερον καὶ πάντη της εὐσεβείας έξώκειλε τό τε μοναδικόν καθ' ὑπόστασιν τό τε τριαδικόν ἐν ταῖς φύσεσι. τὸ μὲν γάρ πρὸς Ἰουδαϊσμὸν εὐθὺς ἀποφέρεται καὶ ἐαυτῶ συναποφέρει τὸν λέγοντα, τὸ δὲ πρὸς Ελληνισ[422]μὸν ἐκκυλίεται καὶ ἐαυτῶ συνεκκυλίει τὸν φάσκοντα· καὶ ἢ πάντως έλληνίζει ὁ τοῦτο μανικῶς

Godhead is manifestly proclaimed, although it is acknowledged in a trinity of persons, and one Lord is announced to us, because one lordship too is firmly discerned, although it is shown forth in three hypostases.

3. Neither is God as one God and one Godhead divided and partitioned into three gods or drawn out into three godheads; nor is the Lord as one Lord separated and extended into three lords or widened into three lordships.14 (The Arians' impiety divides the one God into unequal gods and partitions the one Godhead into dissimilar godheads, and separates the one lordship into three heterogeneous lordships.<sup>15</sup>) Nor as the one God is a Trinity and is recognized and proclaimed as three hypostases and worshipped as three persons, Father, and Son, and Holy Spirit, is he said to be contracted or compounded or confused, that is, by coalescing himself into one hypostasis and combining [himself] into one person that cannot be numbered. (The unlawful view of the Sabellians confuses the three hypostases into one hypostasis and mixes up the three persons into one person. 16) For where is the Trinity, you most impious people, if, according to you, the Trinity is assembled in one person and comes together into one confused hypostasis? Or where is the unity, you maddest of men, 17 if the unity is drawn out into three essences and widened into three natures and multiplied into three godheads? For with the orthodox each of these is impious and drifts wholly astray from pious belief, whether unitarian in respect of hypostasis or triadic in the natures. The former is carried off directly into Judaism and carries off the speaker with it, 18 the latter rolls aside towards paganism and rolls the exponent away with it.19 And either the one who

This charge is based on an Arian position that Christ was a kind of demigod, not fully divine but created, and therefore not consubstantial with the Father.

By exaggeration the Sabellians are said to approach Judaic monotheism because of their emphasis on unity within the Trinity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> A similar argument is found in Gregory of Nazianzus, *Or.* 39. 11 (cf. *CPG* 3010); SC 358, 170–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Sabellius, an obscure theologian probably of the early third century, gave his name to a doctrine whereby the unity of the Godhead was so stressed that it was viewed in terms of 'modes' rather than persons distinguishable in it. See *EEC* 2, 748–9.

<sup>17</sup> The Arians are meant here.

Also by exaggeration the Arians are described as approaching pagan polytheism because they assimilate the sophistications of late pagan philosophy by reckoning the Trinity in terms of neo-Platonic emanationism.

σὺν ᾿Αρείω φθεγγόμενος ἢ ἰουδαΐζει ὁ ἐκεῖνο δυσσεβῶς σὺν Σαβελλίω δεχόμενος.

2.2.4. Καὶ διὰ τοῦτο καλῶς τοῖς θεολόγοις τεθέσπισται μονάδα μεν ήμας φρονείν μια καὶ ένιαία θεότητι καὶ τῷ ταυτῷ τῆς οὐσιώδους τε καὶ φυσικής κυριότητος, τρίαδα δὲ ταῖς ἀσυγχύτοις τρισίν ύποστάσεσι καὶ τῶ διαφόρω τῆς τρισαρίθμου προσωπικῆς έτερότητος, ενα μήτε τὸ εν μείνοι Σαβέλλιον πάντη εν θεωρούμενον καὶ πάσαν ὑποστατικὴν πληθὺν ἐκτρεπόμενον, μήτε τὰ τρία σεμνύνοι τὸν Άρειον τρία διαμπάξ προσνοούμενα καὶ πάσαν μοναδικήν φωνήν διωθούμενα θεότητος καὶ οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως. ὥσπερ οδν ένα θεον φρονείν εδιδάχθημεν, ουτω καὶ μίαν θεότητα καθομολογείν παρειλήφαμεν, καὶ ὥσπερ ὑποστάσεις τρείς πρεσβεύειν έμάθομεν, ούτω καὶ πρόσωπα τρία δοξολογείν ἐπαιδεύθημεν, οὐκ άλλον τὸν ἔνα θεὸν παρὰ τὰ τρία γινώσκοντες πρόσωπα, οὕτε τὰ τρία της τριάδος όμοούσια πρόσωπα, ἄπερ ἐστὶν ὁ πατήρ, ὁ υίός, τὸ πνεύμα τὸ ἄγιον, ἔτερα παρὰ τὸν ἔνα θεὸν ἐπιστάμενοι, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο εν τὰ τρία τὰ ἐν οἷς ἡ θεότης κηρύττομεν καὶ τὰ τρία εν ὧν ἡ θεότης έστιν έξαγγέλλομεν ή τό γε ακριβέστερον είπειν καί σαφέστερον, ἃ ή θεότης έστὶ καὶ γινώσκεται. τὸ γὰρ αὐτὸ καὶ εν έστι καὶ τρία πιστεύεται καὶ τρία δοξάζεται καὶ εν άληθώς αναγγέλλεται, καὶ οὖτε τὸ εν, ή εν ἐστι, τρία λαμβάνεται, οὖτε τὰ τρία, καθὸ τρία τυγχάνει, εν εξακούεται, ο καὶ παράδοξον καὶ πάσης όντως γέμον ἐκπλήξεως. τὸ γὰρ αὐτὸ καὶ ἀριθμητόν ἐστι καὶ διαφεύγει την έξαρίθμησιν άριθμητον μέν ταις ξαυτού τρισσαίς ύποστάσεσι, διαφεύγον δὲ τὴν ἀρίθμησιν τῷ ἐνικῷ τῆς [424] θεότητος, τὸ γὰρ ἐνικὸν αὐτοῦ τῆς οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως ἀριθμεῖσθαι παντελώς οὐκ ἀνέχεται, ἵνα μή καὶ διαφοράν εἰσοίσοι θεότητος καὶ λοιπὸν οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως καὶ πολυθεΐαν τὴν μοναρχίαν ἐργάσοιτο. πας γαρ αριθμός την διαφοράν κέκτηται σύνοικον καὶ πασα διαφορά καὶ διάκρισις τὸν ἀριθμὸν συνεπάγεται σύμφυτον.

asserts the latter madly with Arius is a thoroughgoing pagan, or the one who impiously accepts the former with Sabellius is a Judaizer.

4. On this account it has been well decreed by the theologians that we should think of the unity in one, single Godhead and in the identity of essential and natural lordship, but of the Trinity in three unconfused hypostases and in the difference of the threefold distinction of persons, so that neither should the one await Sabellius by being perceived as wholly one and shunning all plurality of hypostasis, nor should the three make Arius vain by being conceived through and through as three while repudiating every unitarian expression of Godhead and essence and nature. As, therefore, we have been taught to think of one God, so too have we received the tradition of confessing one Godhead; and just as we have learned to worship three hypostases, so too have we been instructed to glorify three persons, not acknowledging the one God apart from the three persons, nor understanding the three consubstantial persons in the Trinity- that is, Father, Son, Holy Spirit—as being distinct from the one God. This is why we proclaim as one the three in whom the Godhead is, and we announce as one the three of whom is the Godhead; or, to speak more accurately and more clearly, the three whom the Godhead is and as whom it is recognized. For the same thing is both one and is believed in as three and is glorified as three and is announced in truth as one.<sup>20</sup> And neither is the one, by virtue of being one, taken to be three, nor are the three, inasmuch as they are three, understood as one, which is both paradoxical and truly replete with utter amazement. For the same thing is both numerable and shuns numeration: it is numerable in its triple hypostases, but shuns numeration in the singularity of the Godhead, in that the singularity of its essence and nature is utterly intolerant of being numbered, in order that one may neither introduce a difference of Godhead and, further, of essence and nature, or render the monarchy as a polytheism.21 For all number possesses difference as a corollary, and all difference and distinction brings with it an associated number. 22

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Cf. Justinian, On the Right Faith, 72, 16-17; trans. Wesche, 164.

This is an allusion to the Arian and tritheist positions, which are made explicit in what follows.

The same citation, which is transmitted anonymously, is found in *Doctrina Patrum*, 252, 2-4.

2.2.5. Αριθμείται γούν ή μακαρία τριάς οὐκ οὐσίαις καὶ φύσεσι καὶ διαφόροις θεότησιν ή τρισσαίς κυριότησιν, ἄπαγε, ώς Άρειοι μαίνονται καὶ οἱ τῆς νέας τριθεΐας λυττῶσιν ἡγούμενοι, οὐσίας τρεῖς καὶ φύσεις τρεῖς καὶ τρεῖς κυριότητας καὶ τρεῖς ὁμοίως κενολογοῦντες θεότητας, άλλ' ὑποστάσεσι καὶ ἰδιότησι νοεραίς τελείαις καθ' έαυτας ύφεστώσαις, αριθμώ διαιρεταίς και ου διαιρεταίς τή θεότητι. διαιρείται γὰρ ἀδιαιρέτως ἡ παναγία τριὰς καὶ διηρημένως πάλιν συνάπτεται τοις γάρ προσώποις την διαίρεσιν έχουσα αδιαίρετος μένει καὶ ἄτμητος οὐσία καὶ φύσει, ώσαύτως δὲ καὶ θεότητι, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο οὕτε τρεῖς θεοὺς λέγομεν οὕτε τρεῖς φύσεις έπὶ τῆς τριάδος δοξάζομεν οὕτε τρεῖς οὐσίας ἐπ' αὐτῆς κηρύττομεν οὖτε τρεῖς ὁμολογοῦμεν θεότητας, οὐχ ὁμοουσίους, οὐχ έτεροουσίους, οὐχ ὁμοφύλους, οὐχ ἐτεροφύλους, οὐδ' ὅσα μοναδικῶς ἐπ' αὐτης προσκηρύττεται είς πληθος εκφέρειν ἀφίεμεν ή τινα την αὐτής διαιρείν συγχωρούμεν ένότητα. οὕτε δὲ τρείς τινας θεούς έπιστάμεθα η τρείς τινας φύσεις η τρείς τινας οὐσίας η τρείς τινας θεότητας οἴδαμεν, οὐχ ὁμογενεῖς οὐχ έτερογενεῖς, οὐχ ὁμοειδεῖς, οὐχ έτεροειδείς, ἀλλ' οὕτε ὅλως θεοὺς ἢ φύσεις ἢ οὐσίας ἢ θεότητας έγνωμεν η γινώσκοντας οίδαμεν, άλλα και τον έχοντα η φρονούντα η γινώσκοντα τοις αναθέμασι βάλλομεν, ήμεις γαρ μίαν αρχήν της μιας ισμεν θεότη [424] τος, μίαν βασιλείαν, μίαν έξουσίαν, μίαν δύναμιν, μίαν ενέργειαν, μίαν βούλησιν, μίαν θέλησιν, μίαν δεσποτείαν, μίαν κίνησιν—εἴτε των μετ' αὐτὴν ὄντων άπάντων δημιουργικήν, εἴτε προνοητικήν εἴτε συστατικήν καὶ συντηρητικήν—μίαν κυριότητα, μίαν ἀϊδιότητα καὶ ὅσα ἄττα μοναδικὰ καὶ ἀσύζυγα τῆς μιας οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως ἐν τρισίν ἐστι προσωπικαις ὑποστάσεσιν, οὔτε τὰς ὑποστάσεις συγχέοντες καὶ εἰς μίαν αὐτὰς ὑπόστασιν άγοντες, ούτε την οὐσίαν την μίαν μερίζοντες καὶ εἰς οὐσίας τρείς αὐτὴν κατατέμνοντες καὶ τὴν μίαν διὰ τοῦτο διαιροῦντες θεότητα. άλλ' έστιν είς θεός, μία θεότης έν τρισίν ύποστάσεσι λάμπουσα καί τρείς ύποστάσεις καὶ πρόσωπα ἐν θεότητι μιὰ γνωριζόμενα. διὰ

5. Hence the blessed Trinity is not numbered in essences and natures and different godheads or triple lordships (heaven forbid!), as the Arians assert in their madness, 23 and the leaders of the new tritheism maintain in their fury,24 when they babble about three essences and three natures and three lordships and likewise three godheads, but [it is numbered] in hypostases and perfect intellectual properties, subsisting by themselves, divisible in number and indivisible in Godhead. This is because the all-holy Trinity is divided indivisibly and is joined together again dividedly.<sup>25</sup> Although it possesses divisibility in its persons, it remains indivisible and unsevered in essence and in nature and likewise also in Godhead. Because of this we neither speak of three gods, nor do we glorify three natures in the Trinity, nor do we proclaim three essences in it, nor do we confess three godheads, whether consubstantial or of another substance, whether of the same kind or of another kind, nor do we permit what is proclaimed in regard to it as a unity to be drawn out into a multiplicity, or allow anyone to divide its unity. Nor do we understand any kind of three gods or know any three natures or any three essences or any three godheads, whether homogeneous or heterogeneous, whether of the same stock or of another stock; but neither have we at all recognized gods or natures or essences or godheads or know those who recognize them, 26 but rather strike with anothemas the one who accepts or thinks or recognizes such. For we know one principle of one Godhead, one kingship, one authority, one power, one activity, one intent, one will, one dominion, one movement whether creating all that exists after it, be it providing or sustaining or preserving—one lordship, one eternity, and whatever else of the one essence and nature in three personal hypostases is unitary and unaggregate. Neither do we confuse the hypostases and reduce them to one hypostasis, nor do we portion the one essence and separate it into three essences and so divide the one Godhead. But there is one God, one Godhead shining forth in

There are numerous examples in the Synodical Letter of the commonplace that heretics are mad or frenzied. Cf. N. Brox, 'Häresie', Reallexikon für Antike und Christentum, 13 (Stuttgart: A. Hiersemann, 1986). 283, on polemical rhetoric against heretics, and see further the heresiologies at 2.6 below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> By this are meant Peter of Callinicum and his followers. See further sec. 1.1, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Cf. Gregory of Nazianzus, Or. 39. 11; SC 358, 172, 18-19.

Peter of Callinicum and his followers are again meant here.

τοῦτο τέλειος θεὸς ὁ πατήρ, τέλειος θεὸς ὁ υἰός, τέλειος θεὸς τὸ πνεύμα τὸ ἄγιον, ἐπειδὴ τὴν αὐτὴν καὶ μίαν ἔκαστον πρόσωπον αμέριστον καὶ ἀνελλιπῆ καὶ τελείαν ἔχει θεότητα καὶ ώς μὲν θεὸς τὸ αὐτὸ καθέστηκεν εκαστον καθ' έαυτὸ θεωρούμενον τοῦ νοῦ χωρίζοντος τὰ ἀχώριστα: ὡς δὲ πατήρ καὶ υίὸς καὶ πνεῦμα πανάγιον έτερον καὶ έτερον καὶ έτερον λέγεται, κάντεῦθεν ταῦτα τοις θεολήπτοις κηρύττεται θεός καὶ θεός καὶ θεός, ἀλλ' είς τὰ τρία θεός οὐ γὰρ ἄλλος θεὸς ὁ πατήρ, οὐδὲ ἄλλος θεὸς ὁ υίός, οὐδὲ άλλος πάλιν θεὸς τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον, ἐπεὶ μηδ' ἄλλη φύσις ὁ πατήρ, μηδ' ἄλλη φύσις ὁ υίός, μηδ' ἄλλη πάλιν φύσις τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον: τοῦτο γὰρ καὶ τοὺς πολλοὺς καὶ διαφόρους θεοὺς ἐκτεχνάζεται καὶ τὰς πολλὰς καὶ διαφόρους ἐκτίκτει θεότητας ἀλλὰ θεὸς μὲν ὁ πατήρ, θεὸς δέ καὶ ὁ υίός, ὁμοίως δὲ θεὸς καὶ τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον, ώς μιᾶς ἀμερίστως καὶ ἀνελλιπῶς τὰ τρία πρόσωπα πληρούσης θεότητος καὶ ἐν ἐκάστω ούσης όλοτελῶς καὶ όλικῶς θεότης γὰρ μερισμόν ούχ υφίσταται καὶ ἐν τοῖς τρισὶ προσώποις πληρωτικώς καὶ ἐντελώς, οὐ μεριστώς ήγουν ἐκ μέρους πληρούσα τὰ πρόσωπα, άλλ' έν έκάστω πληρεστάτως ύπάρχουσα καὶ μία γε μένουσα, καὶ εί έν προσώποις τρισί διαφαίνοιτο, καὶ πρὸς θεοτήτων πληθυσμὸν οὐκ ἐκτρέχουσα, καὶ εὶ ἐν τρισίν ἐστιν ὑποστά[428] σεσιν, ἵνα μὴ σωματικήν τινα πάθοι διαίρεσιν ή ὄντως ἀπαθής καὶ ἀσώματος καὶ πάσχειν οὐκ είδυῖα τὰ κτίσεως ἴδια.

2.2.6. Έστιν οὖν μετὰ τὸ εἶναι θεὸς πατὴρ ὁ πατὴρ καὶ οὕτε υίὸς οὕτε πνεῦμα ἄγιον, ἀλλ' ὅπερ ὁ υίὸς κατ' οὐσίαν ἐστὶ καὶ ὁ κατὰ φύσιν τὸ πνεῦμα τυγχάνει τὸ ἄγιον καὶ ἔστι μετὰ τὸ εἶναι θεὸς υίὸς ὁ υίὸς καὶ οὕτε πατὴρ οὕτε πνεῦμα πανάγιον, ἀλλ' ὅπερ ὁ πατὴρ κατὰ φύσιν κηρύττεται καὶ ὁ κατ' οὐσίαν τὸ πνεῦμα καθορᾶται τὸ ἄγιον, καὶ ἔστι μετὰ τὸ εἶναι θεὸς πνεῦμα ἄγιον τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον καὶ οὕτε πατὴρ θεωρούμενον οὕτε υίὸς λαμβανόμενον, ἀλλ' ὅπερ ὁ πατὴρ κατ' οὐσίαν πιστεύεται καὶ ὅπερ ὁ υίὸς κατὰ φύσιν

three hypostases, and three hypostases and persons revealed in one Godhead. Because of this the Father is perfect God, the Son is perfect God, the Holy Spirit is perfect God, since each person has one and the same unportioned and unfailing and perfect Godhead. And as God each exists itself, contemplated individually when the mind separates the inseparable, but as Father and Son and all-holy Spirit each is given a different name, and hence these components are proclaimed by divines as being individually God, and yet the three are proclaimed to be a single God, for the Father is not one God, nor the Son another God, nor the Holy Spirit yet another God, since neither is the Father one nature, nor the Son another nature, nor the Holy Spirit yet another nature. For this<sup>27</sup> [doctrine] both invents many different gods and spawns many different godheads, but the Father is God, the Son too is God, and likewise the Holy Spirit too is God, since one Godhead fills the three persons without division or deficiency and is in each wholly perfectly and completely. For the Godhead does not admit partition, and is fully and perfectly in the three persons, that is, not partially or by filling persons in part, but subsists in each person most fully while remaining one, even if it is manifested in three persons although not indeed proceeding into a multiplicity of godheads, and even if it is in three hypostases, so that what is truly free of passion and without corporeality and unacquainted with suffering, which are qualities of the created world, should not suffer any corporeal division.

6. Besides being God,<sup>28</sup> therefore, the Father is Father and not Son or Holy Spirit, but that which the Son is according to essence and what the Holy Spirit is according to nature. And besides being God, the Son is Son and not Father or all-holy Spirit, but that which the Father is proclaimed to be according to nature, and the Holy Spirit discerned to be according to essence. And besides being God, the Holy Spirit is Holy Spirit and is neither contemplated as Father nor apprehended as Son, but that which the Father is believed to be according to essence and the Son

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Sophronius is referring here to the Arian and tritheist positions.

This passage is conceptually very difficult. Although the phrase  $\mu\epsilon\tau\dot{a}$   $\tau\dot{o}$   $\epsilon\dot{i}\nu ai$  would normally be translated 'after being God', this would suggest a temporal sequence in the godhead that has Arian overtones. Consequently, I have translated 'besides being God'.

ἀγγέλλεται, τὸ μὲν διὰ τὴν φύσιν καὶ τὴν τῆς οὐσίας ταυτότητα καὶ τὸ συγγενὲς τῆς ὑπάρξεως, τὸ δὲ διὰ τὰς ἔτεροίας τῶν τριῶν ἰδιότητας καὶ τὸ τῶν ἀσυγχύτως ἔκαστον πρόσωπον χαρακτηριζόντων ἰδιωμάτων ἀνόμοιον. ὥσπερ γὰρ τὸ <εἶναι> θεὸς ἔκαστον ἀμετάπτωτον κέκτηται, οὕτω καὶ τὴν τοῦ προσώπου χαρακτηριστικὴν ἰδιότητα ἀμετάβλητον καὶ ἀκίνητον λέλαχε τὴν αὐτῷ καὶ μόνῳ προσοῦσαν καὶ τῶν ἄλλων προσώπων αὐτὸ διακρίνουσαν καὶ τὴν ὁμοφυᾶ καὶ ὁμότιμον, ὁμοούσιόν τε καὶ ὁμόθρονον τριάδα τηροῦσαν ἀσύγχυτον. τριὰς οὖν ἡ τριάς, οὐ τελεία μόνον τῆ τῆς μιᾶς θεότητος τελειότητι, ἀλλὰ καὶ ὑπερτελὴς καὶ ὑπέρθεος 'δόξη καὶ ἀιδιότητι καὶ βασιλεία, μὴ μεριζομένη μηδὲ ἀπαλλοτριουμένη. οὕτε οὖν κτιστόν τι ἢ δοῦλον ἐν τῆ τριάδι οὕτε ἔπείσακτον, ὡς πρότερον μὲν οὐχ ὑπάρχον, ὕστερον δὲ ἐπεισελθόν, οὕτε οὖν ἐνέλειψε πατρὶ υίὸς οὕτε υἱῷ πνεῦμα, ἀλλ' ἄτρεπτος καὶ ἀναλλοίωτος ἡ αὐτὴ τριὰς ἀεί'.

- 2.2.7. [430] Καὶ περὶ μὲν τῆς ἀγίας καὶ ὁμοουσίου, ἀιδίου τε καὶ ἀρχικῆς καὶ πάντων δημιουργοῦ καὶ βασιλίδος τριάδος τὸ ὅπως φρονῶ καὶ δοξάζω καὶ σέβομαι ὡς ἐν βραχέσιν εἰπεῖν δῆλον ὑμῖν καὶ σαφὲς διατέθεικα—οὐ γάρ τι πλέον συνεχώρει τούτων φάναι τῶν συνοδικῶν συλλαβῶν τὸ ἐπίτομον. ὅπως τε καὶ περὶ τῆς τοῦ ἔνὸς τῆς αὐτῆς πανσέπτου τριάδος θεοῦ λόγου καὶ υἱοῦ φιλανθρώπου τε καὶ παραδόξου σαρκώσεως, ταυτὸν δὲ εἰπεῖν ὑπερτάτης κενώσεως καὶ πρὸς τοὺς ἐπιγείους ἡμᾶς θεϊκῆς καὶ θεοποιοῦ καταβάσεως ἔχω καὶ φρονῶ καὶ κρατεῖν ἐκ πατέρων ἀγίων καὶ τῶν καθ' ὑμᾶς θεοπνεύστων παρέλαβον, ὡς ἐπὶ τῆς ἀληθείας αὐτῆς τῆς ἐφορώσης τὰ σύμπαντα γράμμα τουτὶ τὸ συνοδικὸν γράφων ἐκτίθημι καὶ πρὸς τὴν ὑμῶν ἐκπέμπω τῶν πανσόφων ἀκρόασιν.
- 2.3.1. Πιστεύω καὶ περὶ ταύτης, θειότατοι, ὡς ὁ θεὸς λόγος, ὁ τοῦ πατρὸς μονογενης υίός, ὁ πρὸ πάντων τῶν αἰώνων καὶ χρόνων ἀπαθῶς ὑπ' αὐτοῦ γεννηθεὶς τοῦ θεοῦ καὶ πατρὸς οἶκτον λαβὼν καὶ

announced to be according to nature. The one is the case because of the nature and the identity of essence and the kinship of existence, the other because of the differing properties of the three and the dissimilarity of the particularities which characterize each person without confusion. For just as each one possesses being God unchangeably, so too he has obtained immutably and unmoveably the property characteristic of the person which belongs to it and to it alone and distinguishes it from the other persons, and preserves unconfused the Trinity which is both of the same nature and of the same honour, both of the same substance and of the same throne. Therefore the Trinity is a trinity not only perfect in the perfection of the one Godhead, but also supremely perfect and supremely divine 'in glory and eternity and kingship, neither partitioned nor alienated. Neither, therefore, is there anything created or servile in the Trinity, nor introduced, as if previously it did not exist, but subsequently accruing. Neither is the Son inferior to the Father nor the Spirit to the Son, but it is the same Trinity always, unchangeable and unalterable'. 29

7. I have expounded to you clearly and plainly, speaking in a few words, how I think of, glorify, and revere the Trinity, holy, of the same substance, both eternal and primary and creator of all and royal. The concise form of the synodical letter has not permitted me to say more than this. And, as if in the presence of that truth itself which oversees all, I expound by writing this synodical letter, and I dispatch to your all-wise ears what I hold and what I think and have received as prevailing from the holy Fathers—those who according to you are inspired by God—the benevolent and astounding incarnation of one of the same, all-revered Trinity, God the Word and Son; that is to say the immeasurable emptying and the divine and deifying descent to us on earth.

2.3. CHRISTOLOGICAL PROFESSION OF FAITH<sup>31</sup>

I. I believe also concerning this, most holy One, that God the Word, the only-begotten Son of the Father, the one who before all ages and times was begotten impassibly from the same God and

Cf. Gregory Thaumaturgus, Confession of Faith (CPG 1764); ACO III, 3, 10 13.

This is the first of several references by Sophronius to the dimensions of the synodical letter, which he certainly exceeds.

On Sophronius' christology see further Cosma, De 'oeconomia' inearnationis, 81–151; von Schönborn, Sophrone, 157–224.

φιλάνθρωπον έλεον τοῦ ἀνθρωπίνου ἡμῶν ὀλισθήματος, ἐκουσίω θελήματι καὶ θεοῦ βουλήσει τοῦ φύσαντος καὶ συνευδοκία θεία τοῦ πνεύματος κόλπων οὐ χωρισθεὶς τοῦ γεννήσαντος πρὸς τοὺς ταπεινούς ήμας καταβέβηκεν, έστι γάρ, έστιν ώσπερ της αὐτης βουλής τώ πατρί και τώ πνεύματι, οὕτω και οὐσίας ἀπείρου και φύσεως περιγραφής οὐδαμῶς ἀνεχόμενος ἢ της καθ' ήμας τοπικής μεταβάσεως, κατὰ φύσιν δράν είδως θεϊκήν την ενέργειαν καὶ μήτραν είσδὺς ἀπειρόγαμον παρθενίας ἀγλαϊζομένην άγνότητι Μαρίας της άγίας καὶ φαιδράς καὶ θεόφρονος καὶ παντὸς έλευθέρας μολύσματος τοῦ τε κατὰ σῶμα καὶ ψυχὴν καὶ διάνοιαν σαρκοῦται ὁ ἄσαρκος, καὶ μορφούται τὸ ἡμῶν ὁ κατ' οὐσίαν τὴν θείαν ὅσον εἰς σχήμα καὶ είδος ἀμόρφωτος, καὶ [432] σωματοῦται καθ' ήμας ὁ ασώματος, και ανθρωπος κατά αλήθειαν γίνεται ο αεί θεος γνωριζόμενος, καὶ μητρικής κοιλίας έγγάστριος ὁ τοῦ ἀϊδίου πατρός έγκόλπιος δείκνυται, καὶ ὁ ἄχρονος ἀρχὴν χρονικὴν καταδέχεται, οὐ φαντασία ταῦτα γινόμενος ἄπαντα, καθὰ Μανιχαίοις καὶ Οὐαλεντίνοις δοκεῖ τοῖς παράφροσιν, ἀλλ' ἀληθεία καὶ πράγματι όλον ξαυτόν κενώσας πατρικώ καὶ οἰκείω θελήματι καὶ όλον προσλαβών τὸ ἡμέτερον φύραμα, σάρκα φημὶ τὴν ἡμῖν ὁμοούσιον καὶ ψυχὴν λογικήν, τὴν ψυχαῖς ταῖς ἡμετέραις ὁμόφυλον, καὶ νοῦν τῶ νῶ τῶ ἡμῶν παραπλήσιον, ταῦτα γὰρ ἄνθρωπός ἐστι καὶ γινώσκεται, καὶ ἄνθρωπος κατὰ ἀλήθειαν γέγονεν έξ αὐτῆς ἄκρας τῆς έν παρθένω τη παναγία συλλήψεως. ἄνθρωπος γάρ χρηματίζειν έβούλετο, ΐνα τῶ ὁμοίω ἀνακαθάροι τὸ ὅμοιον καὶ τῶ συγγενεῖ τὸ συγγενες άνασώσηται καὶ τῶ συμφυεί τὸ συμφυες εκλαμπρύνειε.

Father, having compassion and benevolent pity for our human fall, with free will and by the intent of the Father who begat him and with the joint and divine consent of the Spirit, although not separated from the bosom of the one who begat him, descended to us wretched ones. Indeed, just as he is of the same intent as the Father and the Spirit, so too is he of infinite essence. Admitting in no way of a circumscribed nature or, as we do, of a change of place, knowing how to effect divine activity<sup>32</sup> in accordance with his nature, he enters a womb innocent of marriage, radiant with the purity of virginity, that is, of Mary, holy and bright and of godly mind and free of every taint, whether in body or soul or thought. The fleshless one becomes flesh; the one who in conformity with the divine essence is without shape as far as form and frame are concerned takes on our shape; and the bodiless one is embodied as we are; and the one revealed as always God in truth becomes a human being; and the one who is in the bosom of the eternal Father is disclosed in the womb of his mother's belly; and the timeless one receives a beginning in time. He became all of these things not in illusion, as it seems to the frenzied Manichaeans and Valentinians;<sup>33</sup> but in truth and in fact, having emptied himself completely, by a will that was both his Father's and his own, he assumed our human substance<sup>34</sup> completely, I mean flesh consubstantial with ours and an intellectual soul of the same stock as our souls, and a mind comparable to our mind. 35 In these things he is and is recognized as a human being, and he became in truth a human being from the very point of his conception in the all-holy Virgin. He wished to be reckoned as a human being, so that he might cleanse like with like and rescue kin by kin, and illuminate the cognate by cognate. This is why the holy

<sup>&</sup>quot;Here we have Sophronius' first use in the Synodical Letter of the word 'activity' (energeia) in a christological framework.

Both the Valentinians, a Gnostic group, and the Manichaeans were believed to have taught that Christ was neither truly human nor truly divine, although Sophronius is suggesting that they were docetists, i.e. that they believed that Christ's humanity was apparent, not real. This was more commonly alleged of Apollinaris, Eutyches, and Dioscorus, as in the *Synodical Letter* itself, below, secs. 2.3.5 and 2.5.1.

<sup>&#</sup>x27;4 The Greek word φύραμα means literally 'mixture', 'dough', or 'paste'.

The emphasis here on the true humanity of Christ and on his rational soul is a tacit rebuttal of the doctrine of Apollinaris of Laodicea, who taught that the Logos took the place of the human mind in Christ.

διὰ τοῦτο παρθένος ἄγία λαμβάνεται καὶ σῶμα καὶ ψυχὴν άγιάζεται καὶ οὕτως ὑπουργεῖ τῆ σαρκώσει τοῦ κτίσαντος ὡς καθαρὰ καὶ ἀγνὴ καὶ ἀμόλυντος.

2.3.2. Σαρκούται γούν ὁ λόγος καὶ θεὸς τὸ ἡμέτερον, οὐ προπλασθείση σαρκὶ συναπτόμενος ή προμορφωθέντι καὶ καθ' αὐτὸ προϋποστάντι ποτέ προσπλεκόμενος σώματι η προϋποστάση ψυχή συντιθέμενος, άλλα τότε τούτοις παραγενομένοις προς υπαρξιν, ότε αὐτοῖς ὁ λόγος αὐτὸς καὶ θεὸς φυσικῶς συνετίθετο σύγχρονον έχοντα τη ύπάρξει την ένωσιν καὶ οὐ πρὸ της πρὸς τὸν λόγον άληθεστάτης συμβάσεως καθ' έαυτα γενόμενα πώποτε ή τινος ανθρώπου των καθ' ήμας έτέρου το παράπαν υπάρξαντα, αλλά σύνδρομον έχοντα τη φυσική τοῦ λόγου συμβάσει την ὕπαρξιν καὶ οὐκ ἐκείνης οὐδὲ ὡς ἐν ὀφθαλμοῦ ρίπη ταυτηνὶ προτερεύουσαν έχοντα, ως Παῦλος ὁ Σαμοσατεὺς βομβεῖ καὶ Νεστόριος. 'ἄμα' γὰρ 'σάρξ, ἄμα θεοῦ λόγου σάρξ, ἄμα σὰρξ ἔμψυχος λογική, ἄμα θεοῦ λόγου σὰρξ ἔμψυχος λογική.' ἐν αὐτῷ [434] γὰρ καὶ οὐ καθ' ἑαυτὴν έσχε την υπαρξιν. αμα γαρ τη συλλήψει του λόγου ταυτα παρήχθη πρὸς σύστασιν καὶ ἡνώθη αὐτῷ καθ' ὑπόστασιν, ἄμα τῷ πρὸς σύστασιν ἄγεσθαι τὴν ὄντως ἀληθή καὶ ἀμέριστον, τὴν μήτε διαίρεσιν πάσχουσαν μήτε τροπην είσδεχομένην καὶ σύγχυσιν, ὑπ' αὐτοῦ παραγόμενα καὶ ἐν αὐτῷ συνιστάμενα καὶ αὐτῷ συντιθέμενα καὶ χρόνον οὐδένα τὸ σύνολον τῆς οἰκείας συστάσεως προτερεύοντα, φέροντα της πρός αὐτὸν ἀσυγχύτου τε καὶ ἀτμήτου συνθέσεως.

Virgin was taken and sanctified in both body and soul, and thus assisted in the incarnation of the Creator because she was pure and undefiled and without taint.

2. Hence the Word and God became flesh with our flesh, not being conjoined to flesh that had been moulded or formed previously, or knitted with a body which at some time subsisted previously by itself, or joined to a soul which subsisted previously, but these elements came into existence at the time when the Word himself and God was joined to them by nature, possessing<sup>36</sup> the union simultaneously with the existence. These things never came into existence in themselves before their most true coming together with the Word, or have any existence as part of some human being different from our species, but they had their existence concurrently with the natural coming together of the Word, and did not have it even, as it were, in a twinkling of an eye (1 Cor. 15: 52) sooner than that coming together, as Paul of Samosata and Nestorius babble: 'at the one time there is flesh, at the one time there is flesh of God the Word; at the one time there is flesh endowed with an intellectual soul, at the one time there is flesh of the God-Word endowed with a rational soul,'37 For in him and not on its own account did the flesh have its existence. For at the same time as the conception of the Word these elements were brought into consistence and united to him in hypostasis; at the same time there was brought into existence that which is genuinely true and without partition, neither suffering division nor admitting change and confusion.<sup>38</sup> They were brought in by him and were formed in him and were joined to him, and for no time at all did they exist in their own entirety prior to their composition in him, which is both unconfused and unsevered.<sup>39</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> This is an anacoluthon in Greek.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Cf. Ps. Athanasius, Letter to Emperor Jovinian (CPG 2253); PG 28, 532A; also cited by Cyrus of Alexandria, Announcement, ch. 7 (CPG 7613); ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 600, 3-4; document 3 in the monoenergist dossier, Part 3. This text is much used in christological debate: see Anastasius of Sinai, Hodegos II.5; ed. Uthemann, 13-14; apparatus fontium, 51. Paul of Samosata and Nestorius were accused of maintaining that in the incarnation the Word was united with an already existing body.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>[4]</sup> Cf. Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 30–1; trans. Tanner, i. \*86.

<sup>&</sup>quot; 'Unconfused' is a rejection of the supposed position of Eutyches, 'unsevered', of that of Nestorius. Here I have amended Riedinger's punctuation.

- 2.3.3. Έκ τῶν οὖν ἀχράντων καὶ παρθενικῶν αἰμάτων τῆς παναγίας καὶ ἀχράντου παρθένου Μαρίας ὁ λόγος σαρκωθεὶς κατὰ ἀλήθειαν γέγονε καὶ κατὰ ἀλήθειαν ἄνθρωπος κἀν τῆ παρθενικῆ γαστρὶ κυοφορούμενος καὶ τὸν χρόνον πεπληρωκὼς τῆς ἐννόμου κυήσεως ὡς ἐν πᾶσι τοῖς φυσικοῖς καὶ ἁμαρτίαν οὐ φέρουσι τοῖς ἀνθρώποις ἡμῖν ὁμοιούμενος καὶ τὴν ἡμετέραν οὐκ ἀπαξιῶν ἐμπαθεστάτην εὐτέλειαν τίκτεται θεὸς ἀνθρωπείω τῷ σώματι, ώσαύτως δὲ καὶ τῷ σχήματι ψυχὴν λογικὴν καὶ ἀσώματον ἔχοντι, ὅπερ αὐτὸς ἐν ἑαυτῷ καὶ οὐχ ἔτερος λογικῷ ἐνεψύχωσε πνεύματι καὶ παρθένον τηρεῖ τὴν γεννήσασαν καὶ θεοτόκον αὐτὴν κυρίως καὶ ἀληθῶς ἀναδείκνυσι, κᾶν Νεστόριος ὁ παράφορος ῥήσσεται καὶ τούτου τὸ θεομάχον στρατόπεδον δακρύει καὶ θρηνεῖ καὶ ὀδύρεται καὶ σὺν ἐκείνῳ πάλιν σπαράττηται.
- 2.3.4. Θεὸς γὰρ ἦν ὁ ἐκ παρθένου τῆς άγίας θεοτόκου Μαρίας τικτόμενος καὶ δευτέραν δι' ἡμᾶς καὶ χρονικὴν προσδεχόμενος γέννησιν μετὰ τὴν πρώτην αὐτοῦ καὶ ἀΐδιον τὴν ἐκ πατρὸς φυσικὴν καὶ ἀνέκφραστον γέννησιν, κᾶν σεσαρκωμένος ἐτίκτετο διὰ τὴν πρὸς ἡμᾶς τοὺς σαρκικοὺς ὁμοιότητα, ὅλος θεὸς ἀνυμνούμενος, ὅλος ὁ αὐτὸς προσφαινόμενος ἄνθρωπος, τέλειος θεὸς ὁ αὐτὸς γινωσκόμενος καὶ τέλειος ἄνθρωπος ὁ αὐτὸς γνωριζόμενος. ἐκ δύο γὰρ φύσεων ἔσχε τὴν ἔνωσιν θεότητος καὶ ἀνθρωπότητος καὶ ἐν δυσὶ τελείαις ἐγνωρίζετο φύσεσι, θεότητί τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότητι. οὔτε γὰρ τῆ ἐνώσει τροπή τις ἢ φυρμὸς ἐμεσίτευσεν, οὔτε τῆ διαφορὰ καὶ δυάδι τῶν μορφῶν ἦτοι τῶν οὐσιῶν μετὰ τὴν ἕνωσιν διαίρεσίς τις ἢ τομὴ εἰσεκρίνετο, κᾶν τοῦτο μὲν λυπῆ τὸν μεμηνότα Νεστόριον, ἐκεῖνο δὲ [436] τήκη Εὐτυχῆ τὸν κακόφρονα τὰ γὰρ καθ' ὑπόστα-

- 3. And so from the undefiled and virgin blood of the all-holy and undefiled Virgin Mary the Word became truly flesh and truly a human being, even being carried in the virginal womb and fulfilling the nine months' period of gestation. Just as in all natural respects which do not involve sin, he was like us human beings, and not despising our mean estate, so subject to passion, <sup>40</sup> God was born in a human body, so too he was in a frame that possessed an intellectual and incorporeal soul, <sup>41</sup> a frame which he himself, in himself and no other, animated with an intellectual spirit. And he preserved his mother as a virgin and showed that she was properly and in truth Theotokos, <sup>42</sup> even if the frenzied Nestorius is shattered [by this] and his army which fights God is in tears, and laments and mourns and is torn to pieces again with him.
- 4. I say this because it was God who was born of a virgin, the holy Theotokos Mary, and accepted on our account a second birth in time after his first eternal birth, 43 which was a natural and ineffable birth from the Father, even though he was born in the flesh, on account of his likeness to us fleshly beings. Whole is the God who is hymned, whole is the same who appeared as a human being; perfect is the same God who is acknowledged and perfect is the same human being who is revealed. For from two natures he possessed the union of Godhead and humanity, and was recognized in two perfect natures, Godhead and humanity. Neither did any change or mingling intervene in the union, nor was any division or severing admitted into the difference and duality of the forms or essences after the union, even if this latter troubles the mad Nestorius, and the former causes the perverse Eutyches to waste away. For 44 the elements that are united hypostatically to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> By 'passion'  $(\pi \acute{a}\theta o \varsigma)$  or 'passions'  $(\pi \acute{a}\theta \eta)$  are meant normal human feelings and emotions. See further below, sec. 2.3.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Cf. n. 35, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Cf. Justinian, On the Right Faith, 76, 8; trans. Wesche, 167. The expression is anti-Nestorian in intention and derives from Ephesus I. Cf. Anastasius of Sinai, *Hodegos* V; ed. Uthemann, 43–5 and p. 90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Cf. Justinian, On the Right Faith, 76, 18; trans. Wesche, 167. Cf. Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 27–30; trans. Tanner, i. \*86.

The passage from here down to 'pit of division' a few lines further on is found as a citation in Nicephorus I of Constantinople, Against Eusebius, in J. B. Pitra (ed.), Spicilegium Solesmense complectens Sanctorum Patrum scriptorumque ecclesiasticorum anecdota hactenus opera (Paris: Firmin—Didot, 1852), 486.

σιν ἀλλήλοις ἐνούμενα οὕτε τροπὴν συνεισδέχεται οὕτε γνωρίζει διαίρεσιν, οὕτε συγχύσεως οἶδε τὰ ἴδια οὕτε τομῆς μανθάνει τὰ σύμβολα. ὅπερ ὡς ἔοικεν Εὐτυχὴς ἀγνοῶν καὶ Νεστόριος καὶ τῆς καθ' ὑπόστασιν ἐνώσεως μὴ μαθόντες τὴν δύναμιν, καθ' ἢν ὁ λόγος ἀτρέπτως σεσάρκωται καὶ ἡ σὰρξ ἡ ἔμψυχος καὶ ἔννους ἀμεταβλήτως τεθέωται. ὁ μὲν εἰς τὸ τῆς ἀναχύσεως ἀκοντίζεται πέλαγος, ὁ δὲ εἰς τὸ τῆς διαιρέσεως καταφέρεται βάραθρον, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο ὁ μὲν φεύγει καθομολογεῖν τὴν δυάδα τῶν φύσεων, ὁ δὲ μίαν κηρύττειν τὴν τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου φύσιν σεσαρκωμένην συστέλλεται ἢ καὶ μίαν αὐτοῦ σύνθετον λέγειν ὑπόστασιν δέδοικε, φόβον οἱ δραπέται φοβούμενοι, οὖ φόβος οὐδεὶς πολιτεύεται.

2.3.5. Ημείς δε ρωμαλέω φρονήματι την έκατέρου τούτων δούλην παρελάσαντες ἄνοιαν καὶ ἐπὶ την πέτραν της εὐσεβείας έστωτες ἀδείμαντοι καὶ την καθ' ὑπόστασιν τοῦ λόγου πρὸς σάρκα την ἐξ ἡμῶν την ἔννουν καὶ ἔμψυχον κηρύττομεν σύμβασιν, καὶ ἔνα Χριστὸν καὶ υίὸν τὸν σαρκωθέντα λόγον πρεσβεύομεν, καὶ μίαν αὐτοῦ την ὑπόστασιν λέγομεν σύνθετον, καὶ ἐν δυσὶν αὐτὸν ἀγορεύομεν φύσεσι, καὶ δύο τοῦ αὐτοῦ θεοῦ λόγου γεννήσεις πιστεύομεν—μίαν μὲν την ἐκ θεοῦ πατρός, ην καὶ ἄχρονον καὶ ἀίδιον οἴδαμεν, καὶ δευτέραν την ἐκ της θεοτόκου μητρός, ην καὶ πρόσφατον καὶ χρονικην ἐπιστάμεθα—καὶ 'μίαν τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου φύσιν' ἐπ' αὐτοῦ 'σεσαρκωμένην' δοξάζομεν, ἀλλ' οὐχ ὡς 'Απολινάριος καὶ Εὐτυχης καὶ Διόσκορος λέγουσιν, ἀλλ' ὡς ὁ σοφὸς ἡμῖν παραδέδωκε Κύριλλος, καὶ τὰ τῶν φύσεων σώζεσθαι φάσκομεν ἴδια καὶ την τῶν ἡνωμένων διαφορὰν ἀπαγγέλλομεν την ὡς ἐν φυσικῆ μὲν λεγομένην καὶ οὖσαν ποιότητι, ἐν οὐσιώδει δὲ νοουμένην καὶ οὖσαν

each other do not admit change or recognize division, or know the properties of confusion, or learn the marks of severance. This, it seems, Eutyches was ignorant of, and Nestorius too, and they did not know the power of the hypostatic union, in accordance with which the Word became flesh without change, and the flesh, endowed with soul and mind, was divinized without undergoing change. The former is hurled into the sea of confusion, while the latter is borne down into the pit of division. This is why the former avoids confessing the duality of the natures, while the latter holds back from proclaiming the incarnate nature of God the Word as one, or shrinks from speaking of his composite hypostasis as one. The runaway slaves are fearful with a fear where no fear is indicated (Ps. 13: 5).

5. Having passed by with robust mind the servile folly of each of these men, and standing dauntless on the rock (cf. Matt. 16: 18) of pious belief, we both proclaim the coming together of the Word hypostatically with the flesh from us which has both mind and soul; and we worship one Christ and Son, the incarnate Word; and we speak of his one, composite hypostasis, and declare him in two natures, and we believe in two births of the same God the Word<sup>46</sup>—the one from God the Father, which we know is both timeless and eternal, and the second from his mother, the Theotokos, which we know is both recent and temporal—and we glorify 'one nature of God the Word' in him, 'made flesh'.47 But we do not talk like Apollinaris and Eutyches and Dioscorus, 48 but as the wise Cyril has imparted to us, and we maintain that the properties of the natures are preserved, and we declare the difference of the united elements which is spoken of and is, in relation to the natural quality, 49 but which is conceived of and is in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Both Eutyches and Nestorius are portrayed here as having underestimated the hypostatic union in different ways.

<sup>46</sup> Cf. sec. 2.3.4, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> This is the famous expression of Cyril of Alexandria, on which see McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 207–12.

i.e. as the three classic representatives of the docetic school, who are portrayed as maintaining that the union of the two natures in Christ resulted in a merger, a third substance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> 'Natural quality' (ποιότης φυσική) was a Cyrillian term, used also by anti-Chalcedonians like Severus of Antioch. See Lebon, 'La Christologie du monophysisme sévérien', 538-9.

ποσότητι καὶ οὖτε [438] τὴν Νεστοριανὴν τομὴν δεδιττόμεθα, οὖτε τὴν Εὐτυχιανὴν τροπὴν εὐλαβούμεθα, ἐπεὶ μήτε ὡς ὁ ματαιόφρων Νεστόριος σχετικὴν τὴν ἔνωσιν λέγομεν ἢ ἰσοτιμίαν καὶ ταυτοβουλίαν, καὶ θελημάτων ῥοπῆ καὶ ταυτότητι παραληροῦμεν τὴν σύμβασιν, μήτε ὡς Εὐτυχὴς ὁ θεήλατος κατὰ σύγχυσίν τινα καὶ ἀλλοίωσιν θεοῦ λόγου καὶ σαρκὸς ἐμψυχωμένης νοερῶς ἤτοι τῶν φύσεων καὶ οὐσιῶν καὶ μορφῶν φληναφοῦμεν τὴν σύνθεσιν τῶν ἐξ ὧν ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ ἡ θαυμασία γεγένηται σύμβασις.

2.3.6. Όθεν τὴν βασιλικὴν ὁδὸν καὶ μέσην ὁδεύοντες καὶ ἀποστυγοῦμεν τὴν σύγχυσιν καὶ τὴν τομὴν μυσαττόμεθα, μόνην δὲ κατὰ ψυχὴν ἀσπαζόμεθα τὴν ἀσύγχυτον ὁμοῦ καὶ ἀμέριστον θεότητός τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότητος ἔνωσιν, ἣν μόνην γνωρίζειν ἐπίσταται ἡ φυσικὴ καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν σύνοδος ταύτην γὰρ ἀλλήλαις ἐνούμεναι θεότης τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότης ἐσχήκασιν, ἵνα μήτε τροπὴν ὑπομείνοιεν μήτε διαίρεσιν πάθοιεν. ὁ γὰρ τῆς ἐνώσεως λόγος, τῆς φυσικῆς, φημί, καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν—οὕτε γὰρ ἔτέραν ἔνωσιν ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ παρὰ ταύτην ἐπίσταμαι—οὐκ ἀγνοεῖ μὲν τὴν διαφοράν, ἐξίστησι δὲ διαμπὰξ τὴν διαίρεσιν καὶ τηρεῖ τὰ συνδραμόντα πρὸς ἕνωσιν ἄτρεπτα, καὶ τῶν ἡνωμένων μερισμὸν οὐκ εἰσδέχεται. καὶ διὰ τοῦτο ἐκ θεότητος καὶ ἀνθρωπότητος καὶ ἔκ δύο φύσεων τὸν Χριστὸν ὀνομάζοντες καὶ θεὸν τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἄνθρωπον καὶ διφυᾶ καὶ διπλοῦν κατὰ τὰς φύσεις κηρύττομεν. ὁμοίως δὲ καὶ ἐν θεότητι τέλειον καὶ ἐν ἀνθρωπότητι τὸν αὐτὸν ἐπιστάμεθα τέλειον διὸ καὶ ἐν δυσὶν αὐτὸν δογ-

the essential quantity.<sup>50</sup> Neither do we fear Nestorius' 'severing' nor do we pay any court to Eutyches' 'change'.<sup>51</sup> This is because we neither say, like the empty-headed Nestorius, that the union is incidental or one of equal honour and of a convergence of will, and rave that the coming together is by the inclination and convergence of wills;<sup>52</sup> nor do we blabber, like the God-pursued Eutyches, in terms of some sort of confusion and alteration of God the Word and of his intellectually ensouled flesh, or of the synthesis of the natures, essences, and forms from which the wondrous coming together in Christ occurred.

6. For this reason, travelling the royal road and keeping to the centre (cf. Num. 20: 17),53 we both abhor the confusion and feel disgust at the severing, and embrace with our soul only the unconfused and at the same time indivisible union of Godhead and humanity, which only the natural and hypostatic union is capable of making known. Once united to each other, Godhead and humanity possessed this [sc. indivisible union], so that they should neither undergo change nor suffer division. The principle of the union, I mean the natural and hypostatic union (for I do not recognize a union in Christ other than this one<sup>54</sup>), is not ignorant of difference, but eliminates division totally, and preserves unchanged the elements which converge in the union, and does not admit the partition of what is united. Because of this, while designating Christ as being from Godhead and humanity and 55 from two natures, we proclaim also the same one as God and as a human being, and as having two natures and being twofold in respect of natures. Likewise we know the same one to be both perfect in Godhead and perfect in humanity.<sup>56</sup> This is why we

<sup>&#</sup>x27;Essential quantity' (ποσότης οὐσιώδης) reinforces the two-nature christology of Chalcedon.

Once again Sophronius, like Justinian, is at pains to dissociate himself from the extreme christological positions of both Nestorius and Eutyches.

<sup>52</sup> These are Nestorian terms for expressing the union in Christ.

This biblical image is much used in Patristic literature. See Uthemann, *Hodegos* VIII. 5, 99–100, 132.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> That is, Sophronius rejects both a union by conjunction, as Nestorians would accept, and a union of merger, such as was attributed to Eutyches.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Here begins a series of citations in Nicephorus I of Constantinople, ed. Pitra, Spicilegium Solesmense, 350, which runs as far as 'duality of natures' in sec. 2.3.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Cf. Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 24-5; trans. Tanner, i. \*86; and Justinian, On the Right Faith, 76, 34-5; trans. Wesche, 168.

ματίζομεν φύσεσι, καὶ ὁμοούσιον ὡς θεὸν τῷ πατρὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἀναγράφομεν καὶ ὁμοούσιον τῆ μητρὶ καὶ ἡμῖν τὸν αὐτὸν ὡς ἄνθρωπον φάσκομεν, ὁρατὸν τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἀόρατον, κτιστὸν τὸν αὐτὸν ὡσαύτως καὶ ἄκτιστον, σῶμα τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἀσώματον, [440] ἀπτὸν τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἀνέπαφον, περιγραπτὸν τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἀπερίγραπτον, ἐπίγειον τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ οὐράνιον, σάρκα τὸν αὐτὸν ἐμψυχωμένην λογικῶς καὶ θεότητα πρόσφατον τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ἀΐδιον, ταπεινὸν τὸν αὐτὸν καὶ ὑπέρτατον, καὶ ὅσα διττῆς ἀμερίστως εὐρίσκεται φύσεως, κᾶν τὰ μὲν ὑπῆρχεν ἀεί, ὡς φύσιν ἔχων ἀΐδιον, τὰ δὲ δι' ἡμᾶς ἐν χρόνοις ἐσχάτοις ἀτρέπτως ἐγένετο, ὡς φύσιν προσλαβὼν τὴν ἀνθρώπειον.

2.3.7. Εὶ γὰρ ἡ ἔνωσις ἄτρεπτος ἦν καὶ ἀμέριστος, ὥσπερ καὶ ἄτρεπτός ἐστι καὶ ἀμέριστος μένει, καὶ τὰ δύο δύο ἀναλλοιώτω διαφορά σημαινόμενα καὶ ἀμερίστω έτερότητι λάμποντα, φύσεις ταῦτα καὶ οὐσίαι καὶ μορφαὶ καθεστήκασιν, έξ ὧν ή ἀπόρρητος γέγονεν ένωσις, καὶ έν αις είς καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς Χριστὸς κατοπτεύεται, μένει καὶ τὸ εν εν, τὸ εξ αὐτῶν γεγονὸς ἀποτέλεσμα, μηκέτι δίχα διαιρούμενον, καὶ τὰ έξ ὧν ἐστιν ἄνευ τομῆς καὶ τροπῆς ἐνδεικνύμενον ύπόστασις τοῦτο τυγχάνει καὶ πρόσωπον σύνθετον έξ ἀσυγχύτου συσταν ανακράσεως καὶ μερισμον οὐκ είδυῖα συμβάσεως καὶ τὸ είναι εν καὶ μένειν εν λαχὸν ἀδιαίρετον, καὶ οῦτε δύο καθὸ εν ύπάρχει γινόμενον οὔτε συγχέον καὶ πρὸς μίαν ἄγον ένότητα καὶ φυσικήν καὶ οὐσιώδη ταυτότητα τὰ έξ ὧν φυσικώς συνενήνεκται, άλλ' έστιν εν και δύο τὸ αὐτὸ γνωριζόμενον, εν μεν κατά την ύπόστασίν τε καὶ τὸ πρόσωπον, δύο δὲ κατὰ τὰς φύσεις αὐτὰς καὶ τας φυσικάς αὐτῶν ἰδιότητας, έξ ὧν καὶ τὸ είναι εν διεκλήρωσε καὶ τὸ μένειν τη φύσει διπλοῦν διεφύλαξεν. ὅθεν ὁ αὐτὸς μένων είς Χριστός καὶ υίὸς καὶ μονογενής ἀδιάτμητος ἐν ἐκατέραις καθοραται ταις φύσεσι και τὰ έκατέρας φυσικώς οὐσίας εἰργάζετο κατὰ τὴν ἐκατέρα προσοῦσαν οὐσιώδη ποιότητα ἢ καὶ φυσικὴν ἰδιότητα.

both teach that he is in two natures, and describe the same as God, consubstantial with the Father, and speak of the same as a human being, consubstantial with his mother and with us. We maintain that the same one is visible and invisible, that the same one is likewise created and uncreated, that the same one is corporeal and incorporeal, that the same one is tangible and untouchable, that the same one is circumscribed and uncircumscribed, that the same one is earthly and heavenly, that the same one is flesh endowed with an intellectual soul, and Godhead, that the same one is lately appeared and eternal, that the same one is lowly and sublime; and whatever is found [to be] inseparably of dual nature, even though some parts exist forever because he has an eternal nature, yet others on our account came into being without change in the last times (Heb. 1: 2) when he assumed human nature.

7. For if the union was unchanging and unpartitioned, as indeed it abides unchanging and remains indivisible, and the two are indicated as two by an unaltered difference and are conspicuous by an unpartitioned otherness, these were established as natures and essences and forms from which the mysterious union came about and in which one and the same Christ is perceived. The one indeed remains one, what is produced from them is no longer divided in two, and those elements from which it is composed are demonstrated to be without severance and change. This is the hypostasis and the composite person, which is composed from an unconfused blending and does not know a segmentation of coming together, and it obtains an undivided existence that is one and remains one, neither becoming two in so far as it exists as one, nor confusing and leading to one unity and an identity of nature and essence those elements from which it is naturally constituted. The 57 same thing is acknowledged to be both one and two, one according to both the hypostasis and the person, but two according to the natures themselves and their natural properties, from which it was allotted the state of being one and preserved the state of remaining dual in nature. Hence the same one, remaining one Christ and Son and only-begotten, is discerned not severed in each nature, and performs the acts of each essence naturally, according to the essential quality belonging to each or to its natural property. If he had a single and simple nature, as in his

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Here begins the French translation of von Schönborn, Sophrone, 201-9.

ὅπερ εἰ τὴν φύσιν ἔσχε μοναδικὴν καὶ ἀσύζυγον καθὰ καὶ τὴν ὑπόστασίν τε [442] καὶ τὸ πρόσωπον, οὐκ ἂν διεπράξατο καὶ οὐκ ἂν ὁ εἶς καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς υἱὸς καὶ Χριστὸς τὰ ἐκατέρας ἐντελῶς κατειργάζετο φύσεως. πότε γὰρ θεότης ἀμέτοχος σώματος ἔργα φυσικῶς κατειργάσατο σώματος, ἢ πότε σῶμα χηρεῦον θεότητος πράξεις ἐνήργησεν οὐσιωδῶς γνωριζομένας θεότητος;

2.3.8. Ο δε Έμμανουήλ, είς ων καὶ έν ταυτώ τὰ έκάτερα, τουτέστι θεός τε καὶ ἄνθρωπος, τὰ έκατέρας έδρα κατὰ ἀλήθειαν φύσεως, κατ' ἄλλο καὶ ἄλλο ἐνεργῶν τὰ πραττόμενα, καθὸ μὲν θεὸς ὁ αὐτὸς τὰ θεῖα, καθὸ δὲ ἄνθρωπος ὁ αὐτὸς τὰ ἀνθρώπινα, ξαυτὸν τοῖς πᾶσι δείξαι βουλόμενος ώς θεὸς ὁ αὐτὸς εἴη καὶ ἄνθρωπος, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο ό αὐτὸς τά τε θεία ποιεί καὶ ἀνθρώπινα, ὁμοίως καὶ λέγει καὶ φθέγγεται, καὶ οὐκ ἄλλος μὲν τὰ θαύματα πέπραχεν, ἄλλος δὲ τὰ ανθρώπινα τέτευχε καὶ τὰ παθήματα πέπονθεν, ώς Νεστόριος βούλεται, άλλ' είς μεν καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς Χριστὸς καὶ υίός, ὁ τὰ θεία δεδρακώς καὶ ἀνθρώπινα κατ' ἄλλο δὲ καὶ ἄλλο, ὡς ὁ θεῖος ἐπρέσβευσε Κύριλλος, ἐπειδή καὶ ἐν ἀμφοτέροις ἔσχε τὴν ἐξουσίαν ασύγχυτον οὐ μὴν ἀλλὰ καὶ ἀμέριστον. καθὸ μὲν γὰρ θεὸς ὁ αὐτὸς ύπηρχεν ἀΐδιος έδρα τὰ θαύματα, καθὸ δὲ ἄνθρωπος ὁ αὐτὸς έγνωρίζετο πρόσφατος έποίει τὰ ταπεινὰ καὶ ἀνθρώπινα. ὥσπερ γάρ έν Χριστώ έκατέρα φυλάττει φύσις άνελλιπώς την έαυτης ίδιότητα, ούτω καὶ ἐνεργεῖ ἐκατέρα μορφή μετὰ τῆς θατέρου κοινωνίας τουθ' όπερ ίδιον έσχηκε, του μέν λόγου κατεργαζομένου τοῦθ' ὅπερ ἐστὶ τοῦ λόγου, μετὰ τῆς κοινωνίας δηλονότι τοῦ σώματος, του δε σώματος εκτελούντος απερ εστί του σώματος, κοινωνούντος αὐτῶ δηλαδή τοῦ λόγου της πράξεως, καὶ ταῦτα ἐν ύποστάσει μιᾶ γνωριζόμενα καὶ ἐν προσώπω ἐνὶ θεωρούμενα καὶ την βδελυρωτάτην τομην διωθούμενα, ούτε γάρ διηρημένως ένήργουν τὰ ίδια, ίνα καὶ μερισμον αὐτῶν ὑποπτεύσωμεν.

hypostasis and person, he would not have accomplished, and the one and the same Son and Christ would not have performed, the acts of each nature perfectly. For when did Godhead, having no share in a body, perform bodily acts naturally, or when did a body, devoid of Godhead, execute actions which are recognized essentially as those of Godhead?

8. Emmanuel, being one and both in the same [person], that is both God and human being, truly performed the acts of each nature, executing what was done according to one or the other: as God, the same one executes divine acts; as a human being, the same one executes human acts, wishing to show himself to all that the same one is God and a human being, and consequently that the same one performs both divine and human acts, and likewise in talking and speaking. It was not that one worked the miracles and another wrought the human acts and suffered sufferings, as Nestorius wants,58 but one and the same Christ and Son, the one who did the divine and the human deeds according to the one or the other, as the divine Cyril advocated,<sup>59</sup> since indeed in both he possessed the unconfused, not to say also unpartitioned, power. For in so far as the same one existed eternally as God, he worked the miracles; in so far as the same one was revealed as being of recent times a human being, he performed the lowly and human deeds. For just as in Christ each nature keeps its own property intact, so too does each form, with the participation of the other, effect what it possesses as its own: the Word achieves what is proper to the Word, obviously with the participation of the body, while the body accomplishes what is proper to the body, when of course the Word shares the act with it. 60 And these things are revealed in one hypostasis, and are beheld in one person, and repudiate the abominable severing. For nor do they effect their own acts in a divided way either, so that we might suspect division in them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Nestorius was commonly perceived to have apportioned Christ's actions either to the divine nature or to the human nature, depending on whether they were lofty or banal.

The Cyrillian term 'according to one or the other' is cited in Article of Faith VII of the *Announcement* drawn up by Cyrus of Alexandria; document 3 in the monoenergist dossier, Part 3 below.

<sup>60</sup> Cf. Leo, Letter (Tome) to Flavian (= Letter 28); ACO II, 1, 1, 14, 27-9.

2.3.9. Μή σκιρτάτω διὰ τοῦτο Νεστόριος ξαυτόν βουκολών δ παράφορος, ὅτιπερ ἐκατέρα μορφή ἐν τῷ ἐνὶ Χριστῷ καὶ νίῷ μετὰ της θατέρου κοινωνίας τουθ' όπερ [444] ίδιον έσχηκεν έπραττεν, οὕτε γὰρ τῆς θατέρας κατ' αὐτὸν διεστῶσα τοῦθ' ὅπερ ἴδιον έσχηκεν έπραττεν. οὐ γὰρ δύο κατ' αὐτὸν Χριστούς καὶ υίούς τούς ένεργούντας δοξάζομεν, ένα μέν κατά φύσιν υίον καὶ Χριστον τά παράδοξα, δεύτερον δε κατά χάριν υίον και Χριστον τὰ πτωχότερα, καν εί δύο τὰς κοινώς ένεργούσας μορφάς δογματίζομεν έκάστην κατά την έαυτης φυσικήν ιδιότητα, άλλ' ένα και τον αυτον υίον και Χριστὸν τὸν τὰ ὑψηλὰ καὶ πτωχὰ φυσικῶς ἐργαζόμενον κατὰ τὴν έκάστης των δυοίν αὐτοῦ φύσεων φυσικήν καὶ οὐσιώδη ποιότητα λέγομεν, αί γάρ τοι φύσεις αμετάβλητοι μένουσαι καὶ ασύγχυτοι καὶ δύο τηλαυγῶς γνωριζόμεναι καὶ οὐ συγκεχυμένως ένωθείσαι. τούτων παντελώς οὐκ ἐστέρηντο, καν ἐν ὑποστάσει μια διεδείκνυντο, μη μάτην πηδάτωσαν Εύτυχης καὶ Διόσκορος οἱ τῆς οὐκ ούσης άθέου συγχύσεως πρόβολοι άλλά μετά της θατέρου κοινωνίας έκάστη φύσις τὸ ίδιον ἔπραττε καὶ τὴν διαίρεσιν φεύγουσα καὶ τὴν τροπὴν οὐ γινώσκουσα καὶ τὴν διαφορὰν πρὸς τὴν θατέραν φυλάττουσα καὶ τὴν κοινωνίαν καὶ σύνθεσιν ἀδιάλυτον καὶ ἀρραγῆ διασώζουσα. ένθεν εὐσεβοῦντες καὶ ἐπὶ τῶν ὅρων τῆς ὀρθοδοξίας ίσταμενοι ωσπερ τον ένα καὶ τον αὐτον Χριστον καὶ υίον ἐνεργεῖν τὰ έκάτερα λέγομεν, έπειδη θεός δ αὐτὸς ὑπῆρχε καὶ ἄνθρωπος καὶ οὐδεμίαν ενθυμούμεθα σύγχυσιν, οὕτως οὐδε έκατέραν μορφην μετά της θατέρου κοινωνίας ένεργειν τὰ ίδια φάσκοντες, ἐπειδήπερ δύο μορφαί καθεστήκασιν έν ένι και τω αυτώ Χριστώ φυσικώς ένεργούσαι τὰ ἴδια, τινὰ τὸ παράπαν ἐννοοῦμεν διαίρεσιν, ώς ἐνταῦθα μέν Εὐτυχής, ἐκείσε δὲ συκοφαντείν ήμας ἐθέλει Νεστόριος, έξ έναντίας άλλήλων ίστάμενοι καὶ τὸν καθ' ήμῶν τῶν εὐσεβῶν δυσσεβή μερισάμενοι πόλεμον.

9. Let Nestorius not rejoice on this account, the frenzied man who cheats himself, seeing that each form in the one Christ and Son did what was proper to it with the participation of the other, for neither when separated from the other in him did it do what it possessed as its own. 61 For we do not glorify two Christs and two sons in him, the one who is Son and Christ by nature performing the miracles, and the second who is Son and Christ by grace performing the lowlier actions. Although we teach as two the forms which operate in common, each one according to its own natural property, still we declare as one and the same Son and Christ the one who accomplishes both lofty and lowly acts in a natural way, according to the natural and essential quality of each of his two natures. For the 62 natures remained unchanged and unconfused<sup>63</sup> and were revealed clearly as two, and were united in an unconfused way. They were not deprived of these acts at all, although they were manifested in one hypostasis, lest Eutyches and Dioscorus leap in vain, the promoters of the godless confusion that does not exist. But each nature, with the participation of the other, did what was proper to it,64 and avoided division, and did not recognize change, 65 and preserved the difference with respect to the other, and kept the participation and the composition undissolved and unbroken. We, therefore, believing piously and standing within the boundaries of orthodoxy (cf. Prov. 22: 28), say that the one and the same Christ and Son performed both acts, since the same one existed as God and a human being, and we do not entertain the idea of any confusion. So, while maintaining that each form, with the participation with the other, performs what is proper to it, since two forms are constituted in one and the same Christ and effect naturally their proper acts, we do not think at all of a kind of division, as Eutyches in one place, and Nestorius in another, wanted us to misrepresent. They stand at opposite extremes from each other, and are separated in the impious war which they wage against us who are of pious belief.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> This again is the language of Leo's *Tome*.

<sup>&#</sup>x27;2 Here begins another citation from Nicephorus I of Constantinople, Against Eusebius, in Pitra, Spicilegium Solesmense, 487, which runs to the phrase 'in one hypostasis' a few lines further.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Cf. Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 31; trans. Tanner, i. \*86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Cf. Leo, Letter to Flavian, ACO II, 1, 1, 14, 27-8; trans. Tanner, i. \*79.

<sup>&#</sup>x27;' This is an echo of part of the Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 31; cf. Tanner, i. \*86.

- 2.3.10. Οθς είς οὐδεν λογιζόμενοι καὶ τὴν έκατέρας φύσεως έκατέραν ΐσμεν ενέργειαν, την οὐσιώδη λέγω καὶ φυσικήν καὶ [446] κατάλληλον, άδιαιρέτως έξ έκάστης προϊούσαν οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως κατὰ τὴν ἐμπεφυκυῖαν αὐτῆ φυσικὴν καὶ οὐσιώδη ποιότητα καὶ τὴν αμέριστον όμου καὶ ασύγχυτον τῆς θατέρας οὐσίας συνεπαγομένην συνέργειαν, τοῦτο γὰρ καὶ τῶν ἐνεργειῶν ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ ποιεῖ τὸ διάφορον, ώσπερ δη καὶ τὸ είναι τὰς φύσεις τῶν φύσεων οὐ ταυτὸν γάρ θεότης τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότης κατὰ τὴν φυσικώς ἐκάστη προσούσαν ποιότητα, κᾶν εἰς ὑπόστασιν μίαν ἀλλήλαις ἀφράστως συνέδραμον καὶ είς εν άσυγχύτως συνετέθησαν πρόσωπον καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ένα Χριστὸν ἡμῖν καὶ υίὸν ἀπετέλησαν διὰ τῆς καθ' ύπόστασιν πρὸς άλλήλας συνδρομής καὶ συνθέσεως. ὅ τε γὰρ θεὸς λόγος θεὸς λόγος ἐστὶ καὶ οὐ σάρξ, κᾶν σάρκα λογικῶς ἐμψυχωμένην προσείληφε καὶ ένώσει ταύτην έαυτῶ φυσικῆ καὶ καθ' ύπόστασιν ήνωσεν, ή τε σὰρξ σάρξ έστιν έμψυχωμένη λογικώς καὶ οὐ λόγος, καὶ εἰ θεοῦ λόγου σὰρξ κατοπτεύεται, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο οὔτε την αὐτην ἀπαραλλάκτως ἀλληλαις ἐνέργειαν μετὰ την ἔνωσιν την φυσικήν καὶ ἀσύγχυτον, τουτέστι τὴν ἀληθή καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν έχουσιν, οὐδὲ μίαν καὶ μόνην αὐτῶν τὴν ἐνέργειαν λέγομεν ἢ οὐσιώδη καὶ φυσικὴν καὶ παντελώς ἀπαράλλακτον, ἵνα μὴ καὶ εἰς οὐσίαν μίαν καὶ φύσιν μίαν αὐτὰ συνελάσωμεν τὴν ᾿Ακεφάλων παιζομένην παισί καὶ αὐτοῖς ἀναιδῶς προφερομένην τοῖς δήμασι σύνθετον.
- 2.3.11. Ώσπερ οὖν τὴν ἑκατέρας οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως, ἐξ ὧν ἡμῖν ἡ ἀσύγχυτος ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ γέγονεν ἔνωσις καὶ τὸν ἔνα Χριστὸν καὶ υἱὸν ἀπετέλεσεν ὅλον θεόν, ὅλον τὸν αὐτὸν πιστευόμενον ἄνθρωπον, ἐκατέραν φυσικὴν ὁμολογοῦμεν ἐνέργειαν, ἵνα μὴ τὰς ἀσυγχύτως ἑνωθείσας φύσεις συγχέωμεν, εἴπερ ἐκ τῶν ἐνεργειῶν καὶ μόνον κατὰ τοὺς τὰ τοιαῦτα δεινοὺς αἱ φύσεις γνωρίζονται καὶ τῶν οὐσιῶν ἀεὶ τὸ διάφορον ἐκ τοῦ διαφόρου τῶν ἐνεργειῶν καταλαμβάνεσθαι πέφυκεν, οὕτω καὶ πᾶσαν φωνὴν καὶ ἐνέργειαν, κᾶν θεία τις

10. Counting these men as nothing, we know that each activity of each nature (I mean the essential and natural and corresponding activity) proceeds indivisibly from each essence and nature according to its innate natural and essential quality, 60 and [we know] the inseparable and at the same time unconfused cooperation of the other essence brought in with it. For it is this which makes the difference also in the activities in Christ, just as too the existence of the natures [makes the difference] in the natures. For Godhead and humanity are not identical with regard to the quality which is naturally inherent in each, although they met together inexpressibly in one hypostasis and were composed without confusion into one person, and produced the one and the same Christ and Son for us through the mutual, hypostatic, combination and composition. For God the Word is God the Word and not flesh, although he assumed flesh endowed with an intellectual soul, and united this to himself in a natural and hypostatic union; and the flesh is flesh endowed with an intellectual soul and is not the Word, even if the flesh is discerned as belonging to God the Word. And because of this they neither have the same activity indistinguishably from each other after the natural and unconfused union, that is, the true and hypostatic union, nor do we speak of their one, single activity, that is, one that is essential, natural, and completely indistinguishable, lest we herd them even into one essence and one nature, made sport of by the children of the Headless Ones, 67 and shamefully put forward by them explicitly as composite.

11. We therefore confess each natural activity of each essence and nature from which the unconfused union in Christ came about for us and brought about the one Christ and Son, wholly God, the same believed to be wholly a human being. [We do this] in order not to confuse the natures which are united without confusion, if as is the fact the natures are revealed from the activities and only from them, according to those who are experts in such matters, and the difference of the essences is always understood from the difference of the activities. Even so we teach that every utterance and activity, whether divine and heavenly or human and earthly, proceeds from one and the same Christ and Son and his one,

bb Cf. sec. 2.3.5, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> On the Headless Ones see sec. 1.4.4, n. 121.

η καὶ [448] οὐράνιος κῶν ἀνθρωπίνη τε καὶ ἐπίγειος, ἐξ ἑνὸς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ προϊέναι Χριστοῦ καὶ υίοῦ δογματίζομεν καὶ τῆς μιᾶς αὐτοῦ συνθέτου καὶ μοναδικής ὑποστάσεως, δς σεσαρκωμένος τοῦ θεοῦ λόγος ἐτύγχανεν, ὁ καὶ ἐκατέραν ἀμερίστως καὶ ἀσυγχύτως ένέργειαν κατά τὰς ξαυτοῦ φύσεις έξ αὐτοῦ φυσικώς προβαλλόμενος, κατά μεν την θείαν αὐτοῦ φύσιν, καθ' ην ην καὶ τῷ πατρὶ όμοούσιος, την θεϊκήν καὶ ἀνέκφραστον, κατὰ δὲ την ἀνθρωπίνην, καθ' ήν καὶ τοῖς ἀνθρώποις ήμιν ὁ αὐτὸς ὁμοούσιος ἔμεινε, τὴν ανθρωπείαν καὶ πρόσγειον, τὴν ἐκάστη φύσει φίλην καὶ πρόσφορον καὶ οὐκ ἐῶν τῶν ὁρώντων τινὰ σκανδαλίζεσθαι, ώς οὐ θεὸς ὁ αὐτὸς είη καὶ ἄνθρωπος ὁ ταῦτα κάκεῖνα φυσικῶς ἐργαζόμενος, διὰ μὲν τοῦ τὸν αὐτὸν ἕνα Χριστὸν καὶ υίὸν ἐνεργεῖν τὰ ἑκάτερα τὴν Νεστορίου μιαραν εμφράττων απόρροιαν—οὕτε γαρ δύο κατ' αὐτὸν Χριστούς καὶ υίούς, ώς εἰρήκαμεν, τοὺς ἐνεργοῦντας ταῦτά τε κάκείνα πρεσβεύομεν διά δε του δεικνύναι τὰ έκατέρας ίδια φύσεως ἀσύγχυτα μετὰ τὴν ἔνωσιν μένοντα καὶ έκατέραν τὸν αὐτὸν όμοίως προφέρειν ενέργειαν τῷ φυσικῷ λόγω γνωριζομένην τῶν φύσεων καὶ τὴν οἰκείαν φύσιν φυσικῶς έρμηνεύουσαν, ἀφ' ής αμερίστως καὶ φυσικώς ἐπηγάζετο καὶ οὐσιωδώς ἀνεβλύστανε, τὴν Εὐτυχοῦς ἐκτεφρῶν φιλοσύγχυτον βλάστησιν.

2.3.12. Έντεῦθεν τόκον τεχθεὶς τὸν ἡμέτερον γαλακτοτροφεῖται καὶ αὕξεται καὶ τὰς σωματικὰς μεθηλικιώσεις διέρχεται, ἄχρις οῦ πρὸς τὸ τῆς ἀνθρωπίνης ἡλικίας ἀφίκετο τέλειον, καὶ πείναν τὴν ἡμῶν καὶ δίψαν προσδέχεται καὶ κόπον καθ' ἡμᾶς τὸν ἐξ ὁδοιπορίας ὑπέμεινεν. ἐποιεῖτο γὰρ καὶ τὴν πορευτικὴν ἡμῖν ὁμοίως ἐνέργειαν, ἤτις ἀνθρωπίνως ἐνεργουμένη καὶ κατ' οὐσίαν τὴν ἀνθρωπείαν

composite, and single hypostasis. He was the incarnate God the Word, who produced naturally from himself in an inseparable and unconfused manner each activity according to his own natures: according to his divine nature on the one hand, in accordance with which he was consubstantial with the Father, she produced) his divine and unutterable activity; while according to his human nature on the other hand, in accordance with which the same one also remained consubstantial with us human beings, [he produced] his human and mundane activity, [each activity being congenial to and befitting each nature. And he does not allow any of those who see him to be scandalized, on the grounds that the same one, who performs this and that naturally, is not God and a human being. By effecting both actions, the one and the same Christ and Son stops up the foul effluence of Nestorius. (For neither, as we have said, do we worship two Christs and Sons in him, as if it is they who effect this and that.<sup>69</sup>) By showing, on the other hand, that what is proper to each nature remains unconfused after the union, and that the same one [sc. Christ] likewise produces each activity, revealed by the natural principle of the natures, and expressing its own nature naturally, from which it springs forth inseparably and naturally and gushes forth according to its essence, he burns to ashes the sprout of Eutyches, which loves confusion. 70

12. Hence, being born like us, he [sc. Christ] was fed with milk, and grew, and went through the bodily developments which the years bring, until he reached mature human stature (cf. Eph. 4: 13), and accepted our hunger (cf. Matt. 4: 2) and thirst (cf. John 4: 7, 19: 28) and incurred the fatigue of journeys like us (cf. John 4: 6). He likewise performed the activity of walking like us, accomplished in human fashion, and advancing in accord with human

Here the adverbs 'indivisibly' and 'unconfusedly' of the Chalcedonian definition are pressed into service to show the necessity of confessing two activities in Christ, who is in two natures.

That is, according to Nestorius, the human actions stem from the humanity, the divine actions from the divine nature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Eutyches supposedly taught that the two natures of Christ merged into a third substance.

προβαίνουσα της ἀνθρωπείας αὐτοῦ φύσεως ἐτύγχανεν ἔνδειξις. ὅθεν καὶ τόπον ὡς ἡμεῖς ἐκ τόπου μετέβαινεν, ἐπεὶ καὶ κατὰ ἀλήθειαν γέγονεν ἄνθρωπος καὶ φύσιν [450] τὴν ἡμῶν ἔσχεν ἀμείωτον καὶ περιγραφης ἠνέσχετο σώματος, καὶ σχημα τὸ ἡμῖν ἁρμόζον πεφόρηκε. σωματικὴ γάρ, τουτέστι σώματος, καὶ ἡ μορφὴ τυγχάνει τοῦ σχηματος, καθ' ἣν ἐν μήτρα συλληφθεὶς διεπέπλαστο καὶ ἣν εἰς ἀεὶ διετήρησε καὶ εἰς αἰῶνα διατηρεῖ τὸν ἀπέραντον.

2.3.13. Διὰ τοῦτο πεινών διετρέφετο, διὰ τοῦτο διψών ἐποτίζετο καὶ ὡς ἄνθρωπος ἔπινε, διὰ τοῦτο παιδικῶς ἐβαστάζετο ἀγκάλαις παρθενικαίς έποχούμενος καὶ κόλποις μητρικοίς ἀνακείμενος, διὰ τοῦτο κοπιών ἐκαθέζετο καὶ υπνου χρήζων ἐκάθευδεν, ἀλλὰ καὶ ήλγει τυπτόμενος καὶ μαστιζόμενος ἔπασχε καὶ πόνους ὑπέμεινε σώματος χείρας καὶ πόδας τῶ σταυρῶ περονούμενος. ἐδίδου γάρ, ότε καὶ ήθελε, φύσει τῆ ἀνθρωπεία καιρὸν ἐνεργεῖν καὶ πάσχειν τὰ ίδια, ίνα μή φαντασία τις καὶ θέα διάκενος ή αὐτοῦ περιώνυμος κρίνοιτο σάρκωσις, οὐ γὰρ ἀκουσίως ταῦτα ἢ ἀναγκαστῶς προσεδέχετο, καν φυσικώς αὐτά καὶ ἀνθρωπίνως προσίετο καὶ ανθρωπίναις κινήσεσιν εποίει και επραττεν, απαγε της βδελυκτης ένθυμήσεως θεὸς γὰρ ἦν ὁ ταῦτα πάσχειν σαρκικῶς ἀνεχόμενος καὶ σώζων ήμας τοις οἰκείοις παθήμασι καὶ βραβεύων ήμιν δι' αὐτῶν την ἀπάθειαν. ἀλλ' ὅτε πάσχειν καὶ πράττειν καὶ ἐνεργεῖν ἀνθρωπίνως ο αὐτὸς έβεβούλητο καὶ τοὺς ὁρῶντας ἀφελεῖν ἐψηφίζετο, δι' ους και άνθρωπος κατά άλήθειαν γέγονε, και ουχ ότε αι φυσικαί κινήσεις καὶ σαρκικαὶ κινείσθαι φυσικώς πρὸς ἐνέργειαν ήθελον η οι επιβουλεύοντες άθεοι τὰς επιβουλὰς πληροῦν παντόλμως έγλίχοντο, σώμα γάρ παθητόν καὶ θνητόν καὶ φθαρτόν ἐνεδύσατο καὶ τοῖς φυσικοῖς καὶ ἀδιαβλήτοις ἡμῶν ὑποκείμενον πάθεσι, καὶ τοῦτο τὰ τἢ οἶκεία φύσει κατάλληλα πάσχειν καὶ δρᾶν συνεχώρησε μέχρι [452] της έκ νεκρών ἀναστάσεως: ἐκείσε γὰρ καὶ τὸ παθητὸν ήμων καὶ θνητὸν καὶ φθαρτὸν καταλέλυκε καὶ τὴν ἐκ τούτων έλευθερίαν ήμιν έχαρίσατο.

essence, gave proof of his human nature. For this reason he also went from place to place as we do, since he had become truly a human being and possessed our nature without diminution and was restrained by bodily limitation, and bore an appearance corresponding to ours. The form of his appearance was bodily, that is, belonging to a body, in accordance with which he was conceived and moulded in the womb, and which he preserved for always and will preserve for endless ages.

13. This is why when he was hungry (Matt. 4: 2) he was fed, this is why when he was thirsty (cf. John 4: 7, 19: 28) he was given drink and drank as a human being, this is why as a child he was carried as he rested in the Virgin's arms and reposed on his mother's bosom, this is why when he was tired he sat down (cf. John 4: 6), and when he needed sleep he slept (cf. Matt. 8: 24), even so he felt pain when hit (cf. John 18: 23), and when whipped (cf. Matt. 26: 27) he suffered, and underwent bodily pain when his hands and feet were pierced on the cross (cf. John 19: 12). For when he wished he gave his human nature the occasion to activate and suffer what was proper to it, lest his far-famed incarnation be judged some kind of illusion and a hollow spectacle. For he did not take these things upon himself against his will or under necessity, although he did submit to them in a natural and human manner, and did and performed them with human movements: perish the abominable idea! For it was God who endured suffering these things in the flesh and saved us with his own sufferings and through them awarded us freedom from passions. But sometimes the same one decided to suffer and operate and act in a human fashion, and resolved to help those who were watching, on whose account he had in truth become a human being, and not when natural and fleshly movements wished to be moved naturally to activity, or godless conspirators strove with consummate daring to accomplish their plots. For he put on a body that was passible and mortal and corruptible and subject to our natural and blameless passions, 71 and he permitted it to suffer and do what corresponded to its own nature until his resurrection from the dead. There he brought our passibility and mortality and corruptibility to an end and bestowed on us freedom from them.

These are the natural, human emotions or affections which are in themselves innocent; their assumption by Christ does not negate his sinlessness.

2.3.14. Τὰ μὲν οὖν ταπεινὰ καὶ ἀνθρώπινα οὕτως ἐκουσίως ὁμοῦ καὶ φυσικῶς μένων κἀν τούτοις θεὸς ἐπεδείκνυτο ταμίας γὰρ ἢν αὐτὸς ἑαυτῷ παθῶν ἀνθρωπίνων καὶ πράξεων, καὶ οὐ μόνον ταμίας, ἀλλὰ καὶ πρύτανις καὶ εἰ φύσιν παθητὴν φυσικῶς ἐσεσάρκωτο, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο ἦν ὑπὲρ ἄνθρωπον αὐτοῦ τὰ ἀνθρώπινα, οὐκ ἐπειδήπερ ἡ φύσις ἦν οὐκ ἀνθρώπειος, ἀλλ' ἐπειδήπερ ἑκουσίως γέγονεν ἄνθρωπος. καὶ ἄνθρωπος γεγονὼς ἑκουσίως αὐτὰ προσεδέχετο καὶ οὐ τυραννικῶς ἢ ἀναγκαστῶς, ἔστιν ὅτε καθ' ἡμᾶς, καὶ ἀβουλήτως, ἀλλ' ἡνίκα καὶ ὅσον ἠβούλετο, καὶ συγχωρεῖν αὐτὸς τοῖς τε τὰ πάθη προσφέρουσι τοῖς τε παθήμασιν αὐτοῖς κατὰ φύσιν ἐνεργουμένοις ἐπένευσε. τὰ δὲ θεῖα καὶ λαμπρὰ καὶ ὑπέρτατα καὶ νικῶντα προδήλως ἡμῶν τὴν εὐτέλειαν, ἄπερ ἦν θαυμαστά τε καὶ τεράστια καὶ τῶν παραδόξων ἔργων ἡ πρόοδος, ὁποῖαπερ ἦν

ή ασπορος σύλληψις,

ή Ίωάννου ἐγγάστριος σκίρτησις,

ό τόκος ὁ ἄφθορος,

ή παρθενία ή ἄχραντος,

ή πρὸ τοῦ τόκου καὶ ἐν τῷ τόκῳ καὶ μετὰ τὸν τόκον ἀλώβητος,

ή των ποιμένων οὐράνιος μήνυσις,

ή τῶν μάγων ἀστροκίνητος ἔλκυσις, δωροφορία τε σὺν αὐτῆ καὶ προσκύνησις,

ή τῶν γραμμάτων ἀμαθήτευτος εἴδησις—<u>πῶς γὰρ οὖτος, φησίν,</u>
οἶδε γράμματα μὴ μεμαθηκώς; μερικῶς ἀπελέγχουσα τῶν τῆς
ἀγνοίας ἐραστῶν τὸν κακότροπον ἔρωτα—

ή έξ ύδάτων οινώδης έμφόρησις,

των ασθενων ή επίρρωσις,

τῶν τυφλῶν ἡ ἀνάβλεψις,

τῶν κυλλῶν ἡ ἀνόρθωσις,

των παραλύτων ή σύσφιγξις,

των χωλων ή εὐθύδρομος κίνησις,

14. Thus in this way he exhibited the humble and human things voluntarily and at the same time naturally, remaining God in the midst of them nonetheless. For he was his own steward of human passions and acts, and not merely steward but also governor of them, 72 although according to nature he became incarnate with respect to a passible nature, and on account of this his human elements went beyond the human, not because his nature was not human, but because he became a human being voluntarily. And having become a human being, he submitted to these [human elements] voluntarily and not through tyranny or necessity, as sometimes happens to us even against our will, but at the precise time and to the extent that he wished, and he himself consented to yield both to those things which brought the sufferings and to the sufferings themselves, which were effected in accordance with nature. [Contrast] the divine and luminous and loftiest actions, on the other hand, and those clearly surpassing our mean estate, namely the miraculous and the extraordinary and the emanation of wondrous deeds, such as:

the conception without seed,
the leaping of John in the womb,
the uncorruptive birth,
the undefiled virginity which was intact before the birth and
during the birth and after the birth,
the heavenly message given to the shepherds,
the drawing of the Magi moved by a star, and the bearing of gifts
which came with it and the adoration,

the knowledge of learning by one who had not studied ('For how is it', they said, 'that he has learning when he has not studied?' (John 7: 15), [the knowledge] which in particular refuted the perverse love of the lovers of ignorance),

the changing of water into wine, the invigoration of the sick, the restoration of sight to the blind, the straightening out of the deformed, the bracing of the paralytics, the straight course of the lame,

On the significance of the words 'steward' (tamias) and 'governor' (prytanis) here see Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 138–41: they refer to the 'ultimate source of the energeiai, from where and by which they are distributed and provided, as well as directed and controlled, evaluated and judged'.

των λεπρών ή υπέρλαμπρος κάθαρσις, τῶν πεινώντων ή σχέδιος πλήρωσις, των διωκόντων ή πήρωσις, των ανέμων [454] ή κοίμησις, της θαλάττης ή γαληναία κατάστασις, ή ἐπὶ τῶν ὑδάτων ἐνσώματος βάδισις, ή των ακαθάρτων πνευμάτων εκδίωξις, ή των στοιχείων αἰφνίδιος κύκησις, ή τοῦ ἡλίου παγκόσμιος σκότωσις, ή των μνημείων αὐτόματος ἄνοιξις, ή ἐκ νεκρῶν τριήμερος ἔγερσις, ή της φθοράς οὐ τελευτώσα κατάλυσις, ή τοῦ θανάτου μὴ παυομένη καθαίρεσις, ή φυλαττομένη της λίθου καὶ τάφου σφραγίδος ἀκώλυθος ἔξοδος, ή των θυρών κεκλεισμένων ακράτητος εἴσοδος, ή είς οὐρανοὺς ἀπὸ γῆς πολυθαύμαστος καὶ ἐνσώματος ἄνοδος,

καὶ πάντα τὰ τούτοις παρόμοια τὰ καὶ λόγου φύσιν καὶ φωνῆς ὑπερβαίνοντα δύναμιν καὶ πᾶσαν ἀνθρωπείαν <u>ὑπερνικῶντα</u> <u>διάνοιαν</u>, ἄπερ ἄπαντα ὑπὲρ λόγον καὶ φύσιν ἀνθρωπίνην τελούμενα τῆς τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου θείας οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως ὁμολογουμένως ὑπῆρχε τεκμήρια, εἰ καὶ διὰ σαρκὸς ἐνηργεῖτο καὶ σώματος καὶ οὐ δίχα σαρκὸς λογικῶς ἐμψυχωμένης ἐπράττετο.

2.3.15. Καὶ οὐ διὰ ταῦτα τὸν θεὸν λόγον τοπάσομεν ἄσαρκον ἢ σώματος αὐτὸν ἐκτὸς δογματίσομεν, ὅτιπερ ἔδρα τὰ σωμάτων ὑπέρτερα, καὶ γὰρ ἀληθῶς ὁ λόγος σεσάρκωτο καὶ ἀψευδῶς σαρκωθεὶς σεσωμάτωτο, καὶ εἶς υἱὸς ἐγινώσκετο ὁ πᾶσαν ἐξ ἑαυτοῦ προφέρων ἐνέργειαν, θείαν τε καὶ ἀνθρώπειον, ταπεινὴν καὶ ὑπέρογκον, χθαμαλὴν καὶ οὐράνιον, σαρκικὴν καὶ ἀσώματον, ὁρατὴν καὶ ἀόρατον, περιγραπτὴν καὶ ἀπερίγραπτον, ἀναλογοῦσαν αὐτοῦ τῆ δυάδι τῶν φύσεων καὶ δι' ἐαυτῆς αὐτὴν ἀσιγήτως κηρύττουσαν καὶ διαπρυσίως ἀγγέλουσαν. εἶς γὰρ ῶν καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς

the resplendent cleansing of the lepers, the prompt satisfying of the hungry, the blinding of the persecutors, 7 the stilling of the winds, the calm subduing of the sea, the bodily walking on the waters, the expulsion of the unclean spirits, the sudden stirring up of the elements, the darkening of the sun over all the world, the spontaneous opening of the tombs, the rising from the dead after three days, the never-ending dissolution of corruption, the unceasing destruction of death, the unimpeded exit, under guard, from the stone and the sealed tomb. the unchecked entry through the locked doors, the wholly astonishing ascension in the body from earth into heaven.

and all deeds comparable to these which surpass the nature of speech and the power of voice and are more than superior to all human understanding (cf. Eph. 3: 20). All of these, accomplished beyond human reason and nature, are confessedly signs of the divine essence and nature of God the Word, even if they are effected through the flesh and the body and are not achieved apart from the flesh endowed with a rational soul.

15. We shall not as a consequence of these considerations conjecture that God the Word is fleshless, or teach that he is without a body, because he performed deeds superior to the body. Indeed, the Word truly became incarnate and, being made incarnate without deceit, took a body and is acknowledged as one Son, he who brings forth every activity from himself, both divine and human, both humble and exceedingly great, earthly and heavenly, fleshly and incorporeal, visible and invisible, circumscribed and uncircumscribed, corresponding to his duality of natures, and unfailingly proclaiming the duality through itself, and loudly announcing it. For since the same Son, indivisible in regard to his

This is apparently a reference to the blinding of the persecutor Saul (Acts 9: 1-9), and thus quite out of chronological sequence.

καθ' ὑπόστασιν υίὸς ἀδιαίρετος καὶ δύο φύσεις ὁ αὐτὸς γνωριζομενος, κατ' ἄλλην μὲν τὰς θεοσημείας εἰργάζετο, κατ' ἄλλην δὲ τὰ ταπεινὰ παρεδέξατο, καὶ διὰ τοῦτό φασιν οἱ θεόφρονες οἱ ὑπὲρ Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ τοῖς ἄθλοις στεψάμενοι καὶ τὸ φάσκειν θεόθεν δεξάμενοι τὰς θειοτάτας συνέσεις ἡμῖν ἐξυφαίνοντες, ὡς ὅταν ἀκούσης τοῦ ἐνὸς υἱοῦ τὰς ἐναντίας φωνάς, καταλλήλως μέριζε ταῖς φύσεσι τὰ λεγόμενα, ἄν μέν τι μέγα καὶ θεῖον τῆ θεία φύσει προσνέμων, ἄν δέ τι μικρὸν καὶ ἀνθρώπινον τῆ ἀνθρωπεία λογιζόμενος. οὕτω γὰρ [456] καὶ τὸ τῶν φωνῶν ἀσύμφωνον διαφεύξη ἑκάστης ἃ πέφυκεν ἴδια δεχομένης φύσεως καὶ τὸν υἱὸν τὸν ἔνα καὶ πρὸ πάντων <τῶν> αἰώνων καὶ πρόσφατον κατὰ τὰς ἁγίας γραφὰς ὁμολογήσεις.' ἀλλὰ καὶ οὕτως ἐπὶ τοῦ ἑνὸς υἱοῦ φασι 'πᾶσαν μὲν ἐνέργειαν οὐκ ἄν τις χωρίσειε τῆς μιᾶς υἱότητος, τῆς δὲ φύσεως ἡς ἐστιν οἰκεῖον τὸ γινόμενον τῷ λόγω γνωρίσειεν.'

2.3.16. Οὐκοῦν κάλλιστα λίαν αὐτοῖς δεδογμάτισται τὸ ενα μὲν ὁμολογεῖν τὸν Ἐμμανουήλ, οὕτως γὰρ ὁ θεὸς λόγος σαρκωθεῖς ὀνομάζεται, καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἄπαντα δρᾶν καὶ οὐκ ἄλλον καὶ ἄλλον τά τε ὑψηλὰ καὶ ἐλάχιστα παντοίας ἐκτὸς διαστάσεως, δι' ὧν καὶ τῶν αὐτοῦ φύσεων ἀσύγχυτος ἡ διπλόη γνωρίζεται καὶ εἰς ὑποστάσεις δύο καὶ πρόσωπα διαμπὰξ ὁ αὐτὸς οὐ μερίζεται, ἀλλ' ἔστιν εἶς καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς υἱὸς καὶ Χριστὸς ἀδιάτμητος ἐν δυσὶν ἀδιαιρέτως γνωριζομενος φύσεσι καὶ αὐτοῦ τὰ πάντα τοῦ ἐνὸς υἱοῦ διαβεβαιούμεθα καὶ πάσας αὐτοῦ καὶ τὰς φωνὰς καὶ τὰς ἐνεργείας πιστεύομεν, κᾶν αἱ μὲν αὐτῶν εἰσιν θεοπρεπεῖς, αἱ δὲ οὕτω πάλιν ἀνθρωποπρεπεῖς, αἱ δὲ μέσην τινὰ τάξιν ἐπέχουσιν ὡς ἔχουσαι τὸ θεοπρεπὲς ἐν ταυτῷ

hypostasis and the same one revealed as two natures, is one, he performed the miracles according to one [nature], and admitted the lowly acts according to the other. Because of this those who have godly thoughts, who have been crowned in the contests by Christ God and have received the gift of speaking from God, and have together woven for us most godly understanding, say: 'When you hear contrary expressions about the one Son, divide what is said correspondingly between the natures. If something is great and divine, assign it to the divine nature, but if something is small and human, reckon it to the human [nature].'74 'For in this way you will both avoid discordant vocabulary, each nature receiving what is proper to it, and you will confess the one Son, both before all ages and lately appeared, in accordance with the holy scriptures.'75 But they also say the following about the one Son: 'One should not separate every activity from the one sonship, but should recognize the event by the principle of the nature to which it is proper.'76

16. Surely, then, it has been exceedingly well taught that one should confess as one the Emmanuel (for so the incarnate God the Word is called), and that the same one, and not one and another, performed all activities, both the lofty and the least, without distension of any kind. Through these activities also the unconfused, twofold character of his natures is revealed, and the same one is not separated through and through into two hypostases and persons, but is one and the same unrent Son and Christ, revealed inseparably in two natures. And we confirm that all these things belong to this one Son, and we believe that the words and the activities all belong to him, although some of them befit the Godhead, while others again befit the humanity, while still others occupy a middle rank, inasmuch as they possess in the same activity what befits both God and the human, 77 while we attribute to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Theodoret, Exposition of the Right Faith (CPG 6218), ch. 11; PG 6, 1225BC; ed. Otto, III, 1, 38-40.

Ibid., ch. 10; PG 6, 1225A; ed. Otto, III, 1, 36.
 Ibid., ch. 12; PG 6, 1232A; ed. Otto, III, 1, 48-50.

An almost verbatim quotation from Cyril's letter to Acacius of Melitene, ch. 16; see Wickham, *Cyril of Alexandria*, 52, ll. 14–17. Cyril was himself simply paraphrasing the conclusion of the Formula of Reunion.

καὶ ἀνθρώπινον, ταύτης δέ φαμεν τῆς δυνάμεως καὶ 'τὴν καινὴν καὶ θεανδρικὴν' λεγομένην 'ἐνέργειαν', οὐ μίαν ὑπάρχουσαν ἀλλ' ἑτερογενῆ καὶ διάφορον, ἣν ὁ ἐξ 'Αρείου πάγου Παύλω τῷ θείω θείως ζωγρηθεὶς θεηγόρος Διονύσιος ἔφησεν, ὡς τὸ θεοπρεπὲς ἐν ταυτῷ καὶ ἀνθρώπινον ἔχουσαν καὶ διὰ τῆς χαριεστάτης τε καὶ συνθέτου προσρήσεως τὴν ἑκάστης οὐσίας καὶ φύσεως ἑκάστην ἐντελῶς δηλοῦσαν ἐνέργειαν.

2.3.17. Προαιώνιον τοίνυν τὸν θεὸν λόγον δοξάζοντες καὶ τῶ πατρί συναΐδιον χρονικήν ύπομείναι πρεσβεύομεν γέννησιν, ήν έκ παρθένου της κυρίως [468] καὶ άληθῶς θεοτόκου Μαρίας σαρκωθείς ἀπετίκτετο, καὶ διὰ τοῦτο δύο τὰς γεννήσεις γεγεννήσθαι προς των ευσεβούντων εικότως πιστεύεται και τέλειος ων ο αυτός έν θεότητι τέλειος ήν ὁ αὐτὸς ἐν ἀνθρωπότητι, οὕτε τῆ διαφορά τῶν οὐσιῶν διαιρούμενος, οὕτε τῆ τῆς ὑποστάσεως καὶ τοῦ προσώπου ταυτότητι τὰς φύσεις ἄγων πρὸς οὐσιώδη ταυτότητα, ἀλλ' έξ ὧν καθ' ὑπόστασιν πέφηνε φύσεων, ἐν αὐταῖς ἀδιαίρετος ἔμεινε, πάντα σοφώς καὶ άληθώς ὑπελθών τὰ ἡμέτερα ἔργα καὶ πάθη, φυσικὰ καὶ αδιάβλητα πράγματα τὰ μώμου μακρὰν καὶ μολύσματος καὶ ἐν οίς άμαρτίας ϊχνος τινός μη ευρίσκεται, άμαρτίαν γάρ οὐκ ἐποίησεν οὐδέ τις δόλος ἐν τῶ στόματι αὐτοῦ τὸ σύνολον εὕρηται. καὶ συναναστραφείς άνθρωπίνως ήμιν, άτε τέλειος γνωριζόμενος άνθρωπος, καν θεός ο αὐτὸς ἀπαραλείπτως ἐτύγχανε καὶ θαυματουργήσας ώς έπρεπε τέλειος γάρ θεὸς έγινώσκετο κᾶν ἀνθρωπεία νοερώς έμψυχωμένη σαρκί συνεκέκρατο, έπὶ τὸ πάθος τὸ έκούσιον ἄνεισι καὶ έκουσίως Ἰουδαίοις προδίδοται, μάλλον δὲ ξαυτόν αὐτοῖς δι' ανθρώπων σωτηρίαν έκουσίως προδίδωσι καὶ δεσμεύεται καὶ κολαφίζεται καὶ έμπτύεται καὶ μαστίζεται καὶ χλευάζεται καὶ

this power the activity called 'new and theandric', 78 which is not one but heterogeneous and differentiated. This was the term Dionysius the Areopagite, who spoke of God, expressed to the divine Paul when he had been divinely taken captive by him (cf. Acts 17: 34), since it holds both the God-befitting and the human in the same one, and because the term is both elegant and composite, demonstrating perfectly each activity of each essence and nature.

17. Therefore in glorifying God the Word who is before the ages and co-eternal with the Father, we profess that he underwent a birth in time, in respect of which he was born incarnate from the Virgin Mary, who is properly and truly Theotokos, 79 and because of that he is rightly believed by those of pious belief to have had two births.80 And the same being perfect in Godhead was, the same, perfect in humanity,81 neither being divided by the difference of the essences, nor by the identity of the hypostasis and the person leading the natures to an identity of essence, but he remained undivided in the natures from which he appeared hypostatically, in wisdom and in truth undergoing all our works and passions—those natural and blameless matters which are far from censure and defilement and in which no trace of sin is found. For he did not commit sin nor could any guile be found in his mouth at all (1 Pet. 2: 22; cf. Isa. 53: 9). And he lived with us in human fashion, inasmuch as he was revealed as a perfect human being, although the same one was flawlessly God and performed miracles as was appropriate; for he was revealed as perfect God, although he was bound fast to a human flesh that was intellectually ensouled. He gave access to voluntary passion and was given up voluntarily to the Jews-or rather he gave himself up voluntarily to them because of the salvation of human beings, and he was bound, and slapped, and spat on, and whipped and scoffed and mocked, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Ps. Dionysius, Letter 4 to Gaius the Monk (CPG 6607); PG 3, 1072C; ed. G. Heil and A. M. Ritter, Corpus Dionysiacum, vol. 2, Patristische Texte und Studien, 36 (Berlin: W. de Gruyter, 1991), 161, l. 9. See sec. 1.3.2 on the use of this expression in Sergius and Cyrus, and cf. Grillmeier, Jesus der Christus 2/3, 309–6, for a discussion of the concept in Ps. Dionysius.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> The same expression has already been used. See sec. 2.3.4, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Cf. Definition of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 27-9; trans. Tanner, i. \*86.

<sup>81</sup> Once again we have the echo of the Definition of Chalcedon: ACO II, 1, 2, 129, 24:5; trans. Tanner, i. \*86.

έμπαίζεται καὶ χλαμύδα πορφυράν ώς βασιλεύων τῶν ὅλων ἐνδύεται καὶ κάλαμον ώς σκήπτρον βασιλικὸν βασιλικώς έγχειρίζεται καὶ Πιλάτου κατακρίνεται κρίνοντος καὶ τέλος ἰκρίω προσπήγνυται καὶ χειρας καὶ πόδας αίμάσσεται τῷ σωτηρίῳ σταυρῷ προσηλούμενος και λησταίς συνεπαίρεται και όξος ποτίζεται και χολής ἀπογεύεται καὶ μέγα βοήσας τῷ πατρὶ τὴν ψυχὴν παραδίδωσι καὶ τὴν πλευρὰν τῆ λόγχη τιτρώσκεται καὶ αίμα καὶ ὕδωρ σωτήριον μετά θάνατον προχέει καὶ νέκρωσιν καὶ νεκρὸς [460] τοῦ σταυροῦ καταφέρεται καὶ κηδεύεται καὶ σμυρνίζεται καὶ ταφὴν τριήμερον θάπτεται καὶ τριταῖος ἀναστὰς τοῦ τάφου προέρχεται καὶ πάντας έαυτῷ τοὺς νεκροὺς συνανίστησιν ἐκ τάφου καὶ φθορᾶς πρὸς τὴν οὐ τελευτώσαν αὐτοὺς ζωὴν ἐπαγόμενος διὰ τῆς αὐτοῦ έκ νεκρών αναστάσεως καὶ τοῖς μαθηταῖς ἐκ νεκρών αναστάς έμφανίζεται καὶ πιστοποιείται βρώσει καὶ πόσει καὶ άφη χειρών αποστολικών της οἰκείας σαρκὸς την ἀνάστασιν καὶ πνεῦμα τούτοις παρέχει πανάγιον, ώς συγγενές αὐτῷ καὶ ὁμόφυλον, καὶ εἰς ουρανούς αναφέρεται, μαλλον δε ώς και των ουρανών δεσπόζων ανέρχεται καὶ δεξιὸς τοῦ τεκόντος καθέζεται θῶκον ἔχων τὸν πατρικόν καὶ βασιλικόν καὶ ὑπέρτατον ὅθεν καὶ πάλιν ἐλεύσεται κρίσιν ζώντων καὶ νεκρών ποιησόμενος καὶ ἀποδώσων έκάστω κατὰ τὰς πράξεις, ἄσπερ ἔκαστος πέπραχεν, εἴτε ἀγαθάς τις πράξεις καὶ καλάς, εἴτε φαύλας καὶ ψεκτὰς κατειργάσατο. ὅν σὺν πατρί τε καὶ πνεύματι <άγίω> βασιλεύειν τῶν ὅλων πιστεύομεν βασιλείαν άληθως άτελεύτητον καὶ τέλος οὐ δεχομένην καὶ πλήρωμα, άλλὰ καὶ περὶ τῆς ἐνσάρκου οἰκονομίας ταυτὸν δὲ φάναι παραδόξου τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου σαρκώσεως καὶ πρὸς τοὺς ταπεινοὺς ἡμᾶς δμοιώσεως, ώς λέγω καὶ φρονῶ διὰ βραχέων ἐγνώρισα.

was clad in a purple cloak (Math: 27: 28) like one who was king of all, and in kingly fashion a reed was put into his hand like a kingly sceptre, and was condemned by Pilate acting as judge, and finally he was fixed to the scaffold and his hands and feet were bloodied as he was nailed to the saving cross. And he was raised up with robbers and was given vinegar to drink and tasted gall, and with a great cry gave up his soul to the Father, and was pierced in the side with a lance, and poured forth saving blood and water (John 19: 34) after his dying and death. And when dead he was taken down from the cross and tended and embalmed and buried in a tomb for three days, and rising on the third day he went forth from the tomb, and with himself he raised up all the dead, through his own resurrection from the dead leading them from the tomb and corruption to the life which has no end. And when he had risen from the dead, he appeared to the disciples, and validated his resurrection by means of eating and drinking and the touching of the apostles' hands on his own flesh, and he bestowed on them the allholy Spirit, because it was of the same kin and of the same stock as himself, and was taken up into the heavens -or rather he went up as lord of the heavens, and is seated at the right hand of the one who begat him, possessing the royal and sublime throne of his Father. From thence he will come again to make judgement of the living and the dead,82 and to repay each one according to the actions which each has performed, whether someone has effected good and beautiful deeds, or foul and blameworthy. We believe that he reigns over all with both the Father and the Holy Spirit, with a reign which is truly without end and does not accept finality and completion.<sup>83</sup> But with regard to the dispensation of the flesh, that is to say of the wondrous incarnation of God the Word and his becoming like us lowly beings, I have briefly made known what I say and think.84

El Cf. Symbol of Nicaca; trans. Tanner, i. \*5.

Of. Symbol of Constantinople I, ACO II, 1, 2, 80; trans. Tanner, i. \*24. The attribution of an endless reign to Christ together with the Father and Spirit, which was not articulated in the creed of Nicaea in 325, was necessitated by Marcellus of Ancyra's doctrine. According to this teaching, after his earthly life Christ was subsumed back into the divinity: thus there was no question of the Emmanuel reigning endlessly. This addition was included in the creed of Constantinople in 381.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Once again Sophronius claims to be brief. At this point von Schönborn's French translation ceases.

- 2.4.1. Περὶ δὲ τῆς τοῦ ὁρωμένου κόσμου γεγονυίας ἀρχῆθεν συστάσεως καὶ συντελείας, ην οὐκ εἰς μακρὰν ὑποδέξοιτο, ὁμολογῶ, θεοτίμητοι, ώς πάντα οὐ μόνον τὰ δρατὰ ἀλλὰ δὴ καὶ ἀόρατα δ είς θεὸς ἐτεκτήνατο, ὁ πατήρ, ὁ υίός, τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον, ἡ ἀίδιος φύσις καὶ ἄναρχος, κάκ μὴ ὄντων είς τὸ είναι παρήγαγε καὶ οὐκ όντα πρὶν ἐσχεδίασε καὶ τὰς τούτων μυρίας διαφορὰς σοφῶς προεβάλλετο πάντα γὰρ διὰ τοῦ μονογενοῦς υίοῦ ὁ πατήρ ἐν άγίω πεποίηκε πνεύματι, ἃ καὶ προνοία σοφή συγκρατεῖ τῶν οἰκείων έργων ως θεός προϊστάμενος, άρχήν τε τοίς πασι χρονικήν όρισάμενος, τὰ μὲν αἰσθητὰ τέλει χρονικῷ καθυπέβαλε, τὰ δὲ νοητά καὶ άόρατα τούτων άξίας ήξίωσε μείζονος. καὶ θνήσκει μὲν οὐδαμῶς οὐδὲ φθείρεται κατὰ τὸ τῶν αἰσθητῶν ρευστὸν καὶ εὐπάροιστον, [462] οὐ μήν ἐστι τὴν φύσιν ἀθάνατα ἢ πρὸς οὐσίαν μετελήλυθεν ἄφθαρτον, ἀλλὰ χάριν αὐτοῖς ἐχαρίσατο φθορᾶς αὐτὰ καὶ θανάτου διείργουσαν. οὖτως ἀνθρώπων ψυχαὶ διαμένουσιν ἄφθαρτοι, οὕτως άγγελοι διατελοῦσιν ἀθάνατοι, οὐ φύσιν ἀληθῶς, ὡς ἔφημεν, ἄφθαρτον ἢ οὐσίαν κυρίως ἀθάνατον ἔχοντες, ἀλλὰ χάριν ἐκ θεοῦ κληρωσάμενοι άθανασίας χορηγόν καὶ άφθαρσίας αὐτοῖς ὑπάρξουσαν πρόξενον.
- 2.4.2. Άλλ' οὐκ, ἐπείπερ αἱ τῶν ἀνθρώπων ψυχαὶ θεοῦ χάριτι τὴν φθορὰν ἀπεώσαντο τὴν πᾶσι κτιστοῖς φυσικῶς ἐμφωλεύουσαν. διὰ τοῦτο καὶ πρὸ σωμάτων αὐτὰς ὑποπτεύσομεν ἢ πρὸ τῆς τοῦ ὁρωμ- ένου κόσμου παραγωγῆς καὶ συμπήξεως ἐν ἀϊδίῳ τινὶ ζωἢ τελεῖν ἐννοήσομεν καὶ βίον ἔχειν οὐράνιον φήσαιμεν ἄσαρκόν τε καὶ ἀσώματον ζώσας ζωὴν τὴν ἀΐδιον ἐν οὐρανῷ ποτε μὴ ὑπάρχοντι, ὡς ᾿Ωριγένης ὁ παράφορος βούλεται καὶ οἱ τούτου συμμύσται καὶ

## 2.4. PROFESSION OF FAITH IN CREATION

- 1. Concerning the coming into being of the visible world, its establishment at the beginning of time, and its consummation, which it may receive before long, I confess to you, honoured by God [sc. Sergius], that the one God framed everything, not only the visible but also the invisible—the one God, Father, Son, Holy Spirit, that is, the nature which is eternal and without beginning and brought from non-existence into existence and created what previously was not, and wisely brought into being the myriad varieties of them. The Father made everything through the only-begotten Son in the Holy Spirit, [everything] which he holds in being through wise foresight, presiding as God over his own works, and establishing a beginning in time for everything, he subjected the perceptible to an end in time, while to the intellectual and unseen he awarded greater honour than to these: they will not die at all or corrupt in the way that perceptible things flux and easily dissipate, not that they are immortal by nature or have changed into an incorruptible essence, but he has granted them this grace which keeps them from corruption and death. Thus the souls of human beings remain incorruptible, thus the angels continue immortal, not that they are truly incorruptible in nature, as we have said, or in an essence which is properly immortal, but because they have been allotted a grace from God which bestows immortality and will grant them an incorrupt existence.
- 2. But<sup>85</sup> it is not because the souls of human beings, by the grace of God, have thrust off the corruption lurking naturally in all created things that we shall suppose therefore [that they existed] before bodies, or that we shall think that they existed in some eternal life before the creation and the compacting of the visible world. Nor would we allege that they had a heavenly way of life, living a fleshless and incorporeal life eternally in a heaven which once did not exist, as the frenzied Origen would have it, and his confederates who are of like mind with him, Didymus and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Here I have adopted a punctuation different from Riedinger's.

σύμφρονες Δίδυμος καὶ Εὐάγριος καὶ ὁ λοιπὸς αὐτῶν μυθομέριμνος ὅμιλος, οἴπερ οὐ τοῦτο μόνον πεπλανημένως δοξάζουσιν Ελληνικοῖς ἐμφυρόμενοι δόγμασι καὶ τὴν Χριστιανῶν καταρυποῦντες εὐγένειαν, ἀλλὰ καὶ τὴν σωμάτων τούτων, ὧν νυνὶ περικείμεθα, ἀνοήτως ἀναιροῦσιν ἀνάστασιν, μυρία δεινὰ βατταρίζοντες τῆς δυσσεβοῦς αὐτῶν μυθοπλαστίας ἐπάξια, οῖς ἀρκεῖ πρὸς ἐπίπληξιν τὸ Παύλῳ πρὸς Κορινθίους λεγόμενον, ὡς εἰ νεκροὶ οὐκ ἐγείρονται, οὐδὲ Χριστὸς ἐγήγερται. καὶ λοιπὸν οὕτως αὐτοῖς τοῖς λογισμοῖς ματαιάζουσι τό καὶ ἄρα μάταια ἡ πίστις ὑμῶν προστεθήσεται. ἢ οὐ μέρος, ὧ οῦτοι, τῆς ἡμῶν σεπτῆς ὁμολογίας γεγένηται καὶ ταυτησὶ τῆς σαρκὸς ἡ ἀνάστασις; καὶ 'σαρκὸς' γὰρ 'ἀνάστασιν' ὁμολογεῖν ἀπαιτούμεθα τῷ σωτηρίῳ προσιόντες βαπτίσματι. διὰ τοῦτο γὰρ καθά [464] τινι τῶν σοφῶν τεθεώρηται καὶ πᾶσα τοῦ μονογενοῦς ἡ λαμπρὰ καὶ διάσημος οἰκονομία λαμπρῶς πεπραγμάτευται, 'ἴνα καὶ τὴν εἰκόνα σώση καὶ τὴν σάρκα ἀθανατίση'.

2.4.3. Οὐ τοῦτο δὲ μόνον οἱ παράφρονες σφάλλονται καὶ τῆς εὐθείας ὁδοῦ παρακρούονται—ἢν γὰρ αὐτῶν ὡς ἐν συγκρίσει κακῶν καὶ φορητὸν τὸ δυσσέβημα—ἀλλὰ καὶ ἔτερα μυρία παρὰ τὴν

Evagrius and the rest of their crowd that pays heed to fables.86 In their error they do not only hold this belief, mixing it up with pagan teachings<sup>87</sup> and sullying the noble race of Christians, but they also mindlessly do away with the resurrection of these bodies with which we are now invested,88 stammering myriads of terrible things worthy of their impious, fabulous invention. To confound them what was said by Paul to the Corinthians is sufficient: 'If the dead are not raised, nor has Christ been raised' (1 Cor. 15: 16-17). And finally, when in this way they loitered vainly in their reasoning, he added: 'And indeed your faith is vain' (1 Cor. 15: 17). Or is it, you people, that you have had no part in our sacred confession and the resurrection of the flesh in it?—for indeed the confession of the 'resurrection of the flesh'89 is required of us as we approach saving baptism. This is why, as it appeared to one of the sages, the entire resplendent and conspicuous dispensation of the only-begotten was put into effect so splendidly, 'so that he might save the image (cf. Gen. 1: 27) and make the flesh immortal'. 90

3. But it is not only on this point that the deranged err and go astray from the straight road (such impiety would be tolerable in comparison with [their other] evils), but they also make myriads

<sup>87</sup> The charge that Origenist doctrine embodies pagan elements is commonly found in Greek writers after 553 and is no doubt inspired by Justinian's writings, e.g. the edict of 543; ACO III, 191, 15–18; Amelotti and Zingale, 72, 5–9. This charge against Origen was first made by Porphyry, according to Eusebius, HEVI.19.7.

Like many other writers, Sophronius seems to be inspired by the Origenist anathemata of 553 in his condemnation of not only Origen but also of Didymus and Evagrius. On these see A. Guillaumont, Les 'Kephalaia Gnostica' d'Évagre le Pontique et l'histoire de l'origénisme chez les grecs et chez les syriens, Patristica Sorbonensia, 5 (Paris: Éditions du Scuil, 1962), 136-40; B. E. Daley, The Hope of the Early Church: A Handbook of Patristic Eschatology (Cambridge, etc.: Cambridge University Press, 1991), 188-90. There are two sets of anathemata, those nine contained in Justinian's edict of 543 (ACO III, 189-214 at 213-14; amended edition by Amelotti and Zingale, Scritti teologici, 67-119 at 116-18, with summary in Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 400), and the fuller set of fifteen from the council of 553 (ACO IV, 1, 248-9; English trans. in Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404-5). On the juxtaposition of Origen, Didymus, and Evagrius in Sophronius see the heresiology below and Homily on the Annunciation, PG 87 (3), 3240B-3241A. On the 'fabulous' pre-existence of souls in Origenist doctrine see Anathema 1, ACO IV, 248, 3-4; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404.

According to Anathema 10 of 553; ACO IV, 1, 249, 19-22; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 405, Origenists believed in a spherical, ethereal, risen body. Cf. Daley, The Hope, 180-90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Cf. Symbol of Chalcedon, ACO II, 1, 2, 128, 1-12; trans. Tanner, i. \*85.

<sup>90</sup> Gregory of Nazianzus, Or. 38. 13; SC 358, 134, 37.

αποστολικήν καὶ πατρώαν ήμων παράδοσιν λέγουσι, παραδείσου φυτείαν εκβάλλοντες, εν σαρκί πεπλάσθαι τὸν 'Αδὰμ οὐ βουλόμενοι, την ἀπ' αὐτοῦ της Εὔας διάπλασιν ψέγοντες, την ηχην ἀθετοῦντες τοῦ ὄψεως, τὰς τῶν οὐρανίων ταγμάτων ταξαρχίας (οὕτως μὲν αρχηθεν έκ θεού κεκτίσθαι) κωλύοντες, έκ καταδίκης δε προγενεστέρας καὶ παρατροπής αὐτὰς φανταζόμενοι, ώς ἐν ἐνάδι τε νόων πάντα παρήχθαι τὰ λογικὰ ἀθέως όμοῦ καὶ μυθικῶς ὀνειρώττοντες, των ύπερουρανίων ύδάτων την κτίσιν κακίζοντες, τέλος είναι κολάσεως θέλοντες, καὶ πάντων μὲν τῶν αἰσθητῶν παντελή φθοράν παρεισφέροντες, πάντων δὲ τῶν λογικῶν, ἀγγέλων, ἀνθρώπων, δαιμόνων ἀποκατάστασιν φάσκοντες, καὶ πάλιν εἰς ἐνάδα μυθικήν τὰς τούτων διαφοράς ἀναχέοντες, ὅτε καὶ μηδέν ήμῶν διαφέρειν τὸν Χριστόν, ον αὐτοὶ ληρωδώς δογματίζουσιν, οὐχ ον ήμεις εὐσεβώς προσκηρύττομεν 'δόξη η τιμή η βασιλεία η δεσποτεία', δαιμονιωδώς άναβράττουσι, καὶ μυρία άττα προφέροντες πρὸς τοῦ διαβολικοῦ καὶ δυσσεβοῦς τῆς καρδίας αὐτῶν θησαυρίσματος, οὐ μιὰ μόνον ἀνατροπή θολερὰ, ἀλλὰ μυρίαις τὸν πλησίον ποτίζοντες καὶ ψυχὰς ἀνθρώπων θανατοῦντες οἱ δείλαιοι, ὑπὲρ ὧν Χριστὸς ἀποθανείν κατηξίωσε καὶ λύτρον αὐτοῦ τὸ αἷμα τὸ θείον έξέχεε καὶ δώρον ὑπὲρ πᾶσαν ἀξίαν [466] θειότατον τὴν ἐαυτοῦ ψυχὴν κατεβάλετο.

of other statements contrary to the tradition of the apostles and our Fathers. They throw out the planting of paradise, they do not want Adam fashioned in the flesh, they object to the moulding of Eve from him, they reject the utterance of the snake, 91 they forbid the ranks of heavenly armies as they were created to be in the beginning by God,92 imagining that they resulted from a primordial condemnation and deviation. They dream up, both godlessly and mythically, that all rational things were produced in a henad of minds, 93 and they abuse the creation of the waters above heaven,94 and want an end to punishment,95 and they introduce besides total corruptibility of all perceptible things,96 while alleging the restoration of all rational creatures, angels, human beings, demons,97 and again confounding their differences into one mythical unity, when Christ will be different from us in no respect, whom they preach in a foolish manner,98 not the one whom we proclaim in pious belief 'in glory or honour or kingship or lordship'. 99 They see the like demons and bring forth myriads of things from the diabolical and impious store of their heart, not with one foul perversion only but giving their neighbour myriads of draughts to drink (cf. Hab. 2: 15), and, wretches that they are, doing to death the souls of human beings for whom Christ deigned to die and poured out the ransom that was his divine blood and laid down his own life as a most divine gift exceeding all worth.

These aspects seem to be Sophronius' interpretation of Origenist doctrine. However, the mention of Adam and Eve was probably inspired by Justinian's *Edict Against Origen*; ACO III, 194, 18–33; Amelotti and Zingale, 78, 18–38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Cf. Anathema 2 of 553; ACO IV, 1, 248, 5–13; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404.

Cf. ibid.

Nothing comparable to this charge is found in the anathemata, but Justinian in his *Edict Against Origen* denounces Origenist doctrine for its claim that the 'waters above heaven' are ensouled: Anathema 6, ACO III, 213, 27–8; Amelotti and Zingale, 116, 54–5.

Cf. Justinian, Anathema 9; ACO III, 214, 4-5; Amelotti and Zingale, 118, 4-6.
 Cf. Anathema 11 of 553; ACO IV, 1, 249, 15-18; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 405.

<sup>&</sup>quot;7 This refers to the Origenist doctrine of restoration or apokatastasis at the end of time. See Anathema 9 of 543; ACO III, 214, 5-6; Amelotti and Zingale, 249, 15-18; and Anathema 1 of 553; ACO IV, 1, 248, 3-4; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Cf. Anathemata 10, 12, 13 and 14 in ACO IV, 1, 249; trans. Grillmeier, CCT 2/2,

This phrase is probably to be taken as part of a liturgical doxology which was familiar to both Sophronius and Sergius.

- 2.4.4. Ημείς δε πίστεως ορθής και αμωμήτου και σώφρονος τὸ λογικον ποτισθέντες γάλα καὶ ἄδολον καὶ καλὸν θεοῦ ρημα γευσάμενοι ἄπαντα τὰ ἐκείνων σκοτεινὰ διωσάμενοι δόγματα καὶ τούτων όντες απάντων των αθέσμων αὐτων φληνάφων έλεύθεροι καὶ τοῖς πατρώοις ἡμῶν ἐπιβαίνοντες ἴχνεσι καὶ τοῦ παρόντος κόσμου συντέλειαν λέγομεν καὶ τὴν ζωὴν ἐκείνην τὴν μέλλουσαν τὴν μετὰ τὴν παροῦσαν ζωὴν διαιωνίζειν πιστεύομεν καὶ τὴν κόλασιν ατελεύτητον έχομεν, την μέν αλήκτως ευφραίνουσαν των αρίστων έργων τους πράκτορας, την δε απαύστως αλγύνουσαν, οὐ μην αλλά και κολάζουσαν τους ενθάδε γεγονότας εραστάς της φαυλότητος καὶ μετανοείν οὐ θελήσαντας πρὸ τῆς ἐντεῦθεν έκδρομής καὶ ἐκβάσεως. ὁ γὰρ σκώληξ αὐτῶν οὐ τελευτήσει, φησὶν Χριστός ὁ κριτής, ή ἀλήθεια, καὶ τὸ πῦρ αὐτῶν οὐ σβεσθήσεται. ταῦτα φρονεῖν καὶ πιστεύειν, σοφώτατοι, ἔκ τε ἀποστολικῆς καὶ εὐαγγελικής, ἔκ τε προφητικής καὶ νομικής, ἔκ τε πατρώας καὶ διδασκαλικής παρειληφότες κηρύξεως και δεδρακότες ύμιν τοις πανσόφοις κατάδηλα καὶ μηδὲν ύμᾶς ἀποκρύψαντες.
- 2.5.1. ἀκόλουθον λοιπόν ἐστι καὶ άρμόδιον καὶ τῆ παλαιᾳ παραδόσει κατάλληλον τὰς ἱερὰς συνόδους τῶν πατρικῶν ἡμῶν καὶ πανιέρων ἀθροίσεων δήλας ποιεῖν ἐπὶ γράμματος, ἃς ὡς φωταγωγοὺς ταῖς ἡμετέραις ψυχαῖς περιέπομεν καὶ δι' αἰῶνος ἔχειν εὐχόμεθα, ὅπως αὐταῖς καὶ τῆς μακαρίας ζωῆς κοινωνήσαιμεν ὡς παῖδες αὐτῶν εὐγενεῖς καὶ διάδοχοι. τέτταρας τοίνυν ἐπὶ τῶν ἐνθέων τῆς ἐκκλησίας δογμάτων μεγάλας καὶ ἱερὰς καὶ οἰκουμενικὰς συνόδους δεχόμεθα εὐαγγελικαῖς φαιδρυνομένας λαμπρότησι καὶ χαρακτήρων εὐαγγελικῶν ἀγλαϊζομένας ποσότητι. τούτων πρωτεύειν φαμὲν τὸ ἐν Νικαίᾳ τῶν πριακοσίων δέκα καὶ ὀκτὰ θεοφόρων πατέρων συνέδριον, ὅπερ ἐκ θείας ἀθροισθὲν ἐπινεύσεως τῆς ᾿Αρείου λύττης καθαιρεῖ τὰ μιάσματα. μετ' ἐκεῖνο δὲ τῷ χρόνῳ, οὐ [468] δόξη καὶ χάριτι, συναθροίζεται δεύτερον

4. But we, because we have been given to drink the rational and guileless milk (1 Pet. 2: 2) of right and blameless and well-disciplined faith, and have tasted the good word of God, thrust away all their shadowy teachings. Being free of all their lawless babblings and walking in the footsteps of our Fathers, we both speak of the consummation of the present world and believe that that life which is to come after the present life will last forever, and we hold to unending punishment; the former will gladden unceasingly those who have performed excellent deeds, but the latter will bring pain without respite, and also indeed punishment, on those who became lovers of what was vile in this life and refused to repent before the end of their course and departure hence. For 'their worm will not die', says Christ the judge, who is the truth ( John 8: 46), 'and their fire will not be extinguished' (Mark 9: 48). These things are what we think and believe, most wise One, because we have received them from the proclamation which is from apostles and evangelists, from prophets and the Law, from Fathers and teachers, and we have made them manifest to You, all-wise One, and have hidden nothing from You.

2.5 COUNCILS 100

I. Finally, it is consistent and both harmonious with and appropriate to ancient tradition that we make clear in writing the sacred synods of our Fathers and all-sacred assemblies, which we treat as bringing light to our souls and pray that we shall uphold forever, so that with them we may have communion in the blessed life, being their well-born children and successors. Accordingly, in regard to the inspired teachings of the church we accept four great and sacred and ecumenical synods, <sup>101</sup> shining with evangelical splendour and radiant with a multitude of distinctive evangelical marks. We maintain as the first of these synods the council in Nicaea, with its 318 God-bearing Fathers, which, assembled by divine inspiration, condemned the pollution of Arius' frenzy. <sup>102</sup> After that one in time, but not in repute and grace,

On synopses of councils in general see Munitiz, 'Synoptic Greek Accounts', 147-86.

On the significance of the number 'four' here see the conclusion to the analysis

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> The Council of Nicaea promulgated anathemata on Arian doctrine in 325. See Tanner, i. \*5.

άθροισμα τὸ ἐν τῆ βασιλίδι συνειλεγμένον τῶν πόλεων πεντήκοντα δὲ καὶ ἐκατὸν θεόσοφοι πατέρες ἐτύγχανον οἱ καὶ τοῦτο πληροῦν θεόθεν ήγμένοι τὸ ἄθροισμα, ο την τρικέραυνον Μακεδονίου, Άπολιναρίου τε καὶ Μάγνου σβεννύει δυσσέβειαν καὶ τῆς τοσαύτης χαλεπής πυρακτώσεως των εὐσεβούντων τὰ συστήματα ρύεται. τρίτον μετά τοῦτο μόνω τῶ χρόνω δοξάζω συνέδριον τὸ ἐν Ἐφέσω τὸ πρότερον ἐκ θείας συνεδρεῦσαν βουλήσεως τὸ γὰρ Διοσκόρου λεγόμενον δεύτερον της Εύτυχους άδοκίμου γνώμης πεφώραται σύστοιχον όπερ πρώτον συνέδριον διακοσίων μεν άγίων πατέρων έγνωρίζετο πλήρωμα, καταβάλλει δε τον ανθρωπολάτρην Νεστόριον καὶ πάσαν αὐτοῦ τὴν χριστομάχον ἀσέβειαν, καὶ τέταρτον μετὰ τὰ τρία τῷ χρόνω μόνω θεόσοφον ἀθροίζεται σύνταγμα τῶν έξακοσίων όμου καὶ τριάκοντα πανυμνήτων πατέρων καὶ δαδούχων της πίστεως, ὅπερ ἐν Χαλκηδόνι μὲν τὴν θείαν θεόθεν ποιείται συνέλευσιν καὶ συναθλοῦσαν εἶχεν Εὐφημίαν τὴν μάρτυρα τὴν καὶ μέχρι της σήμερον προμαχούσαν αὐτῶν τοῦ ὅρου της πίστεως καὶ της αὐτῶν περιφήμου καὶ μεγίστης ἀθροίσεως λόγον πολὺν ποιουμένην καὶ ἄπαυστον, κατασφάττει δὲ τὴν ξυνωρίδα τὴν βέβηλον, Εὐτυχη φημι καὶ Διόσκορον, καὶ τὴν τούτων ἀποφράττει θεομάχον κακόνοιαν έκ της 'Απολιναριανής ώσπερ πηγής καταρρέουσαν καί πληρούσαν πάντας της ἀσεβείας τοὺς ῥύακας, ἐκβάλλει δὲ μετὰ της

assembled the second assembly, convened in the queen of cities. 103 One hundred and fifty Fathers, full of divine wisdom, were there. who, being led by God, made up the complement of this assembly too, which extinguished the impiety of Macedonius, Apollinaris, and Magnus with a triple thunderbolt 104 and delivered the body of the pious believers from so severe an inflammation. 105 After that I honour the third council, third only in time, the first council which by divine will sat together in Ephesus. 106 (The second one, said to be Dioscorus', was discovered to be congruent with the discredited opinion of Eutyches. 107) This first council was revealed as the complement of 200 holy Fathers, and rejected Nestorius, the worshipper of a human being, and all his impiety that fights against Christ. 108 And the fourth gathering, full of divine wisdom, after the three only in time, was assembled with 630 Fathers, worthy of all praise and torch-bearers of the faith. It held its godly convocation by God in Chalcedon and had the martyr Euphemia sharing its labours (the one who also up to the present fights on behalf of their definition of the faith and speaks unceasingly and mightily about their far-famed and very great assembly). 109 It dispatched that unhallowed pair, I mean Eutyches and Dioscorus, and blocked up their malevolence, hostile to God, which flowed as if from the spring of Apollinaris and filled all the torrents of impiety,110 and through its orthodox addresses it also cast out

14 Greek τρικέραυνου. The reading of one family of manuscripts, τρικέρανου or

'triple-headed', is perhaps preferable.

i.e. Ephesus I in 431, on which see Frend, Monophysite Movement, 19-21.

i.e. Ephesus II, the 'Robber Council' of 449, where Dioscorus presided and Eutyches was rehabilitated. See Frend, Monophysite Movement, 36-43.

Because of his supposed division of Christ into two separate natures, united in a moral association not in a hypostatic union, Nestorius is said here to worship a human

being and to fight against Christ.

On the juxtaposition of Apollinaris, Eutyches, and Dioscorus see sec. 2.3.5,

above.

i.e. in Constantinople in 381. See sec. 2.5.4, below, for the same expression.

These three names are found in Justinian, On the Right Faith, 90, 3-6; trans. Wesche, 181. While the followers of Macedonius and Apollinaris were anathematized at the council, there was no mention of Magnus in the conciliar pronouncement. See Tanner, i. \*31. Cf. sec. 2.6.1, below.

The Council of Chalcedon deliberated in 451 in the basilica of the martyr Euphemia (see e.g. Evagrius, HE II.3), who thereafter became associated by Chalcedonians with the preservation of the council's doctrine. On the mystique surrounding the martyr in the fifth and sixth centuries see H. Grégoire, 'Sainte Euphémie et l'empereur Maurice', Le Muséon, 59 (1946), 295-302; A. M. Schneider, 'Sankt Euphemia und das Konzil von Chalkedon', in Grillmeier and Bacht, i. 291-302.

τούτων ἀσεβεστάτης αίρέσεως διὰ τῶν αὐτῆς ὀρθοδόξων προσρήσεων καὶ τὴν Νεστορίου τοῦ θεομάχου παμμίαρον αἴρεσιν καὶ [470] κατὰ ταύτης γὰρ ὡς ἔτι τῆ ἀναιδεία σπαιρούσης ήθροίζετο, ὅθεν καὶ τελείως αὐτὴν ἀπενέκρωσε καὶ τῶν ἐκκλησιαστικῶν αὐλῶν ἐξωστράκισεν. ἐπὶ ταύταις δὲ ταῖς μεγάλαις καὶ οὐκουμενικαίς, πανσέπτοις τε καὶ πανιέροις τῶν άγίων καὶ μακαρίων πατέρων δμοτίμοις άθροίσεσι τετράσι καὶ πέμπτην άγίαν ἄλλην παρά ταύτας καὶ μετά ταύτας συστάσαν οἰκουμενικὴν δέχομαι σύνοδον την έν τη βασιλίδι και αὐτην γενομένην τῶν πόλεων Ίουστινιανού τότε τὰ σκήπτρα τής Ρωμαϊκής βασιλείας διέποντος, καὶ πάντα αὐτης τὰ λαμπρὰ διορίσματα, ήτις κυροῦσα μὲν τὴν ἐν Χαλκηδόνι περιώνυμον ήθροισται σύνοδον, αναιρεί δε καὶ εκρίπτει πρὸς ὅλεθρον πρωτοτύπως μὲν ἐΩριγένην τὸν ἄφρονα καὶ πάντα αὐτοῦ τὰ ὀνειρώδη κομψεύματα καὶ πολυειδοῦς ἀσεβείας πλήρη συγγράμματα, Εὐαγρίου τε σὺν αὐτῶ καὶ Διδύμου τὰ δόγματα καὶ πάντα αὐτῶν τὰ Ἑλληνικὰ καὶ τερατώδη, οὐ μὴν ἀλλὰ καὶ μυθώδη ληρήματα μεθ' ους τον Μομψουεστίας εκτίλλει Θεόδωρον, τον Νεστορίου τοῦ θεομάχου διδάσκαλον, καὶ ώς μυσαρὸν σὺν τοῖς αὐτοῦ βλασφήμοις συντάγμασιν τῆς καθολικῆς ἐκκλησίας ἐκρίπτει ζιζάνιον, Θεοδωρίτου τε τὰ κακῶς κατὰ τοῦ τῆς εὐσεβείας προμάχου Κυρίλλου καὶ δυσσεβώς γεγονότα συγγράμματα καὶ ὅσα κατά τε των δώδεκα του αυτου θεσπεσίου Κυρίλλου κεφαλαίων της τε πρώτης άγίας ἐν Ἐφέσω συνόδου καὶ τῆς ὀρθῆς ἡμῶν κατηγόρησε

COUNCILS 129

with their most impious heresy the wholly abominable heresy of Nestorius, hostile to God. Indeed it assembled for this purpose, to oppose this heresy, which was still gasping in its shamelessness, as it were, which is why the council destroyed it completely and banished it from the halls of the church. 111 In addition to these four great, ecumenical assemblies of the holy and blessed Fathers, which are all-hallowed and all-sacred and equal in honour, I accept another besides them, a fifth holy ecumenical Synod which came into existence after them and was also held in the queen of cities (Justinian was administering the sovereign 112 Roman empire at the time), and all its luminous definitions, whilst the council indeed was assembled to confirm the far-famed Synod of Chalcedon. 113 It condemned and threw out to destruction in the first instance the senseless Origen and all his dreamy pomposities, and his writings full of many kinds of impiety, and together with him the teachings of Evagrius and Didymus and all their pagan and monstrous, not to say fabulous, nonsenses. 114 After them the council plucked out Theodore of Mopsuestia, Nestorius' teacher and hostile to God, and threw him, like a loathsome weed, 115 with his blasphemous compositions out of the catholic church. 116 And it condemned those writings of Theodoret, which in base and impious fashion were composed against Cyril, the champion of pious belief, and all the charges against the Twelve Chapters of the same inspired Cyril and against the first holy synod of Ephesus and our right faith that had been brought by Theodoret,

Lit. 'administering the sceptre of . . .'.

Weeds were a common analogy for heretics and heresy, the works of the devil

(cf. Matt. 13: 25). See Brox, 'Häresie', 283.

Although it was not referred to by name, the supposed teaching of Nestorius was anathematized at Chalcedon, and Theodoret and Ibas were forced to anathematize Nestorius before the council rehabilitated them.

<sup>111</sup> On the second council of Constantinople (553) and its reception see sec. 1.1, above. As a strict Chalcedonian Sophronius makes explicit the goal of the council: it assembled to confirm the doctrine of Chalcedon.

That is, the person and works of Origen were condemned, and the teachings of Evagrius and Didymus. On the 'pagan' and 'fabulous' nature of Origenist doctrine see 2.4.2, above, and cf. Anastasius of Sinai, Hodegos V.68-77; ed. Uthemann, 92.

As explained in sec. 1.1 above, in an attempt to defend Chalcedon from the charge of Nestorianism, both the person and writings of Theodore of Mopsuestia were condemned at the second Council of Constantinople in 553. See Tanner, i. \*119-\*120. Theodore was perceived by anti-Chalcedonians as being a precursor of Nestorius.

πίστεως Νεστορίω τῷ δυσσεβεῖ χαριζόμενος κάκεῖνα ταύτης ποιοῦσα τῆς κατακρίσεως μέτοχα, ἄπερ καὶ ὑπὲρ Διοδώρου καὶ Θεοδώρου ἀπολογούμενος γέγραφε. μεθ' ὧν καὶ τὴν Ἱβα λεγομένην ἐπιστολὴν πρὸς τὸν Πέρσην γεγράφθαι Μάριν ἀπερρίζωσεν, ὧς οὐ μόνον ὀρθῶν δογμάτων ἀντίπαλον, [472] ἀλλὰ καὶ πάσης ἀσεβείας ἀνάπλεων. ἐκείνας μὲν οὖν τὰς ἱερὰς καὶ μεγάλας καὶ οἰκουμενικὰς άγίας τέτταρας συνόδους ἀσπάζομαι καὶ φρονήματι ἐνὶ περιπτύσσομαι· ἐπὶ ταύταις δὲ καὶ ταύτην πέμπτην τιμῶ καὶ γεραίρω καὶ σέβομαι καὶ πάντα αὐτῶν ἀσμένως προσίεμαι, τά τε ἐν δόγμασι καὶ διαφόροις διδάγμασι καὶ τοῖς κατὰ τῶν αἰρετιζόντων ἀναθεματισμοῖς καὶ ὁρίσμασιν. ὅθεν καὶ ἀσμενίζω καὶ δέχομαι οῦς ἐδέξαντο καὶ ἤσμένισαν, καὶ ἀναθεματίζω καὶ ἀποβάλλομαι ὅσους ἀναθέματι καθυπέβαλον καὶ ἀποβλήτους τῆς καθολικῆς καὶ ἁγίας ἡμῶν ἐκκλησίας ἡγήσαντο.

- 2.5.2. Ταύταις ταις άγίαις καὶ μακαρίαις πέντε συνόδοις έπόμενος ενα καὶ μόνον ὅρον ἐπίσταμαι πίστεως καὶ μάθημα εν οίδα καὶ σύμβολον, ὅπερ ἡ πάνσοφος καὶ μακαρία τῶν ἐν Νικαία τριακοσίων δέκα καὶ ὀκτὼ θεοφόρων πατέρων θεσπεσία πληθὺς ἐξ ἀγίου προσεφθέγξατο πνεύματος, ὅ καὶ ἡ ἐν Κωνσταντινουπόλει τῶν ἑκατὸν πεντήκοντα θεοπνεύστων πατέρων ἐπεκύρωσεν ἄθροισις, καὶ ἡ ἐν Ἐφέσω πρώτη τῶν διακοσίων ἐνθέων πατέρων ἐβεβαίωσε σύνοδος, καὶ ἡ τῶν ἐν Χαλκηδόνι ἐξακοσίων τριάκοντα πανιέρων πατέρων προσεδέξατο καὶ ἐκράτυνε σύμβασις καὶ ἀπαράτρωτον καὶ ἀρραγὲς καὶ ἀσάλευτον διαπρυσίως ἔφη φυλάττεσθαι.
- 2.5.3. Δεχόμεθα δὲ καὶ ἀγκάλαις ταῖς αὐταῖς ἀσμενίζομεν καὶ πάντα τοῦ θεσπεσίου Κυρίλλου τὰ θεῖα τε καὶ θεόσοφα συγγράμματα, ὡς πάσης ὀρθότητος γέμοντα καὶ πᾶσαν αἰρετικῶν καθαιροῦντα δυσσέβειαν, ἐξαιρέτως δὲ τὰς πρὸς Νεστόριον τὸν θεοστυγῆ

COUNCILS 131

who supported the impious Nestorius. 117 And what Theodoret had written in defence of Diodore and Theodore the council also included in this condemnation. 118 With these it pulled out by the roots too the so-called Letter of Ibas written to Mari the Persian, on the grounds that it was not only in opposition to right teachings, but was also full of every impiety. 119 So I cleave to these four sacred and great and ecumenical synods and embrace them with a single mind. In addition to these I honour and venerate and revere this fifth one too, 120 and gladly admit all of their proceedings, both with respect to teachings and different doctrines and with respect to anathemata and definitions against heretics. For this reason I receive gladly and I accept those whom they accepted and received gladly, and I anathematize and I reject whomever they subjected to anathema and considered rejected from our catholic and holy church.

- 2. In following these five holy and blessed synods I understand one, sole definition of faith and I know one teaching and symbol, about which the all-wise and blessed and inspired throng of the 318 God-bearing Fathers in Nicaea made public utterance through the Holy Spirit, which the assembly of the 150 divinely inspired Fathers in Constantinople also ratified, and the first synod of the 200 godly Fathers in Ephesus confirmed, and the fellowship of the 630 all-sacred Fathers in Chalcedon welcomed and corroborated and asserted clearly that it would preserve unimpaired and unbroken and unshaken. <sup>121</sup>
- 3. We also accept and receive cordially with the same embrace all the godly writings, full of divine wisdom, of the inspired Cyril, in that they are full of all correctness and destroy every impiety of

The works of Theodoret in defence of Theodore were explicitly condemned in 553 (trans. in Tanner, i. \*121); but his works in defence of Diodore were not mentioned by name on that occasion.

On the reception of Constantinople II see sec. 1.3.8, above.

On the anathema on the works of Theodoret see Tanner, i. \*121. Since one of the aims of the council of 553 was to emphasize the Cyrillian christological tradition, the works condemned were those which Theodoret had written against Cyril.

<sup>11&</sup>quot; See Tanner, i. \*121-\*122 on the anathematization of this letter. The so-called Letter of Ibas to Mari was critical of the actions of Cyril throughout the controversy. See Frend, Monophysite Movement, 280. English trans. of the Letter to Mari in Price and Gaddis, The Acts of the Council of Chalcedon, ii. 295-8.

The fact that there is no mention of the doctrinal significance of Constantinople II is to be noted. See above.

καὶ θεήλατον δύο συνοδικὰς ἐπιστολάς, τήν τε δευτέραν καὶ τὴν τρίτην, ἢ καὶ τὰ δυοκαίδεκα συνῆπται κεφάλαια, ἄπερ ἄπασαν τὴν Νεστορίου κακόνοιαν ἀποστόλων άγίων ἰσαρίθμοις κατέφλεξεν ἄνθραξι. σὺν ταύταις δὲ δέχομαι καὶ τὴν πρὸς τοὺς τῆς ἑώας άγιωτάτους προέδρους συνοδικὴν γραφείσαν ἐπιστολήν, ἐν ἡ καὶ ἱερὰς αὐτῶν τὰς φωνὰς ἀπεκάλεσε [474] καὶ τὴν πρὸς αὐτοὺς εἰρήνην ἐκράτυνεν, αἷς συναρίθμια καὶ ἀ<διάλ>υτα τῶν ἀνατολικῶν προέδρων τὰ γράμματα λέγομεν, ὡς ὑπ' αὐτοῦ Κυρίλλου τοῦ θείου δεχθέντα καὶ εἶναι πρὸς αὐτοῦ μαρτυρούμενα φωναῖς ἀναμφιλέκτοις ὀρθόδοξα.

2.5.4. Τούτοις όμοίως τοῖς ἱεροῖς Κυρίλλου τοῦ πανσόφου χαράγμασιν ὡς ἱερὰν καὶ ὁμότιμον δέχομαι καὶ τῆς αὐτῆς ὀρθοδοξίας γεννήτριαν καὶ τὴν θεόσδοτον ἐπιστολὴν καὶ θεόπνευστον τοῦ μεγάλου καὶ λαμπροῦ καὶ θεόφρονος Λέοντος τοῦ τῆς Ῥωμαίων ἁγιωτάτης ἐκκλησίας, μᾶλλον δὲ τῆς ὑπ' ἡλίω πάσης φωστῆρος, ῆν

the heretics, especially the two synodical letters against Nestorius, hateful to God and pursued by God, both the second and third, <sup>122</sup> to which were also attached the Twelve Chapters, <sup>123</sup> which burnt up the entire perversity of Nestorius with the coals of the holy apostles <sup>124</sup> of equal number. Together with these I accept also the synodical letter written to the most holy leaders of the East, in which he called their utterances sacred and confirmed peace with them. <sup>125</sup> Counted in with these we assert that the letters of the eastern Fathers <sup>126</sup> are indissoluble because they were accepted by the godly Cyril himself, and were attested by him in indisputable terms as orthodox. <sup>127</sup>

4. Together 128 with those sacred writings of the all-wise Cyril, I likewise accept as being sacred and of equal honour, and the mother of the same orthodoxy, also the God-given and divinely inspired letter of the great and illustrious Leo of godly mind, 129 of the most holy church of the Romans, or rather of the luminary of all under the sun, which he wrote, clearly moved by the divine Spirit, to Flavian, the famous leader of the queen of cities, 130 against the perverse Eutyches and Nestorius, hateful to God and

- By the 'synodical letters of Cyril' the Chalcedonian definition had meant his Second Letter to Nestorius and his Letter to John of Antioch; it was only under Justinian that Chalcedon's phrase was reinterpreted to refer to the Second and Third Letters to Nestorius.
- i.e. CPG 5302, 5303, and 5304. On the significance of these writings in the christological debate around Nestorius see Wickham, Cyril of Alexandria, pp. xxi-xxiii and xxxv-xliii.
- In other words, because Cyril's writings were based on apostolic teaching they destroyed Nestorius' doctrine. For other typologies of the apostles see PGL s.v.  $a\pi \delta \sigma \tau \sigma \lambda \delta \sigma v$  E.5; J.

This is (Letter 39) To John (CPG 5339), which contains the Formula of Reunion. As McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 114, n. 196, remarks, this letter was 'canonised at Chalcedon as an authoritative expression of orthodox teaching'.

- This refers to the letter to Cyril from John of Antioch containing the Formula of Reunion (ACOI, 1, 4, pp. 7-9), accepted by Cyril in his Synodical Letter to John of Antioch. It is the same document as the 'epistle of the eastern leaders' in sec. 2.5, below.
- On the superficial reconciliation of Cyril with the Antiochene party after the council of 431 see McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 114-16.
- <sup>128</sup> Most of the remainder of this section is discussed by von Schönborn, 'La Primauté romaine', 480 1. See sec. 1.2 above on Sophronius' relationship with Rome.
- This is the contentious Letter or Tome to Flavian, regarded by anti-Chalcedonians as Nestorian, or at least as being open to a Nestorianizing interpretation.
- On the use of this expression to designate Constantinople see sec. 2.5.1 (bis), above.

θείω σαφῶς ἐνεργούμενος πνεύματι κατ' Εὐτυχοῦς τοῦ κακόφρονος καὶ Νεστορίου τοῦ θεοστυγοῦς καὶ παράφρονος πρὸς Φλαβιανὸν τὸν ἀοίδιμον τῆς βασιλίδος τῶν πόλεων πρόεδρον γέγραφεν, ἣν καὶ 'στήλην ὀρθοδοξίας' καλῶ καὶ ὁρίζομαι τοῖς οὕτως αὐτὴν καλῶς ὁρισαμένοις πατράσιν ἀγίοις ἐπόμενος, ὡς πᾶσαν μὲν ὀρθοδοξίαν ἡμᾶς ἐκδιδάσκουσαν, πᾶσαν δὲ κακοδοξίαν αἰρετικὴν ὀλοθρεύουσαν καὶ τῶν τῆς ἁγίας ἡμῶν καθολικῆς ἐκκλησίας θεοφρουρήτων αὐλῶν ἀπελαύνουσαν, μεθ' ῆς ἐνθέου συλλαβῆς καὶ χαράγματος καὶ πάσας αὐτοῦ τὰς ἐπιστολὰς καὶ τὰ δόγματα ὡς ἐκ στόματος προϊόντα Πέτρου τοῦ κορυφαίου προσίεμαι καὶ καταφιλῶ καὶ ἀσπάζομαι καὶ πάση ψυχῆ περιπτύσσομαι.

2.5.5. Ταῦτα, καθώς προείπον, δεχόμενος τὰ ίερὰ καὶ θεία πέντε τῶν μακαρίων πατέρων συνέδρια καὶ τὰ Κυρίλλου πάντα τοῦ πανσόφου συγγράμματα καὶ μάλιστα τὰ κατὰ τῆς Νεστορίου μανίας γενόμενα καὶ τὴν τῶν ἀνατολικῶν προέδρων συλλαβὴν τὴν πρὸς αὐτὸν γραφείσαν τὸν θειότατον Κύριλλον καὶ παρ' αὐτοῦ μαρτυρηθείσαν δρθόδοξον. όσα τε Λέων δ της Ρωμαίων άγιωτάτης έκκλησίας νομεύς άγιώτατος γέγραφε καὶ μάλιστα ἃ κατὰ τῆς Εὐτυχιανής καὶ Νεστοριανής βδελυρίας συνέταξε, ταῦτα μὲν ώς Πέτρου, ἐκείνα δὲ ὡς Μάρκου γινώσκω δρίσματα, οὐ μὴν ἀλλὰ καὶ πάντα πάντων τῶν τῆς καθολικῆς ἡμῶν ἐκκλησίας ἐκκρίτων μυσταγωγών θεόσοφα [476] διδάγματα, εἴτε ἐν λόγοις τε καὶ συγγράμμασιν εἴτε ἐν ἐπιστολαῖς τισι περιείληπται, καὶ συλλήβδην είπειν, ἄπαντα δέχομαι και ἀσπάζομαι, ὅσαπερ ἡ ἀγία καθολική ήμων ἐκκλησία προσίεται καὶ πάντα τουμπαλιν ἀποστρέφομαι καὶ αναθεματίζω καὶ λογίζομαι βέβηλα, όσα καὶ ή αὐτὴ πανσόφως βδελύττεται καὶ τῆς οἰκείας εὐσεβείας ἡγεῖται πολέμια, οὐ μόνον βιβλίδια καὶ λογύδρια καὶ θεομάχα καὶ παρέγγραπτα δόγματα, αλλά και αίρετικά και κακόδοξα και κακοδόξων αίρεσεων ήγησCOUNCILS 135

deranged. Indeed I call and define this [letter] as 'the pillar of orthodoxy', <sup>131</sup> following those holy Fathers who well defined it this way, as thoroughly teaching us every right belief, while destroying every heretical wrong belief, and driving it out of the halls of our holy catholic church, guarded by God. With this divinely conceived epistle and writing I also attach myself to all his letters and teachings as if they issued from the mouth of the chief Peter, <sup>132</sup> and I kiss and cleave to them and embrace them with all my soul.

5. As I have said previously, I accept these five sacred and divine councils of the blessed Fathers and all the writings of the all-wise Cyril, and especially those composed against the madness of Nestorius, and the epistle of the eastern leaders which was written to the most godly Cyril himself and which he attested as orthodox. And [I accept] what Leo, the most holy shepherd of the most holy church of the Romans, wrote, and especially what he composed against the abomination of Eutyches and Nestorius. 133 I recognize the latter as the definitions of Peter, the former those of Mark. 134 Furthermore, [I accept] all the teachings, full of divine wisdom, of all the select spiritual teachers of our catholic church, whether they are contained in discourses and writings or in certain letters, and, to speak in sum, I accept and cleave to everything that our holy catholic church approves. Conversely, I reject and anathematize and account as detestable whatever the church in her consummate wisdom detests and considers at war with her own pious belief, not only booklets and pamphlets and teachings that are hostile to God and interpolated, 135 but also those heretical and unorthodox persons who are leaders of unorthodox heresies. And for your

131 Namely the Letter or Tome to Flavian.

The *Tome* of Leo was described as a pillar in the Definition of Chalcedon (Tanner, i. 1, 85, 42). The third Council of Constantinople (680/1) claimed that the Italian synod of 680, held at Rome under Pope Agatho, also used the expression 'pillar of orthodoxy' of the *Tome* (Tanner, i. 1, 127, 10–11). In the extant proceedings of this synod, however (ed. Mansi XI, 185A 186D), this expression does not occur.

On the reasons behind the importance assigned here to the see of Rome by Sophronius cf. sec. 1.2, above.

For a parallel to Sophronius' juxtaposition here of the see of Alexandria, traditionally associated with Mark the evangelist, and that of Rome with its Petrine associations, see *Homily on the Birth of Christ*, 170, 21 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> With these derisory remarks the patriarch probably has in mind anti-Chalcedonian and monoenergist teachings, perhaps especially the Pact of Union of 633.

άμενα πρόσωπα. καὶ πρὸς πληροφορίαν ὑμῶν ἀπαράλειπτον αὐτὰ διαρθροῦμαι τὰ πρόσωπα, ἄπερ ἀναθεματίζω καὶ ποιοῦμαι κατάκριτα οὐ γλώττη μόνον καὶ στόματι, ἀλλὰ καὶ καρδία καὶ πνεύματι, ὡς τῆς ἀγίας καὶ καθολικῆς ἡμῶν πίστεως ὀφθέντα διὰ πάντων ἐπίβουλα.

2.6.1. Ανάθεμα τοίνυν εἰς ἀεὶ καὶ κατάθεμα ἀπὸ τῆς ἁγίας καὶ ὁμοουσίου καὶ προσκυνητῆς τριάδος, πατρὸς καὶ υἰοῦ καὶ ἀγίου πνεύματος, ἔστωσαν πρῶτον μὲν Σίμων ὁ μάγος, ὁ πασῶν πρῶτος κακίστων κακίστως ἄρξας αἰρέσεων, μεθ' ὃν Κλεόβιος, Μένανδρος, Φίλητος, Έρμογένης, Αλέξανδρος ὁ χαλκεύς, Δοσίθεος, Γόρθεος, Σατορνίνος, Μασβόθεος, Άδριανός, Βασιλίδης, Ἰσίδωρος ὁ τούτου υἱὸς καὶ τὴν μανίαν ὑπέρτερος, Ἐβίων, Καρποκράτης, Ἐπιφανής, Πρόδικος, Κήρινθός τε καὶ Μήρινθος, Οὐαλεντίνος, Φλωρίνος, Βλάστος, Άρτέμων, Σεκοῦνδος, Κασιανός, Θεόδοτος, Ήρακλέων, Πτολεμαῖος, Μάρκος, Κολόρβασος, Άδέμις ὁ Καρύστιος, Θεόδοτος ὁ Σκυτεύς, Θεόδοτος ἔτερος, Εὐφράτης ὁ Περατικός, Μονόϊμος

complete satisfaction, I shall make an inventory of the persons whom I anathematize, and make my condemnation not only by tongue and mouth but also in heart and spirit, since these have been seen to be utterly treacherous to our holy and catholic faith.

## 2.6. HERESIOLOGIES<sup>136</sup>

I. Accordingly, by the holy and consubstantial and worshipful Trinity, Father, Son, and Holy Spirit, let there be anathema and condemnation forever: first upon Simon Magus, who first made a most evil beginning to all evil heresies, 137 after him Cleobius, Menander, Philetus, Hermogenes, Alexander the Coppersmith, 138 Dositheus, Gortheos, 139 Satorninus, Masbotheus, Hadrian, 140 Basilides, Isidore his son and superior in madness, 141 Ebion, Carpocrates, Epiphanes, Prodicus, Cerinthus and Merinthus, Valentinus, Florinus, Blastus, 142 Artemon, Secundus, Cassian, 143 Theodotus, Heracleon, Ptolemy, Mark, Colorbasus, Ademis the Carystian, Theodotus the Tanner, another Theodotus, 144

For notes on individual heretics and heretical groups in what follows the reader is referred to *EEC*, to Marjanen and Luomanen (cds.), *Companion to Second-Century Christian 'Heretics'*, or to another appropriate reference work. The focus of the treatment of this section of the *Synodical Letter* will be on Sophronius' sources for his heresiologies and how he used them, rather than on the individual 'heretics' or groups of 'heretics' themselves, except where they are contemporaries or near-contemporaries of Sophronius.

On Simon Magus as the father or originator of heresies see Brox, 'Häresie', 284; the definitive work on Simon is now A. Ferreiro, Simon Magus in Patristic, Medieval and Early Modern Traditions, Studies in the History of Christian Traditions, 125 (Leiden: Brill, 2005).

The names of Philetus, Hermogenes (or Hymenaeus in some versions of the New Testament), and Alexander the Coppersmith (cf. 2 Tim. 2: 16–18; 1 Tim. 1: 20, and 2 Tim. 3: 14 respectively) are derived from Theodoret, Compendium of Heretical Fables (CPG 6223), II, Preface; PG 83, 384C-388A.

The Gortheans are classed by Epiphanius as Samaritans, but by Theodoret as descendants of Simon Magus, who came from Samaria.

The name Hadrianistai is found in Theodoret I.1; PG 83, 345B, and Hadrian occurs in Theodoret II, Preface; PG 83, 388A, but the bishop of Cyrrhus seems to have misread Eusebius, HE IV.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Isidore is mentioned by Theodoret as the son of Basilides (I.4; PG 83, 348C–349C).

Florinus was a disciple of Valentinus. Blastus is mentioned together with him by Theodoret, I.23; *PG* 83, 372CD.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Cassian may also have been influenced by Valentinus: Theodoret in any case includes him with Valentinus' school.

A Theodotus with no further epithet is named by both Theodoret II.5; PG 83, 392C, and Timothy of Constantinople, PG 86, 29D, as a disciple of Theodotus the Tanner.

ό Άραψ, Έρμογένης, Τατιανός ό Σύρος, [478] Σευήρος, Άσκληπιόδοτος, Βαρδησάνης, Άρμόνιος ο τούτου υίδς καὶ τὴν πλάνην ισόρροπος, Έρμόφιλος, Κέρδων, Σακέρδων, Μαρκίων ὁ Ποντικός, Άπελλής, Απολλωνίδης, Πότιτος, Πρέπων, Πίθων, Συνερός, Θεόδοτος ὁ Τραπεζίτης, Μοντανός, Πρισκίλλά τε καὶ Μαξιμίλλα αί τούτου μανιώδεις μαθήτριαι, Νέπως, Έλκεσαίος, Ώριγένης, Ωριγένης έτερος ὁ καὶ Αδαμάντιος, Σαβέλλιος ὁ Λίβυς, Navâτος, Παῦλος ὁ ἐκ Σαμοσάτων, Ἐπίγενος, Κλεομένης, Νόητος ὁ Σμυρναίος, Μάνης ὁ τῆς ἀθέου μανίας ἐπώνυμος, Σαββάτιος, Άρειος, Μελέτιος, Άέτιος, Εὐνόμιος, Αστέριος, Εὐδόξιος, Δονάτος, Μακεδόνιος ὁ τῶ ἀγίω μαχησάμενος πνεύματι καὶ πνευματομάχου προσηγορίαν άξίαν δεξάμενος, Άπολινάριος ὁ Λαοδικεύς καὶ ὁ τούτου υίὸς Απολινάριος, Μάγνος, Πολέμων, Πελάγιος, Κελέστιος, Τουλιανός, οί της αὐτης μανίας ὑπέρμαχοι, Θεόδωρος ὁ Μομψουεστίας καὶ Νεστόριος, οἱ τῆς μιαρᾶς ἀνθρωπολατρείας μιαρώτατοι κήρυκες, Κύρος τε καὶ Ἰωάννης οἱ Κίλικες, οἱ τῆς αὐτης ἀθείας ἀθεώτατοι πρόβολοι, Εὐτυχής, Διόσκορος ὁ Εὐτυχους ύπερασπιστής καὶ συνήγορος, Βαρσουμάς, Ζωοράς, Τιμόθεος Euphrates the Peratic, Monoimus the Arab, Hermogenes, Tatian the Syrian, Severus, Asclepiodotus, 145 Bardesanes, Harmonius his son and well-matched in error, 146 Hermophilus, Cerdo, Sacerdo, 147 Marcion of Pontus, Apelles, Apollonides, 148 Potitus, Prepon, Pithon, Synerus, 149 Theodotus the Money-changer; Montanus, and Priscilla and Maximilla, his mad pupils; Nepos, Elkesai, Origen, another Origen also [called] Adamantius, 150 Sabellius the Libyan, 151 Navatus, Paul of Samosata, Epigonus, 152 Cleomenes, Noetus of Smyrna, Manes who gave his name to the godless madness, 153 Sabbatius, Arius, Meletius, Aetius, Eunomius, Asterius, Eudoxius, Donatus, Macedonius who fought against the Holy Spirit and received the just epithet 'Spirit-fighter'; Apollinaris of Laodicea and his son Apollinaris, 154 Magnus, 155 Polemo, Pelagius, Celestius, Julian, the defenders of the same madness; Theodore of Mopsuestia and Nestorius, the most polluted heralds of the polluted worship of a human being, both Cyrus 156 and John the Cilicians, the most godless guardians of the

Apollonides is mentioned by Theodoret II.5; PG 83, 392C, as a disciple of Theodotus the Tanner, on whom see above.

Potitus, Prepon, Pithon, and Synerus are mentioned simply by Theodoret L25; PG83, 376D-377A, as Marcionists, whose doctrines were refuted by Justin Martyr and other apologists.

The main character in a fourth-century anti-Gnostic writing, Adamantius took issue with heretics, and is named in the compendium to Theodoret as one of his sources (PG 83, 340A). Adamantius came to be erroneously identified with Origen, whose surname was Adamantius.

- <sup>151</sup> On Sabellius see n. 16, above.
- Called by Sophronius 'Epigenos'.
- In the Greek there is a pun on the words Manes and madness (Greek mania).
- <sup>154</sup> It was, in fact, Apollinaris the younger (c.315–90) who by his writings propounded a christology in which there was no human spirit or mind in Christ, but the divine Logos instead.

On Magnus see sec. 2.5.1, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> In Timothy of Constantinople, PG 86, 29D, he is also called Asclepiodotus.

In the Greek there is a pun between 'Harmonius' and 'well-matched in error'.

The name of Sacerdo is unknown to us from elsewhere, and is probably the result of textual corruption. See sec. 1.5.4, above, on the heresiologies.

Cyrus, bishop of Tyre, an influential member of the group around John of Antioch, was deposed, like John, by Cyril of Alexandria at Ephesus in 431. In Article VIII of the Announcement of Cyrus of Alexandria (document 3 in the monoenergist dossier, Part 3 below), Cyrus of Tyre and John of Aigiai are anathematized, as well as 'anyone else who in some way or other contradicted the twelve chapters of the most holy Cyril'. Murphy and Sherwood, Konstantinopel II und III, 184, mistakenly identify these two men with those who appear in Sophronius' work In Praise of Saints Cyrus and John (CPG 7645). Both Cyrus and John of Antioch are said to be godless in that they are portrayed as followers of Nestorius, and therefore deny godliness in Christ.

ό λεγόμενος Αϊλουρος, Πέτρος ὁ Μογγὸς καὶ 'Ακάκιος οἱ τὸ Κενωτικόν [480] τεκτηνάμενοι Ζήνωνος, Λαμπέτιος ό της δυσωνύμου τῶν Μαρκιανιστῶν αἰρέσεως ἔξαρχος, Δίδυμος καὶ Εὐάγριος οἱ τῆς 'Ωριγενιανής τερθρείας μυστηριάρχαι παμμίαροι, Πέτρος δ κναφεύς, ὁ τῷ τρισαγίῳ ὕμνῳ προσαρμόσαι σταυρὸν θρασυνόμενος, Πέτρος έτερος τὸ Ἰβηρικὸν καὶ φρενοβάρβαρον μίασμα, Ἡσαίας ὁ τοῦ παρόντος Πέτρου συνόμιλος, οἱ ἄλλην ἀκέφαλον ἐν ᾿Ακεφάλοις καταδείξαντες αιρεσιν μεθ' ων άπάντων και προ πάντων και μετά πάντας καὶ κατὰ πάντας καὶ ὑπὲρ πάντας ἔστω καὶ Σευῆρος ἀνάθεμα, ὁ τούτων μαθητής ἐκμανέστατος καὶ πάντων χρηματίσας 'Ακεφάλων των νέων καὶ παλαιών ωμότατος τύραννος καὶ τῆς άγίας καθολικής έκκλησίας έχθρος δυσμενέστατος καὶ τής 'Αντιοχέων άγιωτάτης εκκλησίας μοιχός άνομώτατος καὶ φθορεύς βδελυρώτατος, Θεοδόσιός τε ο Αλεξανδρεύς, ο Τραπεζούντιος Άνθιμος, Τάκωβος ὁ Σύρος, Τουλιανὸς ὁ Άλικαρνασεύς, Φιλικήσιμος, Γαϊανός ὁ ᾿Αλεξανδρεύς, ἀφ᾽ ὧν ἡ τῶν Γαϊανιτῶν ἤγουν 'Ιουλιανιστών ἐπιγέγονεν αιρεσις, Δωρόθεος ὁ τῆς αὐτῆς ἀθέως ύπερμαχήσας αίρεσεως, Παῦλος ὁ μελανός, οὐ μόνον δὲ λεγόμενος

same godlessness; Eutyches, Dioscorus, the protector and advocate of Eutyches; Barsumas, Zooras, Timothy called the Cat, Peter the Stammerer, and Acacius who crafted the Kenoticon of Zeno; 157 Lampetius, the chief of the hateful heresy of the Marcianists;158 Didymus and Evagrius, the all-polluted chief initiates of Origen's sophistry; Peter the Fuller, who dared to attach the cross to the Trisagion hymn; another Peter, the defilement from Iberia of barbarian mind, 159 who introduced another headless heresy among the Headless Ones, and Isaiah the associate of this Peter. 160 With all these, and before all and after all and according to all and on behalf of all, let Severus be anathema, their thoroughly mad disciple, who of all the Headless Ones, new and old, is called a most cruel tyrant and a most hostile enemy of the holy catholic church, and a most lawless adulterer of the most holy church of Antioch, and a most disgusting seducer; 161 and Theodosius of Alexandria, Anthimus of Trebizond, 162 Jacob the Syrian; Julian of Halicarnassus, Felicissimus and Gaianas of Alexandria, from whom the heresy of the Gaianites or Julianists was bred;163 Dorotheus, who in godless fashion championed the same heresy; Paul the Black, who was not only called black but in

Sophronius puns on the title *Henoticon*, Zeno's document of unity, by calling it *Kenoticon*, an empty document or a purgative.

Lampetius was in fact one of the principal representatives of the sect of the Euchites or Messalians (on whom see below). His mistaken inclusion here in a list of anti-Chalcedonians may have been caused by the fact that he is mentioned in a letter of Severus, patriarch of Antioch from 512 to 518. The notice concerning Lampetius here is confused and anachronistic, since the Marcianists here were a group of Messalians named after the sixth-century leader Marcian.

A first-generation anti-Chalcedonian (d. 491), Peter was for a short time bishop of Gaza. On account of his Georgian ancestry he is called a barbarian.

Isaiah of Scete was the teacher of the first-generation anti-Chalcedonian, Peter the Iberian, and a writer of ascetic works. His followers are included in Sophronius' second heresiology, but scarcely merit the opprobrium which they receive here.

be seen from the fact that he is considered the leader of the anti-Chalcedonians (the Headless Ones), as well as from the invective heaped on him here.

Originally bishop of Trebizond, Anthimus became patriarch of Constantinople in the 520s, but was deposed because he communicated with Severus of Antioch.

An aphthartodocetist, Gaianas was elected by his party to be patriarch of Alexandria in opposition to Theodosius. The Gaianites continued to exist in Alexandria, and their seventh-century leader Menas is condemned by Sophronius in the Synodical Letter at the end of the heresiology.

άλλὰ καὶ γεγονώς κατὰ άλήθειαν, Ίωάννης ὁ γραμματικός, ὁ τὴν έπωνυμίαν Φιλόπονος, μάλλον δέ ματαιόπονος, Κόνων τε καί Εὐγένιος, οἱ τρεῖς τῆς τριθεΐας τρισκατάρατοι πρόμαχοι, Θεμίστιος ό της άγνοίας πατήρ καὶ γεννήτωρ καὶ σπορεύς άθεσμότατος, δς άγνοείν τὸν Χριστὸν τὸν ἀληθινὸν θεὸν ἡμῶν τὴν ἡμέραν ἐφληνάφει της κρίσεως, άγνοων ἄπερ αὐτὸς ὁ θεήλατος ἔφασκε καὶ μη είδως απερ αμφιγνοών ανεφθέγγετο. εί γαρ μη ηγνόει των οἰκείων λόγων την δύναμιν, οὐκ ἃν την ὀλέθριον ἄγνοιαν [482] τέτοκε καὶ τοῦ της άγνοίας άγους θερμώς ύπερήσπιζεν, άγνοεῖν τὸν Χριστόν, οὐ καθὸ θεὸς ὑπῆρχεν ἀΐδιος, ἀλλὰ καθὸ γέγονε κατὰ ἀλήθειαν ἄνθρωπος, την ημέραν της συντελείας καὶ κρίσεως έξ άφρόνων φρενών έρευγόμενος καὶ ψιλὸν αὐτὸν ἐργαζόμενος ἄνθρωπον καὶ ταῦτα τερατείαν έπιφημίζων έαυτώ την ακέφαλον, και φύσιν μίαν αὐτοῦ τοῦ σωτήρος ήμων Χριστού φανταζόμενος σύνθετον, έστω δε σύν αὐτώ καὶ Πέτρος ὁ Σύρος ἀνάθεμα καὶ Σέργιος ὁ ᾿Αρμένιος, οἱ τῆς μικράς τριθεΐας ήγούμενοι, καὶ μηδέ οὕτω πρὸς έαυτοὺς συμφωνήσαντες μηδέ τὰ αὐτὰ παραπλησίως ἀλλήλοις δοξάσαντες, Δαμιανός ο τούτων μεν ύπερβαλλόντως αντίπαλος, νέος δε φανείς έν

truth became so;161 John the Grammarian, whose epithet is Philoponus, or rather Mataioponus, 165 and Conon and Eugenius, the three thrice-accursed defenders of tritheism; 166 Themistius, the father and the begetter and most lawless sower of ignorance, who babbled that Christ, our true God, did not know the day of judgement, statements which he himself, driven mad by God, made in ignorance, not knowing what he uttered in his mistaken thinking. For if he did not know the force of his own words, he would not have given birth to the destructive ignorance and hotly defended the pollution of ignorance, belching forth from his senseless brain the statement that, not in so far as he was God eternal but in so far as he had in truth become a human being, was Christ ignorant of the day of consummation and judgement, and making him a mere human being. And he called this headless monster after himself, and conjured up one composite nature of the same Christ our Saviour. 167 Let there be anathema with him both Peter the Syrian<sup>168</sup> and Sergius the Armenian, <sup>169</sup> the leaders of minor tritheism, although they neither agreed so much with each other nor had the same ideas equally as each other (Damian opposed them exceedingly, but in our times was shown to be a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> A controversial anti-Chalcedonian, as we have seen in sec. 1.1 above, Paul the Black spent more time out of his patriarchate of Antioch than in it, being anathematized by others in his party for communicating with Chalcedonians, among other things. This may explain Sophronius' accusatory pun on Paul's blackness.

<sup>163</sup> That is, a worker in vain rather than a lover of work.

Gonon, bishop of Tarsus, and Eugenius, bishop of Seleucia, were tritheists, and followers of John Philoponus. Conon subsequently rejected Philoponus' teaching on the resurrection of the body. Again to be noted is Sophronius' pun on the names of those he anathematizes, this time on 'thrice-accursed' and 'tritheism'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> For the Agnoetai, the sixth-century anti-Chalcedonians who argued for ignorance in Christ, and their condemnation, see Van Roey and Allen, *Monophysite Texts*, 5–15.

<sup>5-15.</sup>For the doctrinal disagreement between Peter of Callinicum and Damian of Alexandria on the subject of how to deal with tritheism see sec. 1.1, above. Peter in fact wrote *against* tritheism, but was accused by Damian of being a tritheist. The fact that Sophronius disparagingly calls Peter a minor tritheist indicates how well acquainted he is with developments among anti-Chalcedonians.

Around 591 Sergius became anti-Chalcedonian patriarch of Edessa. With his brother John he opposed the writings of Peter of Callinicum, according to Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II, 372–3, and said that they should not be accepted. From this a schism resulted (sec. 1.1 above). Sophronius' remarks show once again his familiarity with anti-Chalcedonian politics: Sergius and Peter must originally have been of like mind, but then had a falling out.

ήμετέροις χρόνοις Σαβέλλιος, μεθ' ὧν καὶ οἱ αὐτῶν τῆς ἀσεβείας διάδοχοι ἀνάθεμα ἔστωσαν καὶ κατάθεμα 'Αθανάσιός τε ὁ Σύρος καὶ ὁ ἀποζυγάριος 'Αναστάσιος καὶ οἱ τὴν τούτων ἀσύμβατον σύμβασιν ἀσυμβάτως τε καὶ ἀμαθῶς προσιέμενοι καὶ ἀλογίστων δίκην κτηνῶν ὑπ' αὐτῶν βουκολούμενοι καὶ ἀλλήλοις μὲν [φησι] <ώσεὶ> φιλικῶς συμφυρόμενοι, ὑπ' ἀλλήλων δὲ τοῖς ἀναθεματισμοῖς ἐχθρωδῶς τιτρωσκόμενοι.

2.6.2. Ένδυέσθωσαν δὲ σὺν αὐτοῖς καὶ περιβαλλέσθωσαν τὸ ἀνάθεμα καὶ κατάθεμα καὶ Βενιαμὶν ὁ ᾿Αλεξανδρεὺς καὶ Ἰωάννης καὶ Σέργιος καὶ Θωμᾶς καὶ Σεβῆρος οἱ Σύροι, οἱ ἔτι ζῶντες ζωὴν τὴν ἐπάρατον καὶ πολεμοῦντες ἐκμανῶς τὴν εὐσέβειαν κοινωνείτω δὲ αὐτοῖς τῆς τῶν παρόντων ἀναθεματισμῶν κατακρίσεως καὶ Μηνᾶς ὁ ᾿Αλεξανδρεύς, ὁ τῆς τῶν Γαϊανιτῶν προμαχῶν καὶ προασπίζων αἰρέσεως καὶ πολεμῶν ἐμφανῶς τῆς ἀληθείας τὸ

new Sabellius<sup>170</sup>); with them let their successors in impiety also be anothema and condemned: Athanasius the Syrian<sup>171</sup> and Anastasius the unyoker, and those who stupidly attached themselves to their unagreed agreement bringing no agreement, and were cheated by them like irrational cattle.<sup>172</sup> They mingled as if in a friendly way with each other, but were wounded in enemy fashion by the anathemata from each other.

2. With these let there be invested and covered with anathema and condemnation Benjamin of Alexandria and the Syrians John<sup>173</sup> and Sergius<sup>174</sup> and Thomas<sup>175</sup> and Severus,<sup>176</sup> who are still living their accursed life and warring madly against pious belief. Let there share with them the condemnation of the present anathemata Menas of Alexandria too, who championed and defended the heresy of the Gaianites and fought openly against the proclamation of the truth,<sup>177</sup> and all those who are in

On Damian see sec. 1.1, above; for his Sabellianism see sec. 1.5.4, above.

On the incomplete outcome of the union between Athanasius the Camel-driver and Anastasius of Alexandria in 616 see sec. 1.3.1, above.

The primary meaning of  $\beta o \nu \kappa o \lambda \epsilon \hat{\nu}$ , which I have rendered here in its secondary meaning as 'cheat', is in fact to tend or graze cattle, a fact on which Sophronius puns.

The Syrian John seems to be John II, anti-Chalcedonian bishop of Cyrrhus, who is mentioned by Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II. 412, as accompanying the patriarch Athanasius of Antioch to Mabbog for discussions with the emperor Heraclius. See sec. 1.3.1, above.

<sup>174</sup> A bishop Sergius was signatory to the *synodicon* of union in 616, according to Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II.393. Michael also writes of Sergius, a bishop of Syria, who also accompanied Athanasius of Mabbog (II.412). These two Sergii are in all probability identical. See sec. 1.3.1, above.

Thomas of Heraclea, bishop of Mabbog, fled to Egypt during the anti-Chalcedonian persecutions conducted by Domitian of Melitene under the reign of the emperor Maurice (560–602): see Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II.381. Not only was he a signatory to the *synodicon* of union in 616 (II.393), but in addition he played an important part in the entire proceedings. Furthermore, he was in the entourage of Athanasius of Antioch when the patriarch of Antioch met Heraclius in Mabbog; Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II.412. See sec. 1.3.1, above.

Anti-Chalcedonian bishop of Samosata, Severus went to Egypt with his brother Athanasius of Antioch in 616. His name does not appear among the signatories of the *synodikon* of union. Severus also accompanied his brother to Mabbog for the talks with Heraclius. In Michael the Syrian he is portrayed in hagiographic terms. He died around 641: Michael the Syrian, *Chron.* II.427–9. See 1. 2, above.

Unless the Gaianite Menas is to be identified as the brother of the anti-Chalcedonian Benjamin, this is the only testimony to him. Cosma, *De 'oeconomia' incarnationis*, 35, makes the identification. Menas, the brother of Benjamin, was tortured by Chalcedonians for his beliefs.

κήρυγμα καὶ πάντες σὺν αὐτοῖς οἱ τούτων κοινωνοὶ καὶ δμόφυλοι καὶ τὴν ἀσέβειαν σύστοιχοι.

2.6.3. [484] Βαλλέσθωσαν δὲ τοῖς ἴσοις αὐτοῖς ἀναθέμασι καὶ πᾶσαι αἱ αἰρέσεις αἱ μετὰ τὴν Χριστοῦ παρουσίαν ἀκμάσασαι καὶ Χριστοῦ τὴν ἐκκλησίαν πολεμεῖν θρασυνόμεναι, τουτέστιν ἡ Νικολαϊτῶν, ἡ Εὐτυχιτῶν, ἡ Καϊνῶν, ἡ ᾿Αδαμιανῶν, ἡ Βαρβη-λιωτῶν, ἡ Βορβοριανῶν, ἡ Ναασσηνῶν, ἡ Στρατιωτικῶν, ἡ < ᾿Ο>φιονιτῶν, ἡ Σιθιανῶν, ἡ Σοφιανῶν, ἡ ᾽Οφιτῶν, ἡ Καϊνῶν, ἡ ᾽Αντιτακτικῶν, ἡ Περατικῶν, ἡ Ὑδροπαραστατῶν, ἡ ᾽Εγκρατητῶν, ἡ Μαρκιανιστῶν, ἡ Φρυγῶν, ἡ Πεπουζιανῶν, ἡ ᾽Αρτοτυριτῶν, ἡ Τασκοδρούγων, ἡ Τεσσαρεσκαιδεκατητῶν, ἡ Ναζωραίων, ἡ Μελχισεδεκιτῶν, ἡ ᾽Αντιδικομαριανιτῶν, ἡ Ψαθυριανῶν, ἡ Κυρτιανῶν, ἡ Δουλιανῶν, ἡ ᾽Ανθρωπομορφιτῶν,

communion with them and are of the same stock and correspond to their impiety.

3. Let there be struck by the same anathemata also all the heresies which blossomed after the coming of Christ and dared to fight the church of Christ: that is, the heresy of the Nicolaites, <sup>178</sup> Eutychites, <sup>179</sup> Cainists, <sup>180</sup> Adamites, Barbelioti, Borborians, Naassines, Stratiotici, <sup>181</sup> Ophionites, <sup>182</sup> Sethians, Sophians, <sup>183</sup> Ophites, Cainites, Antitactites, Peratics, Hydroparastates, Encratites, <sup>184</sup> Marcianists, Phrygians, <sup>185</sup> Pepouzians, <sup>186</sup> Artotyrites, <sup>187</sup> Tascodrougites, <sup>188</sup> Quartodecimans, <sup>189</sup> Nazarites, <sup>190</sup> Melchisedecites, Antidicomarianites, <sup>191</sup> Psathyrians, <sup>192</sup> Curtians, <sup>193</sup> Doulians, <sup>194</sup>

178 Cf. Rev. 2: 6, 14, 16, 20.

- According to Theodoret L1; PG 83, 345B, the Eutychites were followers of Simon Magus.
  - <sup>18</sup> Cainists and Cainites are recorded by Theodoret I.1; PG 83, 345B and 368BC.
- According to Epiphanius, *Panarion* 26. 3; ed. Holl, I.279, 24-6, this was an Egyptian Gnostic sect.

Theodoret 1.14: PG 83, 364C-368A, equates Ophionites with Ophites and

Sethians.

This is the only attestation of a sect with this name, and it very likely arose from a textual corruption between Ophianites and Ophites, unless there was in fact a group which took its name from the Greek sophia (wisdom).

Since encratism is a global term used to designate adherence to extreme asceticism, it is not tied specifically to a religion or a period. However, here may be meant

the followers of Tatian.

<sup>185</sup> By Phrygians are meant the adherents of Montanus.

- Pepouzians is another name for Montanists. See Theodoret III.2; PG 83, 401D 404A.
- A name composed of the Greek words for bread and cheese, this refers to a group who used those commodities in their sacrament.

Also known as Ascodrougites, this is an obscure group which may have been associated with Montanism.

- This group of Christians claimed to be following the Johannine account of Christ's passion and celebrated Easter on the day of the Jewish Passover or the fourteenth (quartodecimanus) day of the month Nisan. They were not christologically aberrant.
- This was an Aramaic-speaking Jewish-Christian sect, about which we know otherwise very little.
- This group was held to deny Mary's perpetual virginity, claiming she had other children by Joseph.
- The Psathryians were a short-lived Arian sect in the fourth century. See Socrates, HE V.23, and Sozomen, HE VII.17.

According to Theodoret IV.4; PG 83, 421C, this was the name of a group which separated from the Psathryians.

Another Arian sect, the Doulians reputedly received their name from calling the Son the servant (doulos in Greek) of the Father. See Theodoret IV.4; PG 83, 421CD.

- ή Γερακιτῶν, ἡ Μεσαλιανῶν, ἡ Εὐτυχιτῶν, ἡ ᾿Ακεφάλων, ἡ Οὐερσουνουφιτῶν, ἡ Ἡσαιανῶν, ἡ ᾿Αγνοητῶν, ἡ Ἰακωβιτῶν, ἡ Τριθεϊτῶν καὶ ἥτις ἐτέρα παρὰ ταύτας καθέστηκε δυσσεβὴς καὶ θεήλατος αἴρεσις.
- 2.6.4. Άπαντας τοίνυν τούς προαναφερομένους αίρεσιάρχας καὶ τὰς μετὰ τούτους ὀνομασθείσας δυσσεβεστάτας αίρέσεις καὶ σχίσματα ἀναθεματίζω καὶ καταθεματίζω ψυχή καὶ [486] καρδία καὶ στόματι, εννοία τε καὶ λόγοις καὶ ρήμασι, καὶ πάντα ετερον αίρεσιάρχην ολέθριον καὶ πάσαν έτέραν παμβέβηλον αιρεσιν καὶ πάν έτερον σχίσμα θεήλατον, ὅσουσπερ ἡ άγία καθολικὴ ἡμῶν ἐκκλησία αναθεματίζει. αναθεματίζω δε και καταθεματίζω και πάντας αὐτῶν τοὺς ὁμόφρονας τοὺς τὰς αὐτὰς αὐτοῖς ἀσεβείας ζηλώσαντας καὶ ἀμετανοήτους ἐν αὐταῖς τελευτήσαντας καὶ τοὺς ἔτι καὶ νῦν ἐν αὐταῖς διαμένοντας καὶ πολεμοῦντας τῆς καθολικῆς ἡμῶν ἐκκλησίας τὸ κήρυγμα, καὶ πίστιν ἡμῶν τὴν ὀρθὴν καὶ ἀμώμητον βάλλοντας, καὶ ἀναθεματίζω πάλιν παραπλησίως καὶ πάντα αὐτῶν τὰ θεομάχα συγγράμματα, ἃ κατὰ τῆς ἁγιωτάτης ἡμῶν καθολικῆς έκκλησίας συνέταξαν καὶ κατὰ τῆς ὀρθῆς ἡμῶν καὶ ἀμωμήτου συνεγράψαντο πίστεως, αναθεματίζω τε σύν αὐταις ταις βεβήλοις αίρεσεσι καὶ πάσαν έτεραν θεοστυγή καὶ κακόδοξον αἴρεσιν, ήν ή άγία καθολική ήμων ἐκκλησία ἀναθεματίζειν καὶ κατακρίνειν συνήθισται καὶ τοὺς ἐξάρχους αὐτῶν καὶ γεννήτορας καὶ τὰ αὐτῶν μυσαρά καὶ παμμίαρα λογύδριά τε καὶ βιβλίδια, μόνα τιμῶν καὶ

Anthropomorphites, <sup>195</sup> Hieracites, <sup>196</sup> Messalians, <sup>197</sup> Eutycheans, Headless Ones, Bersounouphites, <sup>198</sup> Isaians, <sup>199</sup> Agnoetai, <sup>200</sup> Jacobites, tritheists, and besides those whatever other heresy, impious and pursued by God, has existed.

4. All the heresiarchs cited above, therefore, and the most impious heresies and schisms named after them; I anathematize and condemn with soul and heart and mouth, and in mind and speech and words, and every other destructive heresiarch and every other wholly profane heresy, and every other schism pursued by God, as many as our holy catholic church anathematizes. I also anathematize and condemn also all who think like them, those who vie with them in the same impiety and have died unrepentant in them, and those who even at the present time still persist in them and fight the preaching of our catholic church and strike our right and blameless faith.<sup>201</sup> And again I anathematize likewise also all their writings, hostile to God, which they composed against our most holy catholic church and wrote against our right and blameless faith. With the same profane heresies I anathematize also every other heresy hateful to God and unorthodox, which our holy catholic church has been accustomed to anathematize and condemn, and their leaders and begetters, and their loathsome and utterly abominable pamphlets and booklets,<sup>202</sup>

Being against the conception of a transcendent God, adherents of anthropomorphism imagined God in human form. As such they were not confined to a particular group or period in the Patristic era.

The Hieracites were the followers of the Egyptian ascetic Hieracas (end of third-beginning of fourth century), who was accused during his lifetime of holding Origenist views.

Messalians or Euchites ('those who pray') were ascetic groups, especially of the fourth and fifth centuries, who were devoted to prayer and poverty to the extent that they rejected work and the necessity of providing for their daily needs.

The Bersounouphites, or more commonly Barsanuphians, were an Egyptian anti-Chalcedonian group, named after the monk Barsanuphius, which separated from the anti-Chalcedonians at the end of the fifth century and remained in schism until the beginning of the ninth century.

The Isaians were followers of Isaiah of Scete (d. 491), who was a teacher of the famous first-generation anti-Chalcedonian Peter the Iberian. Whether these formed a special group of devotees of Isaiah's influential spiritual work, the Asceticon, is uncertain.

The followers of Themistius, on whom see sec. 1.1 above.

This is probably to be taken as referring in the first instance to the anti-Chalcedonians.

On the same expression and its interpretation see sec. 2.5.5, above.

κρατών καὶ φρονών καὶ σεβόμενος τῆς άγίας καθολικῆς καὶ ἀποστολικῆς ἡμών ἐκκλησίας τὰ δόγματα, ἄπερ μερικώς ὑμῖν καὶ διὰ βραχέων ἐκτέθειμαι διὰ τὸ τών συνοδικών γραμμάτων, ὡς εἶπον, ἐπίτομον, μεθ' ὧν καὶ ἀπαίρειν τών ἐντεῦθεν προσεύχομαι, ὅτε θεὸς τοῦτο γενέσθαι προστάξειεν.

2.7.1. "Όθεν καὶ τὴν ὑμῶν ἀξιῶ πατρικὴν ἀγιότητα ταῦτα πρὸς τῆς έμης ταπεινότητος θεσμώ συνοδικώ δεχομένην τὰ γράμματα πατρώοις θεωρήσαι τοῖς ὅμμασι καὶ ἀδελφικοῖς κατανοήσαι τοῖς βλέμμασι, καὶ εἴ τι δι' ἄγνοιαν ἔπταισται ἢ διὰ λήθην ἐλλέλειπται ἢ διὰ σπουδήν παρεώραται η διὰ συντομίαν κεκώφωται καὶ οὐδαμῶς έμνημόνευται ή δια [488] γλώττης ακινησίαν σεσίγηται ή δια βραδυγλωττίαν καὶ φωνής μεγίστην ισχνότητα ή διὰ λόγων άγροικοτέρων ἀσθένειαν καὶ μὴ βουλομένων ἡμῶν σεσιώπηται, προσθήκαις αναπληρώσαι καὶ φθέγμασιν έκ πατρικής προερχομένοις πληρώσεως καὶ διορθώσεσιν ἰθύναι καὶ ρώσιν προσφιλεστάτην χαρίσασθαι άδελφικοῖς ἐνεργουμένην σπουδάσμασι καὶ πατρικαῖς ένομβρουμένην προθέσεσιν, ενα μήτε τὸ έλλειπες εν αὐτοις ἀτελες είς ἀεὶ διαφαίνοιτο, μήτε τὸ ἀσθενες καὶ ἀγνοία πολλάκις σφαλλόμενον άρρωστοῦν εἰς ἀεὶ διαμένοι καὶ δι' ὅλου τοῦ βίου νοσηλευόμενον ὅπερ φιλικῶς ὑφ' ὑμῶν καὶ γνησίως γινόμενον πλουτίσοι μέν έμε καὶ ιάσηται, μαρτυρήσοι δε τοίς μακαρίοις ύμιν τὸ συμπαθές και φιλόστοργον, ταυτόν δε είπειν το φιλότεκνόν τε και φιλάδελφον, ούτω δὲ πρὸς ὑμῶν ἐγὼ πλουτιζόμενος καὶ τὸ ἐλλειπὲς προσαναπληρούμενος καὶ τὸ ἀσθενὲς ἰατρευόμενος καὶ τὸ χωλὸν ανορθούμενος καὶ ρώσει καὶ πλούτω πατρικώ καὶ άδελφικώ στεφανούμενος, πηλίκην έχειν χάριν ύμιν καὶ χαράν σὺν αὐτή νομισθήσομαι η εὐφροσύνην τρυγάν καὶ ήδονην την ἀνωτάτω γνωσθήσομαι. άλλὰ τοῦτο μεν είδείη μόνος θεός, είδείην δε καὶ αὐτὸς ἐγώ, θεοτίμητοι, ὁ τὴν τοιαύτην κερδαίνων εὐπάθειαν καὶ τὴν λαμπράν εὐεργεσίαν δρεπόμενος, εἰδοίητε δὲ τάχα καὶ αὐτοὶ καὶ

honouring and holding fast to and bearing in mind and revering only the teachings of our holy catholic and apostolic church, which I have expounded to you partially and in brief because, as I have said, of the summary form of the synodical letter.<sup>203</sup> With these sentiments I pray that I shall depart hence when God ordains that this shall happen.

#### 2.7 CONCLUSION

1. Accordingly, I request Your Paternal Holiness that, when by synodical ordinance You have received this letter from my lowliness, You scrutinize it with the eyes of a father and assess it with the gaze of a brother. If there has been any blunder through ignorance, or if anything has been omitted through forgetfulness, or overlooked through haste, or muted through brevity and has not been mentioned anywhere, or has been left unsaid because I could not express it, or through slowness of tongue and exceeding thinness of voice (cf. Exod. 4: 10) or through the weakness of rather boorish words has been passed over in silence, even if unintentionally, I request You to supplement it with additions and with expressions proceeding from [Your] fatherly plenitude, and straighten it with amendments and bestow encouragement with much affection, activated by brotherly zeal and showered by fatherly counsels. [I request this] so that neither what is deficient in it appear forever imperfect, nor what is weak and often mistaken through ignorance remain forever feeble and chronically ailing. When this is accomplished by You in a friendly and genuine manner, may it enrich and heal me, and testify to Your Blessedness my affinity with You and my affection, which is the same as saying the love of a child and of a brother. Thus when I am enriched by You, and when what I lacked is supplemented, and my weakness is healed and my limp corrected, and I am crowned by encouragement and by paternal and fraternal riches, I shall be considered as having such great favour with You and joy to accompany it, and be known as harvesting happiness and the highest pleasure. But may God alone know this, and may I myself know this too, O one honoured by God when I have gained the advantage of so great a spiritual well-being and have harvested so bright a benefaction. May You too perhaps know this and learn it for Yourself, if You

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2-1</sup> Yet another reference by Sophronius to the supposed brevity of synodical letters.

μαθήσοισθε, εἰ καρδίας τῆς ἐμῆς τὸ θερμὸν εἰς εὐσέβειαν ἴδοιτε καὶ τῆς ψυχῆς τὸ πολὺ πρὸς ἀγάπησιν ψυχῆς ὀφθαλμοῖς θεωρήσοιτε. περὶ τούτων οὖν ἐπὶ πλέον ὑμᾶς αἰτεῖν τοῖς λόγοις ἀφέμενος, οίδα γάρ, ὡς ταῦτα πάντως πληρώσοιτε καὶ πρὸ τῶν ἡμετέρων ἐλαχίστων αἰτήσεων ἀδελφικῆς ἀγάπης πυρσῷ πυρακτούμενοι καὶ πόθῳ πατρικῷ φλογιζόμενοι ἐκεῖνο δυσωπῶν καὶ δυσωπῶν οὐδέποτε παύσομαι, ὥστε καὶ εὐχαῖς πρὸς θεὸν καὶ δεήσεσιν ἐμὲ περιέπειν θερμότατα τὸν [490] δεδιότα καὶ τρέμοντα καὶ τὸ βάρος βαστάζειν τοῦ προσεπιτεθέντος μοι ζυγοῦ μὴ δυνάμενον.

- 2.7.2. Καὶ οὐ τοῦτο γε μόνον, ἀλλ' ὅπως καὶ τὸ Χριστοῦ μοι τοῦτο συμβόσκοιτε ποίμνιον, ὅπερ ποιμαίνειν μὲν αὐτὸς ἐγκεχείρισμαι· αδυνατώ δε μη επικουρούντων ύμων αντιλήψεσι ποιμαίνειν τοῦτο καὶ τρέφειν ἐνθέοις τισὶ καὶ ώφελίμοις βλαστήμασι καὶ φυλάττειν άβλαβές καὶ ἀπήμαντον. καὶ διὰ τοῦτο πρεσβεύω καὶ δέομαι, ἵνα μὴ ταθτα βλάβην τὴν οἱανοθν ὑπομείναντα παρὰ τὴν ἐμὴν ἀπειρίαν καὶ ἀτεχνίαν καὶ οὐκ ἀρκοῦσαν πρὸς τὸ δεόντως νέμειν ἀδράνειαν, ὡς αὐτὸς αὐτοῖς λυμηνάμενος ἐν ἡμέρα τῆς κρίσεως κρίνωμαι καὶ τῶν κλεπτόντων καὶ σφαττόντων καὶ ἀπολλύντων ληστῶν Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ τὰ πολύτιμα πρόβατα οὐ τελευτῶσαν ὑποσχῶ τὴν κόλασιν. την γάρ τούτων σωτηρίαν τε καὶ ἐπαύξησιν καὶ την πόαις ταίς άρίσταις κορυφουμένην πιότητα οίδα σαφώς καὶ ἐπίσταμαι πρὸς τοῦ ἀρχιποίμενος Χριστοῦ εὐθυνθησόμενος, ἀλλ' ει τι, θεοτίμητοι, δύνασθε θεοῦ χαριζομένου τὸ δύνασθαι βοηθεῖν ἡμῖν ἀγωνίσασθε, ΐνα μή καὶ αὐτὸς ἐγὼ καὶ τὰ Χριστοῦ ταῦτα τιμιώτατα πρόβατα θηριάλωτοι παρά τὴν ἐμὴν ἀδυναμίαν γενοίμεθα.
- 2.7.3. Τὴν ἴσην δὲ ὑμιν πλουσίαν προσάγω παράκλησιν, ἵνα ἐκτενῆ ποιῆσθε καὶ ἄπαυστον τὴν πρὸς θεὸν ἱκετείαν καὶ δέησιν ὑπὲρ τῶν φιλοχρίστων καὶ γαληνοτάτων ἡμῶν βασιλέων τῶν θεόθεν τῆς βασιλείας λαχόντων τοὺς οἴακας, ὅπως αὐτὸς ὁ φιλοικτίρμων θεὸς καὶ φιλάνθρωπος, ὁ καὶ δύναμιν ἔχων ἰσοσθενῆ τῷ βουλήματι, ὑμετέραις θεοδέκτοις εὐχαῖς μειλιττόμενος ἐτῶν μὲν πληθὺν αὐτοῖς πολλὴν προσχαρίσηται, νίκας τε μεγίστας κατὰ

know the fervour of my heart towards pious belief, and observe with the eyes of the soul how much my soul is disposed towards love. Leaving aside, then, any further verbal pleas to You on these matters (for I know that You will fulfil these requests completely, since before our most lowly requests You are inflamed with the fire of fraternal love and burn with fatherly longing), I importune You and shall never cease to importune You on this point, that with prayers to God and supplications (Eph. 6: 18) You treat me most warmly, since I am in fear and trembling and unable to bear the weight of the yoke placed on me.

- 2. And [I importune You] not only on this account, but so that You may join me in feeding this flock of Christ, which I have been entrusted to shepherd. But if You do not succour me with Your support, I am incapable of shepherding it and nurturing it with some godly and beneficial blooms and safeguarding it unharmed and unhurt. And because of this I plead with You and beg You, lest, if the flock be subject to harm in this through my inexperience and lack of skill, and a weakness which is insufficient to pasture them as needed, I be judged on the day of judgement for having inflicted outrages on them myself, and suffer the eternal punishment of robbers who steal and slaughter and destroy the most precious flock of Christ God. I know clearly that they are both safe and growing and are well fed because of their excellent pastures, and I understand that I shall be called to account by Christ, the chief shepherd; but, O one honoured by God, if you are able to do something. God granting the possibility, exert Yourself to help us, lest both I myself and these most precious sheep of Christ be caught by wild beasts through my impotence.
- 3. I offer an equally profuse appeal to You, that You will make intense and unceasing plea and petition (cf. Eph. 6: 18) to God on behalf of our Christ-loving and most serene sovereigns, 204 who received from God the rudders of the empire. My intention is that God himself, lover of mercy and lover of human beings, who has power equal in force to intention, when he has been appeased by Your prayers which are acceptable to God, will bestow on them a large number of years, and grant them both the greatest victories

<sup>214</sup> i.e. the emperor Heraclius and empress Martina.

[492] βαρβάρων δοίη καὶ τρόπαια, καὶ παίδων παισὶν αὐτοὺς στεφανώσειε καὶ εἰρήνη θεϊκῆ χαρακώσειε, καὶ σκήπτρα παράσχοι κραταιὰ καὶ ἐνδύναμα βαρβάρων μὲν ἀπάντων, μάλιστα δὲ Σαρακηνῶν, ὀφρὺν καταθράττοντα, τῶν δι᾽ άμαρτίας ἡμῶν ἀδοκήτως νῦν ἡμῖν ἐπαναστάντων καὶ πάντα ληϊζομένων ὡμῷ καὶ θηριώδει φρονήματι καὶ δυσσεβεῖ καὶ ἀθέῳ τολμήματι. διὸ περισσῶς καὶ τοὺς μακαρίους ὑμᾶς ἱκετεύομεν ἐκτενεστάτας πρὸς Χριστὸν τὰς δεήσεις ποιήσασθαι, ὅπως ταύτας εὐμενῶς πρὸς ὑμῶν προσηκάμενος καταβάλοι θᾶττον αὐτῶν τὰ μανίας πλήρη φρυάγματα καὶ εὐτελεῖς αὐτοὺς ὑποπόδιον καθὰ καὶ τὸ πρότερον τοῖς θεοσδότοις ἡμῶν βασιλεῦσι δωρήσοιτο, ἵν᾽ εὐημεροῖεν μὲν αὐτοὶ οἱ τὸ ἐπὶ γῆς ἡμῶν βασίλειον ἔχοντες, πολεμικῶν θορύβων παυσάμενοι, εὐημεροίη δὲ καὶ ἄπαν αὐτῶν σὺν αὐτοῖς τὸ πολίτευμα σκήπτροις τοῖς αὐτῶν καρτεροῖς χαρακούμενον καὶ εἰρηνικῆς δι᾽ αὐτῶν καταστάσεως τοὺς εὐφροσύνης τοκέας δρεπόμενον βότρυας.

2.7.4. Άντιβολώ δὲ δικαίως ὑμῶν τὸ φιλάδελφον Λεόντιον τὸν θεοσεβέστατον διάκονον τῆς ἀγίας Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν ᾿Αναστάσεως, καὶ τοῦ εὐαγοῦς ἡμῶν σεκρέτου καγγελλάριόν τε καὶ πρωτονοτάριον, καὶ τὸν εὐλαβέστατον ἡμῶν ἀδελφὸν Πολύευκτον, τοὺς τοῖσδε ἡμῶν τοῖς συνοδικοῖς διακονουμένους χαράγμασιν, εὐμενέσι προσώποις θεάσασθαι καὶ συγκαταβάσει πρεπώδει προσδέξασθαι τοῦτο γὰρ ὑμῶν καὶ τὸ ιδιώτατον πέφυκε γνώρισμα, ῷ τοὺς θεατὰς ὑμῶν ἀεὶ καταπλήττετε ἐν ὑψει μεγίστω τυγχάνοντες

over the barbarians, and trophies, and crown them with children of their children and fortify them with divine peace, and provide them with strong and mighty authority over all barbarians but especially the Saracens, destroying their pride. Through our sins<sup>205</sup> they [sc. the Saracens] have now unexpectedly risen up against us, and are carrying everything off as booty with cruel and savage intent and impious and godless daring.<sup>206</sup> This is why we especially beg also Your blessed Self to make the most intense supplications to Christ, so that when he has graciously approved these from You he may immediately cast down their insolent acts, full of madness, and present them, paltry as they are, as a footstool to our Godgiven rulers, just as before, so that those who have the empire on our earth may themselves enjoy good days once they have ceased from the clamours of war, and with them their whole state, fortified by their puissant authority, when through their peaceful direction it has harvested the grapes that generate good cheer.

4. I rightly entreat You in fraternal love to look upon with kindly countenance and welcome with fitting condescension Leontius, the most reverent deacon of the [Church of the] Holy Resurrection of Christ our God, and steward (kankellarios) and first secretary (protonotarios) of our undefiled bureau, 207 and our most devout brother Polyeuktos, 208 the ministers of this, our Synodical Letter. (For this is Your most distinctive mark by which You always astonish our observers—that though You are in the loftiest position You are clad with the greatest humility.) So indeed, with

That the sins of Christians caused the Arab invasions is a recurring theme in Sophronius' work. See e.g. Homily on the Birth of Christ, 169, 12-170, 20 and 175, 25-176, 7; Homily on Holy Baptism, 166, 13-167, 30.

On the basis of these remarks we may conclude that the Synodical Letter was composed at the beginning of 634, before the Arabs had consolidated their hold on the eastern empire. See von Schönborn, Sophrone, 89–91.

i.e. the patriarchal office or council: see *ODB* 3, 1866, s.v. Sekreton. In particular the patriarchal chancellery was concerned with calligraphy, and the signing and scaling of patriarchal documents. See J. Darrouzès, Recherches sur les <u>OPPIKIA</u> de l'église byzantine, Archives de l'Orient Chrétien, 11 (Paris: Institut Français d'Études Byzantines, 1970), 340–3. Since as protonotarios Leontius would have stood close to the patriarch and, among other duties, vetted letters before their dispatch (cf. *ODB* 3, 1746, s.v. Protonotarios), it is possible that he had a hand in the composition of the *Synodical Letter*. The copy of Sophronius' letter which went to Honorius in Rome was entrusted to Stephen of Dor and others. See Conte, *Chiesa e primato*, 416.

Evidently a member of the Chalcedonian clergy of Jerusalem, Polyeuktos is not known to us from elsewhere.

καὶ μεγίστην ἐνδεδυμένοι ταπείνωσιν ἀλλὰ καὶ πᾶσιν ὑμῶν τοῖς λαμπροῖς ἰδιώμασι πνευματικῶς καὶ ἱλαρῶς δεξιώσασθε καὶ ἐφόδια ψυχῆς πνευματικὰ καὶ λαμπρὰ προσχαρίσασθε [494] καὶ θᾶττον ὡς ἡμᾶς ἀντιπέμψατε γαννυμένους καὶ χαίροντας, ὅτι τοιοῦτον ἱστορεῖν Βυζαντίων ἠξίωνται πρόεδρον, χαροποιοῦντας τε καὶ ἡμῶν τὴν εὐτέλειαν ἐν τῷ διηγεῖσθαι κομψῶς ἡμῖν τὰ ὑμέτερα – ρῶσιν ψυχῆς θεοδώρητον καὶ ὑγείαν τοῦ σώματος θεόσδοτον – καὶ νέμειν ποθούμενα γράμματα τὰ πίστιν ἡμῖν τὴν ὀρθὴν ἐκφαιδρ-ύνοντα καὶ τὸ ἡθος τῆς ψυχῆς ἐκλευκαίνοντα καὶ τὴν ποιμαντικὴν ἡμᾶς ἐπιστήμην παιδεύοντα καὶ θαρραλέους πρὸς τὸ ποιμαίνειν τὰ ἐνθάδε Χριστοῦ ποιούμενα ποίμνια.

- 2.7.5. Πασαν την σὺν τοῖς πανιέροις ὑμῖν θεοφιλη καὶ φαιδρὰν ἀδελφότητα πλεῖστα ἐν Χριστῷ τῷ θεῷ ἐγώ τε ὁ ταπεινὸς καὶ ἐλάχιστος καὶ οἱ σὺν ἐμοὶ πάντες ἀδελφοὶ προσαγορεύομεν.
- 2.7.6. Έρρωμένος έν κυρίω ύπερεύχου μου, άγιώτατε άδελφέ.

all Your luminous personal qualities greet them spiritually and cheerfully, and gratify them with spiritual and luminous provisions for the soul, and speedily send them back to us glad and joyful, because they have been judged worthy of observing such a patriarch of the Byzantines. They will both delight our meanness in clegantly telling me news of You, Your God-given strength of soul and God-gifted health of body, and will bestow the longed-for letter, which will illumine the right faith for us, and make shining white the habit of the soul, and teach us pastoral understanding, and make us confident in grazing the flocks of Christ here.

- 5. Both I, humble and least, and all the brothers with me, greet in Christ God all the brotherhood, dear to God and cheerful, who are with Your all-sacred Self.
- 6. Do You, strengthened in the Lord, pray for me, most holy brother.<sup>210</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> i.e. Sergius' written acceptance of Sophronius' Synodical Letter.

This formula is standard in correspondence between patriarchs.

# PART 3 A MONOENERGIST DOSSIER TEXTS AND TRANSLATIONS

# 1. Cyri Alexandrini epistula ad Sergium Constantinopolitanum

 $T\hat{\omega}$  θεοτιμήτ $\omega$  <μου> δεσπότη, ἀγαθ $\hat{\omega}$  ἀρχιποιμένι, πατρὶ πατέρων, οἰκουμενικ $\hat{\omega}$  πατριάρχη Σεργί $\omega$  παρὰ Κύρου ἐλαχίστου ὑμετέρου.

Προθυμηθέντι μοι τὴν παροῦσαν ἀναφορὰν ἀνατεῖναι τῷ θεοτιμήτῷ μου δεσπότῃ διάφοροι εἰσήεσαν λογισμοὶ καὶ δυσὶ γνώμαις τὴν ψυχὴν ἐμεριζόμην. ἄρά γε, φησί, πεισθείην τῷ διδάσκοντι ὑψηλούτερά σου μὴ ζήτει καὶ βαθύτερά σου μὴ ἐρεύνα καὶ κλεῦθρα ἐπιβαλὼν τοῖς χείλεσι σιγὴν ἀσκήσω ἢ ἀκούσοιμι τοῦ λέγοντος ζητῶν ζήτει καὶ παρ' ἐμοὶ μένε; εἶτα ἱκανῶς ἐμαυτὸν ἐν τούτῷ βασανίσας τότε καὶ γράφειν ἐπαρρησιαζόμην, ὅτε τὴν τῶν τρισμακαρίστων ὑμῶν θεόπνευστον διδασκαλίαν κατὰ νοῦν ἐλάμβανον, πεπεισμένος, ὅτι δυοῖν θάτερον ἢ καὶ ἑκάτερα ἐκ τούτου μοι περιγένηται ἢ γάρ, φησίν, ἀποδειχθείην ἢ πάντως διορθωθείην ἐπὶ τοῖς ἀναφερομένοις οὖσιν ἐν τούτοις ἀξιωθείς, θεοτίμητοι, τῶν πανευσεβῶν ἰχνῶν τοῦ θεοστηρίκτου ἡμῶν δεσπότου.

Άμα δὲ καὶ τῆς θεομιμήτου αὐτοῦ συγκαταβάσεως τυχὼν παρρησίας μετελάμβανον θεία κελεύσει τῆς αὐτῶν ἡμερότητος ἐντυχεῖν πρὸς Αρκάδιον τὸν ἁγιώτατον ἀρχιεπίσκοπον Κύπρου κατὰ Παύλου τοῦ κεφαλαιώτου τῶν ἀνεπισκόπων μάλα θεοπρεπῶς συνταγείση, ῆς ἐπαινετὸς καὶ θεοφιλὴς ὡς [590] ἀληθῶς ἄπας μὲν ὁ σκοπὸς εὐσεβῶς τὴν ἀμώμητον ἡμῶν ὀρθοδοξίαν θρησκεύων, δύο δὲ ἐνεργείας ἐπὶ τοῦ δεσπότου ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ μετὰ τὴν ἔνωσιν λέγεσθαι κωλύουσαν. αὐτὴν εύρηκὼς ἀνένευον καὶ

#### Document 11

# Cyrus, First Letter to Sergius (CPG 7610 Suppl.)<sup>2</sup>

To my Master, honoured by God, the good chief shepherd, the father of fathers, the ecumenical patriarch Sergius, from Your most humble Cyrus.

Contrary thoughts came into my mind as I was intending to extend the present report to my divinely honoured Master, and in my soul I was divided by two considerations. 'Should I', it asked, 'obey the one who taught: Do not seek things too lofty for you and do not examine things too deep for you (Ecclus. 3: 21), and put bars on my lips and practise silence, or should I heed the one who says: If you are seeking, seek and abide with me (Isa. 21: 12)'? Then, having sufficiently examined myself on this point, I summoned the courage to write, when I had taken to heart the inspired teaching of Your Thrice-blessedness, being persuaded that one of the two, or even both of them, would prevail with me. 'For either', it said, 'I shall be accepted, or else I shall be completely corrected in what I report in this letter, being deemed worthy, O divinely honoured one, of the all-pious footsteps of our God-strengthened Master.'

At the same time, having also met His God-imitating Condescension,<sup>3</sup> I took the liberty of looking into the divine ordinance<sup>4</sup> of His Serenity to Arcadius, the most holy archbishop of Cyprus, against Paul, the highest head of the non-bishops,<sup>5</sup> which was composed in a most God-befitting fashion, the entire scope of which is truly praiseworthy and dear to God, since it venerates with pious belief<sup>6</sup> our blameless orthodoxy, but having discovered to my disapproval that it forbids the assertion of two

<sup>5</sup> sc. the emperor Heraclius.

4 sc. the keleusis.

Commentary on this dossier can be found in sec. 1.3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 588, 7-592, 4.

i.e. the anti-Chalcedonian bishop, Paul the One-eyed. See sec. 1.3.2, above.

In general the Greek  $\epsilon \vec{v} \sigma \epsilon \beta \acute{\eta} s$ , often rendered as 'pious', is translated in these documents as 'of pious belief' in order to convey the idea of orthodoxy which is repeatedly at stake in the monoenergist controversy as it is in late Patristic Greek.

προφέρειν ἐπειρώμην τοῦ μακαρίου Λέοντος τὴν πάντιμον ἐπιστολὴν δύο ἐνεργείας μετὰ τῆς ἀλλήλων δηλαδὴ κοινωνίας, καθώς διδάσκει ὁ πανάγιός μου δεσπότης, ἀναφανδὸν βοῶσαν. ἐνθένδε λοιπὸν ὁρμηθέντος ἡμῖν τοῦ λόγου πάντιμον ἀναφορὰν τῶν θεοπνεύστων ὑμῶν εἰς ἀνάγνωσιν ἐγχειρίζεσθαι ἐκελευόμην, ἀντίγραφον εἶναι λεγομένην καὶ δοκοῦσαν τῆς ἡηθείσης εὐσεβοῦς κελεύσεως μνήμην γὰρ ἐποιεῖτο ἐκείνου Παύλου τοῦ φαύλου, ἀλλὰ μὴν καὶ τοῦ τῆς κελεύσεως ἴσου καὶ τὸν ἐγγεγραμμένον αὐτῷ νοῦν ἀπεδέχετο.

Εἰκότως οὖν τηνικαῦτα ἡσυχίαν ἄγειν καὶ ἥκιστα ἀντιλέγειν ἐπαιδευόμην, ἐπὶ δὲ τὴν ὑμετέραν θεόφραστον διδασκαλίαν καταφεύγειν ἔγνων τιμίων αὐτῆς κεραιῶν ἀξιωθῆναι δεόμενος τηλαυγέστερον διασαφούντων, ὅπως δύο ἐνεργείας λέγειν μετὰ τὴν ἕνωσιν παραιτούμενοι εἰς μίαν ἤγουν ἐνικὴν ἐνέργειαν δυνάμεθα ἐπὶ πᾶσι τοῖς θείοις λογίοις συγκλείειν τό τε παθητὸν καὶ ἀπαθὲς τῆς ἀρρήτου οἰκονομίας τοῦ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ, ἴνα τῆς θεοφανοῦς παιδεύσεως τῶν θεοδιδάκτων ὑμῶν φωταγωγηθὲν ἡμῶν τὸ ἀπαίδευτον ἴσως κᾶν ἐν τούτω μιμήσηται τὴν πίονα καὶ εὐθαλῆ γῆν καὶ τὸν καταβαλλόμενον τοῦ λόγου κόκκον ἀσμένως ὑποδεξ-άμενον πρὸς εὐκαρπίαν διασώση.

Τὰς δὲ θεοπειθεῖς αὐτοῦ προσευχὰς συνήθως ἐπιχορηγῆσαι τῆ ἐμῆ βραχύτητι καὶ τοῖς σὺν ἐμοὶ ὁ ἀγαθός μου δεσπότης καταξιώσει.

[592] Η ύπογραφή

Κύρος ελάχιστος ύπερευχόμενος της παντιμίον εύζωτας τού θεοτιμήτου μου δεσπότου ανήγαγον.

# 2. Sergii Constantinopolitani epistula ad Cyrum episcopum Phasidis (postea Alexandriae)

Έφάνη μεν ήμιν καὶ ἀπὸ πρώτης εὐθέως πείρας τὸ πυκνὸν καὶ ἐπιμελὲς τοῦ τρόπου τῆς θεοφιλίας ὑμῶν, πλέον δὲ νῦν διὰ τῶν παρ' αὐτῆς γραφέντων τὸ φιλόπονον αὐτῆς καὶ φιλομαθὲς κατεμάθομεν.

activities in our Master Jesus Christ after the union,<sup>7</sup> I tried to adduce the all-honoured letter of the blessed Leo, which openly proclaims two activities with, of course, the cooperation of the other, as my all-holy Master teaches. From this our dialogue arose as a consequence; I was commanded to embark on reading the all-revered report of Your divinely inspired Self,<sup>8</sup> which is said and is reputed to be a reply to the ordinance of pious belief just mentioned. It makes mention of that Paul the Foul,<sup>9</sup> but also of the copy of the ordinance, and accepts the intent of what is written in it.

Hence I was properly instructed then to observe silence, and to contradict as little as possible. I have learned to take refuge in Your teaching, which speaks from God, even as I beg its precious and clearly instructive message to vouchsafe still brighter clarity, so that, if we refuse to assert two activities after the union, we shall be able in the case of all the divine utterances to include both the passible and the impassible within the one, single activity, belonging to the ineffable dispensation of our Saviour Jesus Christ. As a result, when our ignorance has been illuminated by Your God-taught Self, perhaps in this too we may imitate the fat and fertile land, and, joyfully receiving the seed of the word which has been sown, we may preserve it until it becomes fruitful (cf. John 12: 24).

My good Master will deign to supply habitually for my littleness

and for those with me prayers which trust in God.

# The Signature

I, humble Cyrus, praying for the all-esteemed well-being of my Master who is honoured by God, composed this.

#### Document 2

# Sergius, First Letter to Cyrus (CPG 7604 Suppl.)<sup>10</sup>

There was revealed to us immediately, and, from the outset of our experience, the full and caring manner of Your Love-for-God, while now we have learnt still further, from what You have written, of Your love of work and love of learning.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Here I have diverged from Riedinger's punctuation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> i.e. the anaphora or report composed by Sergius in 623.

There is a pun here on Paul's name.
Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 528, 1-530, 24.

Έντυχεῖν γὰρ σημάνασα τῆ πρὸς Αρκάδιον τὸν τῆς Κυπρίων νήσου θεοφιλῆ πρόεδρον γενομένῃ πανευσεβεῖ κελεύσει παρὰ τοῦ κρατίστου καὶ θεοστηρίκτου ἡμῶν βασιλέως κατὰ Παύλου τοῦ κεφαλαιωτοῦ τῆς τῶν Ακεφάλων πονηρᾶς συμμορίας καὶ τὴν εἰρημένην εὐσεβῆ κέλευσιν εὑρεῖν δύο κωλύουσαν ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν λέγειν ἐνεργείας, ἠρώτησεν ἡμᾶς διὰ τῆς οἰκείας μηνύσεως, πότερον χρὴ δύο πρεσβεύειν ἐνεργείας ἢ μίαν τοῦ κυρίου λέγειν ἐνέργειαν. ὅθεν ἡμεῖς ἀπλῷ καὶ συντόμῳ λόγῳ κεχρήμεθα καὶ τὰ τῆς ἡμετέρας ἐροῦμεν εἰδήσεως.

Έρουμεν τοίνυν, ώς έν μεν ταις άγιαις μεγάλαις και οικουμενικαις συνόδοις οὐδεμία περί τούτου κίνησις γέγονεν, οὐδε ἔστι περί της τοιαύτης ζητήσεως όρον έξενεχθέντα τὸν οίονοῦν παρά τινος τῶν ὀρθοδόξων συνόδων εύρεῖν. τῶν δέ γε ἐκκρίτων πατέρων ένίους έπιστάμεθα καὶ κατ' έξαίρετον τὸν ἁγιώτατον Κύριλλον τὸν της Άλεξανδρέων ἀρχιεπίσκοπον ἔν τισι τῶν ιδίων συγραμμάτων μίαν ζωοποιὸν ἐνέργειαν Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν είρηκότα ἀλλὰ μὴν καὶ Μηνᾶς ὁ ἐν ἁγίοις ἀρχιεπίσκοπος τῆς θεοφυλάκτου ταύτης καὶ βασιλίδος πόλεως λόγον συνέταξε προσφωνηθέντα πρὸς Βιγίλλιον τὸν άγιώτατον τῆς πρεσβυτέρας Ρώμης γενόμενον πάπαν, έν ῷ τὸν ὅμοιον καὶ αὐτὸς τρόπον εν τὸ τοῦ <μεγάλου θεοῦ καὶ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦ> Χριστοῦ θέλημα καὶ μίαν ζωοποιον ενέργειαν εδογμάτισε. και ώστε μεν την συνετωτάτην ύμων φιλοπονίαν έντυγχάνουσαν την έμπεριεχομένην αὐτῷ δύναμιν γνώναι, ἀναγκαίως τὸν εἰρημένον λόγον μεταγραφηναι παρεσκευάσαμεν υποκειμένων αυτώ και χρήσεων διαφόρων προς σύστασιν τοῦ προκειμένου σκοποῦ, καὶ τοῦτον σὺν τοῖς ἡμετέροις αὐτῆ σταλῆναι γράμμασιν ἐπετρέψαμεν.

Έπειδη δέ φησιν ή θεοφίλεια ύμων τον άγιωτατον πάπαν της Ρωμαίων Λέοντα διὰ τοῦ λέγειν 'ἐνεργεῖ <γὰρ> ἐκατέρα μορφη μετὰ της θατέρου κοινωνίας' δύο ἐνεργείας ἐπὶ [530] Χριστοῦ τοῦ <ἀληθινοῦ> θεοῦ ἡμῶν παραδιδόναι τε καὶ κηρύττειν, χρεὼν αὐτην εἰδέναι, ὡς—πολλῶν τοῦ δυσσεβοῦς κατὰ Σεβηρον τὸν κατάρατον τμήματος τῶν ἀεὶ πρὸς τὰ της εὐσεβείας δόγματα διαμαχομένων καὶ της τοῦ εἰρημένου πανευφήμου πατρὸς καθυλακτησάντων ἐπιστολης, ήτις κοινη τῷ ὄντι 'της ὀρθοδοξίας στήλη' καθέστηκεFor You indicated that You had read the ordinance,<sup>11</sup> full of pious belief, sent to Arcadius, the leader dear to God of the island of Cyprus, from our most powerful, God-strengthened emperor, against Paul, chief head of the evil party of the Headless Ones, and that You found the above-mentioned ordinance of pious belief forbade speaking of two activities in Christ our God. You asked us through Your own communication whether it was necessary to uphold two activities, or to speak of one activity of the Lord. Hence we use simple and brief language, and shall declare what we know.

We shall declare, then, that in the holy and great ecumenical synods this issue was not raised, nor is it possible to find any definition on this question in any of the orthodox councils. We know that several of the approved Fathers, and particularly the most holy Cyril, archbishop of Alexandria, spoke in some of their writings of one life-giving activity of Christ our true God. 12 Moreover, Menas, too, [now] among the saints, archbishop of this Godprotected and imperial city, composed a document addressed to Vigilius, who was then the most holy pope of Older Rome, in which he too in the same way defined that the will of our great God and Saviour (Titus 2: 13) Jesus Christ is one and also that there is one life-giving activity. And so that Your most astute Diligence may discover by reading it the meaning it contains, we have arranged for the said document to be transcribed, as was necessary, while attaching to it various testimonies in support of its stated purport, and we have given instructions that this be sent to You together with our letter.

Since Your Love-of-God says that the most holy pope of Rome, Leo, by his statement, 'each form acts with the cooperation of the other', 13 handed on and proclaimed two activities in Christ our true God, it is necessary to know it, there being many of the impious schism of the accursed Severus who are always making war against the teachings of pious belief and barking against the letter of the aforesaid all-famous Father, which in fact was established as the common 'pillar of orthodoxy', 14 since several of

<sup>11</sup> sc. keleusis

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> On this aspect of Cyril's christology see McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 187–8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Tome to Flavian, ACO II, 1, 1, 14, 27-8; trans. Tanner, i. \*79.

On the designation of Leo or his *Tome* as the pillar of orthodoxy see sec. 2.5.4 with n. 131, above.

διάφοροι τῶν ἐκκρίτων τῆς καθολικῆς ἐκκλησίας διδασκάλων πρὸς δικαίαν καὶ ἀληθῆ συνηγορίαν τῆς λελεγμένης διανέστησαν ἐπιστολῆς, καὶ οὐδένα ἴσμεν ἐκείνων εἰπόντα ἐπὶ τοῦ προκειμένου ἡητοῦ δύο ἐνεργείας τὸν ἐν ἁγίοις εἰρηκέναι Λέοντα. ἀλλ' ἴνα μὴ πάντας αὐτοὺς εἰς μέσον ἄγοντες τὸ γράμμα μηκύνωμεν, ένὸς τούτων πολὺν ἐπὶ τῆ τῶν ἀληθῶν δογμάτων διδασκαλία παρὰ πάντων ἀπενεγκαμένου τὸν ἔπαινον, φημὶ δὴ οὖν Εὐλογίου τοῦ τῆς ὁσίας μνήμης τῆς Αλεξανδρέων γενομένου ποιμένος, λόγον ὁλόκληρον ὑπὲρ τῆς εἰρημένης γεγραφότος ἐπιστολῆς χρῆσιν εἰς τὸ προκείμενον φερομένην ἡητὸν τῷ ἀνωτέρω μνημονευθέντι λόγω μετὰ τὰς πατρικὰς χρήσεις καθυποταγῆναι παρεσκευάσαμεν.

Οὔτε οὖν οὕσπερ ἐπιστάμεθα τῆς πολλάκις λεχθείσης εὐσεβῶς ὑπεραγωνισαμένους ἐπιστολῆς, οὕτε ἄλλον τινα τῶν θεοπνεύστων τῆς ἐκκλησίας μυσταγωγῶν ἄχρι καὶ σήμερον εὕρομεν δύο ἐνεργείας ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν εἰρηκότας: εἰ δέ τις τῶν ἀκριβεστέρων δεῖξαι δυνηθείη τινὰς τῶν ἐκκρίτων καὶ θεοφόρων ἡμῶν πατέρων, ὧν τὰ δόγματα νόμος τῆ καθολικῆ καθέστηκεν ἐκκλησία, δύο ἐνεργείας ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ λέγειν παραδιδόντας, δεῖ πάντως ἀκολουθῆσαι πᾶσα γὰρ ἀνάγκη μὴ μόνον κατ' ἔννοιαν τοῖς τῶν ἁγίων πατέρων ἔπεσθαι δόγμασιν, ἀλλὰ καὶ ταῖς αὐταῖς ἐκείνοις κεχρῆσθαι φωναῖς καὶ μηδὲν τὸ παράπαν καινοτομεῖν.

Ά μεν οὖν ἐπιστάμεθα τοῦ προκειμένου χάριν κεφαλαίου ταῦτά ἐστι.

Δεχομένη δὲ ἡ θεοφίλεια ὑμῶν καὶ καθεξῆς τοῖς σταλεῖσιν αὐτῆ παρ' ἡμῶν ἐντυγχάνουσα τὰ μὲν τῆς ἀφελείας τῷ τῶν γνώσεων θεῷ καὶ τοῖς πατράσι τῶν τοιούτων ἐπιγραφέτω λόγων καὶ πονημάτων, δῶρον δὲ τῆς ἡμῶν ὑπερευχέσθω ταπεινώσεως καὶ τὰ περὶ τούτων ἀντίγραφα διὰ τάχους ἡμῖν στειλάτω.

the approved teachers of the catholic church took up the just and true defence of the said letter. Of these we know none who say that in the letter before us Leo [now] among the saints spoke of two activities. But so that we do not have to produce all of them publicly, let us mention the letter of one of them, which has acquired high praise from everyone for its teaching of true doctrines. I mean, of course, the writing of Eulogius of holy memory, former shepherd of Alexandria, which was entirely devoted to the aforesaid letter written by Leo. We have arranged for the document, which bears testimony to the text we have mentioned, to be appended to the above-mentioned writing after the testimonies from the Fathers.

Hence we have found that neither those who we know contended against pious belief on behalf of the letter which we have mentioned many times, nor any other of the divinely inspired spiritual teachers of the church up to the present, speak of two activities in Christ our God. But if one of the more punctilious were able to show that some of our approved and God-bearing Fathers, whose teachings are established by the law in the catholic church, transmitted the affirmation of two activities in Christ, it would certainly be necessary to follow them. For there is every necessity not only of following the teachings of the holy Fathers according to their meaning, but also of using the same words as they do, and not to innovate at all in any respect.

This, then, is what we know with regard to the article of faith in question.

May Your God-loving Self receive [this], and subsequently, when You have read what we have sent You, ascribe what is edifying in it to the God of what is to be known and to the Fathers of such works and labours. As a gift may You pray for our lowliness, and send us speedily the answer to this letter.

#### 3. Satisfactio facta inter Cyrum et eos qui erant ex parte Theodosianorum

<u>Τσον της γενομένης πληροφορίας μεταξύ Κύρου τοῦ γενομένου</u> πάπα Άλεξανδρείας καὶ τῶν της μερίδος τῶν Θεοδοσιανῶν.

Τοῦ δεσπότου Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν πάντων προλάμποντος καὶ πάντας εἰς τὴν σωτήριον καὶ ἀληθινὴν αὐτοῦ πίστιν ἰθύνοντος καὶ εἰς μίαν καὶ τὴν αὐτὴν ἀγίαν αὐτοῦ ἐκκλησίαν συγκαλοῦντος τὴν παροῦσαν πληροφορίαν πεποιήμεθα ἐπὶ τῆ ἐνώσει τῶν ἁγίων τοῦ θεοῦ ἐκκλησιῶν μηνὶ Παϋνὶ ἰνδικτιῶνος ἔκτης. Πληροφορία γενομένη παρὰ Κύρου ἐλέῳ θεοῦ ἐπισκόπου τὸν τόπον ἐπέχοντος κατὰ θεῖον θέσπισμα τῶν ἀγαθῶν καὶ καλλινίκων ἡμῶν δεσποτῶν τοῦ ἀποστολικοῦ θρόνου ταύτης τῆς Ἀλεξανδρέων φιλοχρίστου πόλεως.

[596] Κεφάλαιον α΄

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ πατέρα καὶ υίὸν καὶ ἄγιον πνεῦμα, τριάδα ὁμοούσιον, μίαν θεότητα ἐν τρισὶν ὑποστάσεσιν, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

Κεφάλαιον β΄

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ 'τὸν ἕνα τῆς άγίας τριάδος' τὸν θεὸν λόγον, τὸν πρὸ αἰώνων ἀχρόνως γεννηθέντα ἐκ τοῦ πατρός, καὶ κατελθόντα ἐκ τῶν οὐρανῶν καὶ σαρκωθέντα ἐκ πνεύματος άγίου καὶ τῆς δεσποίνης ἡμῶν τῆς άγίας ἐνδόξου θεοτόκου καὶ ἀειπαρθένου Μαρίας καὶ ἐνανθρωπήσαντα, παθόντα τῆ ἰδία σαρκὶ καὶ ἀποθαν-όντα καὶ ταφέντα καὶ ἀναστάντα τῆ τρίτη ἡμέρα κατὰ τὰς γραφάς, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

Κεφάλαιον γ΄

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ τοῦ αὐτοῦ καὶ ένὸς κυρίου ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ τά τε πάθη καὶ τὰ θαύματα, ἀλλ' 'ἄλλου καὶ ἄλλου', ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

#### Document 3

Copy of the Announcement which was agreed between Cyrus, then Pope of Alexandria, and those of the Theodosian Party (CPG 7613 Suppl.)<sup>15</sup>

Since Christ the Master, true God of us all, is shining forth and directing everyone towards the saving and true faith in him, and summoning them to one and the same church of his, we have made the present announcement on the occasion of the union of the holy churches of God, in the month of Pauni (June) in the sixth indiction.

An announcement made by Cyrus, bishop by the mercy of God, who, by the divine sanction of our good and victorious Masters, holds the office of the apostolic throne of this Christloving city of the Alexandrians.

#### Article of Faith I

If someone does not confess Father, and Son, and Holy Spirit, consubstantial Trinity, one Godhead in three hypostases, let him be anothema.

#### Article of Faith II

If someone does not confess that one of the Holy Trinity, God the Word, before the ages was timelessly begotten of the Father, and descended from heaven, and was made incarnate by the Holy Spirit, and became human from our Lady, the holy, glorious Theotokos and ever-virgin Mary, suffered in his own flesh, and died and was buried, and rose on the third day according to the Scriptures, let him be anathema.

#### Article of Faith III

If someone does not confess both the sufferings and miracles of our same and one Lord, Jesus Christ, true God, but [says they are] of one and of the other, let him be anathema.

Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 594, 19–600, 20. There is a partial English translation of this document in J. C. Ayer, A Source Book for Ancient Church History: From the Apostolic Age to the Close of the Conciliar Period (New York: C. Scribner's Sons, 1913; repr. AMS Press, 1970), 661–2, and in Verghese, 'The Monothelete Controversy', 198–200.

#### Κεφάλαιον δ'

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ ἐξ αὐτῆς ἄκρας ἐνώσεως τὸν θεὸν λόγον ἐν τῆ γαστρὶ τῆς άγίας θεοτόκου καὶ ἀειπαρθένου Μαρίας ὑποστῆσαι ἐαυτῷ καθ' ἔνωσιν σάρκα ἐξ αὐτῆς τῆς ἁγίας θεοτόκου τὴν ἡμῖν ὁμοούσιον ἐμψυχωμένην ψυχῆ λογικῆ τε καὶ νοερᾳ ἑνώσει φυσικῆ τε καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν καὶ οὕτως προελθεῖν ἐξ αὐτῆς ἔνα ὄντα, ἀσύγχυτόν τε καὶ ἀδιαίρετον, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

# Κεφάλαιον ε΄

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ τὴν ἁγίαν δέσποιναν ἡμῶν καὶ ἀειπάρθενον Μαρίαν κυρίως καὶ [598] κατὰ ἀλήθειαν θεοτόκον εἶναι, ὡς τὸν θεὸν λόγον σεσαρκωμένον κυήσασαν καὶ τεκοῦσαν, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

# Κεφάλαιον ς'

Εἴ τις οὐχ ὁμολογεῖ ἐκ δύο φύσεων, τουτέστι θεότητός τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότητος, ἔνα Χριστόν, ἔνα υἱόν, 'μίαν τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου φύσιν σεσαρκωμένην' κατὰ τὸν ἐν άγίοις Κύριλλον ἀσυγχύτως, ἀτρέπτως, ἀναλλοιώτως ἤγουν μίαν ὑπόστασιν σύνθετον, ὅπερ ἐστὶν αὐτὸς ὁ κύριος ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦς Χριστός, 'εἶς ὢν τῆς ἁγίας ὁμοουσίου τριάδος', ὁ τοιοῦτος ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

## Κεφάλαιον ζ΄

Εἴ τις τὸν ἕνα κύριον ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν ἐν δυσὶ θεωρεῖσθαι λέγων ταῖς φύσεσιν οὐχ ενα τῆς ἀγίας τριάδος τὸν αὐτὸν ὁμολογεῖ, τὸν ἀιδίως μὲν ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς γεννηθέντα θεὸν λόγον, ἐν ἐσχάτοις δὲ τοῦ αἰῶνος καιροῖς τὸν αὐτὸν σαρκωθέντα καὶ τεχθέντα ἐκ τῆς παναγίας καὶ ἀχράντου δεσποίνης ἡμῶν θεοτόκου καὶ ἀειπαρθένου Μαρίας, ἀλλ' ετερον τοῦτον' οἶδε καὶ ετερον', καὶ οὐχ ενα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν', κατὰ τὸν σοφώτατον Κύριλλον εν θεότητι τέλειον καὶ ἐν ἀνθρωπότητι τέλειον τὸν αὐτόν', καὶ κατὰ τοῦτο καὶ μόνον ἐν δύο θεωρούμενον φύσεσι τὸν αὐτὸν πάσχοντα καὶ μὴ πάσχοντα κατ' ἄλλο καὶ ἄλλο', ὡς ὁ αὐτὸς ἐν ἀγίοις ἔφησε Κύριλλος, πάσχοντα μὲν ἀνθρωπίνως σαρκὶ καθὸ ἄνθρωπος, μένοντα δὲ ὡς θεὸν ἀπαθῆ ἐν τοῖς τῆς ἰδίας σαρκὸς πάθεσι, καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ενα Χριστὸν καὶ υἱὸν

#### Article of Faith IV

If someone does not confess that from the very moment of the union God the Word, in the womb of the holy Theotokos and ever-virgin Mary, hypostatized with himself through the union a flesh from the same holy Theotokos which is consubstantial with us, ensouled with a rational and intellectual soul, in a union that was both natural and hypostatic, and came forth from her being one, without confusion and without division, let him be anathema.

#### Article of Faith V

If someone does not confess that our holy Lady and ever-virgin Mary properly speaking and in truth is the Theotokos, in that she conceived and bore God the Word incarnate, let him be anathema.

#### Article of Faith VI

If someone does not confess one Christ, one Son, from two natures, that is, from both Godhead and humanity, 'one incarnate nature of God the Word', according to Cyril [now] among the saints, <sup>16</sup> without confusion, without change, without alteration, or rather one composite hypostasis, which is our same Lord Jesus Christ, being one of the holy, consubstantial Trinity, let such a person be anathema.

#### Article of Faith VII

If someone, in saying that our one Lord, Jesus Christ, is discerned in two natures, does not confess that the same is one of the holy Trinity, God the Word begotten eternally from the Father, that in the last times of the age (cf. Heb. 1: 2) the same became incarnate, and was born of our Lady, the all-holy and undefiled and ever-virgin Mary, but knows him to be this one and another, and not as one and the same, according to the most wise Cyril, <sup>17</sup> the same being perfect in Godhead and perfect in humanity, and in that respect and in that alone discerned in two natures, the same one suffering and not suffering in two distinct respects, as the same Cyril, [now] among the saints, said, suffering in human fashion in the flesh as a human being, but remaining impassible as God amidst the sufferings of his own flesh, <sup>18</sup> and that one and the same Christ and Son performed things befitting God and things human

On this terminology see McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 207-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> On the two realities in Christ see ibid. 185.

On 'impassible' suffering in Cyril see ibid. 185–6.

ἐνεργοῦντα τὰ θεοπρεπῆ καὶ ἀνθρώπινα 'μιῷ θεανδρικῆ ἐνεργείᾳ' κατὰ τὸν ἐν άγίοις Διονύσιον θεωρίᾳ μόνη διακρίνων τὰ ἐξ ὧν ἡ ἔνωσις γέγονε, καὶ ταῦτα τῷ νῷ διασκοπῶν ἄτρεπτα καὶ ἀσύγχυτα μετὰ τὴν αὐτῶν φυσικὴν καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν ἕνωσιν μένοντα, καὶ ἐν τούτοις ἀδιαιρέτως καὶ ἀχωρίστως τὸν ἕνα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν Χριστὸν καὶ υἱὸν γνωριζόμενον, καθὸ δύο τὰ ἀλλήλοις ἀσυγχύτως συνηνεγμένα καθορᾶ τῷ νῷ, πραγματικὴν αὐτῶν [600] τὴν θεωρίαν ποιούμενος, ἀλλ' <οὐ> φαντασίᾳ ψευδεῖ καὶ διακένοις νοῦ διαπλάσμασι, διιστῶσι δὲ οὐδαμῶς ὡς ἀνηρημένης ἤδη τῆς εἶς δύο διατομῆς διὰ τὴν ἄφραστον <καὶ ἀσύγχυτον> καὶ ἀπερινόητον ἔνωσιν, λέγων κατὰ τὸν ἄγιον Άθανάσιον 'ἄμα γὰρ σάρξ, ἄμα θεοῦ λόγου σάρξ, ἄμα σὰρξ ἔμψυχος λογική, ἄμα θεοῦ λόγου σάρξ ἔμψυχος λογική, ἄμα θεοῦ λόγου σὰρξ ἔμψυχος λογική, ἄλλ' ἐπὶ διαιρέσει τῆ ἀνὰ μέρος τὴν τοιαύτην ἐκλαμβάνει φωνήν, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

#### Κεφάλαιον η'

Εἴ τις οὐκ ἀναθεματίζει ἄρειον, Εὐνόμιον, Μακεδόνιον, Άπολινάριον τὸν αἰρετικόν, Νεστόριον, Εὐτυχέα τὸν δυσώνυμον καὶ Κῦρον
καὶ Ἰωάννην τοὺς Αἰγεώτας καὶ πάντας τοὺς ἀντειρηκότας καθ'
οἷον δήποτε τρόπον τοῖς δώδεκα κεφαλαίοις τοῦ ἀγιωτάτου
Κυρίλλου καὶ μὴ μετανοήσαντας, ἀλλ' ἐν τῆ τοιαύτη πλάνη
ἀποθανόντας, καὶ τοὺς τὰ ὅμοια αὐτῶν φρονήσαντας ἢ φρονοῦντας,
ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

# Κεφάλαιον θ'

Εἴ τις οὐκ ἀναθεματίζει τὰ συγγράμματα Θεοδωρίτου τὰ κατὰ τῆς ὀρθῆς πίστεως τοῦ ἐν άγίοις Κυρίλλου, καὶ τὴν λεγομένην Ἱβα ἐπιστολήν, καὶ Θεόδωρον τὸν Μομψουεστίας καὶ τὰ συγγράμματα τοῦ αὐτοῦ, καὶ εἴ τις οὐ δέχεται τὰ συγγράμματα τοῦ άγίου Κυρίλλου καὶ μάλιστα τὰ κατὰ Θεοδώρου καὶ Θεοδωρίτου καὶ Ανδρέου καὶ Νεστορίου καὶ τῶν τὰ ὅμοια αὐτοῖς καὶ ἐνὸς αὐτῶν πεφρονηκότων ἢ φρονούντων, ἀνάθεμα ἔστω.

by one theandric activity, according to Dionysius [now] among the saints, 19 distinguishing in contemplation alone the elements from which the union came about, and mentally considering these as remaining without change and without confusion after their natural and hypostatic union, and recognizing in these the one and the same Christ and Son without confusion and without separation, as he mentally considers the two to be brought together mutually without confusion, holding the contemplation of them as a matter of reality and not of lying illusion, but he does not separate them in any way, since the rending into two has already been undone because of the union which is ineffable and unconfused and inconceivable, saying according to holy Athanasius: 'At the one time there is flesh, at the one time there is the flesh of God the Word; at the one time there is flesh ensouled and rational, at the one time there is the flesh of God the Word endowed with a rational soul; 20 but takes such an expression as dividing into parts, let him be anathema.

#### Article of Faith VIII

If someone does not anothermatize Arius, Eunomius, Macedonius, Apollinaris the heretic, Nestorius, Eutyches of ill-repute, and Cyrus and John of Aigiai,<sup>21</sup> and all who, in whatever way, contradict the Twelve Chapters of the most holy Cyril, and do not repent, but die in such error, and those who thought or think like them, let him be anotherma.

#### Article of Faith IX

If someone does not anathematize the writings of Theodoret which are contrary to the right faith of Cyril [now] among the saints, and the so-called Letter of Ibas, and Theodore of Mopsuestia and his writings; and if someone does not accept the writings of holy Cyril, especially against Theodore, and Theodoret, and Andrew, 22 and Nestorius, and those who have thought or think like them or one of them, let him be anathema.

In Letter IV to Gaius the Monk, PG 3, 1072C; ed. Heil and Ritter, ii. 161, l. 9.

Ps. Athanasius, Letter to Emperor Jovinian (CPG 2253), PG 28, 532A. Cf. sec. 2.3.2, above.

On Cyrus and John cf. sec. 2.6.1 with n. 156, above.

On Andrew and his initial opposition to the union of 433 between John of Antioch and Cyril see M. Simonetti, *EEC* I. 38, s.v. Andrew of Samosata.

## 4. Cyri Alexandrini epistula secunda ad Sergium Constantinopolitanum

 $T\deltaίω δεσπότη τὰ πάντα θεοτιμήτω καὶ τρισμακαρίστω <math><$ άγαθω ποιμένων ποιμένι>, πατρὶ πατέρων, οἰκουμενικώ πατριάρχη

Σεργίω Κύρος ελάχιστος υμέτερος.

Εὐφορίας καὶ πάλιν πνευματικής διὰ τῶν εὐπροσδέκτων εὐχῶν τής τοῦ θεοτιμήτου μου δεσπότου μακαριότητος γεωργηθείσης τῆ διδαχῆ καὶ τοῖς πανευσεβέσι χρόνοις τῶν θεοφρουρήτων καὶ κατὰ ἀλήθειαν φιλοχρίστων ἡμῶν δεσποτῶν συμβαινούσης, καὶ νῦν ἀξιοῦμαι τῷ τρισμακαρίστω μου δεσπότη τὰς ἀπαρχὰς ἀναφέρειν.

Δήλον γάρ ποιούμαι, ώς ἄπαντες οἱ τοῦ δόγματος τῶν λεγομένων Θεοδοσιανών κατά ταύτην την Άλεξανδρέων φιλόχριστον πόλιν κληρικοί, αμα καὶ τοῖς ἐν ἀξίαις καὶ στρατείαις διαλάμπουσιν, έτι δέ καὶ τοῖς εἰς δημον τελοῦσιν εἰς χιλιάδας συντείνοντες, κατά την τρίτην τοῦ 'Ιουνίου μηνὸς ένωθέντες τῆ καθ' ήμας άγιωτάτη τοῦ θεοῦ καθολική ἐκκλησία τῶν ἀχράντων τοῦ θεοῦ σὺν ήμιν μυστηρίων μετέλαβον, όδηγηθέντες πρός τοῦτο ήγουμένης προδήλως της τοῦ παντοδυνάμου θεοῦ εὐδοκίας τῆ χορηγηθείση μοι διδαχή παρά τε των φιλαγάθων καὶ καλλινίκων ήμων δεσποτών, παρά τε της του δεσπότου μου θεοπνεύστου παναγιστείας ώς έντεῦθεν συστήναι κατὰ τὸ γεγραμμένον έν τοῖς πυκάζουσιν έορτὴν μέχρι τῶν κεράτων τοῦ θυσιαστηρίου, εἰ δὲ δεῖ τάληθέστερον λέγειν, οὐκ ἐν τοῖς πυκάζουσι μόνον οὐδὲ μέχρι τῶν κεράτων τοῦ θυσιαστηρίου, αλλά κατά πάσαν την Αλεξανδρέων φιλόχριστον πόλιν καὶ τὰς ὑπ' αὐτὴν ἐνορίας μέχρι τῶν νεφελῶν αὐτῶν καὶ τούτων ἐπέκεινα τῶν οὐρανίων τάξεων τῆ τῶν ἁγιωτάτων έκκλησιών εἰρήνη καὶ τοῖς [594] πρὸς αὐτὴν ἐπιστρεφομένοις εὐφραινομένων, ὅπως δὲ τὰ τῆς τοιαύτης ἐνώσεως παρηκολούθησε λεπτομερώς τολμήσας ανήγαγον έπὶ τὰς πανευσεβείς ακοάς των αηττήτων και γαληνοτάτων ήμων δεσποτών δια τοῦ συνδούλου μου Ίωάννου τοῦ θεοφιλεστάτου διακόνου πασι τοῖς κινηθείσι παρατυχόντος, καὶ πέπεισμαι, ὅτι καὶ ἐν τούτω αποδέχεται τον ελάχιστον αὐτοῦ δοῦλον ὁ πανάγιός μου δεσπότης.

#### Document 4

# Cyrus, Second Letter to Sergius (CPG 7611 Suppl.)<sup>23</sup>

To his own Master, honoured by God in all things, and thrice-blessed good shepherd of sheep, father of fathers, the ecumenical Patriarch, Sergius, Your most humble Cyrus [sends greetings].

Since again abundance and spiritual blessedness have been harvested through the acceptable prayers of my Master, who is honoured by God, and since they concur with the teaching and the most pious times of our Masters, who are guarded by God and truly dear to Christ,<sup>24</sup> I now have the honour of offering the first-fruits (cf. Lev. 23: 10) to my thrice-blessed Master.

For this I make clear—that all the clergy belonging to the teaching of the so-called Theodosians in this Christ-loving city of Alexandria, together with those who are illustrious in public office and in the military, and in addition those, running into thousands, who pay public tax, on the third day of the month of June were united to our most holy, catholic church of God, and partook with us of the undefiled mysteries of God. The good-will of the allpowerful God clearly leading them, they were guided to this through the teaching I provided from our Masters who love good and are victorious, as well as from the all-holiness of my Godinspired Master, 25 so as to celebrate the feast in this way, according to what is written: With those who deck with garlands at the feast, even to the horns of the altar (Ps. 117: 27). But if I should speak more truthfully, it was not only with those who deck with garlands, nor even to the horns of the altar, but throughout the entire Christ-loving city of Alexandria and its districts even to the very clouds, and to those ranks of heaven beyond, rejoicing in the peace of the most holy churches and in those who are returning to it. As the things pertaining to such a great union have followed, I presumed to report in detail to the all-pious ears of our unconquered and most screne Masters through the intermediary of my fellow servant John, the deacon most dear to God, who was present at all the proceedings. And I am confident that in this matter too my all-holy Master will receive his humblest servant.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 592, 7-594, 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> i.e. the emperor Heraclius and empress Martina.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> i.e. Sergius.

Δέομαι οὖν τοῦ τρισμακαρίστου μου δεσπότου, ὅπως ἐν εἰδήσει περὶ πάντων γενόμενος, εἴ τι μοι κατὰ τὴν τοιαύτην κίνησιν ὡς εἰκὸς καθυστέρηται ἢ κατ' ἄγνοιαν τοῦ δέοντος διημάρτηται, διορθώσασθαι τὸν ἐλάχιστον αὐτοῦ δοῦλον· ἔργον γὰρ τοῦτο τῶν θεοτιμήτων ὑμῶν πάσαις ταῖς θεϊκαῖς κεκοσμημένων γραφαῖς καὶ τετελειωμένων ταῖς ἄνωθεν ἀρεταῖς.

Η ύπογραφή

Κύρος ελάχιστος επίσκοπος ύπερευχόμενος της θεοτιμήτου εύζωΐας του τρισμακαρίστου μου δεσπότου άνήγαγον.

### 5. Sergii Constantinopolitani epistula secunda ad Cyrum Alexandrinum

Τὰς ἱερὰς συλλαβὰς τῆς ὑμετέρας θεοτιμήτου ὁσιότητος έδεξάμεθα, εὐαγγελιζομένας ώς τῆ τοῦ παναγίου πνεύματος χάριτι καὶ θεαρέστω σπουδή τοῦ θεοφυλάκτου καὶ καλλινίκου ήμῶν βασιλέως καὶ νουθεσία ἐνθέω καὶ πάσης ὀρθοδοξίας πεπληρωμένη τών πανιέρων ύμων γεγενήσθαι κατά την φιλόχριστον τών Άλεξανδρέων μεγαλόπολιν καὶ πάσας τὰς αὐτῆς ἐνορίας τῶν πρὶν λεγομένων Θεοδοσιανών πρός την καθολικήν και ἀποστολικήν ορθόδοξον εκκλησιαστικήν ενωσιν, εφ'οίς πνευματικής καὶ ανεκλαλήτου χαράς έμπλησθέντες εὐχαριστηρίους ὕμνους τῶ μεγάλω θεῶ καὶ σωτήρι ήμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστῶ έξ ὅλης ψυχής ἀνεπέμψαμεν, ὅτι δψέ ποτε τη τοῦ θεοῦ συνεργεία τοῦ <u>μεσοτοίχου</u> της διχονοίας ἐκ μέσου γινομένου, δι' οδ πρώην δ κοινός τῶν ἀνθρώπων ἐχθρὸς άδελφούς διέστησεν άδελφων <u>σύσσωμοι καὶ συμμέτοχοι</u> πεφήνασι καὶ γεγόνασιν οἱ πάντες ε̈ν χείλος καὶ μία γλῶσσα τὴν προσήκουσαν έξομολόγησίν τε καὶ δοξολογίαν, ώς ἀρεστόν ἐστι, τῆ δοξολογουμένη ζωαρχική τριάδι ποιούμενοι, καὶ κηρύσσεται παρὰ πάντων δμοφώνως είς κύριος, μία πίστις, εν βάπτισμα.

Τὰς γὰρ τῶν μεγάλων καὶ οἰκουμενικῶν ἁγίων συνόδων, τῶν τε χάριτι τοῦ ἁγίου πνεύματος συνελθουσῶν καὶ μίαν καὶ τὴν αὐτὴν

I beg my thrice-holy Master, therefore, that, on taking cognizance of all these events, if anything fitting has been omitted by me in such a proceeding, or if through ignorance I have missed what was due, to correct his humblest servant. For this is the task of Your God-honoured Self, who are adorned with all the godly scriptures and are perfected in virtues from above.

### The Signature

I, Cyrus, most humble bishop, praying for the well-being of my God-honoured and thrice-blessed Master, have reported [this].

### Document 5

Copy of the Second Letter of Sergius, former Bishop of Constantinople, written to Cyrus, former Bishop of Alexandria (CPG 7605 Suppl.)<sup>26</sup>

We have received the sacred letter of Your God-honoured Holiness, proclaiming how, by the grace of the all-holy Spirit and the zeal pleasing to God of our God-protected and victorious emperor, and with the godly admonition, filled with all orthodoxy, of Your All-sacredness, a union has been effected throughout the Christ-loving great city of Alexandria and all her districts, of those formerly called Theodosians with the catholic and apostolic orthodox church. On account of this, we are filled with spiritual and ineffable joy (1 Pet. 1: 8), and have offered up wholeheartedly hymns of thanksgiving to our great God and Saviour, Jesus Christ (Titus 2: 13), because late in the day, with the assistance of God, the dividing wall of discord (cf. Eph. 3: 6) has gone from our midst, through which the common enemy of human beings formerly divided brothers from brothers, and all have appeared and become fellows of the same body and fellow heirs (Eph. 3: 6). As one mouth and one tongue, they make both the fitting confession and the doxology, as is pleasing, to the glorified, life-giving Trinity, and one Lord, one faith, one baptism (Eph. 4: 4) is proclaimed by all with one voice.

For You have presented to them the utterances of the great and ecumenical holy synods, that is, those which assembled, by the grace of the Holy Spirit, and defined one and the same orthodox

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Text in ACO ser. sec. I, 136, 3-138, 37.

δρθόδοξον πίστιν δρισαμένων, τῆς τε ἐν Νικαίᾳ φημὶ καὶ τῆς ἐν Κωνσταντινουπόλει καὶ τῆς ἐν Ἐφέσω τὸ πρότερον καὶ τῆς ἐν Χαλκηδόνι καὶ τῆς αὖθις ἐν Κωνσταντινουπόλει ἐν χρόνοις Ἰουστινιανοῦ τοῦ τῆς εὐσεβοῦς λήξεως ἀθροισθείσης ἁγίας πέμπτης συνόδου, ρήσεις αὐτοῖς παραθέμενοι καὶ πᾶν σκάνδαλον ἐκ μέσου δι' αὐτῶν ισπερ τινὰς λίθους ἐκ τῶν ὁδῶν διαρρίψαντες, βατὴν καὶ λίαν εὕκολον πρὸς τὴν θεοφιλῆ ἔνωσιν εἴσοδον ἐποιήσασθε, καὶ πολὺς ἐπὶ τούτοις τῆς ὑμετέρας ἱεροπρεποῦς τελειότητος παρά τε θεῶ ὁ μισθὸς καὶ παρὰ πᾶσιν ἀνθρώποις ὁ ἔπαινος.

Έφητε γάρ έν τοις πρός αὐτοὺς παρ' ὑμῶν γενομένοις κεφαλαίοις όμολογείν (καλὸν γὰρ αὐταίς ύμῶν ταίς ίεραίς χρήσασθαι φωναίς). 'πατέρα καὶ υἱὸν καὶ ἄγιον πνεῦμα, τριάδα ὁμοούσιον, μίαν θεότητα έν τρισίν ὑποστάσεσιν', αὐτὸν δὲ 'τὸν ἕνα τῆς άγίας τριάδος τὸν θεὸν λόγον, τὸν πρὸ αἰώνων ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς γεννηθέντα, καὶ κατελθεῖν ἐκ τών οὐρανών ἐπ' ἐσχάτων, καὶ σαρκωθήναι ἐκ πνεύματος άγίου καὶ της δεσποίνης ήμων της κυρίως και κατά άλήθειαν θεοτόκου και αξιπαρθένου Μαρίας, 'σάρκα λαβόντα έξ αὐτης την ημίν όμοούσιον, εψυχωμένην ψυχή λογική τε καὶ νοερά' καὶ ταύτην εξ αὐτής συλλήψεως ένωσαι έαυτω 'ένωσει φυσική τε καὶ καθ' υπόστασιν, ούτω τε γεννηθήναι έξ αὐτής ένα όντα, ἀσύγχυτον, ἀδιαίρετον', τέλειον εν θεότητι καὶ τέλειον τὸν αὐτὸν εν ἀνθρωπότητι, 'τὸν αὐτὸν πάσχοντα καὶ μῆ πάσχοντα κατ' ἄλλο καὶ ἄλλο', κατὰ τὸν θεσπέσιον Κύριλλον 'πάσχοντα μεν ανθρωπίνως σαρκὶ καθὸ ανθρωπος, μένοντα δὲ ἀπαθή τὸν αὐτὸν ὡς θεὸν ἐν τοῖς τῆς ἰδίας σαρκὸς πάθεσι, καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἔνα Χριστὸν ἐνεργεῖν τὰ θεοπρεπή καὶ ανθρώπινα μιὰ ἐνεργεία. πάσα γὰρ θεία τε καὶ ἀνθρωπίνη ἐνέργεια έξ ένὸς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ σεσαρκωμένου θεοῦ λόγου προήρχετο, κατὰ ταύτην την εὐσεβη διάνοιαν καὶ Λέων ὁ της άγίας μνήμης της Ρωμαίων άρχιεπίσκοπος [138] εφρόνησε τε καὶ εδίδαξεν εἰπών. 'ἐνεργεῖ έκατέρα μορφὴ μετὰ τῆς θατέρου κοινωνίας.' ὅθεν καὶ 'ἐκ δύο φύσεων, τουτέστιν έκ θεότητός τε καὶ ἀνθρωπότητος, ἕνα Χριστον' πρεσβεύειν ίεροπρεπώς εδιδάξατε, καὶ 'μίαν φύσιν τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου σεσαρκωμένην κατὰ τὸν ἐν άγίοις ώμολογήσατε

faith. (I mean the one at Nicaea and the one in Constantinople and the first synod at Ephesus, and the one at Chalcedon, and the fifth holy synod which met again in Constantinople at the time of Justinian, of pious memory.) By means of them You have scattered every cause of scandal from Your midst, like stones from the road (cf. 1 Pet. 2: 8), and You have made an exceedingly easy passage to the union dear to God. For this achievement Your priest-befitting Perfection receives from God a reward which is great, and praise from all human beings.

You have stated in the articles of faith which were sent to them [sc. the Theodosians] by You that You confess—for it is good to use Your actual sacred expressions 'Father and Son and Holy Spirit, a consubstantial Trinity, one Godhead in three hypostases', 27 one who 'is one of the holy Trinity, God the Word, who was begotten from the Father before ages, and descended from heaven in the last days, and became incarnate by the holy Spirit and our Lady Mary, who is properly speaking and in truth Theotokos and ever-virgin'.28 'He took from her a flesh consubstantial with ours, ensouled with a rational intellectual soul', and united this to himself from his very conception 'in both a natural and a hypostatic union, and so that he came forth from her as a single being, without confusion, without division', 'perfect in Godhead and the same perfect in humanity', 'the same suffered in one respect and did not suffer in another respect', as the inspired Cyril said.24 'He suffered in a human fashion in the flesh as a human being, but the same one as God remained impassible amidst the sufferings of his own flesh, and the same single Christ effected what was fitting for God and what was human through one activity.'30 For every divine and human activity proceeded from one and the same incarnate God the Word. Concerning this pious conception Leo, the archbishop of Rome, of holy memory, both thought and taught when he said: 'each form is active with the cooperation of the other.' Hence, as befits a priest, You have taught us to uphold indeed 'one Christ, from two natures, that is, both from the Godhead and from the humanity', and You have confessed 'one incarnate nature of God the Word', according to

<sup>50</sup> Cf. Article of Faith VII.

Article of Faith I, document 3, above.
 Conflation of Articles of Faith II and V.

<sup>29</sup> See Article of Faith VII; cf. McGuckin, Saint Cyril of Alexandria, 185-6.

Κύριλλον, καὶ μίαν ὑπόστασιν σύνθετον, ἥτις ἐστὶν αὐτὸς ὁ κύριος ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦς ὁ Χριστός, 'εἶς τῆς ἀγίας καὶ ὁμοουσίου τριάδος'. ὡσαύτως δὲ καὶ 'ἐν δύο φύσεσιν' ὁμολογεῖν κηρύξαντες, οὐχ 'ἔτερον εἶναι καὶ ἔτερον αὐτὸν' διεξήλθετε, ἀλλ' 'ἔνα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν' κατὰ τὸν πάνσοφον Κύριλλον, 'θεωρία μόνη διακρίνοντες τὰ ἐξ ὧν ἡ ἕνωσις γέγονεν, καὶ ταῦτα τῷ νῷ διασκοποῦντες ἄτρεπτά τε καὶ ἀσύγχυτα μετὰ τῆν αὐτῶν φυσικήν τε καὶ καθ' ὑπόστασιν ἔνωσιν μένοντα', 'πραγματικὴν αὐτῶν τὴν θεωρίαν ποιούμενοι, ἀλλ' οὐ φαντασία ψευδεῖ καὶ διακένοις νοῦ διαπλάσμασιν', ἀναιρουμένης δηλονότι 'τῆς εἰς δύο διατομῆς διὰ τὴν ἄφραστον καὶ ἀσύγχυτον καὶ ἀπερινόητον ἔνωσιν'.

Ταῦτα εὐσεβῶς καὶ λίαν ἢκριβωμένως ἐκθέμενοι πάντας ακολούθως τους των δυσσεβών αίρέσεων καθηγητάς αναθέματι καθυπεβάλλετε, μεθ' ὧν καὶ πάντας τοὺς ἀντειρηκότας τοῖς δώδεκα κεφαλαίοις του πανσόφου καὶ ἀοιδίμου Κυρίλλου καὶ μή μετανοήσαντας άλλ' έν τη αὐτη μέχρι τέλους έμμείναντας πλάνη ταις δμοίαις άραις κατεκρίνατε ταύτη ύμων τη δρθοδόξω έντυχόντες διδασκαλία, δι' ής δ της δόξης εὐδόκησε κύριος την των τοσούτων ήμων άδελφων ένωσιν οἰκοδομήσαι, την αὐτοῦ ἀνυμνήσαμεν ἀγαθότητα, ἐμακαρίσαμεν δὲ καὶ τὴν ὑμετέραν ὁσίαν ίεροπρέπειαν τοιούτω παραδόξω καὶ παρὰ πάσης έλπίδος μεσιτεῦσαι καταξιωθείσαν, τῆ τε χάριτι τοῦ παναγίου καὶ ζωοποιοῦ πνεύματος καὶ τῆ ἐκλογῆ καὶ διδασκαλία τοῦ θεοσόφου καὶ ὄντως είρηνοποιού μεγάλου βασιλέως, τού την ήγιασμένην αὐτού καρδίαν έν χειρί θεοῦ ἔχοντος, ὑπ' αὐτῆς ὡς ἀληθῶς ἐν πᾶσι τοῖς πρακτέοις όδηγουμένου τε καὶ κυβερνωμένου, ον ό πάντων ἐπέκεινα μόνος δυνάστης θεὸς μεγάλως ἔτι κραταιώσει καὶ περισώσει, φυλάττων αὐτὸν ὡς ἐδραίωμα τῶν τε ἀγίων <θεοῦ> ἐκκλησιῶν καὶ τῆς άμωμήτου των Χριστιανών πίστεως, δωρούμενος αὐτώ μακρότητα χρόνων καὶ πληθος εἰρήνης καὶ πάντων τῶν πολεμίων ἐθνῶν τὴν ύποταγήν είς τέκνα τέκνων τὸ βασίλειον παραπέμποντι κράτος.

Παράσχοι δὲ καὶ τῆ σῆ δσία καὶ πανιέρω ἀγάπη περισσοτέρως τὴν αὐτοῦ χάριν ἐν χείλεσι καὶ λόγον ἐν ἀνοίξει τοῦ στόματος, δι' οῦ καὶ τὸ ὡς εἰκὸς ἐγκατάλειμμα τῶν τε ὡς πρὸς ἡμᾶς εἰκῆ καὶ μάτην διαφερομένων σωθήσεται, τοῖς ἴχνεσιν ἐπακολουθοῦντες τῶν ἀρτίως ἡμῖν ἑνωθέντων περιποθήτων ἡμῶν τέκνων, οἶς δι' ὑμῶν

Cyril [now] among the saints,<sup>31</sup> and one synthetic hypostasis which is our very Lord Jesus Christ, 'who is one of the holy and consubstantial Trinity'. Similarly, in proclaiming the confession 'in two natures', you did not investigate 'is one and another', but 'one and the same', according to the all-wise Cyril, 'distinguishing in contemplation alone the elements from which the union came about, and mentally considering that these remain without change and without confusion after their natural and hypostatic union', 'holding the contemplation of them a matter of reality and not of lying illusion', that is to say, once the 'division into two because of the ineffable and unconfused and unconceivable union' was removed.<sup>32</sup>

Having expounded these matters in pious belief and with extreme accuracy, You placed all leaders of impious heresies one by one under anathema, in whose company also all those who had contradicted the Twelve Chapters of the all-wise and famous Cyril and have not repented but persist in their error until the end, You condemned with similar curses. Having read this orthodox teaching of Yours, through which the Lord of glory (1 Cor. 2: 8) was well pleased to build the union of so many of our brothers, we have praised his goodness and we have blessed Your holy Priesthood too because it has been deemed worthy to assist in such a wonderful way and against all hope by the grace of the all-holy and life-giving Spirit and through the choice and teaching of the godly-wise and peace-loving great emperor, who has his hallowed heart in the hands of God (Prov. 21: 1), being led and governed by this grace truly in all our undertakings. May the one sovereign God, who is over all, continue to fortify and preserve him greatly, safeguarding him as the foundation-stone of both the holy churches of God and the blameless faith of the Christians, granting him length of years and abundance of peace, and the subjection of all the hostile nations, as he transmits his royal power to his children's children.

May God provide more abundantly also to Your holy and all-sacred Love his grace on Your lips and a word in the opening of Your mouth (Eph. 6: 19), through which the possible remnant of those who randomly and vainly differ from us will be rescued. As we follow in the footsteps of those much-desired children of ours who

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cf. Article of Faith VI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Cf. Article of Faith VII.

τῶν θεαρέστων πνευματικαῖς ἀγκάλαις περιπλεκόμενοι <καὶ  $\underline{\epsilon}_{v}$  φιλήματι ἁγίω ἀσπαζόμενοι> ἐπευχόμεθα τούτοις πάντων τῶν ἐκ θεοῦ ἀγαθῶν τὴν ἀπόλαυσιν.

Η υπογραφή

Έρρωμένος εν κυρίω ύπερεύχου ήμων, θεοφιλέστατε ἄδελφε.

### 6. Ίσον ἐπιστολῆς Σεργίου ἀρχιεπισκόπου Κωνσταντινοπόλεως πρὸς Ὁνώριον πάπαν Ρώμης

Οὕτω τοῖς ἁγιωτάτοις ὑμῖν ὁλικῶς τε καὶ συμφυῶς εἰς ἐνότητα συνεσφίγμεθα πνεύματος, ὡς σπεύδειν ἡμᾶς πάντων τῶν ἡμετέρων βουλευμάτων καὶ πράξεων συλλήπτορας τοὺς ἱερωτάτους ἔχειν ὑμᾶς, καὶ εἰ μὴ πολὺ τὸ διεῖργον ἡ τῶν τόπων παρεῖχε διάστασις, τοῦτο αν καθ' ἡμέραν ἐπράττομεν τῆ ὀχυρὰ καὶ τετειχισμένη τῆς τιμίας καὶ ὁμοψύχου ὑμῶν ἀδελφότητος ἑαυτοὺς περιφράττοντες συμβουλία ὅμως ἐπείπερ ἡμῖν καὶ καμάτου χωρὶς ὁ λόγος τε καὶ τὸ γράμμα τὸ σπουδαζόμενον δίδωσιν, αὐτίκα τὰ περὶ ὧν τοῦτο

χαράσσομεν εν άφηγήσει ποιούμεθα.

Πρό τινος φανερού χρόνου, ήνίκα την κατά Περσών εκστρατείαν ό καλλίνικος καὶ θεοστήρικτος δεσπότης καὶ μέγας βασιλεύς έποιείτο διὰ τοὺς ὑπὲρ τῆς παρὰ τοῦ θεοῦ καταπιστευθείσης αὐτῶ φιλοχρίστου πολιτείας άγώνας και έπι τὰ τῆς Άρμενίων χώρας γέγονε μέρη, <τις> των πρωτευόντων της δυσσεβούς Σεβήρου τοῦ καταράτου μερίδος Παύλος τούνομα έν έκείνοις τοίς τόποις αναφανείς προσέλευσιν τη αὐτοῦ ἐποιήσατο εὐσεβεία τὸν ὑπὲρ της κατ' αὐτὸν πεπλανημένης αἰρέσεως προβαλλόμενος λόγον καὶ τοῦτο δήθεν συνηγορών, έφ' οίς ή πανευσεβής αὐτοῦ καὶ βασιλική μεγαλόνοια-μετά γάρ των άλλων τοῦ θεοῦ χαρισμάτων καὶ τὴν των θείων δογμάτων καταπλουτείν έλαχε γνώσιν διελέγξασά τε καὶ θριαμβεύσασα τὴν μοχθηρὰν τούτου δυσσέβειαν ταῖς αὐτοῦ βεβήλοις κακοτεχνίαις τὰ τῆς άγιωτάτης ἡμῶν ἐκκλησίας ώς άληθης ταύτης ύπέρμαχος όρθα και αμώμητα αντεξήγαγε δόγματα, έν οίς καὶ μιᾶς ένεργείας Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ήμων έποιήσατο μνήμην.

have recently been united with us, whom we clasp in a spiritual embrace through the intermediary of You who are pleasing to God and *greet with a holy kiss* (Rom. 16: 16, etc.), we pray that they will enjoy all good things from God.

The Signature

Since You are saved in the Lord, pray for us, Brother most dear to God.

#### Document 6

Copy of the Letter of Sergius of Constantinople to Honorius, Pope of Rome (CPG 7606 Suppl.)<sup>33</sup>

We are so completely and naturally bound to Your most holy Self in *unity of spirit* (Eph. 4: 3) that we strive to have Your Sacredness as a helper in all our plans and actions. And if the distance between locations did not effect a great separation, we would do this on a daily basis, fencing ourselves round with the strong and fortified counsel of Your honoured and unanimous Brotherhood. However, since both word and letter give us without effort what we strive for, we shall relate immediately the subject on which we are writing.

Some time ago, when our victorious and God-strengthened master and mighty emperor was waging a campaign against the Persians because of his struggles on behalf of the Christ-loving state entrusted to him by God, he came into parts of Armenian territory.<sup>34</sup> One of the leaders of the accursed party of the impious Severus, Paul by name, appeared in these places, approached His Piety, and made a speech on Severus' erroneous heresy, even defending it, if you please. To this His all-pious and imperial Magnanimity (for with his other gifts from God he has also obtained abundant knowledge of divine teachings) argued with him and triumphed over his wretched impiety, and against Paul's profane devices he contrasted the correct, undefiled teachings of our most holy church, as her true champion. In so doing, he also mentioned the one activity of Christ our true God.

Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 534, 4-546, 25. German trans. in Bausenhart, Studien zum Beitrag Maximos' des Bekenners, 317-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> This is the synod of Theodosioupolis in 633. See Winkelmann, *Der Streit*, 61–2, nr. 24, who, however, favours a date of 631.

Μετά τινα δὲ καιρὸν ὁ αὐτὸς θεοστήρικτος βασιλεὺς κατὰ τὴν Λαζων γενόμενος χώραν της, ώς εἴρηται, γενομένης αὐτῷ πρὸς τὸν αίρετικον εκείνον Παύλον διαλέξεως ανεμνήσθη παρουσία Κύρου τοῦ άγιωτάτου, τηνικαῦτα μὲν τὸν τῆς αὐτῆς φιλοχρίστου Λαζών χώρας μητροπολιτικον ἐπέχοντος θρόνον, νυνὶ δὲ τὴν μεγάλην ποιμαίνοντος Άλεξάνδρειαν. ὁ δὲ [536] ἡηθεὶς ἁγιώτατος ἀνὴρ τούτων ἀκούσας πρὸς τὴν αὐτοῦ ἀπεκρίθη γαλήνην μὴ εἰδέναι άκριβώς, εἴ τε μίαν εἴ τε δύο ἐνεργείας Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ήμων χρεών έστι δογματίζειν. και δή κατά κέλευσιν τής αὐτοῦ εὐσεβείας διὰ γραμμάτων οἰκείων ἐπηρώτησεν ἡμᾶς ὁ ἡηθεὶς άγιώτατος ανήρ, πότερον χρη μίαν ενέργειαν η δύο επί τοῦ σωτήρος ήμων λέγεσθαι Χριστού, καὶ εἴπερ τινὰς οἴδαμεν των άγίων καὶ μακαρίων πατέρων μίαν είρηκότας ένέργειαν. ὅθεν ἡμεῖς τὰ τῆς οἰκείας εἰδήσεως αὐτῷ δι' ἡμετέρων ἐσημάναμεν ἀντιγράφων --στείλαντες καὶ λόγον Μηνα τοῦ άγιωτάτου πατριάρχου της θεοφυλάκτου ταύτης καὶ βασιλίδος πόλεως γενομένου προσφωνηθέντα καὶ ἐπιδοθέντα παρ' αὐτοῦ ἐνταῦθα παρόντι Βιγιλλίω τῷ ἐν άγίοις την υμετέραν προηγησαμένω άγιωσύνην, έχοντα καὶ χρήσεις πατρικάς διαφόρους περί μιας ένεργείας καὶ ένὸς θελήματος τοῦ σωτήρος ήμων Χριστού του άληθινού θεού οὐδεν μέντοι παντάπασιν ίδιον έν τοις τοιούτοις ήμων αντιγράφοις απεφηνάμεθα, ώς έστι γνώναι τοὺς πανιέρους <καὶ ὁμοψύχους> ὑμᾶς τοῖς ἀποσταλείσιν ισοτύποις αὐτῶν ἐντυγχάνοντας, καὶ σιγὴν μὲν ἐξ ἐκείνου τοῦ χρόνου τὸ τοιοῦτον κεφάλαιον ἔλαβεν.

Επειδή δὲ πρὸ ὀλίγου καιροῦ συνεργία καὶ χάριτι τοῦ πάντας ἀνθρώπους θέλοντος σωθήναι θεοῦ <καὶ εἰς ἐπίγνωσιν ἀληθείας ἐλθεῖν > εὐσεβεῖ τε ζήλω τοῦ κρατίστου καὶ καλλινίκου μεγάλου βασιλέως παρορμηθεὶς Κῦρος ὁ ἀγιώτατος τῆς Αλεξανδρέων μεγαλοπόλεως πατριάρχης καὶ κοινὸς ἡμῶν ἀδελφὸς καὶ συλλειτουργὸς φιλοθέως τε καὶ ἐπιεικῶς προετρέψατο τοὺς κατὰ τὴν Αλεξανδρέων μεγαλόπολιν τὰ Εὐτυχοῦς καὶ Διοσκόρου, Σεβήρου τε καὶ Ἰουλιανοῦ τῶν θεοστυγῶν νοσοῦντας τῆ καθολικῆ προσελθεῖν ἐκκλησία καὶ μετὰ πολλὰς διαλέξεις καὶ καμάτους, οῦς μετὰ πλείστης φρονήσεως καὶ λυσιτελεστάτης οἰκονομίας ἐν τῷ πράγματι κατεβάλετο, τὸ σπουδαζόμενον διὰ τῆς ἄνωθεν κατώρθωσε χάριτος γεγόνασι μεταξὺ μέρους ἐκατέρου δογματικά τινα κεφάλαια, ἐψὸ οἷς ἄπαντες οἱ πρώην μὲν εἰς διαφόρους ἀπεσχοινισμένοι

After some time the same God-strengthened emperor came to the land of Lazica and was reminded of his discussion, as mentioned, with that heretic Paul, by the presence of the most holy Cyrus, who then held the metropolitan throne of the Christ-loving land of Lazica, but is now shepherd of the great Alexandria. When the said most holy man [sc. Cyrus] heard of the discussion, he replied to His Serenity that he did not know exactly whether one should teach one or two activities of Christ our true God. Therefore, at the command of His Piety the said most holy man enquired of us in his own letter whether it was necessary to speak of one activity or two in Christ our Saviour, and whether we knew of any of the holy and blessed Fathers who had spoken of one activity.35 To this we indicated to him in our reply what we ourselves knew, sending him as well a document of Menas, formerly the most holy patriarch of this God-protected and imperial city.<sup>36</sup> This document was addressed and handed by him to Vigilius, Your Holiness's predecessor, [now] among the saints, who was present there, and contained various testimonies from the Fathers on the subject of one activity and one will of our Saviour Christ, true God. In these rescripts of ours, however, we declared nothing at all of our own, as Your all-sacred and unanimous Self can discover by reading the copies of the documents that were sent. And that subject went into abeyance from that time on.

Recently, with the help and grace of God who wishes all human beings to be saved and to come to a knowledge of the truth (I Tim. 2: 4), and stimulated by the pious zeal of the most powerful and victorious great emperor, Cyrus, the most holy patriarch of the great city of Alexandria and our common brother and fellow minister, in a God-loving and seemly manner exhorted those in the great city of Alexandria who were sick with the beliefs, hateful to God, of Eutyches and Dioscorus, Severus and Julian, to approach the catholic church. After many discussions and efforts, which he put into the matter with the greatest prudence and the most advantageous arrangement, he achieved by the grace of heaven what he was striving for. Between each party certain doctrinal articles were composed, in which all who had earlier been divided into opposing parties and had subscribed to their lethal forefathers,

<sup>35</sup> This refers to document 1, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> This refers to document 2, above.

μερίδας προπάτορας δὲ Διόσκορον καὶ Σεβῆρον τοὺς ἀλητηρίους ἐπιγραφόμενοι ἡνώθησαν τῆ ἀγιωτάτη καὶ μόνη καθολικῆ ἐκκλησία μία τε ποίμνη Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν ἄπας ὁ τῆς ἀλεξανδρέων φιλόχριστος γέγονε [538] λαὸς καὶ πᾶσα σχεδὸν πρὸς τούτοις ἡ Αἴγυπτος καὶ Θηβαΐς καὶ Λιβύη καὶ αἱ λοιπαὶ τῆς Αἰγυπτιακῆς διοικήσεως ἐπαρχίαι, οὕστινας ἦν ἰδεῖν πρίν, ὡς εἰρήκαμεν, εἰς ἀναρίθμητον πλῆθος αἱρέσεων διεσκεδασμένους, εὐδοκία δὲ νῦν τοῦ θεοῦ καὶ σπουδῆ θεαρέστω τοῦ ἡηθέντος άγιωτάτου τῆς ἀλεξανδρέων ἱεράρχου εν <χεῖλος> γεγόνασι πάντες, μία φωνή, καὶ ἐνότητι πνεύματος τὰ ὀρθὰ τῆς ἐκκλησίας ὁμολογοῦντες δόγματα τῶν εἰρημένων δὲ καὶ ἐστοιχημένων εν καθέστηκε κεφάλαιον τὸ περὶ μιᾶς ἐνεργείας Χριστοῦ τοῦ μεγάλου θεοῦ καὶ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν.

Τούτων οὖτως προεληλυθότων Σωφρόνιος ὁ ὁσιώτατος μοναχός, ό τανύν ώς έξ ακοής καὶ μόνης μεμαθήκαμεν της Γεροσολυμιτών χειροτονηθείς πρόεδρος οὔπω γάρ αὐτοῦ τὰ ἐξ ἔθους συνοδικά μέχρι τοῦ νῦν ἐδεξάμεθα—κατὰ τὴν Αλεξανδρέων τηνικαῦτα γενόμενος καὶ τῷ ἡηθέντι άγιωτάτω πάπα συνών, ἡνίκα τήν, ὧςά είρηται, πρὸς τοὺς πρώην αίρετικοὺς εὐδοκία θεοῦ κατώρθου παρδοξον ένωσιν καὶ σὺν αὐτῷ τὰ περὶ τῶν τοιούτων διασκοπούμενος κεφαλαίων, ήναντιώθη καὶ ἀντεῖπε πρὸς τὸ τῆς μιᾶς ἐνεργείας κεφάλαιον δύο παντί τρόπω ένεργείας Χριστού τού θεού ήμωνά ξιών δογματίζεσθαι. τοῦ δὲ λεχθέντος άγιωτάτου πάπα μάλιστα μέν χρήσεις τινάς αὐτῷ τῶν άγίων ἡμῶν πατέρων προαγαγόντος σποράδην έν τισι των οἰκείων συγγραμμάτων μίαν ἐνέργειαν είρηκότων, έτι δε καὶ εκ περιουσίας φάσκοντος, ώς πολλάκις οί άγιοι πατέρες ήμων δια το κερδάναι πλειόνων ψυχών σωτηρίαν τοιούτων αναφυέντων κεφαλαίων θεαρέστοις οἰκονομίαις χρησάμενοι φαίνονται καὶ συμβάσεσι μηδέν τῆς ἀκριβείας τῶν ὀρθῶν τῆς έκκλησίας δογμάτων παρασαλεύσαντες, καὶ λέγοντος, ώς ἄρα χρή καὶ ἐπὶ τοῦ παρόντος τοσούτων μυριάδων λαοῦ σωτηρίας ἐν χερσὶ προκειμένης μηδέν περί του τοιούτου [540] κεφαλαίου εριστικώς ζυγομαχείν διὰ τό, ὡς εἴρηται, καὶ ὑπό τινων θεσπεσίων πατέρων την τοιαύτην εἰρησθαι φωνην καὶ μηδέν περὶ τούτου τὸν της ὀρθοδοξίας παραβλάπτεσθαι λόγον.

Ο ρηθείς θεοφιλής Σωφρόνιος την τοιαύτην οἰκονομίαν οὐδαμῶς κατεδέξατο. ἐπεὶ οὖν τούτου ἔνεκα μετὰ γραμμάτων τοῦ αὐτοῦ

Dioscorus and Severus, were united to the most holy and only catholic church.<sup>37</sup> The Christ-loving population of Alexandria became one flock of Christ, our true God, and in addition to them almost all of Egypt, Thebaid, Libya, and the remainder of the provinces in the diocese of Egypt. Formerly, as we have said, it was possible to witness their fragmentation into an untold number of heresies, but now, by the favour of God and the God-pleasing zeal of the aforementioned most holy chief-priest of Alexandria, they all became one mouth, one voice, and in unity of spirit confessed the correct teachings of the church. From what was discussed and settled, one article of faith was established concerning the one activity of Christ, our great God and Saviour.<sup>38</sup>

Events having proceeded in this way, Sophronius, the most holy monk, who now, as we have learned only from hearsay, has been ordained leader of Jerusalem (for up to the present we have not yet received the customary synodical letter from him), was in Alexandria at the time and was in the company of the said most holy pope. This was the time, as has been said, when, by the favour of God, Cyrus had achieved an amazing union with the former heretics. With him Sophronius looked into the issues of these articles of faith, and opposed and contradicted the article on the one activity, demanding that one must in every way teach the doctrine of two activities in Christ our God. In particular the most holy pope, already mentioned, adduced for him testimonies from our holy Fathers where they spoke here and there in some of their writings of one activity. Yet Cyrus still superfluously alleged that often, when articles of faith like these made their appearance, our holy Fathers, for the sake of gaining the salvation of more souls, appear to have used God-pleasing accommodations and agreements without undermining the accuracy of the correct teachings of the church. Cyrus asserted that, since in fact at the present time too the salvation of so many myriads of people was at stake, it was imperative not to contend argumentatively at all on the subject of that article of faith because, as was already said, an expression of this kind had also been uttered by certain inspired Fathers, and the principle of orthodoxy had not been harmed by it at all.

Sophronius, dear to God, whom we have mentioned, would in no way accept such an accommodation. Therefore, because of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> See document 3, above.

i.e. Article of Faith VII of the Announcement, in document 3, above.

άγιωτάτου ήμων συλλειτουργού προς ήμας παραγέγονε, τον περί τούτου τε καὶ παρ' ἡμιν ἀνεκίνησε λόγον ἐνιστάμενος τῶν τοιούτων έξαιρεθήναι κεφαλαίων μετά την γενομένην ένωσιν την της μιάς ένεργείας φωνήν—σκληρον ήμεις ήγησάμεθα τούτο πώς γάρ σκληρον οὐκ ἦν; καὶ σφόδρα βαρύτατον ἄτε δὴ μέλλον ἀναλύειν τε καὶ ανατρέπειν όλην ἐκείνην τὴν καλώς γεγενημένην ὁμόνοιάν τε καὶ ένωσιν κατά τε την Άλεξανδρέων πόλιν καὶ κατά πάσας τὰς ὑπ' αὐτὴν ἐπαρχίας τὰς ἐν μηδενὶ καιρῶ μέχρι τοῦ νῦν καταδεξαμένας όνομα γουν άπλως του θεσπεσίου και αοιδίμου πατρός ήμων Λέοντος ή της άγίας καὶ μεγάλης καὶ οἰκουμενικής έν Χαλκηδόνι συνόδου ἐπὶ μνήμης φέρειν, νυνὶ δὲ λαμπρᾶ καὶ μεγάλη τῆ φωνῆ ἐν ταῖς θείαις μυσταγωγίαις ταύτην ανακηρύττοντας, πολλών τοίνυν περί τούτου κεκινημένων λόγων ήμιν πρός τὸν εἰρημένον ὁσιώτατον Σωφρόνιον τέλος προετρέψαμεν αὐτὸν χρήσεις ήμιν προκομίσαι άγίων καὶ ἐκκρίτων πατέρων, ἐκείνων μέντοι προδήλως, ους απαντες κοινούς διδασκάλους όμολογούμεν καὶ τὰ τούτων δόγματα νόμον αί ἄγιαι τοῦ θεοῦ ἐκκλησίαι γινώσκουσι, δύο ρητώς καὶ αὐταῖς λέξεσιν ἐνεργείας ἐπὶ Χριστοῦ λέγειν παραδιδούσας, ὁ δὲ τούτο ποιήσαι παντοίως ήπόρησεν.

Ήμεις οὖν τὴν ἐντεῦθεν ἀρξαμένην ἐξάπτεσθαί τισι τῶν ἐνταῦθα αμφισβήτησιν κατανοήσαντες καὶ είδότες, ώς έκ των τοιούτων αεί φιλονεικιών αί τών αίρέσεων διχοστασίαι γεγόνασιν, άναγκαΐον έκρίναμεν πάσαν θέσθαι σπουδήν πρός τὸ καταπαῦσαί τε καὶ έκκόψαι την περιττην ταύτην λογομαχίαν καὶ πρὸς μὲν τὸν συχνώς είρημένον άγιώτατον [542] της Αλεξανδρέων πατριάρχην γεγραφήκαμεν, ώστε αὐτὸν τὴν πρὸς τοὺς πάλαι χωριζομένους ένωσιν σὺν θεῷ κατορθώσαντα μηκέτι τοῦ λοιποῦ τινι συγχωρεῖν μίαν η δύο προφέρειν ένεργείας έπὶ Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν, ἀλλὰ μάλλον, καθάπερ αί ἄγιαι καὶ οἰκουμενικαὶ παραδεδώκασι σύνοδοι, ένα και τὸν αὐτὸν υίὸν μονογενή τὸν κύριον ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν τὸν ἀληθινὸν θεὸν ἐνεργεῖν ὁμολογεῖν τά τε θεῖα καὶ τὰ ἀνθρώπινα, καὶ πάσαν θεοπρεπή καὶ ἀνθρωποπρεπή ἐνέργειαν ἐξ ένὸς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ σεσαρκωμένου θεοῦ λόγου ἀδιαιρέτως προϊέναι καὶ εἰς ἔνα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἀναφέρεσθαι διὰ τὸ τὴν μὲν τῆς μιᾶς ἐνεργείας φωνήν, εί καί τισι των άγίων εξρηται πατέρων, όμως ξενίζειν καί θορυβείν τάς τινων ἀκοὰς ὑπολαμβανόντων ἐπ' ἀναιρέσει ταύτην

what had transpired he approached us with a letter from our same most holy fellow minister, and engaging in discourse with us too on the matter, insisted that the expression 'one activity' after the union took place be excluded from these articles of faith. We thought that this was harsh. For how was it not harsh and exceedingly onerous,39 when it was going to undo and overthrow that entire concord and unity which had come about so well in the city of Alexandria and in all her provinces, which at no stage up to the present had accepted even the very name of our inspired and renowned Father Leo or had made mention of the holy, great, ecumenical synod in Chalcedon, while now with clear, loud voice they are proclaiming it in their divine rites?40 So when we had engaged in many discussions on this subject with the said most holy Sophronius, we finally entreated him to produce for us testimonies from the holy and select Fathers, that is, obviously those whom we all confess as our common teachers and whose teachings the holy churches of God acknowledge as law, testimonies which expressly and literally impart as tradition that we should speak of two activities in Christ. This he was completely unable to do.41

We, therefore, realizing that the dispute that had thereby arisen was being kindled by some of those there, and knowing that it is always from such arguments that heretical dissensions come about, have judged it necessary to devote all our effort to stopping and cutting off this excessive wrangling over words. We wrote to the oft-mentioned most holy patriarch of Alexandria, so that he who with God's help had effected unity between those who had formerly been separated, should in the future no longer permit anyone to propose one or two activities in Christ our God, but rather, just as the holy, ecumenical synods have handed down, a person should profess that one and the same only-begotten Son, our Lord Jesus Christ, true God, performs both the divine and the human activities, and that every activity, both fitting for God and fitting for a human being, proceeds without division from one and the same incarnate God the Word, and is to be referred to one and the same [person], because the expression 'one activity' (even if it was used by some of the holy Fathers) still alienates and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> I have amended Riedinger's punctuation here.

This may indicate that in some form the Announcement was used liturgically.

This is at variance with Sophronius' supposed composition of a florilegium of 600 anti-monoenergist citations from the Fathers. Cf. Winkelmann, *Der Streit*, 82–3, nr. 46, and the discussion of Sophronius' works in sec. 1.2, above.

προφέρεσθαι τῶν ἐν Χριστῷ τῷ θεῷ ἡμῶν ἀσυγχύτως καὶ καθ' ύπόστασιν ήνωμένων δύο φύσεων (ὅπερ οὐκ ἔστι ποτὲ μηδὲ γένοιτο): ώσαύτως δὲ καὶ τὴν τῶν δύο ἐνεργειῶν ῥῆσιν πολλοὺς σκανδαλίζειν οία μηδέ τινι τών θεσπεσίων τε καὶ ἐκκρίτων τῆς έκκλησίας εἰρημένην μυσταγωγών, ἀλλὰ γὰρ καὶ ἔπεσθαι ταύτη τὸ καὶ δύο πρεσβεύειν θελήματα ἐναντίως πρὸς ἄλληλα ἔχοντα, ώς τοῦ μέν θεοῦ λόγου τὸ σωτήριον θέλοντος ἐκπληρωθήναι πάθος, τῆς δὲ κατ' αὐτὸν ἀνθρωπότητος ἀντιπιπτούσης τῷ αὐτοῦ θελήματι καὶ έναντιουμένης, καὶ ένθεν δύο τοὺς τάναντία θέλοντας εἰσάγεσθαι, οπερ δυσσεβές, αδύνατον γαρ εν ένὶ καὶ τῶ αὐτῶ ὑποκειμένω δύο ἄμα καὶ κατὰ ταυτὸν <ἐναντία> ὑφεστάναι θελήματα ἡ δὲ σωτήριος των θεοφόρων πατέρων διδασκαλία έναργως έκπαιδεύει τὸ μηδέποτε τὴν νοερώς ἐψυχωμένην τοῦ κυρίου σάρκα κεχωρισμένως καὶ ἐξ οἰκείας ὁρμῆς ἐναντίως τῶ νεύματι τοῦ ἡμωμένου αὐτῆ καθ' ὑπόστασιν θεοῦ λόγου τὴν φυσικὴν αὐτῆς ποιήσασθαι κίνησιν, άλλ' δπότε και οΐαν και δσην αὐτὸς ὁ θεὸς λόγος ἐβούλετο, καί, σαφώς είπειν, δυ τρόπου τὸ σώμα τὸ ἡμέτερου [544] ἡγεμονεύεται καὶ κοσμείται καὶ τάττεται ὑπὸ τῆς νοερᾶς καὶ λογικῆς ἡμῶν ψυχής, ουτως καὶ ἐπὶ τοῦ δεσπότου Χριστοῦ ὅλον τὸ ἀνθρώπινον αὐτοῦ σύγκριμα ὑπὸ τῆς αὐτοῦ τοῦ λόγου θεότητος ἀεὶ καὶ ἐν πᾶσιν αγόμενον θεοκίνητον ήν κατά τὸν Νύσσης Γρηγόριον λέγοντα ἐν τοις κατ' Εὐνομίου ουτως 'καθό θεός ὁ υίός, ἀπαθής πάντως ἐστὶ καὶ ἀκήρατος: εἰ δέ τι πάθος ἐν τῷ εὐαγγελίῳ περὶ αὐτοῦ λέγοιτο, διὰ τοῦ ἀνθρωπίνου πάντως τοῦ δεχομένου τὸ πάθος τὸ τοιοῦτον ένήργησεν. ένεργεί γὰρ ώς ἀληθώς ή θεότης διὰ τοῦ περὶ αὐτὴν σώματος την του παντός σωτηρίαν, ώς είναι της μέν σαρκός τὸ πάθος, τοῦ δὲ θεοῦ τὴν ἐνέργειαν.'

Ταύτην τοίνυν, <ώς εἴρηται,> τὴν ἀρξαμένην ἀνάπτεσθαι φιλονεικίαν έωρακότες ἀναγκαῖον ἐκρίναμεν ταῖς τετριμμέναις μᾶλλον τῶν ἁγίων πατέρων φωναῖς καὶ συνοδικῶς ὡρισμέναις διὰ πάντων ἀκολουθῆσαι καὶ μήτε τὰ σπανίως ὑπό τινων πατέρων εἰρημένα καὶ οὐ περὶ αὐτὰ τὸν σκοπὸν ἐσχηκότων, ὥστε σαφῆ καὶ ἀναμφίλεκτον τὴν περὶ αὐτῶν ἐκθέσθαι διδασκαλίαν εἰς κανόνα καὶ νόμον πάντως ἄγειν δογματικόν, ὁποῖόν ἐστι καὶ τὸ περὶ μιᾶς ἐνεργείας αὐτοῖς εἰρημένον, μήτε μὴν τὰ μηδαμῶς εἰρημένα τοῖς ἐκκρίτοις πατράσιν, ὑπό τινων δὲ νῦν προφερόμενα, φημί, δὴ τὰς δύο ἐνεργείας ὡς δόγμα προφέρειν ἐκκλησιαστικόν.

confuses the ears of some, who suppose that it has been proposed in order to do away with the two natures which have been united without confusion and hypostatically in Christ our God. This is not ever the case, nor may it be so. In the same way the expression 'two activities' scandalizes many as well, on the grounds that it was not uttered by any of the inspired and select spiritual teachers of the church either. For to follow that expression and to advance two wills in mutual conflict, such that, while the God the Word wished to bring to fulfilment his saving Passion, his humanity stood in the way of his will and opposed it, and thereby two are introduced who will opposing things, is impious. For it is impossible for two wills to subsist at the same time in one and the same subject. The saving instruction of the God-bearing Fathers clearly teaches that the intellectually ensouled flesh of the Lord never separately and of its own initiative made its own natural movement at variance with the approval of God the Word united to it hypostatically, but at the time and according to the nature and quantity which the God the Word himself wished. To put it clearly, just as our body is governed, and ordered, and subject to our intellectual and rational soul, so too in the case of Christ the Master his whole human constitution always and in every case was led by the Godhead of his Word and moved by God, according to Gregory of Nyssa, who spoke as follows in his writing against Eunomius: 'As God the Son, he is completely free of passion and uncontaminated. But if some passion is related of him in the Gospel, such passion operated through the human element that received it completely. For the Godhead truly enacted the salvation of all through the body around it, so that the passion was from the flesh, while the activity was from God. 142

Well, then, as we have said, when we saw this argument beginning to flare up, we judged it necessary rather to follow in everything the tried-and-true utterances of the holy Fathers and the synodical definitions and not those uttered occasionally by some Fathers without the aim of expounding the relevant teaching clearly and unambiguously, with a view to bringing it into a canon or a rule of teaching, as for example when they spoke too of one activity, or follow indeed what was never said by select Fathers but is now adduced by some people (I mean the two activities) as if to adduce a teaching of the church.

<sup>42</sup> Against Eunomius 3, 8; ed. Jaeger II, 136, 19-24.

Καὶ πέρας ἔδοξε καὶ ἐστέρχθη, ὥστε τὸν εἰρημένον δσιώτατον Σωφρόνιον μηδένα τὸ λοιπὸν περὶ μιᾶς ἢ δύο ἐνεργειῶν λόγον κινεῖν, ἀλλ' ἀρκεῖσθαι τἢ προλελεγμένη ἀσφαλεῖ τε καὶ τετριμμένη τῶν ἁγίων πατέρων ὀρθοτομία τε καὶ διδασκαλία. τούτοις οὖν ἀρκεσθεὶς ὁ συχνῶς εἰρημένος ὁσιώτατος ἀνὴρ καὶ παραφυλάττειν αὐτὰ διαβεβαιωσάμενος ἤτησεν ἡμᾶς καὶ δι' ἐπιστολῆς τὴν περὶ τούτων αὐτῷ παρασχεῖν ἀπόκρισιν, ὥστε τὴν τοιαύτην αὐτόν, ὡς εἰπεῖν, ἐπιστολὴν ἐπιδεικνύναι τοῖς ὡς εἰκὸς ἐπερωτᾶν αὐτὸν περὶ τῆς εἰρημένης ζητήσεως βουλομένοις, ὅ δὴ καὶ ἀσμένως πεπράχαμεν. ὁ μὲν οὖν ἐπὶ τούτοις ἐντεῦθεν ἐξέπλευσεν.

[546] Άρτίως δὲ ὁ πανευσεβής καὶ θεοστήρικτος ήμῶν δεσπότης κατά την Έδεσσηνών διατρίβων πόλιν πανευσεβή κεραίαν έποιήσατο πρός ήμας παρακελευομένην, ίνα τὰς πατρικάς ἐκείνας παρεκβάλλωμεν χρήσεις τὰς ἐμφερομένας τῶ γενομένω, ὡς είρηται, παρά τοῦ ἐν άγίοις Μηνά πρὸς τὸν άγιώτατον Βιγίλλιον δογματικώ περί μιας ένεργείας και ένος θελήματος λόγω και ταύτας τη θεοσόφω αὐτοῦ ἀποστείλωμεν γαληνότητι, ὁ δη καὶ πρὸς έργον ήγάγομεν, ήμεις δε την των ήδη κεκινημένων έχοντες μνήμην καὶ τὸν ἐκ τῆς τοιαύτης κινήσεως ἀρξάμενον θόρυβον ἐπιστάμενοι ανηγάγομεν τη αὐτοῦ πανευσεβεί γαληνότητι διὰ μετρίας ήμων αναφοράς καὶ γραμμάτων πρὸς τὸν εὐκλεέστατον βασιλικὸν σακελλάριον των περί τούτου παρ' ήμων γενομένων ἄπασαν έξης του κεφαλαίου την λεπτομέρειαν, καὶ ώς οὐ χρη τὰ περὶ της τοιαύτης ζητήσεως έρευναν, αλλ' έμμένειν τη τετριμμένη καί συμφώνως παρά πάντων δμολογουμένη πατρική διδασκαλία περί τοῦ τοιούτου ζητήματος, καὶ ὁμολογεῖν τὸν μονογενή υἱὸν τοῦ θεοῦ τὸν ὅντα κατὰ ἀλήθειαν θεὸν ἅμα καὶ ἄνθρωπον, τὸν αὐτὸν ἐνεργεῖν τὰ θεία καὶ τὰ ἀνθρώπινα καὶ ἐξ ένὸς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ σεσαρκωμένου θεοῦ λόγου, καθὰ φθάσαντες ἔφημεν, πᾶσαν προϊέναι ἀμερίστως καὶ αδιαιρέτως θείαν τε καὶ ανθρωπίνην ἐνέργειαν, τοῦτο γὰρ ἡμᾶς ὁ θεοφόρος εκδιδάσκει Λέων διαρρήδην είπών 'ενεργεί γαρ έκατέρα μορφή μετά της θατέρου κοινωνίας όπερ ίδιον έσχηκεν.' έφ' οίς αντίγραφον πανευσεβή κέλευσιν τοῦ πανημέρου αὐτοῦ έδεξάμεθα κράτους τὰ πρέποντα τῆ θεοδηγήτω αὐτοῦ περιέχουσαν γαληνότητι.

Finally it was decided and established that the most holy Sophronius, of whom we have spoken, should not in future start any discussion about one or two activities, but should be content with the safe and tried-and-true correct teaching of the holy Fathers, mentioned above. The oft-mentioned most holy man, then, was content with these conditions, and, when he had confirmed that he would abide by them, asked us to provide him with an answer on these matters in writing as well, so that, so to speak, he could show such a letter to those who perhaps would wish to question him about the enquiry of which we have spoken. This we did, and gladly.<sup>43</sup> Then after that he left here by ship.

Recently, when our all-pious and God-strengthened master was staying in the city of Edessa, he sent an all-pious message to us, enjoining us to make excerpts from those testimonies of the Fathers contained, as he said, in the dogmatic work sent by Menas [now] among the saints to the most holy Vigilius on the question of one activity and one will, and to send them to His godly-wise Serenity. This task, indeed, we accomplished.44 But because we remembered what had happened previously and knew the commotion that had started as a result of such actions, we conveyed to His all-pious Serenity by means of a modest report and letter to the most illustrious imperial finance minister (sakellarios) all the finer points consecutively of what we had done regarding this chapter. 45 [We said that] it was not necessary to examine the facts by an enquiry like that, but to remain in the tried-and-true teaching of the Fathers, which was confessed and agreed to by all on this question, and to confess that the only-begotten Son of God, who in truth is God and at the same time a human being, performs divine and human activities. And from one and the same God the Word incarnate, as we have said previously, every activity, both divine and human, proceeds without partition and without division. For this the God-bearing Leo teaches us explicitly: 'Each form effects with the cooperation of the other what it possesses as its own.'46 On these points we received an all-pious rescript from His most clement Authority, containing sentiments befitting His God-guided Serenity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> This lost letter is registered in Winkelmann, Der Streit, 75, nr. 38.

On this *keleusis* issued by the emperor Heraclius see ibid. 74, nr. 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> On this letter see ibid. 75–6, nr. 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Tome to Flavian 11, 4; ACO II, 1, 1, 14, 27 8; trans. Tanner, i. \*79.

Τούτων οὖν ἀπάντων ἄνωθεν οὕτω παρηκολουθηκότων εὔλογον ἄμα καὶ ἀναγκαῖον ἐκρίναμεν τῶν κατὰ μέρος μεμνημονευμένων τὴν εἴδησιν τῃ ὑμετέρᾳ ἀδελφικῃ καὶ ὁμοψύχῳ μακαριότητι παρασχεῖν διὰ τῶν ἐσταλμένων παρ' ἡμῶν ἰσοτύπων, καὶ προτρέπομεν τοὺς πανιέρους ὑμᾶς τούτοις ἄπασιν ἐντυχεῖν καὶ τῃ προσούσῃ ὑμῖν θεαρέστῳ καὶ πληρεστάτῃ ἀγάπῃ καὶ νῦν ἐπομένους, εἴ τί περ ἴσως ἐλλεῖπον εὕρηται, τοῦτο τῃ δεδωρημένῃ ὑμῖν ἐκ θεοῦ χάριτι ἀναπληρῶσαι καὶ δι' ὁσίων ὑμῶν συλλαβῶν σὺν τῃ ὑμετέρᾳ εὐκταίᾳ ἡώσει τὰ περὶ τούτων ὑμῖν δοκοῦντα σημάναι.

### 7. Έπιστολή Όνωρίου πάπα Ρώμης πρός τὸν αὐτὸν Σέργιον

Τὰ γραφέντα παρὰ τῆς ὑμετέρας ἀδελφότητος ἐδεξάμεθα, δι' ὧν φιλονεικίας τινὰς καὶ νέας φωνῶν ζητήσεις ἔγνωμεν εἰσενεχθείσας παρὰ Σωφρονίου τινὸς τηνικαῦτα μὲν μοναχοῦ, νυνὶ δέ, ὡς ἀκούομεν, ἐπισκόπου καθεστῶτος τῆς Ἱεροσολυμιτῶν πόλεως κατὰ Κύρου τοῦ ἡμετέρου ἀδελφοῦ τῆς Αλεξανδρέων πόλεως προέδρου μίαν ἐνέργειαν τοῦ κυρίου ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ τοῖς ἐπιστρέψασιν ἐκ τῶν αἰρέσεων κηρύξαντος. ὅστις Σωφρόνιος παραγενόμενος πρὸς τὴν ὑμετέραν ἀδελφότητα καὶ τὴν τοιαύτην ἀποτιθέμενος μέμψιν πολυτρόπως παιδευθεὶς ἥτησε περὶ ὧν παρ' ὑμῶν κατηχήθη ἐγγράφως αὐτῷ σαφηνισθῆναι.

Ώντινων γραμμάτων πρὸς τὸν αὐτὸν Σωφρόνιον πεμφθέντων παρ' ὑμῶν δεξάμενοι τὰ ἴσα καὶ ἐντυχόντες ἐπαινοῦμεν τὴν ὑμετέραν ἀδελφότητα μετὰ πολλῆς προνοίας τε καὶ ἐπισκέψεως γράψασαν, περιαιροῦσαν τὸ καινὸν τῆς ὀνομασίας δυνάμενον τοῖς ἁπλουστέροις σκάνδαλον εἰσάγειν. ἡμᾶς γὰρ δέον ἐστι βαδίζειν ὥσπερ ἐλάβομεν, καὶ γὰρ προηγουμένου τοῦ θεοῦ παραγενόμεθα πρὸς τὸ μέτρον τῆς πίστεως, ἥντινα οἱ ἀπόστολοι τῆς ἀληθείας [τῷ φωτὶ] <τῷ σκοινίῳ> τῶν θείων γραφῶν ἐξέτειναν, ὁμολογοῦντες τὸν κύριον Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν μεσίτην θεοῦ καὶ ἀνθρώπων, ἐνεργοῦντα

Since, then, all these events ensued in this way from the beginning, we judged it fair and at the same time necessary to communicate to Your brotherly and unanimous Beatitude the knowledge of what I have partly recorded by means of the copies which we have sent. We exhort Your All-sacredness to read all of this, and as we now too follow the God-pleasing and most full love which is in You, [we beg You] that, if there is anything which is perhaps found wanting, to complement this by the grace which has been given to You by God and by Your holy words with Your hoped-for support, and to indicate the matters which You judge right.

#### Document 7

# Honorius, First Letter to Sergius (CPG 9375 Suppl.)<sup>47</sup>

We have received the letter from Your Brotherhood from which we ascertained that certain arguments and new inventions of vocabulary have been introduced by a certain Sophronius (who was at that time a monk, but now, as we hear, has been appointed bishop of the city of Jerusalem) against Cyrus, our brother and the leader of the church of Alexandria, who proclaimed to those who had returned from heresy one activity of our Lord Jesus Christ. This Sophronius came to Your Brotherhood, renounced this criticism, and after being taught in manifold ways, requested that the matters about which he had been instructed by You be clearly articulated to him in writing.

We have received a copy of the letter sent by You to this same Sophronius, 48 and having read it we praise Your Brotherhood for having written with great prudence and scrutiny, excluding the new expression, which could introduce scandal to simpler people. For it is necessary that we walk as we have learned (1 Thess. 4: 1), and with God as our leader arrive at the full measure of belief (Rom. 12: 3) which the apostles of truth extended with the rope of the truth of the divine scriptures. They confessed that the Lord Jesus Christ, the mediator between God and human beings (1 Tim. 2: 5), effected

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 548–558, 8 (Greek); 549, 4–559, 5 (Latin). Kreuzer, *Die Honoriusfrage*, 32–47, gives a German translation of this document, based on his own edition of the Greek.

On this letter see Winkelmann, Der Streit, 75, nr. 38, and cf. document 6, above.

τὰ θεῖα μεσιτευούσης τῆς ἀνθρωπότητος τῆς ἐνωθείσης αὐτῷ τῷ θεῷ λόγῳ καθ' ὑπόστασιν καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἐνεργοῦντα τὰ ἀνθρώπινα άφράστως καὶ [μονογενώς] <μοναδικώς> προσληφθείσης της σαρκός αδιαιρέτως, ατρέπτως, ασυγχύτως τελεί<α>ς θεότητος, καὶ ὁ ἐκλάμψας ἐν σαρκὶ τοῖς θαύμασι τελεία θεότητι, αὐτός ἐστιν ὁ καὶ τῆς σαρκὸς τὰς διαθέσεις τοῖς ὀνειδισμοῖς τοῦ πάθους ένεργήσας, τέλειος θεός καὶ ἄνθρωπος, είς μεσίτης θεοῦ καὶ ἀνθρώπων ἐν ἐκατέραις ταῖς φύσεσι, λόγος σὰρξ γενόμενος καὶ <u>ἐνώκησεν ἐν ἡμῖν</u> αὐτὸς υίὸς ἀνθρώπου καταβάς ἐξ οὐρανοῦ, είς καὶ ὁ αὐτός, [550] καθώς γέγραπται, σταυρωθεὶς ὁ κύριος τῆς δόξης, δπόταν ώμολόγηται τὴν θεότητα μηδαμώς δύνασθαί τινα ὑπομεῖναι ανθρώπινα πάθη, καὶ οὐκ <u>ἐξ οὐρανοῦ</u>, ἀλλ' ἐκ τῆς ἁγίας θεοτόκου προσελήφθη ή σάρξ, δι' έαυτης γάρ ή αλήθεια έν τοις εὐαγγελίοις ουτως είπεν ουδείς αναβέβηκεν είς τον ουρανόν, εί μη δ έκ του οὐρανοῦ καταβὰς ὁ υίὸς τοῦ ἀνθρώπου ὁ ὢν ἐν τῶ οὐρανῶ. δηλαδή παιδεύουσα ήμας, ὅτι τῆ θεότητι ἡνώθη ή παθητὴ σὰρξ ἀφράστως καὶ [μονογενώς] <μοναδικώς>, ώς διακεκριμένως καὶ ἀσυγχύτως ουτως καὶ ἀδιαιρέτως δόξη ἐνοῦσθαι, ὅπως ἀναμφιλέκτως θαυμαστώ λόγω νοηθείη μενουσών τών διαφόρων έκατέρων φύσεων ένοῦσθαι. ῷτινι ὁ ἀπόστολος συνάδων πρὸς Κορινθίους εἶπε σοφίαν λαλούμεν έν τοις τελείοις, σοφίαν δε οὐ τοῦ αἰώνος τούτου, οὐδε τών άρχόντων τοῦ αἰώνος τούτου τών καταργουμένων άλλὰ λαλοῦμεν θεοῦ σοφίαν ἐν μυστηρίω ἀποκεκρυμμένην, ἣν προώρισεν ὁ θεὸς εἰς δόξαν ήμων πρό των αἰώνων, ην οὐδεὶς των ἀρχόντων τοῦ αἰώνος τούτου έγνω Κεν> εί γὰρ έγνωσαν, οὐκ αν τὸν κύριον τῆς δόξης έσταύρωσαν. δπόταν δηλαδή ή θεότης οὐδε σταυροῦσθαι ήδύνατο οὐδὲ παθῶν ἀνθρωπίνων πεῖραν λαμβάνειν, <ἀλλὰ διὰ τὴν ἄφραστον συνάφειαν της ανθρωπίνης καὶ θείας φύσεως>, διὰ τοῦτο κατ' αμφότερα καὶ θεὸς λέγεται παθεῖν καὶ ή ανθρωπότης <u>ἐκ τοῦ</u> ουρανού κατεληλυθέναι μετά της θεότητος. ὅθεν καὶ εν θέλημα δμολογούμεν τού κυρίου Ίησού Χριστού, ἐπειδή προδήλως ἐκ τῆς divine acts with the assistance of the humanity hypostatically united to the same God the Word; and [that] the same one effected human acts in an ineffable and unique manner once the incarnation had taken place, without division, without change, without confusion, 49 perfect in the Godhead. The one who in the flesh was radiant through the miracles [effected through] his perfect Godhead is the same one who effected the dispositions of the flesh in the reproaches of the Passion. Perfect God and human being, he is the one mediator between God and human beings (1 Tim. 2: 5) in both natures. The Word who became flesh and dwelt among us (John 1: 14), the same Son of Man who came down from heaven (cf. John 3: 13). One and the same, as is written, is the crucified Lord of glory (1 Cor. 2: 8), while it is confessed that the Godhead is in no way capable of undergoing any human passions. The flesh was assumed not from heaven but from the holy Theotokos. For the truth in the Gospels spoke on its own behalf as follows: No one has ascended into heaven except the one who descended from heaven, the Son of Man, who is in heaven (John 3: 13), obviously teaching us that the passible flesh was united to the Godhead in an ineffable and unique manner, with the result that it is united to glory with differentiation and without confusion or division in such a way that it is unambiguously understood to be united in a wondrous manner while the different natures remain. In agreeing with this the apostle said to the Corinthians: Among the mature we speak wisdom, but it is a wisdom that is not of this age, nor of the rulers of this age, who are rendered useless. But we speak the wisdom of God hidden in mystery, which God decreed before the ages for our glorification. None of the rulers of this age understood this, for, if they had, they would not have crucified the Lord of glory (1 Cor. 2: 6-8). Of course, the Godhead could neither be crucified nor have the experience of human suffering, but, through the ineffable conjunction<sup>50</sup> of the human and divine nature, one can consequently make both statements: that God is said to suffer, and that the humanity came down from heaven (John 6: 41) with the Godhead. It follows too that we confess one will of the Lord Jesus Christ, since manifestly our nature was assumed by the Godhead,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> The terminology of the Chalcedonian definition of faith is used here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Greek συνάφεια, a word more usually associated with the Nestorian position, is an editorial supplement from the Latin translation.

θεότητος προσελήφθη ή ήμετέρα φύσις, οὐχ άμαρτία ἐν ἐκείνη δηλαδὴ ἡ φύσις ἡ πρὸ τῆς άμαρτίας κτισθεῖσα, οὐχ ἥτις μετὰ τὴν παράβασιν ἐφθάρη. Χριστὸς γὰρ ὁ κύριος ἐν ὁμοιώματι σαρκὸς άμαρτίας παραγενόμενος τὴν άμαρτίαν ἀφείλατο τοῦ κόσμου, καὶ ἐκ τοῦ πληρώματος αὐτοῦ ἡμεῖς πάντες ἐλάβομεν, καὶ μορφὴν δούλου λαβὼν ἐν σχήματι εὐρέθη ὡς ἄνθρωπος.

Επειδή γαρ χωρίς άμαρτίας συνελήφθη έκ πνεύματος άγίου, διά τοῦτο καὶ χωρὶς άμαρτίας ἐστὶν ὁ τόκος ὁ ἐκ τῆς άγίας ἀχράντου παρθένου καὶ θεοτόκου <οὐδεμιᾶς> μετασχών πείρας τῆς άμαρτησάσης φύσεως, τὸ γὰρ τῆς σαρκὸς ὄνομα κατὰ δύο τρόπους διὰ τῶν θείων λογίων ἐπὶ [552] καλῷ καὶ ἐπὶ κακῷ ἔγνωμεν λαμβάνεσθαι, καθώς γέγραπται οὐ μὴ καταμείνη τὸ πνεῦμά μου ἐν τοῖς ανθρώποις τούτοις είς τὸν αἰῶνα, διότι εἰσὶ σάρξ, καὶ ὁ ἀπόστολος: σὰρξ καὶ αξμα βασιλείαν θεοῦ οὖ κληρονομήσουσι, καὶ πάλιν τῷ νῷ δουλεύω τω νόμω του θεού, τη δε σαρκί τω νόμω της άμαρτίας. θεωρώ δὲ ἔτερον νόμον ἐν τοῖς μέλεσί μου ἀντιστρατευόμενον τώ νόμω τοῦ νοός μου καὶ αἰχμαλοτίζοντά με <ἐν> τῶ νόμω τῆς άμαρτίας, ος έστιν έν τοις μέλεσί μου, καὶ πολλά τοιαθτα έπὶ κακώ ἀπολύθως εἴωθε νοεῖσθαί τε καὶ λέγεσθαι. ἐπ' ἀγαθώ δὲ οὕτως 'Ησαίου τοῦ προφήτου λέγοντος ἐλεύσεται ἄπασα σὰρξ ἐν Ίερουσαλήμ καὶ προσκυνήσουσιν ἐνώπιόν μου, καὶ ἐν τῶ Ἰώβ ἐν τῆ σαρκί μου ὄψομαι τὸν θεόν, καὶ ἀλλαχοῦ· ὄψεται πᾶσα σὰρξ τὸ σωτήριον τοῦ θεοῦ, καὶ ἄλλα διάφορα.

Οὐ προσελήφθη οὖν, καθὼς εἰρήκαμεν, ἀπὸ τοῦ σωτῆρος ἡ ἄμαρτήσασα φύσις, ἡ ἀντιστρατευομένη τῷ νόμω τοῦ νοός, ἀλλ' ἤλθε ζητῆσαι καὶ σῶσαι τὸ ἀπολωλός, τουτέστι τὴν ἁμαρτήσασαν τοῦ ἀνθρωπείου γένους φύσιν. ἔτερος γὰρ νόμος τοῖς μέλεσιν ἢ θέλημα διάφορον ἢ ἐναντίον οὐ γέγονεν ἐν τῷ σωτῆρι, ἐπειδὴ καὶ ὑπὲρ νόμον ἀνθρωπίνης [φύσεως] <αἰρέσεως> ἐτέχθη. κᾶν γὰρ γέγραπται οὐκ ἦλθον ποιῆσαι τὸ θέλημά μου, ἀλλὰ τοῦ πέμψαντός με πατρός, καί οὐχ ὡς ἐγὼ θέλω, ἀλλ' ὅπερ σὺ θέλεις, πάτερ καὶ ἄλλα τοιουτότροπα, οὐκ εἰσὶ ταῦτα διαφόρου θελήματος, ἀλλὰ τῆς οἰκονομίας τῆς ἀνθρωπότητος τῆς προσληφθείσης. ταῦτα γὰρ δι' ἡμᾶς ἐλέχθη, οἶς δέδωκε παράδειγμα, ἴνα τοῖς ἴχνεσιν αὐτοῦ ἑψώμεθα, ὁ τῆς εὐσεβείας διδάσκαλος τοὺς μαθητὰς διδάσκων, ἵνα μὴ τὸ ἴδιον ἕκαστος ἡμῶν, ἀλλὰ τὸ τοῦ κυρίου μᾶλλον ἐν πᾶσι προτιμήση θέλημα.

Όδῷ τοίνυν βασιλικῆ πορευόμενοι δεξιὰ καὶ ἀριστερὰ τῶν θηρευτῶν τὰς περικειμένας παγίδας ἐκφεύγοντες πρὸς λίθον τὸν

there being no sin in it (cf. Heb. 4: 15) —the nature, of course, created before sin, not the one that was corrupted after the transgression [sc. of Adam]. For Christ the Lord, who came in the likeness of sinful flesh (Heb. 4: 15), removed sin from the world (John 1: 29), and from his fullness all of us have received (John 1: 16). Taking the form of a servant, he was found in the likeness of a human being (Phil. 2: 7). 51

For since he was conceived without sin from the Holy Spirit, on this account he was also born without sin (Heb. 4: 15) from the holy, undefiled Virgin and Theotokos, and did not partake at all in the experience of our nature that sinned. We know that the word 'flesh' is used by the divine sayings in two ways, in a good and bad sense, as it is written: My spirit will not abide forever among these human beings, because they are flesh (Gen. 6: 3). And the apostle [said]: Flesh and blood will not inherit the kingdom of God (1 Cor. 15: 50). And again: In my mind I serve the law of God, but in my flesh, the law of sin. I see in my limbs another law at war with the law of my mind and making me captive to the law of sin which is in my limbs (Rom. 7: 25, 23). Many passages of this kind are usually construed and cited without qualification in a bad sense. In a good sense Isaiah the prophet spoke as follows: All flesh will come to Jerusalem and will worship before me (Isa. 66: 23). And in Job: In my flesh I shall see God (Job 19: 26). And elsewhere: All flesh will see the salvation of God (Luke 3: 6). And [there are] various other passages.

As we have said, it was not then the sinful nature which is at war with the law of the mind (Rom. 7: 23) that was assumed by the Saviour. Rather he came to seek and save the lost (Luke 19: 10), that is, the sinful nature of the human race. Another law, or a different or contrary will, was not in the limbs (Rom. 7: 23) of the Saviour, since he was born above the law of the human [condition]. For although it is written: I did not come to do my will, but that of the Father who sent me (John 6: 38), and Not as I will, but as you will, Father (Matt. 26: 39), and there are other passages of this kind, these are not expressions of a different will, but of the economy of the humanity which he assumed. These words are said on our account, to whom is given an example so that we may follow in his footsteps (1 Pet. 2: 21). The teacher of pious belief teaches the disciples so that each of us may prefer not our own will, but rather the will of the Lord in all things.

As we travel on the royal highway (Num. 20: 17), then, avoiding to the right and left the hunters' traps that lie spread, let us not dash

Here the translation diverges from what is suggested by the punctuation in Riedinger's text.

ήμέτερον μή προσκρούσωμεν <u>πόδα</u>, τοις `Ιδουμαίοις, τουτέστι τοις γηίνοις <και > αίρετικοις τὰ οἰκεια καταλιμπάνοντες, μήτε εἰς ἴχνος ποδὸς γῆς, τουτέστιν εἰς τὴν φαύλην αὐτῶν διδασκαλίαν, παντὶ τρόπω αι διάνοιαι ἡμῶν προσψαύσωσιν, ὅπως δυνηθῶμεν καταντήσαι πρὸς τοὺς πατρώους ὅρους ταις τρίβοις [554] τῶν ἡγουμένων ἡμῶν βαδίζοντες.

Καὶ κᾶν εἴ τινα ψελλίζοντες, ἴνα οὕτως εἴπωμεν, ἐπεχείρησαν προφέροντες ἐκθέσθαι τυποῦντες αὐτοὺς ἐν σχήματι [διδασκάλων] <τρεφόντων>, ὅπως δυνηθῶσι τὰς διανοίας [τυπῶσαι] <διδασκειν> τῶν ἀκροατῶν. οὐ χρὴ ταῦτα πρὸς δόγματα ἐκκλησιαστικὰ μεταστρέφειν, ἄπερ οὐδὲ σύνοδοι κατεξέτασαν οὐδὲ αὐθεντίαι κανονικαὶ ἔδοξαν σαφηνίζειν, ἵνα μίαν ἢ δύο ἐνεργείας τις τολμήση ἐπὶ τοῦ κυρίου Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ κηρύξαι, ἃς οὐδὲ εὐαγγελικὰ οὐδὲ ἀποστολικὰ γράμματα οὐδὲ συνοδικαὶ κρίσεις <περὶ τούτων γενομεναι> φαίνονται ὁρίσασαι, εἰ μὴ <ἴσως>, ὡς προείπομεν, τινὲς ψελλίζοντές τινα ἐδίδαξαν συγκαταβαίνοντες πρὸς τὸ τυποῦν τὰς διανοίας καὶ ἐννοίας τῶν ἔτι νηπιαζόντων, ἄτινα πρὸς τὰ ἐκκλησιαστικὰ δόγματα φέρεσθαι οὐκ ὀφείλει, ἄπερ εἶς ἔκαστος ἐν τῷ ἰδίῳ λογισμῷ πλημμυρῶν ὡς οἰκείαν γνώμην προφέρει.

Ότι γὰρ ὁ κύριος ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦς Χριστὸς ὁ υίὸς καὶ λόγος τοῦ θεοῦ, δι οῦ τὰ πάντα ἐγένετο, εῖς καὶ ὁ αὐτός ἐστιν ἐνεργῶν τὰ θεῖα καὶ τὰ ἀνθρώπινα, τελείως αἱ θεῖαι γραφαὶ καὶ φανερῶς ἀποδεικνύουσι. πότερον δὲ διὰ τὰ ἔργα τῆς θεότητος καὶ τῆς ἀνθρωπότητος μία ἢ δύο ἐνέργειαι ὤφελον παραγόμεναι λέγεσθαι ἢ νοεῖσθαι, ταῦτα πρὸς ἡμᾶς ἀνήκειν οὐκ ὤφελον, ἀλλὰ καταλιμπάνομεν ταῦτα τοῖς γραμματικοῖς ἤγουν τεχνογράφοις, οἴτινες εἰώθασι τοῖς παισὶν ἐν τῷ παραγωγὰς ποιεῖν τὰ ἐφευρισκόμενα παρ' αὐτοῖς ὀνόματα πιπράσκειν. ἡμεῖς γὰρ οὐ μίαν ἐνέργειαν ἢ δύο τὸν κύριον [ἡμῶν] Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν καὶ τὸ αὐτοῦ ἄγιον πνεῦμα διὰ τῶν ἁγίων γραφῶν παρελάβομεν, ἀλλὰ πολυτρόπως ἔγνωμεν αὐτὸν ἐνεργοῦντα γέγραπται γάρ. ὡς οὐκ ἔχει τὸ πνεῦμα τοῦ Χριστοῦ, οὖτος οὐκ ἔστιν αὐτοῦ. καὶ πάλιν. οὐδεῖς δύναται λέγειν κύριον Ἰησοῦν εἰ μὴ ἐνπνεύματι ἀγίω. διαιρέσεις δὲ χαρισμάτων εἰσί, τὸ δὲ αὐτὸ πνεῦμα:

our foot against a stone (Ps. 91: 12), leaving the Idumeans,<sup>52</sup> that is the earthly ones and the heretics, to their own business. May our thoughts not come into contact in any way with the footstep of earth, that is, with their foul teaching, so that we shall be able to reach the landmarks of the fathers (Prov. 22: 28) as we walk in the footsteps of our guides.

Although they [sc. some leaders] stammered over some words, so to say, they tried to bring forward [ideas] and explain them, modelling themselves in the fashion of nurturers, so that they might be able to teach the minds of their listeners. It is not necessary to change into church teachings those utterances which not even synods ordained nor genuine canons saw fit to clarify, such that one could dare to proclaim one or two activities in the Lord Jesus Christ, which not even the Gospels or apostolic writings or the decisions of synods which were held on the matter appear to have defined. Although perhaps, as we said before, by stammering over some words certain people taught something, by way of accommodation to form the minds and thoughts of those who were still beginners, these utterances which one individual, filled with his own reasoning, put forward as a personal opinion ought not to be adduced as church teachings.

That our Lord Jesus Christ, the Son and Word of God through whom all things came into being (John 1: 3), is one and the same in effecting divine and human actions, the divine scriptures demonstrate perfectly and clearly. But whether on account of the works of the Godhead and the humanity it was necessary for the introduction of one or two activities to be spoken of or thought—this need not have been referred to us. Rather we leave these matters to the grammarians or the wordsmiths, whose custom it is to sell their invented expressions to boys for making spin-offs. We have not received from the holy scriptures that the Lord Jesus Christ and his Holy Spirit [are] one or two activities, but we have learned that he acted in manifold ways. For it is written: Anyone who does not have the Spirit of Christ does not belong to him (Rom. 8: 9), and again: No one can call Jesus Lord except by the Holy Spirit. There are varieties of gifts, but the same Spirit; and there are varieties of service, but the same Lord;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> The Idumeans, or Edomites, inhabitants of southern Judaea who were not regarded as fully Jewish, refused Moses and the Israelites passage through their country and were consequently rejected by Israel (Num. 20: 14-21). I am indebted to Jeff New for pointing out this connection to me.

<sup>53</sup> This is an allusion to rhetorical exercises in the schools of grammarians.

καὶ διαιρέσεις διακονιῶν εἰσίν, ὁ αὐτὸς δὲ κύριος καὶ διαρέσεις ἐνεργειῶν εἰσίν, ὁ αὐτὸς δὲ θεός, ὁ ἐνεργῶν τὰ πάντα ἐν πᾶσιν. ἐὰν γὰρ αἱ διαιρέσεις τῶν ἐνεργειῶν πολλαί εἰσι, καὶ ταύτας πάσας ὁ θεὸς ἐν πᾶσι τοῦς μέλεσι τοῦ πεπληρωμένου σώματος ἐνεργεῖ, πόσω μᾶλλον ἐν τῆ κεφαλῆ ἡμῶν Χριστῷ τῷ κυρίῳ ταῦτα δύνανται πληρέστατα άρμοσθῆναι, ὅπως καὶ ἡ κεφαλὴ καὶ τὸ σῶμα εν εἴη τέλειον, ἴνα δηλαδὴ συνδράμη, ὡς γέγραπται, εἰς ἄνδρα τέλειον, εἰς μέτρον ἡλικίας τοῦ [556] πληρώματος τοῦ Χριστοῦ. εἰ γὰρ ἐν ἄλλοις, τουτέστιν ἐν τοῖς μέλεσι τοῖς ἰδίοις, τὸ πνεῦμα τοῦ Χριστοῦ πολυτρόπως ἐνεργεῖ, ἐν ῷ ζῶσι καὶ κινοῦνται καὶ εἰσί, πόσω μᾶλλον δι' ἐαυτοῦ τοῦ μεσίτου θεοῦ καὶ ἀνθρώπων πληρέστατα καὶ τελειότητα καὶ πολυτρόπως καὶ ἀφράστως ἡμᾶς δέον ἐστὶν ὁμολογεῖν τῆ κοινωνίᾳ ἑκατέρας φύσεως αὐτῶν ἐνεργεῖν.

Καὶ ἡμᾶς μὲν χρὴ κατὰ τὰ θεσπίσματα τῶν θείων λογίων φρονεῖν καὶ [ἀναπνείν] <προσδοκείν> ἐκείνα δηλαδή ἀνατρέποντας, ἄτινα καινισμώ φωνής γινώσκονται ταις άγιαις του θεου έκκλησίαις σκάνδαλα τίκτειν, μήπως οί νηπιάζοντες τη έπωνυμία των δύο ένεργειών προσκόψαντες την Νεστοριανήν μανίαν ήμας φρονείν νομίσωσιν, η έαν [δηλαδή] < ὅντως > πάλιν μίαν ἐνέργειαν τοῦ κυρίου [ήμῶν] Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ ὁμολογητέαν είναι δοξάσωμεν, τὴν μωράν τῶν Εὐτυχιανιστῶν ταῖς ἐμβροτήτοις ἀκοαῖς ἄνοιαν ὁμολογεῖν νομισθῶμεν, παραφυλαττόμενοι, ἵνα μὴ ὧν τὰ μάταια καὶ κενὰ οπλα συνεκαύθησαν, τούτων αι τέφραι ανακαινίσωσι τούς πύρσους αναζωπυρηθέντας των φλογοφόρων ζητήσεων, απλότητι καὶ άληθεία όμολογοῦντες τὸν κύριον ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν τὸν ἔνα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἐνεργοῦντα ἐν τῆ θεία καὶ ἀνθρωπίνη φύσει βέλτιον ύπολαμβάνοντες, ΐνα οἱ μάταιοι τῶν φύσεων σταθμισταὶ ἀργοὶ καὶ [παγανικώτατοι] <πραγματικώτατοι> φιλόσοφοι τύφον έχοντες καὶ οἰδαίνοντες καθ' ἡμῶν ἐπιψοφήσωσι ταῖς φωναῖς τῶν βατράχων, εἴπερ ἵνα οἱ ἀπλούστεροι καὶ ταπεινοὶ τῶ πνεύματι λαοὶ τῶν Χριστιανῶν δυνηθῶσι μένειν νήστεις. οὐδεὶς γὰρ ἀπατήσει διὰ φιλοσοφίας καὶ κενής ἀπάτης τοὺς μαθητὰς τῶν άλιέων τοὺς έπομένους τη τούτων διδασκαλία πάσα γαρ ή ύπόθεσις ή πετρώδης καὶ περιρρέουσα πανούργου συλλογισμοῦ ἐν τοῖς τούτων δικτύοις συνετρίβη.

[558] Ταῦτα μεθ' ἡμῶν ἡ ἀδελφότης ἡ ὑμετέρα κηρύξει, καθῶς καὶ ἡμεῖς ταῦτα μεθ' ὑμῶν ὁμοψύχως κηρύσσομεν προτρέποντες ὑμᾶς, ἴνα τὴν εἰσαχθεῖσαν προσηγορίαν τῆς νέας φωνῆς τῆς μιᾶς ἢ τῶν δύο ἐνεργειῶν ἐκφεύγοντες ἕνα μεθ' ἡμῶν τὸν κύριον Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν τὸν υἱὸν τοῦ θεοῦ τοῦ ζῶντος, θεὸν ἀληθινὸν ἐν δύο φύσεσιν

and there are varieties of activities, but the same God, who effects everything in everyone (1 Cor. 12: 3–6). If the varieties of activities are many, and God effects all of them in all the limbs of the full body, how much more can this be applied more fully to Christ the Lord, our head, so that both head and body are one perfect thing, in order obviously to meet, as is written, in a perfect man, to the measure of the stature of the fulness of Christ (Eph. 4: 13). For if in others, that is, in his own limbs (Rom. 7: 5), the Spirit of Christ, in whom they live and move and have their being (Acts 17: 28), acts in manifold ways, how much more must we confess that, through the mediator between God and human beings (1 Tim. 2: 5) himself, he effects things most fully and most perfectly and in manifold ways and ineffably through the cooperation of each of his<sup>54</sup> natures?

We must think and hope in accordance with the decrees of the divine sayings, and of course reject those which are recognized by their novelty of expression as causing scandal to the holy churches of God, lest infants (cf. Heb. 5: 13), when they stumble against the expression 'two natures', may consider that we uphold the madness of Nestorius; or, if indeed on the other hand, we decide that one activity should be confessed in the Lord Jesus Christ, we be considered by stupid ears to be confessing the senseless folly of the followers of Eutyches; being on our guard lest, when the vain and empty weapons of these heresies have been burnt up, their ashes renew the rekindled torches of incendiary questions; confessing in simplicity and truth that our Lord Jesus Christ, one and the same, acts in his divine and human nature. It is better if we take [this position], so that the vain people who weigh up the natures, the lazy, busybody philosophers, inflated and swollen, may rattle at us with their frog cries, than that the Christian peoples who are simpler and poor in spirit (Matt. 5: 7) possibly remain hungry. No one will deceive the disciples of the fishermen with philosophy and empty deceit (Col. 2: 8), the disciples who follow their teaching. For every supposition that is rocky and turbulent with cunning argumentation has been crushed in their nets.

Your Brotherhood will proclaim this with us, just as we too unanimously proclaim it with You, urging You to avoid the introduced expression of the new vocabulary 'one or two activities', and to proclaim with us in orthodox faith and catholic unity the one Lord Jesus Christ, Son of the living God, true God (1 John 5: 20),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> I read αὐτοῦ here instead of Riedinger's αὐτών.

ένεργοῦντα τὰ τῆς θεότητος καὶ τῆς ἀνθρωπότητος, ὀρθοδόξω πίστει καὶ ἐνότητι καθολικῆ κηρύξητε.

Η ύπογραφή Ό θεός σε ἐρρωμένον φυλάξαι, ἀγαπητὲ καὶ ἁγιώτατε ἀδελφέ.

# 8. Epistula secunda Honorii papae ad Sergium Constantinopolitanum

Τῷ ἀγαπητῷ ἀδελφῷ Σεργίῳ Όνώριος.

ης ή ἀρχή· Τὰ γραφέντα παρὰ τοῦ ἀγαπητοῦ ἡμῶν τέκνου Σηρίκου τοῦ διακόνου. Έχει δὲ ἡ αὐτὴ ἐπιστολὴ μετά τινα οὕτως·

[622] . . . οὐ μὴν ἀλλὰ καὶ πρὸς Κῦρον τὸν ἀδελφὸν ἡμῶν, τὸν τῆς Αλεξανδρέων πόλεως πρόεδρον, εἰς τὸ ἀνατραπῆναι τὴν ἐπωνυμίαν τῆς νέας ἐφευρέσεως τῆς μιᾶς ἢ τῶν δύο ἐνεργειῶν, ὡς μὴ ὀφείλειν τῷ λαμπρῷ κηρύγματι τῶν τοῦ θεοῦ ἐκκλησιῶν τὴν ἀχλὺν τῶν συνεσκιασμένων φιλονεικιῶν περιχεθῆναι ἤγουν περιρραίνεσθαι, ἀλλ' ἐκβληθῆναι δηλαδὴ τὴν προσηγορίαν τῆς νεωστὶ εἰσαχθείσης μιᾶς ἢ διπλῆς ἐνεργείας ἀπὸ τοῦ κηρύγματος τῆς πίστεως. οἱ γὰρ ταῦτα λέγοντες, τί ἔτερον ὑπονοοῦσιν ἢ καθ' ὁμοιότητα τῆς προσηγορίας τῆς μιᾶς ἢ τῶν δύο φύσεων Χριστοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ ἡμῶν οῦτως καὶ μίαν ἢ δύο ἐνεργείας, περὶ οῦ λαμπρῶς ἡ θεία γραφὴ διαγορεύει μιᾶς δὲ ἐνεργείας ἢ δύο εἶναι ἢ γεγονέναι τὸν μεσίτην θεοῦ καὶ ἀνθρώπων τὸν κύριον Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν νοεῖν ἢ προφέρειν πάνυ μάταιον.

Έχει δὲ καὶ πρὸς τὸ τέλος ἡ αὐτὴ ἐπιστολὴ οὕτως.

Καὶ ταῦτα μὲν τῆ ὑμετέρα ἁγιωτάτη ἀδελφότητι συνείδομεν διὰ τῶν παρόντων γραμμάτων κατάδηλα ποιήσασθαι πρὸς καταρτισμόν τε καὶ γνῶσιν τῶν ἀμφιβαλλόντων. τὸ δὲ λοιπὸν ὅσον πρὸς τὸ

who in two natures effects the works of the Godhead and of the humanity.

The Signature

May God preserve You in good health, dear and most holy Brother.

#### Document 8

## Honorius, Second Letter to Sergius (CPG 9377 Suppl.)<sup>55</sup>

To our beloved brother Sergius, Honorius [sends greetings].

This is the beginning [of the letter]: The letter was composed by our beloved child, the deacon Sericus. After some text, the same letter reads as follows:

[A letter was sent], moreover, to Cyrus our brother, the leader of the city of Alexandria, so that he would reject the wording of the new invention of one or two activities, since the mist of shadowy arguments ought not to be spread around or poured around the luminous proclamation of the churches of God. On the contrary, the mention of the newly introduced term 'one or double activity' should of course be excluded from the proclamation of the faith. For what else do those who speak of these things suppose but that, according to the similarity of the term 'the one or the two natures' of Christ our God, so too are there 'one or two activities', concerning which divine scripture declares luminously? To think or allege that the mediator between God and human beings (1 Tim. 2: 5), Jesus Christ the Lord, is or was of one or two activities is completely vain.

Towards the end the same letter reads as follows:

We have resolved through the present letter to make these matters plain to Your all-holy Brotherhood, in order to remedy and understand the matters under dispute. For the rest, as far as it

<sup>&</sup>quot;Fragmentary text in ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 620, 23; 622, 1–10; 622, 12–624, 20 (Greek); 621, 20–21; 623, 1–9; 623, 11–625, 19 (Latin). Kreuzer, Die Honoriusfrage, 48–53, gives a German translation of these fragments, based on his own edition of the Latin. Cf. Winkelmann, Der Streit, 83, nr. 47.

δόγμα τὸ ἐκκλησιαστικὸν συντείνει, καὶ τίνα τε ὀφείλομεν κρατεῖν ήγουν κηρύττειν διὰ τὴν ἀπλότητα τῶν ἀνθρώπων καὶ εἰς τὸ περιελείν τὰς δυσχερείς περιόδους τῶν ζητήσεων, ὡς ἀνωτέρω εἴπομεν, οὐδε μίαν οὐδε δύο ενεργείας επὶ τοῦ μεσίτου θεοῦ καὶ ἀνθρώπων δρίζειν, αλλ' έκατέρας τας φύσεις έν τω ένι Χριστώ τη φυσική ένότητι ήνωμένας μετά της θατέρου κοινωνίας ένεργούσας καὶ πρακτικάς ομολογείν οφείλομεν, καὶ τὴν μὲν θείαν ἐνεργοῦσαν ἃ είσὶ τοῦ θεοῦ, τὴν δὲ ἀνθρωπίνην ἀποτελοῦσαν τὰ τῆς σαρκός, οὖ διηρημένως οὐδὲ συγκεχυμένως η τραπείσαν την τοῦ θεοῦ φύσιν είς ἄνθρωπον, οὐδὲ τὴν ἀνθρωπείαν τραπείσαν είς θεότητα ἐκδιδάσκοντες, άλλὰ τὰς διαφοράς τῶν φύσεων ἀκεραίας δμολογοῦντες: είς γάρ και ὁ αὐτός ἐστι ταπεινὸς και ύψηλός, ἴσος τῷ πατρὶ καὶ ήττων τοῦ πατρός, αὐτὸς ὁ πρὸ τῶν αἰώνων τεχθεὶς ἐν χρόνω έγένετο, δι' οδ οί αἰώνες έγένοντο, έγένετο έν τῷ αἰώνι, καὶ ὁ νόμον δεδωκώς γέγονεν ύπὸ νόμον, ἵνα [624] τοὺς ὑπὸ νόμον ἐξαγοράσηται, αὐτὸς ἐσταυρώθη, αὐτὸς τὸ χειρόγραφον ὅπερ ἦν καθ' ἡμῶν καταργών, έν τώ σταυρώ έκ τών άρχών και τών έξουσιών έθριάμβευσεν.

Έξαιροῦντας οὖν, ὡς εἴπομεν, τὸ σκάνδολον τῆς νέας ἐφευρέσεως, οὐ δέον ἡμᾶς ὁρίζειν ἢ κηρύττειν μίαν ἢ δύο ἐνεργείας, ἀλλ' ἀντὶ μιᾶς, ἥν τινες λέγουσιν ἐνέργειαν, δέον ἡμᾶς τὸν ἔνα ἐνεργοῦντα Χριστὸν τὸν κύριον ἐν ἑκατέραις ταῖς φύσεσιν ἀληθῶς ὁμολογεῖν καὶ ἀντὶ τῶν δύο ἐνεργειῶν ἐξαιρεθείσης τῆς προσηγορίας τῆς διπλῆς ἐνεργείας αὐτὰς μᾶλλον τὰς δύο φύσεις μεθ' ἡμῶν κηρύξωσι, τουτέστι τῆς θεότητος καὶ τῆς σαρκὸς τῆς προσληφθείσης, ἐν τῷ ἑνὶ προσώπῳ τοῦ μονογενοῦς υἱοῦ τοῦ πατρὸς ἀσυγχύτως, ἀδιαιρέτως, ἀτρέπτως ἐνεργούσας τὰ ἴδια.

Καὶ ταῦτα μὲν τῆ μακαριωτάτη ὑμῶν ἀδελφότητι συνείδομεν κατάδηλα ποιῆσαι, ἴνα τῆ προθέσει τῆς μιᾶς ὁμολογίας δείξωμεν ὁμοψυχήσαντας ἐαυτοὺς τῆ ὑμῶν άγιότητι, δηλαδὴ συμφωνοῦντες ἐν ἐνὶ πνεύματι τῆ ἴση διδαχῆ τῆς πίστεως γράφοντες.

affects the teaching of the church and what we ought to hold, or indeed to proclaim on account of the simplicity of human beings, and in order to destroy the vexatious spreading of the questions, as we said above, we are not obliged to define either one or two activities in the mediator between God and human beings (1 Tim. 2: 5), but to confess that both natures are united in the one Christ in the natural union, each active and effective with the cooperation<sup>56</sup> of the other. We teach that the divine [nature] effects what belongs to God, while the human [nature] accomplishes what belongs to the flesh, without division and without confusion or changing the nature of God<sup>57</sup> into a human being, or changing the human nature into Godhead, but we confess the uncontaminated differences of the natures. For one and the same is he who is lowly and lofty, equal to the Father (cf. John 10: 30) and less than the Father (cf. John 14: 28). The same one who was born before the ages came to be in time; the one through whom the ages came into being, himself came to be in the age. And the one who gave the law came to be under the law so that he might redeem those who were under the law (Gal. 4: 4-5). The same one was crucified, the same one, cancelling the bond which was against us, triumphed on the cross over the powers and authorities (Col. 2: 14-15).

Excluding, therefore, as we have said, the stumbling-block of the new invention, we must not define or proclaim one or two activities, but instead of one activity which some speak of, we must confess that the one Christ the Lord truly acts in both natures. And instead of two activities, once the expression 'the double activity' is excluded, they will proclaim with us rather these two natures, that is, of the Godhead and of the assumed flesh in the one person of the only-begotten Son of the Father, without confusion, without separation, without change, each effecting what is its own. <sup>58</sup>

We have resolved to make these matters clear to Your most blessed Brotherhood, so that by the publication of the one confession we may show ourselves to be of the same mind as Your Holiness, that is, by writing with one voice in the one Spirit, in the identical teaching of the faith.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> This is again the wording of Leo's *Tome*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> This is the terminology of Chalcedon.

A combination of Chalcedonian and Leonine terminology.
 Again I have departed from Riedinger's punctuation here.

Έτι μὴν καὶ τοῖς κοινοῖς ἀδελφοῖς ἡμῶν Κύρῳ καὶ Σωφρονίῳ τοῖς ἐπισκόποις, ἴνα μὴ τῆ νεαρᾳ φωνῆ, τουτέστι τῆ προσηγορία τῆς μιᾶς ἢ διπλῆς ἐνεργείας, ἐνίστασθαι ἢ ἐπιμένειν φανῶσιν, ἀλλὰ περιαιρεθείσης τῆς προσηγορίας τῆς τοιουτοτρόπου νέας φωνῆς τὸν ἔνα Χριστὸν κύριον μεθ' ἡμῶν κηρύξωσιν ἐνεργοῦντα τὰ θεῖα καὶ τὰ ἀνθρώπινα ἐν ἑκατέραις ταῖς φύσεσιν, κᾶν εἰ τὰ μάλιστα τούτους, οὕς πρὸς ἡμᾶς ὁ προλεχθεὶς ἀδελφὸς καὶ συνεπίσκοπος ἡμῶν Σωφρόνιος ἀπέστειλε, παρεσκευάσαμεν, ἵνα μὴ δύο ἐνεργειῶν ἐπωνυμίαν τοῦ λοιποῦ κηρύττειν ἐπιμείνῃ, ὅπερ καὶ πάντως ἐπηγγείλαντο τὸν προλεχθέντα ἄνδρα μέλλειν ποιεῖν, εἴγε Κῦρος ὁ ἀδελφὸς ἡμῶν καὶ συνεπίσκοπος ἀπὸ τῆς προσηγορίας τοῦ λέγειν μίαν ἐνέργειαν ἀποστῆ.

### 9. Έκθεσις Ήρακλείου τοῦ βασιλέως

Πιστεύομεν είς πατέρα καὶ υίὸν καὶ ἄγιον πνεῦμα, τριάδα όμοούσιον, μίαν θεότητα ήτοι φύσιν καὶ οὐσίαν καὶ δύναμιν καὶ ἐξουσίαν έν τρισίν ὑποστάσεσιν ήγουν προσώποις, γνωρίζοντες ἐκάστης ύποστάσεως την ιδιότητα, μονάδα έν τριάδι καὶ τριάδα έν μονάδι, μονάδα μέν κατά τὸν τῆς οὖσίας ἥτοι θεότητος λόγον, τριάδα δὲ κατὰ τὰς ὑποστάσεις ἥτοι πρόσωπα. οὕτε γὰρ τὸ εν κατὰ τὴν οὐσίαν φρονοῦντες της των προσώπων διαφοράς έξιστάμεθα, οὕτε τριάδα προσώπων πιστεύοντες τὴν μίαν ἀθετοῦμεν θεότητα. είς θεὸς ὁ πατήρ, εἶς θεὸς ὁ υἱός, εἶς θεὸς τὸ πνεῦμα τὸ ἄγιον, εἶς τὰ τρία θεὸς τῷ ταὐτῷ καὶ ἀπαραλλάκτῳ τῆς θεότητος, ἡ γὰρ τῶν προσώπων διαφορά θεότητος ή οὐσίας οὐκ εἰσάγει διαίρεσιν. μίαν τοίνυν πρεσβεύομεν θεότητα, τὰς ιδιότητας ἀσυγχύτους φυλάττοντες καὶ οὐκ εἰς εν πρόσωπον τριώνυμον συναλείφοντες τὰ τρία κατά Σαβέλλιον, οὐδὲ εἰς τρεῖς οὐσίας τὴν μίαν θεότητα διαιροῦντες η άλλοτριούντες της του πατρός οὐσίας τὸν υίὸν η τὸ πνεύμα τὸ άγιον κατά την Άρείου μανίαν. 'εν γάρ εν τρισίν ή θεότης', ώς φησιν δ μέγας ἐν θεολογία Γρηγόριος, 'καὶ τὰ τρία ἔν, τὰ ἐν οίς ἡ θεότης, η τό γε άληθέστερον είπειν, α ή θεότης'.

EKTHESIS 200

We wrote also to our common brothers, the bishops Cyrus and Sophronius, that they should not appear to side with or adhere to the recent term, that is, the expression of one or a double activity, but, once the expression of the new term has been excluded—of whatever kind—they should proclaim with us one Christ and Lord, who effects divine and human acts in both natures. We have, however, especially instructed those whom our previously mentioned brother and fellow-bishop Sophronius sent to us, lest he continue to proclaim the expression 'two activities' in the future, which they firmly promised the said man would do, <sup>60</sup> if Cyrus, our brother and fellow bishop, distanced himself from the expression 'one activity'.

#### Document 9

## Ekthesis of the emperor Heraclius (CPG 7607 Suppl.)<sup>61</sup>

We believe in Father and Son and Holy Spirit, consubstantial Trinity, one Godhead or nature and essence and power and authority, in three hypostases or persons, which disclose the particularity of each hypostasis, unity in trinity and trinity in unity, according to the principle of the essence or Godhead, a trinity according to the hypostases or persons. For neither in thinking of the oneness according to the essence do we abandon the differences of the persons, nor in believing in a trinity of persons do we deny the one Godhead. The Father is one God, the Son is one God, the Holy Spirit is one God, the three are one God in the same (I Cor. 8: 6) and unalterable [manner] of the Godhead, for the difference in the persons does not introduce a division of Godhead or essence. Hence we uphold one Godhead, while guarding the particularities without confusion. Neither do we coalesce the three into one person with three names, like Sabellius, nor do we divide the one Godhead into three essences, or alienate the Son or the Holy Spirit from the Father's essence, as in Arius' madness. 'For the Godhead is one in three,' as Gregory, the great theologian, says, 'and the three are one, those in which is the Godhead, or—to speak more truly—which are the Godhead.'62

<sup>&</sup>quot; i.e. they promised that Sophronius would not continue to proclaim the expression 'two activities'.

<sup>61</sup> Text in ACO ser. sec. I, 156, 20-162, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Gregory Nazianzen, Or. 39, 11; SC 358, 172, 19-21.

[158] Όμολογοῦμεν δὲ τὸν ἔνα τῆς ἁγίας τριάδος, τὸν μονογενῆ υίὸν τοῦ θεοῦ, τὸν θεὸν λόγον, τὸν ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς γεννηθέντα πρὸ πάντων τῶν αἰώνων, τὸ φῶς ἐκ τοῦ φωτός, τὸ ἀπαύγασμα τῆς δόξης, τὸν χαρακτῆρα τῆς πατρικῆς ὑποστάσεως, δι' οὖ τὰ πάντα ἐγένετο, ἐπ' ἐσχάτων τῶν ἡμερῶν δι' ἡμᾶς καὶ διὰ τὴν ἡμετέραν σωτηρίαν κατελθόντα ἐκ τῶν οὐρανῶν καταξιῶσαι ἐν τῆ ἀχράντῳ γαστρὶ τῆς παναγίας θεοτόκου καὶ ἀειπαρθένου Μαρίας ἐνοικῆσαι, καὶ ἐκ ταύτης ἑνώσαντα σάρκα ἑαυτῷ, καθ' ὑπόστασιν ψυχὴν ἔχουσαν λογικήν τε καὶ νοεράν, γεννηθῆναι ἐξ αὐτῆς, καὶ τὸν ἀεὶ τέλειον θεὸν τὸν αὐτὸν γενέσθαι καὶ τέλειον ἄνθρωπον ἀσυγχύτως καὶ ἀδιαιρέτως, ὁμοούσιον τῷ θεῷ καὶ πατρὶ κατὰ τὴν θεότητα καὶ ὁμοούσιον ἡμῖν τὸν αὐτὸν κατὰ τῆν ἀνθρωπότητα, καὶ κατὰ πάντα ὅμοιον ἡμῖν χωρὶς ἁμαρτίας.

"Όθεν καὶ δύο γεννήσεις τοῦ αὐτοῦ μονογενοῦς θεοῦ λόγου ὁμολογοῦμεν, τὴν μὲν πρὸ αἰώνων ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς ἀχρόνως καὶ ἀσωμάτως, τὴν δὲ ἐπ' ἐσχάτων τῶν ἡμερῶν τοῦ αὐτοῦ ἐκ τῆς ἁγίας ἀχράντου θεοτόκου καὶ ἀειπαρθένου Μαρίας μετὰ τῆς νοερῶς ἐψυχωμένης σαρκός. καὶ διὰ τοῦτο τὴν ἁγίαν καὶ πανύμνητον ἀειπάρθενον Μαρίαν κυρίως καὶ κατὰ ἀλήθειαν θεοτόκον κηρύττομεν, οὐχ ὡς τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου ἀρχὴν τοῦ εἶναι ἐξ αὐτῆς λαβόντος, ἀλλ' ἐπ' ἐσχάτων τῶν ἡμερῶν σαρκωθέντος ἐξ αὐτῆς ἀτρέπτως καὶ ἐνανθρωπήσαντος, καὶ τὸ ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν ἑκούσιον πάθος σαρκὶ καταδεξαμένου.

Σύνθετον δὲ τὸν Χριστὸν δοξάζομεν, τῆ τῶν ἁγίων πατέρων ἀκολουθοῦντες διδασκαλία. ἐπὶ γὰρ τοῦ κατὰ Χριστὸν μυστηρίου ἡ κατὰ σύνθεσιν ἔνωσις καὶ τὴν σύγχυσιν καὶ τὴν διαίρεσιν ἀποβάλλεται, καὶ φυλάττει μὲν ἑκατέρας φύσεως τὴν ἰδιότητα, μίαν δὲ ὑπόστασιν καὶ εν πρόσωπον τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου καὶ μετὰ τῆς νοερῶς ἐψυχωμένης αὐτοῦ σαρκὸς δείκνυσιν. οὐ τετράδος ἡμῖν ἀντὶ τῆς ἁγίας τριάδος εἰσαγομένης, μὴ γένοιτο, οὕτε γὰρ τετάρτου προσώπου προσθήκην ἡ ἁγία τριὰς ἐδέξατο, καὶ σαρκωθέντος τοῦ ἑνὸς ταύτης θεοῦ λόγου. οὐδὲ ἄλλος μὲν ἦν ὁ θαυματουργῶν ὡς

EKTHESIS 211

We confess that one of the holy Trinity, 63 the only-begotten Son of God, God the Word, who was begotten from the Father before all the ages, light from light, the splendour of glory, the stamp of the Father's hypostasis (Heb. 1: 3), through whom all things came into being (John 1: 3); who in the last days (Heb. 1: 2) for us and for our salvation descended from heaven, deigned to sojourn in the undefiled womb of the all-holy Theotokos and ever-virgin Mary, and from her united hypostatically to himself flesh which possessed both a rational and intellectual soul; 64 was born from her, the same being the always perfect God and a perfect human being, without confusion and division, consubstantial with God the Father according to the Godhead, and the same one consubstantial with us according to the humanity, indeed in every respect like us except for sin (Heb. 4: 15).

Consequently we confess as well two births of the same only-begotten God the Word, the one before the ages from the Father without time and without body, his other birth in the last days (Heb. 1: 2) from the holy, undefiled Theotokos and ever-virgin Mary with the intellectually ensouled flesh. Because of this we proclaim the holy and all-praiseworthy ever-virgin Mary to be properly speaking and in truth the Theotokos, 65 not because God the Word took the beginning of his existence from her, but in the last days (Heb. 1: 2) became incarnate from her without change and became human, and voluntarily accepted the suffering of the flesh on our account.

We glorify Christ as a composition, following the teaching of the holy Fathers. For with regard to the mystery concerning Christ, the union according to composition dispels both confusion and division, and guards the particularity of each nature, while demonstrating the one hypostasis and the one person of God the Word also with his intellectually ensouled flesh. We do not introduce a quaternity instead of the holy Trinity—heaven forbid!—for nor did the holy Trinity admit the addition of a fourth person, even when God the Word, one of the Trinity, became flesh. Nor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> This paragraph combines the second article of the Nicene Creed with the key section of the Chalcedonian definition (from which the citation of Heb. 4: 15 is taken).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Several times in this document the intellectually or rationally endowed flesh of the Word is referred to. On the anti-Apollinarian background to these Cyrillian terms see McGuckin, *Saint Cyril of Alexandria*, 175–93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> On this anti-Nestorian expression elsewhere see e.g. Justinian, *On the Right Paith*, 76, 8; trans. Wesche, 167. Cf. sec. 2.3.3 with n. 42, above.

θεός, ἄλλος δὲ παρ' ἐκεῖνον ὁ τὰ πάθη ὑπομείνας, ἀλλ' ἕνα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν υίὸν ὁμολογοῦμεν, θεὸν ἄμα καὶ ἄνθρωπον, μίαν ὑπόστασιν, έν πρόσωπον, παθητὸν σαρκί, ἀπαθή ἐν θεότητι, καὶ τέλειον <ἐν θεότητι καὶ τέλειον> τὸν αὐτὸν ἐν ἀνθρωπότητι, καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ τά τε θαύματα καὶ τὰ πάθη, ἄπερ έκουσίως ὑπέμεινε σαρκί.

"Όθεν καὶ ἐκ δύο φύσεων ἔνα Χριστὸν ὁμολογοῦμεν, ἔνα υίόν, ἔνα κύριον, εν πρόσωπον, μίαν υπόστασιν σύνθετον, καὶ μίαν φύσιν τοῦ θεοῦ λόγου σεσαρκωμένην σαρκί, ἐψυχωμένην νοερώς, καθά Κύριλλος ὁ θεσπέσιος ἐφρόνησέ τε καὶ ἐδίδαξε. καὶ ἐν δύο φύσεσι τὸν αὐτὸν είναι δοξάζοντες, ώς ἐν θεότητι καὶ ἀνθρωπότητι τὸν ένα κύριον ήμων Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν τὸν ἀληθινὸν θεὸν γνωρίζεσθαι όμολογούμεν, την διαφοράν διά τούτου καὶ μόνον σημαίνοντες τών φύσεων, έξ ών ασυγχύτως ή αφραστος ενωσις γέγονεν. οὐδε γάρ ή θεότης μετακεχώρηκεν είς σάρκα, οὐδὲ ή σὰρξ είς θεότητα μετεβλήθη, ἀλλ' ἐν ἰδιότητι τῆ κατὰ φύσιν καὶ μετὰ τὴν καθ' ὑπόστασιν

ένωσιν έκάτερον έμεινε.

"Όθεν ένα ἴσμεν υἱὸν τὸν κύριον ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦν Χριστόν, ἐξ ανάρχου πατρός καὶ έξ αχράντου μητρός, τὸν αὐτὸν προαιώνιόν τε καὶ ἐπ' ἐσχάτων ἀπαθή καὶ παθητόν, δρατὸν καὶ ἀόρατον, καὶ ἑνὸς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ τά τε θαύματα καὶ τὰ πάθη κηρύττομεν, καὶ πᾶσαν [160] θείαν καὶ ἀνθρωπίνην ἐνέργειαν ἐνὶ καὶ τῶ αὐτῶ σεσαρκωμένω θεώ λόγω προσνέμομεν, καὶ μίαν αὐτώ προσάγομεν τὴν προσκύνησιν, έκουσίως καὶ άληθῶς ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν σταυρωθέντι σαρκὶ καὶ ἀναστάντι ἐκ νεκρῶν καὶ εἰς οὐρανοὺς ἀνελθόντι, καθημένω τε έν δεξιά τοῦ πατρός, καὶ πάλιν ἐρχομένω κρίναι ζώντας καὶ νεκρούς, οὐδαμῶς συγχωροῦντές τινι τῶν πάντων μίαν ἢ δύο λέγειν η διδάσκειν ενεργείας επί της θείας του κυρίου ενανθρωπήσεως, άλλα μαλλον, καθάπερ αι άγιαι και οικουμενικαι παραδεδώκασι σύνοδοι, ένα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν υἱὸν μονογενή, τὸν κύριον ἡμῶν Ἰησοῦν Χριστόν, τὸν ἀληθινὸν θεὸν ἐνεργῆσαι ὁμολογεῖν τά τε θεῖα καὶ τὰ ανθρώπινα, καὶ πάσαν θεοπρεπή καὶ ανθρωποπρεπή ἐνέργειαν ἐξ ένδς καὶ τοῦ αὐτοῦ σεσαρκωμένου θεοῦ λόγου ἀδιαιρέτως καὶ ασυγχύτως προϊέναι καὶ είς ένα καὶ τὸν αὐτὸν ἀναφέρεσθαι διὰ τὸ τὴν μὲν τῆς μιᾶς ἐνεργείας φωνήν, εἰ καί τισι τῶν πατέρων λέλεEKTHESIS 213

was it the case that the one who worked miracles as God was one, and the one who underwent suffering was another besides him, but we confess one and the same Son, at the same time God and human being, one hypostasis, one person, passible in the flesh, impassible in the Godhead, and perfect [in divinity and the same perfect]<sup>66</sup> in humanity, and both the miracles and the sufferings that he voluntarily underwent in his flesh.

Accordingly we confess one Christ from two natures, one Son, one Lord, one person, one composite hypostasis, and one nature of God the Word, incarnate in the flesh, intellectually ensouled, as the inspired Cyril both thought and taught. And, glorifying the same one as existent in two natures, we confess that our one Lord Jesus Christ is disclosed as true God in Godhead and humanity, signifying by this purely the difference in the natures from which the ineffable union took place without confusion. For neither did the Godhead pass over into the flesh, nor did the flesh change into the Godhead, but each remained in its particularity according to its nature, even after the hypostatic union.

Accordingly we know one Son, our Lord Jesus Christ, from a father without beginning and a mother undefiled, the same one both before the ages and in the last [days] (Heb. 1: 2), impassible and passible, seen and unseen; and we proclaim both the miracles and the sufferings of one and the same; and we attribute to one and the same God the Word incarnate an entire divine and human activity; and we offer him the one worship, in that voluntarily and truly he was crucified for us in the flesh and rose from the dead and ascended into heaven; and he sits at the right hand of the Father, and will come again to judge the living and the dead. 67 In no way do we agree that anyone at all<sup>68</sup> should speak of or teach one or two activities regarding the divine incarnation of the Lord, but rather, just as the holy and ecumenical synods handed on, he should confess that one and the same only-begotten Son, our Lord Jesus Christ, true God, performed activities both divine and human, and that every activity fitting for God and fitting for a human being proceeded without division and without confusion from the same God the Word incarnate, and is referred to one and the same. The expression 'the one activity', even if it was uttered

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Supplied from the Latin translation.

This is the language of the Council of Constantinople (381). See Tanner, i. 24.

This translates the Greek τῶν πάντων.

κται, δμως ξενίζειν καὶ θορυβεῖν τάς τινων ἀκοάς, ὑπολαμβανόντων έπ' ἀναιρέσει ταύτην προφέρεσθαι τῶν ἐν Χριστῷ τῷ θεῷ ἡμῶν καθ' ύπόστασιν ήνωμένων δύο φύσεων, ώσαύτως δε καὶ τὴν τῶν δύο ένεργειών δήσιν πολλούς σκανδαλίζειν, ώς μήτε τινὶ τών άγίων καὶ έγκρίτων της εκκλησίας μυσταγωγών είρημένην, άλλά γάρ καί έπεσθαι ταύτη τὸ καὶ δύο πρεσβεύειν θελήματα ἐναντίως πρὸς άλληλα έχοντα, ώς τοῦ μὲν θεοῦ λόγου τὸ σωτήριον θέλοντος ἐκπληρωθήναι πάθος, τής δὲ κατ' αὐτὸν ἀνθρωπότητος ἀντιπιπτούσης τῷ αὐτοῦ θελήματι καὶ ἐναντιουμένης, καὶ ἐντεῦθεν δύο τοὺς τάναντία θέλοντας εἰσάγεσθαι, ὅπερ δυσσεβὲς ὑπάρχει καὶ άλλότριον τοῦ Χριστιανικοῦ δόγματος. εἰ γὰρ ὁ μιαρὸς Νεστόριος, καίπερ διαιρών τὴν θείαν τοῦ κυρίου ἐνανθρώπησιν καὶ δύο εἰσάγων υίούς, δύο θελήματα τούτων είπειν ούκ ετόλμησε, τούναντίον δέ ταυτοβουλίαν τῶν ὑπ' αὐτοῦ ἀναπλαττομένων δύο προσώπων έδόξασε, πως δυνατόν τοὺς τὴν ὀρθὴν ὁμολογοῦντας πίστιν καὶ ενα υίον τον κύριον ήμων Ίησουν Χριστον τον άληθινον θεον δοξάζοντας, δύο καὶ ταῦτα ἐναντία θελήματα ἐπ' αὐτοῦ παραδέχεσθαι; ὅθεν τοίς άγίοις πατράσιν έν ἄπασι καὶ έν τούτω κατακολουθοῦντες, έν θέλημα τοῦ κυρίου ήμῶν Ἰησοῦ Χριστοῦ τοῦ ἀληθινοῦ θεοῦ ὁμολογοῦμεν, ώς ἐν μηδενὶ καιρῷ τῆς νοερῶς ἐψυχωμένης αὐτοῦ σαρκὸς κεχωρισμένως καὶ έξ οἰκείας όρμης ἐναντίως τῷ νεύματι τοῦ ήνωμένου αὐτή καθ' ὑπόστασιν θεοῦ λόγου τὴν φυσικὴν αὐτής ποιήσασθαι κίνησιν, άλλ' δπότε καὶ οΐαν καὶ ὅσην αὐτὸς ὁ θεὸς λόγος ήβούλετο.

Ταῦτα τῆς εὐσεβείας τὰ δόγματα παραδεδώκασιν ἡμῖν οἱ ἀπ' ἀρχῆς αὐτόπται καὶ ὑπηρέται τοῦ λόγου γενόμενοι καὶ οἱ τούτων μαθηταὶ καὶ διάδοχοι, οἱ καθεξῆς θεόπνευστοι τῆς ἐκκλησίας διδάσκαλοι, ταὐτὸν δὲ εἰπεῖν αἱ ἄγιαι καὶ οἰκουμενικαὶ σύνοδοι τῶν μακαρίων καὶ θεοφόρων πατέρων, τουτέστι τῶν ἐν Νικαία καὶ τῶν κατὰ ταύτην τὴν βασιλίδα πόλιν καὶ τῶν ἐν Ἐφέσω καὶ τῶν ἐν Χαλκηδόνι καὶ τῶν αῦθις ἐν Κωνσταντινουπόλει ἐν τῆ πέμπτη συνελθόντων συνόδω. καὶ ταύταις ἐν ἄπασιν ἀκολουθοῦντες καὶ τὰ θεῖα αὐτῶν περιπτυσσόμενοι δόγματα πάντας οῦς ἐδέξαντο δεχόμεθα καὶ οῦς ἀπε[162]βάλλοντο ἀποβαλλόμεθα καὶ ἀναθεματίζομεν· κατ' ἐξαίρετον Ναυάτον, Σαβέλλιον, Ἄρειον, Εὐνόμιον, Μακεδόνιον, Ἀπολινάριον, Ὠριγένην, Εὐάγριόν τε καὶ Δίδυμον, Θεόδωρον τὸν Μοψουεστίας, Νεστόριον, Εὐτυχέα, Διόσκορον καὶ Σεβῆρον, τὰ τε δυσσεβῆ συγγράμματα Θεοδωρίτου τὰ κατὰ τῆς

EKTHESIS 215

by some of the Fathers, nevertheless alienates and confuses some who hear it, who suppose that it will lead to the destruction of the two natures which were hypostatically united in Christ our God. In a similar way the expression 'the two activities' scandalizes many, on the grounds that it was uttered by none of the holy and select spiritual leaders of the church, and certainly to follow it is to uphold also two wills at variance with one another, such that while God the Word wished to fulfil the salvific suffering, his humanity resisted and opposed him with its own will, and as a result two persons with conflicting wills are introduced, which is impious and foreign to Christian teaching. For if even the abominable Nestorius in dividing the divine incarnation of the Lord and introducing two sons did not dare to speak of two wills, but on the contrary glorified an identity of wills in the two persons he had fabricated, 69 how is it possible that those who confess the correct faith and glorify one Son, our Lord Jesus Christ, true God, also accept these two contrary wills in him? Hence, following the holy Fathers closely in all things and in this too, we confess one will of our Lord Jesus Christ, true God, such that at no time did his rationally ensouled flesh separately and on its own initiative perform its natural movement in a manner contrary to the command of God the Word, hypostatically united to it, but God the Word himself decided at the time and according to the nature and the extent [of the movement].

These pious teachings the ones who from the beginning were eyewitnesses and ministers of the word handed on to us (Luke 1: 2-3). As well as those who were their disciples and successors, the inspired teachers of the church in succession, the five holy and ecumenical synods of the blessed and God-bearing Fathers, said the same, that is, those at Nicaea, and those in this imperial city, and those at Ephesus and those at Chalcedon, and those who assembled again in Constantinople at the fifth synod. Following these synods in every respect and embracing their divine teachings, we accept all those whom they accepted, and we reject and anathematize those whom they rejected, in particular Navatus, Sabellius, Arius, Eunomius, Macedonius, Apollinaris, Origen, both Evagrius and Didymus, Theodore of Mopsuestia, Nestorius, Eutyches, Dioscorus and Severus, the impious writings of Theodoret against

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> See Hovorun, Will, Action and Freedom, 14-15, for the fragments of Nestorius that assert one will and activity in Christ.

δρθης πίστεως καὶ της ἐν Ἐφέσω πρώτης άγίας συνόδου καὶ τῶν δώδεκα κεφαλαίων τοῦ ἐν άγίοις Κυρίλλου καὶ ὅσα ὑπὲρ Θεοδώρου καὶ Νεστορίου συνεγράψατο, καὶ τὴν λεγομένην Ἱβα ἐπιστολήν, καὶ προτρέπομεν οὕτω πάντας Χριστιανοὺς φρονεῖν καὶ οὕτω δοξάζειν, μηδὲν προστιθέντας τούτοις, μηδὲν τούτων ὑφαιροῦντας μήτε μεταίροντας, κατὰ τὸ γεγραμμένον, ὅρια αἰώνια, ἄπερ οἱ θεόπνευστοι τῆς ἐκκλησίας μυσταγωγοὶ ἐπὶ σωτηρία πάντων ἐπήξαντο.

Η ύπογραφή Ηράκλειος, πιστὸς ἐν Ἰησοῦ Χριστῷ τῷ θεῷ βασιλεύς, ὑπεσημηνάμην. EKTHESIS 217

the correct faith and against the first holy synod at Ephesus and against the Twelve Chapters of Cyril [now] among the saints, and whatever was written by Theodore and Nestorius, and the so-called Letter of Ibas. We urge all Christians so to think and so to believe, adding nothing to them, taking nothing away from them, nor, according to what is written, changing the ancient landmarks (Prov. 22: 28) which the inspired spiritual teachers of the church fixed for the salvation of all.

### The Signature

I, Heraclius, emperor saithful to Jesus Christ, God, have placed my signature.

### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

### **Primary Sources and Translations**

Acts of Chalcedon, The Acts of the Council of Chalcedon, trans. with an introduction and notes by R. Price and M. Gaddis, 3 vols., Translated Texts for Historians, 45 (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2005).

Acts of Italian Synod of 680, ed. Mansi, vol. 9 (1765), 185A-186D.

Anastasius of Sinai, *Hodegos*, ed. K.-H. Uthemann, Corpus Christianorum Series Graeca, 8 (Turnhout: Brepols; Leuven: Leuven University Press, 1981).

CYRIL OF ALEXANDRIA, Cyril of Alexandria. Select Letters, cd. and trans. L. R. Wickham, Oxford Early Christian Texts (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1983).

Cyrus of Alexandria, First Letter to Sergius, ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 588, 7-592, 2.

—— Plerophoria, ACO ser. sec. II, 594, 17-600, 20.

- Second Letter to Sergius, ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 592, 6-594, 15.

Denzinger, H., and Schönmetzer, A., Enchiridion symbolorum, definitionum et declarationum de rebus fidei et morum, 33rd edn. (Barcelona and Freiburg: Herder, 1965).

De sectis, PG 86, 1193-268.

Doctrina Patrum de Incarnatione Verbi. Ein Griechisches Florilegium aus der Wende des 7. und 8. Jahrhunderts. Zum ersten Mal vollständig herausgegeben und untersucht von F. Diekamp. 2. Auflage mit Korrekturen und Nachträgen von B. Phanourgakis, herausgegeben von E. Chrysos (Münster: Aschendorff, 1981).

Documenta Monophysitica, ed. and trans. J.-B. Chabot, Documenta ad origines monophysitarum illustrandas, Corpus Scriptorum Christianorum Orientalium, 17 (Louvain: Sécretariat du CorpusSCO, 1908), text; 103 (Louvain: Sécretariat du CorpusSCO, 1933); trans.

Ekthesis, ACO ser. sec. II, 1, 156, 27-162, 13.

EPIPHANIUS, ed. K. Holl, *Epiphanius I. Anacoratus und Panarion* (haer. 1–33), Griechische Christliche Schriftsteller, NF, 10 (Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1915); 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. by J. Dummer, haer. 34–64 and haer. 65–80, Griechische Christliche Schriftsteller, 31, 37 (Berlin: Akademie-Verlag, 1980, 1985).

Evagrius Scholasticus, The Ecclesiastical History of Evagrius with the Scholia, ed. J. Bidez and L. Parmentier (London: Methuen, 1898; repr. Amsterdam: A. M. Hakkert, 1964); trans.: The Ecclesiastical History of Evagrius Scholasticus, trans. with an introduction by M. Whitby, Translated Texts for Historians, 33 (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2000).

George Cedrenos, Historical Compendium, ed. I. Bekker, 2 vols., Corpus Scriptorum Historiae Byzantinae, 34 (Bonn: Corpus Scriptorum

Historiae Byzantinae, 1835).

George Hamartolos, *Chronicon*, ed. C. de Boor, editionem anni MCMIV correctiorem curavit P. Wirth, 2 vols., Bibliotheca Scriptorum Graecorum et Romanorum Teubneriana (Stuttgart: B. G. Teubner, 1978).

George The Hieromonk, On the Heresies, ed. M. Richard, 'Le Traité de Georges hiéromoine sur les hérésies', Revue des Études Byzantines, 28 (1970), 239-69; = Opera Minora III (Turnhout: Brepols; Leuven: Leuven

University Press, 1977), no. 62.

GERMANUS OF CONSTANTINOPLE, On the Heresies and Synods, PG 98, 40-88.

Gregory the Great, Registrum epistolarum, in Monumenta Germaniae Historica. Epistolarum t. 1–2, 2nd edn., ed. P. Ewald and L. M. Hartmann (Berlin: Weidmann, 1957); trans.: The Letters of Gregory the Great, trans. J. C. R. Martyn, introduction and notes by C. P. Hanlon, 3 vols. (Toronto: Pontifical Institute for Medieval Studies, 2004).

Gregory of Nazianzus, Oratio 38, SC 358, ed. C. Moreschini, trans.

P. Gallay (Paris: Cerf, 1990), 104-49.

Gregory of Nyssa, Against Eunomius, ed. W. Jaeger, Gregorii Nysseni opera, 2nd edn. (Leiden: Brill, 1960).

GREGORY THAUMATURGUS, Confession of Faith, ACO III, 3, 1-13.

HIPPOLYTUS, Hippolytus. Refutatio omnium haeresium, ed. M. Marcovich, Patristische Texte und Studien, 25 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1986).

Honorius, First Letter to Sergius, ACO ser. sec. II, 2, pp. 548, 4-558, 8.

—— Second Letter to Sergius, ACO ser. sec. II, 2, pp. 620, 22-622, 10; 622, 12-624, 20.

John Moschus, Spiritual Meadow (Pratum Spirituale), PG 87 (3), 2852–3112; trans.: R. Maisano, Giovanni Mosco. Il Prato, 2nd edn. (Naples: M. D'Auria, 2002); J. Wortley, The Spiritual Meadow of John Moschus, Cistercian Studies, 139 (Kalamazoo, Mich.: Cistercian Publications, repr. 2006); M. J. Rouët de Journel, Le Pré spirituel, SC 12 (Paris: Cerf, repr. 2006).

—— Prologue to the Spiritual Meadow (anonymous), ed. H. Usener, Sonderbare Heilige I. Der heilige Tychon (Leipzig: Formis Caroli Georgi Univ.

Typogr., 1907), 91–3.

JOHN OF NIKIU, The Chronicle of John (c. 690 A.D.), Coptic Bishop of Nikiu, trans. R. H. Charles, Text and Translation Society, 3 (London: Williams & Norgate, 1916; repr. Amsterdam: APA-Philo Press, n.d.).

Julian of Halicarnassus, Draguet, R. (ed. and trans.), Julien d'Halicarnasse et sa controverse avec Sévère d'Antioche sur l'incorruptibilité du corps du Christ (Louvain: Imprimerie P. Smeesters, 1924).

JUSTINIAN, Edict against Origen, ACO III, 189-214.

— ed. M. Amelotti and L. M. Zingale, Scritti teologici ed ecclesiastici di Guistiniano, Florentina Studiorum Universitas, Legum Iustiniani Imperatoris Vocabularium, Subsidia III (Milan: Dott. A. Guiffrè, 1977), 67–119; English summary in Grillmeier, CCT 2/2, 404–5.

— On the Right Faith, ed. E. Schwartz, Drei dogmatische Schriften Justinians, Abhandlungen der Bayerischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, Phil.-hist. Klasse (Munich: Bayerische Akademie der Wissenschaften, 1939), 72–111; trans.: K. P. Wesche, On the Person of Christ: The Christology of Emperor Justinian (Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 1991).

Leo, Letter (Tome) to Flavian (= Letter 28), ACO II, 1, 1, pp. 10, 19-20, 5 (Greek); trans.: Tanner vol. 1, \*77-\*82.

MAXIMUS THE CONFESSOR, Against those who say that one activity in Christ is to be confessed (= Opuscula theologica et polemica [5]), PG 91, 64-5.

Letter to Peter the Illustris (excerpts) (= Opuscula theologica et polemica [12]), PG 91, 141-6.

—— Letter to Peter the Illustris (Letter 13), PG 91, 509B–534A.

- Letter to the Hegoumenos Pyrrhus (Letter 19), PG 91, 589C -598B.

- Life of Maximus, PG 90, 68-109.

—— Scripta saeculi VII vitam Maximi Confessoris illustrantia, ed. P. Allen and B. Neil, Corpus Christianorum Series Graeca, 39 (Turnhout: Brepols; Leuven: University Press, 1999).

MICHAEL THE SYRIAN, Chronique de Michel le Syrien, Patriarche Jacobite d'Antioche (1166-1199), ed. and trans. J.-B. Chabot, vols. 1-2 (Paris: E. Leroux, 1899–1901).

NICEPHORUS I OF CONSTANTINOPLE, Against Eusebius, in J. B. Pitra (ed.), Spicilegium Solesmense complecteus Sanctorum Patrum scriptorumque ecclesiasticorum anecdota hactenus opera (Paris: Firmin-Didot, 1852), 350, 486, 487.

Peter of Callinicum, Peter of Callinicum. Anti-Tritheist Dossier, ed. R. Y. Ebied, A. Van Roey, and L. R. Wickham, Orientalia Lovaniensia Analecta, 10 (Leuven: Peeters, 1981).

—— Petrus Callinicensis. Tractatus contra Damianum, ed. and trans. R. Y. Ebied, A. Van Roey, and L. R. Wickham, Corpus Christianorum Series Graeca, 29, 32, 35, 54 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1994, 1996, 1998, and 2004).

Pнотіus, Bibliotheca, ed. R. Henry, Photius, Bibliothèque, 9 vols. (Paris: Les Belles Lettres, 1959—91).

Ps. Anastasius of Sinai, ed. K.-H. Uthemann, 'Die dem Anastasios Sinaites zugeschriebene Synopsis de haeresibus et synodis. Einführung und Edition', Annuarium Historiae Conciliorum, 14 (1982), 58–94.

Ps. Athanasius, Letter to Emperor Jovinian, PG 28, 532.

Ps. Dionysius the Areopagite, Letter IV to Gaius the Monk, PG 3, 1072; ed. G. Heil and A. M. Ritter, Corpus Dionysiacum, vol. 2, Patristische Texte und Studien, 36 (Berlin: W. de Gruyter, 1991), 160–1.

Ps. Eulogius, ed. O. Bardenhewer, 'Ungedruckte Excerpte aus einer Schrift des Patriarchen Eulogius von Alexandrien (580–607) über Trinität und Incarnation', *Theologische Quartalschrift*, 78 (1896), 353–401.

- Sebeos, Histoire d'Héraclius, trans. F. Macler (Paris: Imprimerie Nationale, 1904); trans.: The Armenian History Attributed to Sebeos, trans., with notes, by R. W. Thomson, historical commentary by J. Howard-Johnston, assistance from T. Greenwood. Part I, Translation and Notes; Part II, Historical Commentary, Translated Texts for Historians, 31 (Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 1999).
- SERGIUS, First Letter to Cyrus, ACO ser. sec. II, 2, 528, 1-530, 24.

—— Second Letter to Cyrus, ACO ser. sec. I, 134, 31–139, 35.

Severus of Antioch, The Sixth Book of the Select Letters of Severus Patriarch of Antioch in the Syriac Version of Athanasius of Nisibis, 2 vols., ed. and trans. E. W. Brooks (London and Oxford: Williams and Norgate, 1902-3).

Severus of Asmounein, History of the Patriarchs of the Coptic Church of Alexandria, ed. and trans. B. Evetts, Patrologia Orientalis, 1 (Paris:

Firmin-Didot, 1907) and 5 (Paris: Firmin-Didot, 1910).

Sophronius, Synodical Letter to Sergius of Constantinople, ACO ser. sec. I, 410–94; partial edition by Archimandrite Hippolytus, Έωφρονίου τοῦ ἀγιωτάτου ἀρχιεπισκόπου Τεροσολύμων λόγος δογματικὸς περὶ πίστεως, Νέα Σιών, 17 (1922), 178–86.

— Excerpts from Synodical Letter, ed. J. B. Pitva, Spicilegium Solesmense conplectens Sanctorum Patrum scriptorumque ecclesiasticorum anecdota hactenus

opera, Tomus primus (Paris: Didot, 1852), 350, 486-7.

— Letter to Arcadius of Cyprus, ed. and trans. M. Albert and C. von Schönborn, Lettre de Sophrone de Jérusalem à Arcadius de Chypre. Version syriaque inédite du texte grec perdu. Introduction et traduction française, Patrologia Orientalis, 39 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1978).

Homily on the Birth of Christ, ed. H. Usener, Rheinisches Museum, NF, 41 (1896), 500-16; = Kleine Schriften, vol. 4 (Leipzig: B. G. Teubner, 1913),

162-77.

--- Homily on the Annunciation, PG 87 (3), 3217-88.

--- Homily on the Exaltation of the Cross, PG 87 (3), 3301-9.

---- Homily on Saints Peter and Paul, PG 87 (3), 3356-64.

— Homily on the Presentation, ed. H. Usener, Sophronii de Praesentatione Domini sermo, Bonner Univ.-Programm zum 3. August 1889 (Bonn: Formis Caroli Georgi Univ. Typog., 1889).

—— Homily on John the Baptist, PG 87 (3), 3321-53.

— Homily on Holy Baptism, ed. A. Papadopoulos-Kerameus, Άνάλεκτα ἱεροολμιτικής σταχυολογίας, 5 (St Petersburg: ἐκ τοῦ τυπογραφείου Β. Κιρσβάουμ, 1898), 151–68. Sophronius, trans. A. Gallico, Sofronio di Gerusalemme. Le omelie, Testi

patristici (Rome: Città Nuova, 1991).

- I. de la Ferrière (introduction, traduction), M.-H. Congourdeau (traduction, annotation, etc.), Sophrone de Jérusalem. Fêtes chrétiennes à Térusalem (Paris: Migne, 1999).

- Miracles of Saints Cyrus and John, ed. N. F. Marcos, Los Thaumata de Sofronio. Contribucion al estudio de la incubatio cristiana (Madrid: Instituto

'Antonio de Nebrija', 1975).

— In Praise of Saints Cyrus and John, PG 87<sup>3</sup>, 3380–421.

----- Sophronii Anacreontica, ed. and trans. M. Gigante, Opuscula. Testi per esercitazioni accademiche, 10-12 (Rome: Casa Editrice Gismondi,

1957).

Synodicon Vetus, The Synodicon Vetus. Text, Translation, and Notes, by J. Duffy and J. Parker, Dumbarton Oaks Texts, 5; Corpus Fontium Historiae Byzantinae, 15 (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Center for Byzantine Studies, 1979).

Theodoret, Compendium of Heretical Fables, PG 83, 336-556.

- Exposition of the Right Faith, PG 6, 1208-40 = J. T. C. Otto (ed.), Corpus apologetarum christianorum saeculi secundi, vol. 4, 3rd edn. (Jena: Fischer (olim Mauke), 1880), 1-66.

THEOPHANES, Chronographia, ed. C. de Boor, 2 vols. (Leipzig: Teubner, 1883); trans. and annotated by C. Mango and R. Scott, with the assistance of G. Greatrex, The Chronicle of Theophanes Confessor: Byzantine and Near Eastern History AD 284-813 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1997).

TIMOTHY OF CONSTANTINOPLE, On Those who Join the Church, PG 86, 12-74.

### Secondary Works

ALLEN, P., 'Monophysiten', Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 23 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1993), 219-33.

and HAYWARD, C. T. R., Severus of Antioch, The Early Church

Fathers (London and New York: Routledge, 2004).

— 'The Greek Homiletic Tradition of the Feast of the Hypapante: The Place of Sophronios of Jerusalem', in K. Belke, E. Kislinger, A. Külzer, and M. A. Stassinopoulou (eds.), Byzantina Mediterranea. Festschrift für Johannes Koder zum 65. Geburtstag (Vienna, Cologne, and Weimar: Böhlau Verlag, 2007), 1–12.

AYER, J. C., A Source Book for Ancient Church History: From the Apostolic Age to the Close of the Conciliar Period (New York: C. Scribner's Sons, 1913; repr.

AMS Press, 1970).

BARDY, G., 'Le "De Haeresibus" et ses sources', Miscellanea Agostiniana II, Studi Agostiniani (Rome: Tipografia poliglotta vaticana, 1931), 397-416.

- BATHRELLOS, D., The Byzantine Christ: Person, Nature, and Will in the Christology of Saint Maximus the Confessor (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004).
- BAUSENHART, G., 'In allem uns gleich außer der Sünde'. Studien zum Beitrag Maximos' des Bekenners zur altkirchlichen Christologie, Tübinger Studien zur Theologie und Philosophie, 5 (Mainz: Matthias-Grünewald-Verlag, 1992).
- BAYNES, N., "The "Pratum Spirituale", Orientalia Christiana Periodica, 13 (1947), 404-14.
- BINNS, J., Ascetics and Ambassadors of Christ: The Monasteries of Palestine, 314-631 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1994).
- BITTON-ASHKELONY, B., and KOFSKY, A., *The Monastic School of Gaza*, Supplements to Vigiliae Christianae, 78 (Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2006).
- BOULLUEC, A. LE, La Notion d'hérésie dans la littérature grecque II'—III' siècles, 2 vols. (Paris: Études Augustinennes, 1985).
- Bréhier, L., 'Normal Relations Between Rome and the Churches of the East Before the Schism of the Eleventh Century', *The Constructive Quarterly*, 4 (1916), 645–72.
- Brennecke, H. C., 'Chalkedonense und Henotikon: Bemerkungen zum Prozeß der östlichen Rezeption der christologischen Formel von Chalkedon', in J. van Oort and J. Roldanus (eds.), Chalkedon: Geschichte und Aktualität. Studien zur Rezeption der christologischen Formel von Chalkedon, Studien der Patristischen Arbeitsgemeinschaft, 4 (Leuven: Peeters, 1997), 24–53.
- Brock, S., 'A Monothelete Florilegium in Syriac', in C. Laga, J. A. Munitiz, and L. Van Rompay (eds.), After Chalcedon: Studies in Theology and Church History Offered to Professor Albert Van Roey for His Seventieth Birthday, Orientalia Lovaniensia Analecta, 18 (Leuven: Departement Oriëntalistiek and Peeters, 1985), 35–45.
- Brox, N., 'Häresie', Reallexikon für Antike und Christentum, 13 (Stuttgart: A. Hiersemann, 1986), 255-97.
- CAMERON, ALAN, 'The Epigrams of Sophronius', Classical Quarterly, Ns, 33 (1983), 284 92=Literature and Society in the Early Byzantine World, no. 7 (London: Variorum Reprints, 1985).
- CAMERON, AVERIL, 'How to Read Heresiology', in D. B. Martin and P. Cox Miller (eds.), *The Cultural Turn in Late Ancient Studies: Gender, Asceticism, and Historiography* (Durham and London: Duke University Press, 2005), 193–212.
- CARCIONE, F., Sergio di Costantinopoli ed Onorio I nella controversia monotelita del VII secolo. Alcuni chiarimenti sulla loro dottrina e sul loro ruolo nella vicenda, Ecclesia Mater, 4 (Rome: Pontificia Università Lateranense, 1985).

CASPAR, E., 'Die Lateransynode von 649', Zeitschrift für Kirchengeschichte, 51 (1932), 75–137.

CHAZELLE, C, and CUBITT, C. (eds.), The Crisis of the Oikumene: The 'Three Chapters' and the Failed Quest for Unity in the Sixth-Century Mediterranean (Turnhout: Brepols, 2006).

CLARK, E. A., The Origenist Controversy: The Cultural Construction of an Early Christian Debate (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1992).

Conte, P., Chiesa e primato nelle lettere dei papi del secolo VII (Milan: Editrice Vita e Pensiero, 1971).

—— Il Synodo Lateranense dell'ottobre 649. La nuova edizione degli atti a cura di Rudolf Riedinger, Rassegna critica di fonti dei secoli VII–XII, Collezione Teologica, 3 (Vatican: Libreria Editrice Vaticana, 1989).

COSMA, G., De 'oeconomia' incarnationis secundum S. Sophronium Hierosolymitanum, Diss. (Rome: Urbaniana, 1940).

Daley, B. E., The Hope of the Early Church: A Handbook of Patristic Eschatology (Cambridge, etc.: Cambridge University Press, 1991).

Darrouzès, J., Recherches sur les <u>OΦΦΙΚΙΑ</u> de l'église byzantine, Archives de l'Orient Chrétien, 11 (Paris: Institut Français d'Études Byzantines, 1970).

DIEKAMP, F., Die origenistischen Streitigkeiten im sechsten Jahrhundert und das fünfte allgemeine Concil (Münster: Aschendorff'schen Buchhandlung, 1800).

DORNER, J. A., Entwicklungsgeschichte der Lehre von der Person Christi von den ältesten Zeiten bis auf die neuste dargestellt, vol. 1, 2nd edn. (Stuttgart: S. G. Liesching, 1845); English trans.: D. W. Simon, History of the Development of the Doctrine of the Person of Christ, Division Second, vol. 1, Clark's Foreign Theological Library, Third Series, vol. X (Edinburgh: T. & T. Clark, 1861).

Drijvers, J. W., 'Heraclius and the *Restitutio Crucis*: Notes on Symbolism and Ideology', in Reinink and Stolte (eds.), 175–90.

Duffy, J., 'Observations on Sophronius' Miracles of Cyrus and John', Journal of Theological Studies, NS, 35 (1984), 71-90.

The Miracles of Cyrus and John', *Illinois Classical Studies*, 12 (1987), 169–77.

EBIED, R. Y., 'Peter of Callinicum and Damian of Alexandria: The End of a Friendship', in R. H. Fischer (ed.), A Tribute to Arthur Vööbus: Studies in Early Christian Literature and its Environment (Chicago: Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago, 1977), 277–82.

Elert, W., Der Ausgang der altkirchlichen Christologie. Eine Untersuchung über Theodor von Pharan und seine Zeit als Einführung in die alte Dogmengeschichte. Aus dem Nachlaß herausgegeben von Wilhelm Maurer und Elisabeth Bergsträßer (Berlin: Lutherisches Verl.-Haus, 1957).

Ferreiro, A., Simon Magus in Patristic, Medieval and Early Modern Traditions, Studies in the History of Christian Traditions, 125 (Leiden: Brill, 2005).

- FLUSIN, B., Saint Anastase le Perse et l'histoire de la Palestine au début du VII' siècle, vol. 2, Commentaire. Les moines de Jérusalem et l'invasion perse (Paris: Éditions du CNRS, 1992).
- Follieri, E., 'Dove e quando morì Giovanni Moscho?', Rivista di Studi bizantini e nevellenici, NS, 25 (1988), 4-39.
- Frank, G. L. C., 'The Council of Constantinople II as a Model Reconciliation Council', *Theological Studies*, 52 (1991), 636-50.
- Gray, P. T. R., The Defense of Chalcedon in the East (451-553) (Leiden: Brill, 1979).
- Grégoire, H., 'Sainte Euphémie et l'empereur Maurice', Le Muséon, 59 (1946), 295-302.
- GRILLMEIER, A., Mit ihm und in ihm. Christologische Forschungen und Perspektiven, 2nd edn. (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 1978).
- Guillaumont, A., Les 'Kephalaia Gnostica' d'Évagre le Pontique et l'histoire de l'origénisme chez les grecs et chez les syriens, Patristica Sorbonensia, 5 (Paris: Éditions du Seuil, 1962).
- HAINTHALER, T., 'Monophysitismus, Monophysiten', Lexikon für Theologie und Kirche, 3rd edn., 7 (Freiburg: Herder, 1998), 418-21.
- HALDON, J. F., Byzantium in the Seventh Century: The Transformation of a Culture, 2nd edn. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997).
- HALLEUX, A. de, *Philoxène de Mabbog. Sa vie, ses écrits, sa théologie* (Louvain: Imprimerie Orientaliste, 1963).
- Heid, S., 'Eine erbauliche Erzählung des Sophronios von Jerusalem (BHG 1641b) über die kirchliche Binde- und Lösgewalt über Verstorbene', in W. Blümer, R. Henke, and M. Mülke (eds.), Alvarium. Festschrift für Christian Gnilke, Jahrbuch für Antike und Christentum Ergänzungsband, 33 (Münster, Westfalia: Aschendorffsche Verlagsbuchhandlung, 2002), 152–72.
- HERRIN, J., The Formation of Christendom (Oxford: Blackwell, 1989).
- HEVELONE-HARPER, J. L., Disciples of the Desert: Monks, Laity, and Spiritual Authority in Sixth-Century Gaza (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2005).
- HOLMAN, S. R., 'Rich and Poor in Sophronius of Jerusalem's Miracles of Saints Cyrus and John', in eadem (ed.), Wealth and Poverty in Early Church and Society, Holy Cross Studies in Patristic Theology and History, I (Grand Rapids, Mich.: BakerAcademic, 2008), 103–24.
- Hombergen, D., The Second Origenist Controversy: A New Perspective on Cyril of Scythopolis' Monastic Biographies as Historical Sources for Sixth-Century Origenism, Studia Anselmiana, 132 (Rome: Pontificio Ateneo S. Anselmo, 2001).
- HORN, C. B., Asceticism and Christological Controversy in Fifth-Century Palestine: The Career of Peter the Iberian, Oxford Early Christian Studies (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006).
- Hovorun, C., Will, Action and Freedom: Christological Controversies in the Seventh Century, The Medieval Mediterranean, 77 (Leiden: Brill, 2008).

Joannou, P.-P., 'Synodika', Lexikon für Theologie und Kirche, 9, 2nd edn. (Freiburg: Herder, 1964), 1238.

KAEGI, W. E., Heraclius Emperor of Byzantium (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003).

KREUZER, G., Die Honoriusfrage im Mittelalter und in der Neuzeit, Päpste und Papsttum, 8 (Stuttgart: A. Hiersemann, 1975).

KRIVOV, M. B., ' $\Lambda$ óγος  $\epsilon$ іς τὸ ἄγιον βάπτισμα, Софрония Исрусалимского как Источник по Истории Эавоевания Палестины Арабами', Византийский Временник, 41 (1980), 249–51.

KRUMBACHER, K., Geschichte der byzantinischen Literatur von Justinian bis zum Ende des Oströmischen Reiches (527–1453), Handbuch der klassischen Altertumswissenschaft, IX.B., 1. Abt., 2 vols., 2nd edn. (Munich: Beck, 1897).

Lang, U. M., John Philoponus and the Controversy over Chalcedon in the Sixth Century: A Study and Translation of the Arbiter, Spicilegium Sacrum Lovaniense, 47 (Leuven: Peeters, 2001).

LEBON, J., Le Monophysisme sévérien (Louvain: J. Van Linthout, 1909; repr. New York: AMS Press, 1978).

'La Christologie du monophysisme sévérien', in Grillmeier and Bacht, i. 425–580.

LIETZMANN, H., Apollinaris von Laodicea und seine Schule, Texte und Untersuchungen (Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr (Paul Siebeck), 1904).

LOUTH, A., Denys the Areopagite, Outstanding Christian Thinkers (London and Wilton, Conn.: Allen & Unwin, 1989).

— Maximus the Confessor, The Early Church Fathers (London and New York: Routledge, 1996).

—— 'Did John Moschos Really Die in Constantinople?', Journal of Theological Studies, NS, 49 (1998), 149-54.

---- 'Trishagion', *Theologische Realenzyklopädie*, 32 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 2002), 121-4.

McClure, J., 'Handbooks Against Heresy in the West, from the Late Fourth to the Late Sixth Centuries', Journal of Theological Studies, Ns, 30 (1979), 186-97.

MACCOULL, L. S. B., 'George of Pisiclia, Against Severus: In Praise of Heraclius', in R. Dahood (ed.), The Future of the Middle Ages and the Renaissance: Problems, Trends and Opportunities for Research, Arizona Studies in the Middle Ages and the Renaissance, 2 (Turnhout: Brepols, 1998), 69-79.

McGuckin, J. A., 'The "Theopaschite Confession" (Text and Historical Context): A Study in the Cyrilline Re-interpretation of Chalcedon', *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, 35 (1984), 239-55.

MARJANEN, A., and Luomanen, P. (eds.), Companion to Second-Century Christian 'Heretics', Supplements to Vigiliae Christianae, 76 (Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2005).

MASPERO, J., Histoire des patriarches d'Alexandrie depuis la mort de l'empereur Anastase jusqu'à la réconciliation des églises jacobites (518-616), rev. A. Fortesque and G. Weit, Bibliothèque de l'École des Hautes Études, fasc. 237 (Paris: Librairie Ancienne É. Champion, 1923).

MAZAL, O., Die Prooimien der Byzantinischen Patriarchenurkunden, Byzantina Vindobonensia, 7 (Vienna: Akademie der Wissenschaften, 1974).

MEYENDORFF, J., Imperial Unity and Christian Divisions: The Church 450 680 A.D. (Crestwood, NY: St Vladimir's Seminary Press, 1989).

MOELLER, C., 'Le Chalcédonisme et le néo-chalcedonisme en orient de

451 à la fin du VI° siècle', in Grillmeier and Bacht, i. 637-720.

"Un fragment du Type de l'empereur Anastase I', Studia Patristica 3/1= Texte und Untersuchungen, 78 (Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1961), 240-7.

MUNITIZ, J. A., 'Synoptic Greek Accounts of the Seventh Council', Revue

des Études Byzantines, 32 (1974), 147-86.

Neil, B., Seventh-Century Popes and Martyrs: The Political Hagiography of Anastasius Bibliothecarius, Studia Antiqua Australiensia, 2 (Turnhout: Brepols; Macquarie University, NSW: Macquarie University, 2006).

NISSEN, T., 'Sophronios-Studien', Byzantinische Zeitschrift, 37 (1937), 66-85;

39 (1939), 89-115, 349-81.

Olster, D., 'Chalcedonian and Monophysite: The Union of 616', Bulletin de la Société d'Archéologie Copte, 27 (1985), 93-108.

Orselli, A. M., 'Modelli di cultura cittadina tardoantica: l'esempio di Sophronio di Gerusalemme', in *Tempo, città e simbolo. Fra tardoantico e alto medioevo* (Ravenna: M. Lapucci-Edizioni del Girasole, 1984), 7–47.

OWSEPIAN, G., Die Entstehungsgeschichte des Monotheletismus nach ihren Quellen

geprüft und dargestellt, Diss. (Leipzig: Breitkopf & Hartel, 1897).

PATRICH, J., Sabas, Leader of Palestinian Monasticism: A Comparative Study in Eastern Monasticism, Fourth to Seventh Centuries (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, 1995).

PATTENDEN, P., 'The Text of the Pratum Spirituale', Journal of Theological

Studies, NS, 26 (1975), 38-54.

Johannes Moschus', Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 17 (Berlin and

New York: W. de Gruyter, 1987), 140-4.

PERRONE, L., La Chiesa di Palestina e le controversie cristologiche. Dal concilio di Efeso (431) al secondo concilio di Costantinopoli (553), Testi e ricerche di Scienze religiose pubblicati a cura dell'Istituto per le Scienze religiose di Bologna, 18 (Brescia: Paideia Editrice, 1980).

Poliakoff, M. B., 'Jacob, Job, and Other Wrestlers: Reception of Greek Athletics by Jews and Christians in Antiquity', Journal of Sport History,

11 (1984), 48-65.

Pourkier, A., L'Hérésiologie chez Épiphane de Salamine, Christianisme Antique, 4 (Paris: Beauchesne, 1992).

REININK, G. J., and Stolte, B. H. (eds.), The Reign of Heraclius (610 641): Crisis and Confrontation (Leuven, Paris, and Dudley, Mass.: Peeters, 2002).

Riedinger, R., 'Aus den Akten der Lateran-Synode von 649', Byzanti-

nische Zeitschrift, 69 (1976), 17-38=Kleine Schriften, nr. I, 3-24.

'Die lateinischen Handschriften der Akten des VI. Konzils (680 681) und die Unzialkorrekturen im Cod. Vat. Regin. Lat. 1040\*', Römische Historische Mitteilungen, 22 (1980), 37–9=Kleine Schriften, nr. VII, 121–3.

---- 'Die Epistula synodica des Sophronios von Jerusalem im Codex Parisinus Graecus BN 1115', <u>BYZANTIAKA</u>, 2 (1982), 143–54=Kleine

Schriften, nr. XI, 183-92.

'Die Nachkommen der *Epistula Synodica* des Sophronios des Jerusalem (a. 634; CPG 7635)', *Römische Historische Mitteilungen*, 26 (1984), 91–106=*Kleine Schriften*, nr. XIV, 203–20.

'Die Lateranakten von 649: ein Werk der Byzantiner um Maximos Homologetes', Byzantina, 13 (1985), 517-34=Kleine Schriften, nr. XV,

223-38.

RÖWEKAMP, G., 'Sophronius von Jerusalem', in S. Döpp and W. Geerlings (eds.), *Lexikon der antiken christlichen Literatur* (Freiburg, Basel, and Vienna: Herder, 2002), 647–8.

Rozemond, K., 'Jean Mosch, patriarche de Jérusalem en exil (614-634)',

Vigiliae Christianae, 31 (1977), 60-7.

Sansterre, J.-M., Les Moines grecs et orientaux à Rome aux époques byzantine et carolingienne (milieu du VI' s.-fin du IX' s.), 2 vols., Académie Royale de Belgique, Mémoires de la Classe des Lettres, 2' série, t. LXVI, fasc. 1 (Brussels: Palais des Académies, 1983; repr. 1993).

Schick, R., The Christian Communities of Palestine from Byzantine to Islamic Rule: A Historical and Archaeological Study (Princeton: Darwin Press, 1995).

Schneider, A. M., 'Sankt Euphemia und das Konzil von Chalkedon', in Grillmeier and Bacht, i. 291–302.

Schönborn, C. von, 'La Primauté romaine vue d'Orient, pendant la querelle du monoénergisme et du monothéletisme (VII° s.)', *Istina*, 20 (1975), 476–90.

—— 'Sophrone de Jérusalem (Saint)', Dictionnaire de Spiritualité, 91 (Paris:

Beauchesne, 1988), 1066-73.

Schwaiger, G., 'Die Honoriusfrage. Zu eine neuen Untersuchung des alten Falles', Zeitschrift für Kirchengeschichte, 88 (1977), Vierte Folge, XXVI, 85–97.

ŠEVČENKO, I., 'Storia letteraria. Seminario 2', in *La civiltà bizantina dal IV al IX secolo*, Corsi di Studi I, 1976 (Bari: Università degli Studi di Bari.

Centro di Studi Bizantini, 1977), 137-41.

Shahîd, I., Byzantium and the Arabs in the Sixth Century, vol. 2, pt. 1. Toponymy, Monuments, Historical Geography and Frontier Studies (Washington, DC: Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, 2002).

SHERWOOD, P. An Annotated Date-List of the Works of Maximus Confessor, Studia Anselmiana, 30 (Rome: Herder, 1952).

Sieben, H. J., Die Konzilsidee der Alten Kirche, Konziliensgeschichte, Reihe

B, Untersuchungen (Paderborn, etc.: Schöningh, 1979).

STEPPA, J.-E., John Rufus and the World Vision of Anti-Chalcedonian Culture, Gorgias Dissertations. Ancient Christian Studies, 1 (Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias Press, 2002).

Stratos, A. N., Byzantium in the Seventh Century, 5 vols., English trans. M. Ogilvie-Grant (Amsterdam: Hakkert, 1968–80).

STRAUBINGER, H., 'Die Lehre des Patriarchen Sophronius von Jerusalem über die Trinität, die Incarnation und die Person Christi', *Der Katholik*, 87 (1907), 61–108, 175–98, 251–65.

THANNER, A., Papst Honorius I. (625 638), Studien zur Theologie und

Geschichte, 4 (St Ottilien: EOS-Verlag, 1989).

Uthemann, K.-H., 'Der Neuchalkedonismus als Vorbereitung des Monotheletismus. Ein Beitrag zum eigentlichen Anliegen des Neuchalkedonismus', *Studia Patristica*, 29 (Leuven: Peeters, 1997), 373-413.

VAILHÉ, S., 'Jean Mosch', Échos d'Orient, 5 (1901-2), 107-16.

--- 'Sophrone le Sophiste et Sophrone le Patriarche', Revue de l'Orient Chrétien, 7 (1902), 360-85; 8 (1903), 32-69, 356-87.

Van Deun, P., 'Maxime le Confesseur. État de la question et bibliographie exhaustive', *Sacris Erudiri*, 38 (1998–9), 485–573.

VAN ROEY, A., 'Les débuts de l'église jacobite', in Grillmeier and Bacht, ii. 330-60.

--- 'La Controverse trithéite jusqu'à l'excommunication de Conon et d'Eugène (557-569)', Orientalia Lovaniensia Periodica, 16 (1985), 141-65. and Allen, P., Monophysite Texts of the Sixth Century, Orientalia Lovaniensia Analecta, 56 (Leuven: Uitgeverij Peeters and Departement Oriëntalistiek, 1994).

VERGHESE, P., 'The Monothelete Controversy', Greek Orthodox Theological

Review, 13 (1968), 196-211.

WILLIAMS, R., 'Origenes/Origenismus', Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 25 (Berlin and New York: W. de Gruyter, 1995), 397-420.

Winkelmann, F., 'Ägypten und Byzanz vor der arabischen Eroberung',

Byzantinoslavica, 40 (1979), 161-82.

— 'Die Quellen zur Erforschung des monenergetisch-monotheletischen Streites', Klio, 69 (1987), 515-59; repr. in id., Studien zu Konstantin dem Großen und zur byzantinischen Kirchengeschichte (Birmingham: University of Birmingham Centre for Byzantine, Ottoman and Modern Greek Studies, 1993), no. 7.

# INDEX OF BIBLICAL QUOTATIONS AND ALLUSIONS

Old Testament	Habakkuk
	2: 15 123
Genesis	
1: 27 121	New Testament
<u>6: 3 199</u>	Matthew
Exodus	4: 2 105, 107
4: 10 151	5: 7 203
16 71	8: 24 107
	13: 25 129 n. 115
Leviticus	16: 18 93
23: 10 175	26: 27 <u>107</u>
23. 22. 273	<u> 26: 39 199</u>
Numbers	27: 28 117
20: 14-21 201 n. 52	
20: 17 95, 199	Mark
	9: 48 125
Job	7 1
19: 26 199	Luke
29: 2-10 34, 69	1: 2-3 215
29: 2-3 69	3: <u>6 199</u>
29: 4 69	<u>17:</u> 10 67
	10: 10 100
Psalms	John
<del>13:</del> 5 93	1: 3 201, 211
91: 12 199-201	I: 14 197
117: 27 175	1: 16 199
	1: 29 199
Proverbs	3: 13 197
21: 1 181	4: 6 105, 107
22: 28 <u>47, 73, 101,</u> 201, 217	4: 7 105, 107
	6: <u>38 19</u> 9
Ecclesiasticus	6: 41 197
3: 21 161	7: <u>15</u> 109
	8: 46 <u>125</u>
Isaiah	10: 30 207
21: 12 161	12: 24 163
53: 9 115	14: 28 207
66: 23 199	18: 23 107

John – (Contd.)	Philippians
19: 12 107	2: 7 199
19: 28 <u>105,</u> 107	
19: 34 н7	Colossians
	2: 8 203
Acts 9: 1-9 111	2: 14-15 207
17: 28 203	
17: 34 115	1 Thessalonians
	4: r r <del>0</del> 2
Romans	egen
7: 5 203	1 Timothy
7: 23 199	1: 20 137 n. 138
7: 25 199	2: 4 185
8: 9 201	2: <u>5</u> 195, 197, 203, 205, 207
12: 3 195	2 Timothy
16: 16 183	2: 16–18 137 n. 138
1 Corinthians	3: 14 137 n. 138
2: 6-8 197	Titus
2: 8 <u>181,</u> 197	2: 13 165, 177
8: 6 209	<b>2</b> 29 . 50, <u>11</u>
91 27 73	Hebrews
12: 3-6 201-3	1: 2 97, 171, 211, <u>213</u>
13: 13 71	L 3 211
15: 16-17 121	4: <u>15</u> 199, 211
15: 50 <u>19</u> 9	5: 13 203
15: 52 89	
	1 Peter
2 Corinthians	1: 8 177
9: 12 73	2: 2 125
<u>12:</u> <u>4</u> <del>7</del> 3	2: 8 <u>179</u>
	2: 21 199
Galatians	2: 22 115
2: 2 73	4:97
± 4 <sup>-</sup> 5 <sup>207</sup>	T .
	t John
Ephesians	5: 20 203
3: 6 177	Revelation
3: 30 111	
4: 3 183	2: 6 <u>147 n. 178</u> 2: 14 147 n. 178
4: 4:177	2: 14 147 n. 178
4: <u>13 105</u> , 203	2: 20 147 n. 178
6: 18 <u>153</u>	an and rap the 1/0
p: 10 181	

## INDEX OF ANCIENT WORKS

Anastasius I, emperor	Epiphanius of Salamis
Typos (Regulation) 6 Anastasius of Sinai	Medicine Chest (Panarion) 55, 137 n. 139, 147 n. 181
Hodgeos 89 n. 37, 91 n. 42, 129 n. 114	Eulogius of Alexandria
Anonymus	Defence of the Tome of Leo 27
Anacephalaiosis 60	Eusebius of Caesarea
Doctrina Patrum 49, 58, 63, 79 n. 22	HE 121 n. 87, 137 n. 140
Life of Maximus the Confessor 24 n. 70,	Evagrius Scholasticus
50 n. 146	HE 5 n. 5, 9 n. 17, 12 n. 28, 127 n. 109
Recension 3 24 n. 70, 50 n. 146	J J, J 1, 10,,,
Syriac Life 28-9	George Cedrenus
On the Sects 54	Chonicon 53
Synodicon Vetus 33 n. 103, 46	George Hamartolos
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Historical Compendium 53
Basiliscus	George the Hieromonk
Antencyclical 5	On the Heresies 54
Encyclical 5	Germanus of Constantinople
	On the Heresies and Synods 50, 51
Constans II	Gregory Nazianzen
Typos (Regulation) 14, 34	Oratio 38 121 n. 90
Cyril of Alexandria	Oratio 39 77 n. 14, 81 n. 25,
Twelve Chapters 8, 9, 52, 129, 133,	209 n. 62
173, 181	Gregory of Nyssa
Second Letter to Nestorius 52, 133	Against Eunomius 191 n. 12
Third Letter to Nestorius 38, 52,	Gregory of Rome
133	Letters 48 n. 139, n. 140
Letter 39 to John (=Formula of	Gregory Thaumaturgus
Reunion) 52, 113 n. 77, 133 n. 122 Letter to Acacius of Melitene	Confession of Faith 85 n. 29
113 n. 77	Heraclius, emperor
Letter to the bishops of the East 42	keleusis (imperial ordinance) 27, 29, 31,
Cyrus of Alexandria	165, 193
Announcement (Plerophoria), Pact of Union	Ekthesis (Statement) 14, 21, 23, 31-4,
13-14, 19-20, 28, 30, 31, 40,	50, 51, 208–17
89 n. 37, 99 n. 59, 139 n. 156,	Hippolytus
168–73, 179, 181, 187, 189	Refutation of All Heresies
First Letter to Sergius 19, 26-7, 160-3	(Philosophumena) 54
Second Letter to Sergius 28, 30, 174-7	Honorius
	First Letter to Sergius 31, 194-205
eastern bishops	Second Letter to Sergius 31, 33,
Letter to Cyril 42, 52, 133	204-9

Ibas of Edessa	Ps. Athanasius
Letter to Mari the Persian 8, 42, 52,	Letter to Emperor Jovinian 89 n. 37,
13L, <u>173,</u> 217	173 n. 20
Isaiah of Scete	Ps. Dionysius
Asceticon 149 n. 199	Letter IV to Gaius the Monk 28 n. 86,
	115 n. 78, 173 n. 19
John Moschus	Ps. Eulogius
Life of John the Almsgiver 18, 21	On the Trinity and the Incarnation 28,
Spiritual Meadow or New Paradise 16, 17,	167
19, 46	
Anonymous Prologue to 16, 19	Sebeos
Justin II	History of the Armenians 25 n. 72
Second Henoticon 12	Sergius of Constantinople
Justinian	anaphora (report) 27, 163 n. 8
Against the Three Chapters 8	Ekthesis 14, 208-17
Anti-Origenist Canons 40 p. 125	First Letter to Honorius 22, 28-30,
Edict against the Agnoetai 9	33, 182-95
Edict against Origen (543) 11, 41,	First Letter to Cyrus of Alexandria
121 n. 86, n. 87, 123 n. 91	19, 27, 31, 162-7
On the Right Faith 7, 8-9, 33, 35, 36, 44,	Second Letter to Cyrus 28, 30, 31,
53, 58, 75 n. 13, 79 n. 28, 91 n. 42,	176-82
n. 43, 95 n. 56, 127 n. 105,	Psephos (Resolution) 14, 29, 30-3
211 n. 65	Severus of Antioch
3	Select Letters 48
Leo I	Socrates Scholasticus
Tome or Letter to Flavian 3, 5-7, 27,	HE 147 n. 192
38 n. 120, <u>42</u> , 48–9, <u>52</u> , <u>55</u> ,	Sophronius
99 n. 60, 101, 133, 135, 165-7, 179,	Account of the Miracles of Saints Cyrus and
193, 207 n. <u>56</u>	John 18, 21, 46
	Life of John the Almsgiver 18, 21
Maximus the Confessor	In Praise of Sts Cyrus and John 21 n. 62,
Letter to Peter the Illustris (=Opuscula	139 n. 156
theologica et polemica 12) 19 n. 50,	In Praise of John the Theologian 21
20 n. 54	homilies 21–2, 46
Against those who say that one activity in	Homily on the Annunciation 35 p. 111,
Christ is to be confessed 20	39 n. 121, 60 n. 174, 75 n. 8,
Letter to Pyrrhus (Letter 19) 30	121 n. 86
Menas, patriarch of Constantinople	Homily on the Birth of Christ 22,
Letter addressed to Pope Vigilius	135 n. 134, <u>155</u> n. 205
27-8, 31, 185, 193	Homily on Holy Baptism 155 n. 205
Michael the Syrian	Homily on the Presentation 39 n. 121, 58
Chronicle 24 n. 69, 26, 143 n. 169,	Letter to Arcadius of Cyprus 22
145 n. 173, n. 174, n. 175, n. 176	Synodical Letter, Greek recensions of 63
	Latin trans, of fig
Nicephorus I of Constantinople	anacreontic verses 21
Against Eusebius 91 n. 44, 95 n. 55,	epigrams 21
101 n. 62	florilegium 22, 32, 189
	idiomelic verses 21
Peter of Callinicum	liturgical prayer 22
Tractate against Damian 11	panegyrical verses 21
Photius	Sozomen Scholasticus
Bibliotheca 46 n. 132, 49 n. 141, 53	HE 147 n. 192
- V	

```
Theodoret of Cyrrhus

Exposition of the Right Faith 40 n. 123,
113 n. 74, n. 75, n. 76

Compendium of Heretical Fables 55-7, 61,
137 n. 138, n. 139, n. 140, n. 141,
n. 142, n. 143, n. 144, 139 n. 148,
n. 149, n. 150, 147 n. 179, n. 180,
n. 182, n. 186, n. 193, n. 194

Refutation of Cyril's Twelve Chapters 8,
217
```

```
Theophanes

Chronide 24 n. 70

Timothy of Constantinople

On Those II ho foin the Church 54,

137 n. 144, 139 n. 145
```

Zeno, emperor

Henotikon 5, 39 n. 121,
141 n. 157

## INDEX OF PEOPLE, PLACES, AND THINGS

Abukir, see Menuthis	Antidicomarianites, sect <u>61</u> , <u>147</u>
Acacius, patriarch of Constantinople	Antioch 4, 11
141	church of 3, 13, 23, 141
Acacian schism 5	theological terminology of 3
Adam 123, 199	Antitactites, sect 147
Adamantius, see Origen (Adamantius)	Apelles, Marcionist 57, 139
Adamites, sect 147	aphthartodocetism g
Ademis the Carystian 56, 137	aphthartodocetists 59
Actius, Arian 139	apokatastasis 11, 41, 123
Agatho, lector and notarios 63	Apollinaris the Elder 8, 10, 37, 41, 42, 52
Agatho, Pope 51, 135 n. 131	53, 58, <u>87</u> n. 33, n. 35, 93, 127,
Agnoetai 9-10, 59, 143 n. 167, 149	139, 173, 215
agnoetic teaching 9, 59	Apollinarian(s) 53, 58, 61
Akephaloi, see Headless Ones	anti-Apollinarian source 58,
Alexander the Coppersmith 56, 137	211 n. 64
Alexandria 9, 19, 28, 59, 175, 177	Apollinaris the Younger 139
Chalcedonians of 45	Apollonides, heretic 56, 57, 139
church of 3-4, <u>11</u> , <u>13</u> , <u>18</u> , <u>23</u> , <u>24</u> , 135,	Arabs 13, 18 n. 47, 19-23, 155 n. 205,
187, 205	n. 206
theological terminology of 3	Arab conquest 44 n. 128
al-Moundhir, Arab prince 12-13, 23	Arab federation 12-13, 23
Anastasius I, emperor 5-7	Ghassanid Arabs 23 n. 66
Anastasius, patriarch of Alexandria	invasion of Constantinople 51
('unyoker') 24, 25, 43, 59, 145	Arcadius, bishop of Cyprus 27, 29, 161,
Andrew, bishop of Samosata 173	165
Anthimus of Trebizond, patriarch of	Aristotelian terms 10
Constantinople 141	Arius 35, 41, 42, 52, 57, 79, 125, 139, 173,
Anthropomorphites 149	209, 215
anti-Chalcedonians	Arianism 35, 36, 58, 61, 83 n. 27,
in Egypt 24, 35, 39 n. 121	n. 28, <u>125</u> n. 102
in Syria <u>16</u> , 24, 35	Arians 35, 44, 77, 81; see also Curtians
christology of 10, 135 n. 135	Doulians; Pithicianioi;
consolidation of 8	Psathryrians
persecution of 6, 7, 12	Armenia 9, 25, 183
reconciliation of 24	church of 25
separation of 8	Artemon, adoptionist 56, 137
splits between 9, 10, 13, 23	Artotyrites, sect 61, 147
stability of 12-13, 23	Asclepiodotus (Asclepiades) 56, 57,
synod of (507?) 6	139
theological vocabulary of 6, 75 n. 10,	Ascodrougites, Montanists (?) 147 n. 188
93 n. 49	Asia Minor 8, 18

Asterius, Arian 139	terminology of 28, 32, 37, 44, 49, 52,
Athanasius Gammal ('camel-driver') 24,	75 n. 10, 95 n. 50, 207 n. 57, n. 58
<u>26, 43, 59</u> -61, 145	christology, post-Chalcedonian 5 n. 5
Athanasius, presbyter 48 n. 130	Christotokos 36
augustalis (prefect) 25, 28	Cilicia/Cilician 58, see Cyrus of Tyre;
Augustine of Hippo 60	John of Antioch
Avars 23	Cleobius, heretic 55, 137
peace with (623/4) 25	Cleomenes, heretic 57, 139
	Colorbasus, Valentinian 56, 137
Balkans 12	communicatio idiomatum 38
barbarians 44, 155	Conon, bishop of Tarsus 143
Barbelioti, baptist sect 147	Constantine L, patriarch of
Bardesanes of Edessa 56, 139	Constantinople 51
Barsanouphius, anti-Chalcedonian	Constantinople 4, 6, 7, 9, 18, 20, 44, 49
149 n. 198	n. 142, 58, 133; see also New Rome
Barsanouphians 149	church of 3, 43, 73 n. 7
Barsumas, Syrian 58, 60, 141	clergy of 44
Basilides, Menandran 56, 137	Council of (381) 3, 5, 41, 52, 53, 58, 61,
Benjamin, patriarch of Alexandria 25,	127, 131, 179, 213 n. 67
<u>43, 59, 60, 145</u>	creed of 12, 35, 40, 75 n. 11,
Bersounouphites, see Barsanuphius	117 n. 83, 215
Bethlehem 17	Fifth Ecumenical Council at (553) 9,
Blastus, Valentinian 56, 137	11-12, 18, 28, 41-2, 45, 52, 53, 59,
Borborians, Gnostics 147	121 n. 86, n. 88, 123 n. 92, n. 93,
Bostra 8	n. 96, n. 97, n. 98, 129, 131, 179,
Braga, first council of 50	215
Byzantine state 3, 23, 25 n. 74, 44	Sixth Ecumenical Council at (680/1)
calendar of 16 n. 38	9, 10, 15, 26-8, 31-3, 49, 51, 63,
church of 25, 157	135 n. 131
37 - 37	patriarch of 5, 45, 49 n. 142, 63
Cainists, Gnostics 147	synod of (5.44) 11
Cainites, Gnostics 147	council, see Nicaea; Constantinople;
captatio benevolentiae 34, 43, 49	Ephesus; Chalcedon
Carpocrates, heretic 56, 137	creation 11, 40–1, 50
Cassian, Valentinian (?) 137	cross (true) 25
Celestius, western heretic 58, 139	Curtians, Arian sect 61, 147
Cerdo, Gnostic 57, 139	Cyprus 27
Cerinthus, ps. apostle 56, 137	synod of 29
Chalcedon	Cyriacus, patriarch of Constantinople
Council of 3, 5–8, 12, 13, 16, 25, 41,	48
	Cyril of Alexandria 7, 27, 38, 42, 52, 58,
44, 52, 53, 55, 59, 127–31, <u>179.</u> 189, 215	
anathema on 6	93, 99, 113 n. 77, 129–35. 139 n. 156, 165, 171, 179, 181,
Definition of 3–5, 7–9, 36–7, 40, 45,	
	Cyrillian christology 7, 10, 50
89 n. 38, 91 n. 43, 95 n. 56, 101 n. 63, n. 65, 105 n. 68,	Cyrillian christology 7, 12, 53,
	Carillian terminalant a 28 cm tt
115 n. 80, n. 81, 117 n. 83,	Cyrillian terminology 9, 28, 37, 44,
121 n. 89, 133, 135 n. 131,	93 n. 47, n. 49, 99 n. 59, 211 n. 64
197 n. 49, 211 n. 63	touchstone/pillar of orthodoxy 7, 12,
feast of 7 monks 10	52 Cyrus, bishop of Tyre 58, 120, 173
HICPIES IN	VANCUS, DESCRIPTION OF TAKE SO. 120, 172

Cyrus, patriarch of Alexandria 14,	second Council of (449: Kobber
19-20, 25, 27-30, 33, 45, 50,	Council) 41, 127
115 n. 78, 175, <u>177,</u> 185, <u>187, 195,</u>	creed of 5
205, 209	Epigonus (Epigenos), patripassian (?) 57,
Cyrus and John, Sts 18	139
	Epiphanes, son of Carpocrates, 137
Damascus 16	Epiphanius of Salamis 46, 56-8, 60-2
Damian of Alexandria 11, 13, 59,	Euchites 149 n. 197; see also Messalians
143-5	Eudoxius, Arian 48, 57, 139
Damianites 62	Eugenius, bishop of Seleucia 143
Didymus the Blind 12, 40, 41, 52, 58-60,	Eugenius, Pope 51, 143
119, 129, 141, 215	Eulogius, patriarch of Alexandria 17,
Diodore of Tarsus 42, 131	27-8, 48, 49
Dionysius the Areopagite see Ps.	Eunomius, Arian 139, 173, 215
Dionysius	Euphemia, martyr 127
Dioscorus, patriarch of Alexandria 4,	basilica of 127 n. 109
37, 38, 41, 42, 44, 49, 52, 58,	Euphrates the Peratic 56, 139
87 n. 33, 93, 101, 127, 141, 185,	Eutyches 5, 37-9, 41, 42, 44, 49, 52, 55,
215	58, 87 n. 33, 89 n. 39, 91, 93, 95,
Dioscorans 61, 185-7	101, 105, 127, 133, 141, 173, 185,
diptychs 48, 51	203, 215
docetists 55, 87 n. 33, 93 n. 48	Eutycheans 61, 149
Domitian, bishop of Melitene 145 n. 175	Eutychianism 3, 37, 41
Donatus, African heretic 58, 139	Eutychites 141 n. 158, 147; see also Simon
Dorotheus, Gaianist 59, 61, 141	Magus
Dositheus, heretic 55, 56, 137	Evagrius of Pontus 12, 40, 41, 52, 59, 60,
Doulians, Arian sect 6, 147	121, 129, 141, 215
doxology 123 n. 99; see also Trisagion	Eve 123
Dvin, synod of 25	Ezerum, see Theosodioupolis
dyoenergism 13, 29, 32	
relationship with two-nature	Felicissimus, Julianist 59, 61, 141
christology 32	Florinus, Valentinian 56, 137
dyotheletism 14	5-,-3,
,	Gaianas, patriarch of Alexandria 59, 141
Easter, celebration of 147 n. 189	Gaianites 9, 141, 145
Ebion, Judaeo-Christian 56, 137	George Cedrenus, chronicler 53
Eden, garden of	George Hamartolos, chronicler 53
existence of denied by Origenists 41	George the Hieromonk, heresiologist
Edessa 8, 193	57, 58
Egypt 4, 7, 9, 16–19, 24, 35	George L, patriarch of Constantinople
Chalcedonians in 25	51
church of 17, 59, 187	Ghassanid Arabs, see Arabs
Elkesai, father (?) of Transjordan sect	Gnostics 42, 60, 61, 87 n. 33
139	Egyptian 147 n. 181
encratism 147 n. 184	Gortheos, Samaritan (?) 55, 137
Encratites 147; see also Tatian the	Gregory Nazianzen 200
Syrian	Gregory L, Pope 48–9, 57
Ephesus	grammarians 201 n. 52
first Council of (431) 12, 41, 52, 127,	Commence of the same of the sa
129, 131, 139 n. 156, 179, 215, 217	Hadrian, exegete 56, 137
creed of 5	Hadrianistai 137 n. 140
4	-3/

Harmonius, son of Bardesanes <u>56</u> , <u>57</u> ,	John Ascotzanges 10
139	John the Baptist 109
Headless Ones 39, 103, 141, 149, 165;	John II, bishop of Cyrrhus 59, 145
see also anti-Chalcedonians	John, brother of Sergius of Edessa 143
hegoumenos 30	n. 169
Heracleon, Valentinian 137	John, deacon of Constantinople 175
Heraclius, emperor 13, 18, 21-7, 29-31,	John, evangelist 147 n. 189
34, 44, 60, 145 n. 173, n. 175,	John Moschus 16–18, 20, 21
153 n. 204, 161 n. 3, 175 n. 21,	John IV, patriarch of Constantinople 51
183-5, 193	John Philoponus 10, 11 n. 23, 35, 143
Hermogenes (Hermenaeus), heretic 56,	John of Tella 8
137, 139	Joseph, husband of Mary 147 n. 191
Hermophilus, heretic 56, 57, 139	Judaea 17, 201 n. 52
Hieracas, Origenist (?) 149 n. 196	Julian, Apollinarian (?) 58, 139
Hieracites 61, 149	Julian of Halicarnassus 9, 58, 59, 141,
Hierapolis 26, 60, 145 n. 173, n. 175,	185
n. 176	Julianists 9–10, 141
Hippolytus, heresiologist 56	anti-Julianists 9
Honorius, Pope 14, 20, 22, 29–33, 50, 63,	anti-Julianist source 60
155 n. 207	Justin L, emperor 7
Hydroparastates, sect 147	Justin II, emperor 12
T1 C E 1	Justin Martyr 139 n. 149
Ibas of Edessa 129 n. 111	Justinian I, emperor 7–9, 11–13, 17, 23,
Idumeans, Edomites 201	45, 53, 58, 95 n. 51, 129, 133,
Isaiah, OT prophet 199	179
Isaiah of Scete 141, 149 n. 199	his condemnation of Origen 11,
Isaians 149	40–1, 123 n. <u>91,</u> n. 94, n. 95, n. 97,
Isidore, son of Basilides 56, 137	n. 98
Islamic rule 25 n. 74	Juvenal, bishop of Jerusalem 4
Israel <u>71,</u> 201 n. <u>5</u> 2	
Israelites 201 n. 52	kankellarios (official) 44, 155
Italian synod (680) 135 n. 131	Karin, see Theodosioupolis
	Kenoticon, see Henoticon
Jacob Baradaeus (the Syrian) 8, 10, 58,	
TTT	Lampetius, Messalian <u>58, 59, 60, 141;</u>
Jacobites 8, 10–11, 59, 149	see also Euchites, Marcianists,
Jerusalem 18, 20, 21, 25, 34, 46, 55, 71, 73	Messalians
see of <u>18, 34, 62, 195</u>	Lampetianoi 59
synod of (634) 32	Lateran Synod 14, 20 n. 56, 28, 30, 33
Church of the Anastasis 44, 155	Lazica 25, 26, 27, 185
Church of the Nativity 22	Leo L bishop of Rome 3, 189
clergy of 44, 155 n. 208;	Leonine terminology 38, 44, 53,
see also Leontius; Polyeuktos	207 n. 56, n. 58
surrender of 21	Tome as pillar of orthodoxy 52, 135,
Jews 115	165
Judaism 77	Leo I, emperor 4
Judaizer 79	Leontius, deacon of Jerusalem 44, 46,
Job, OT figure 34, 67, 69, 199	155
John the Almsgiver 18, 24	Libya, church of 187
John, bishop of Antioch (formerly of	
Aigiai) 58, 139, 173	Mabbog, see Hierapolis

Macedonius, priest of Constantinople	Palestinian 6, 11
41, 52-3, 57, 58, 127, 139, 173, 215	Syrian 60
Magi 109	monoenergism
Magnus the Apollinarian 41, 52-3, 58,	antecedents 13
127, 139; see also Maximus the	association with one-nature
Cynic	christology 39
Manes, heresiarch 57, 139	relationship with monotheletism 14,
Manichaeans 36, 87	32
Marcellus of Ancyra 60-1, 117 n. 83	Monoimus the Arab 56, 139
Marcian, emperor 4	monophysite, definition of 4 n. 2
Marcian, Messalian 57, 59, 141 n. 158	monotheism, Jewish 35
Marcianists 59, 141, 147	monotheletism 14, 15, 32, 33
Marcion of Pontus 139	Montanus, charismatic 57, 139,
Mark, evangelist 42, 135	147 n. 185
Mark, Valentinian 56, 137	Montanists 147 n. 186, n. 188;
Martin I, Pope 14–15	see also Ascodrougites;
Martina, empress 44, 153 n. 204,	Pepouzians; Phrygians;
175 n. 21	Tascodrougites 147
Martyrius, patriarch of Antioch 4	Moses, OT figure 201 n. 52
Mary 36, 87, 91, 115, 147 n. 191, 169, 171,	1110303, O1 ligure 201 in 12
179, 211; see also Christotokos;	Naassines, Gnostics 147
Theotokos; Virgin Mary	Navatus (Novatian), rigorist 57, 60, 139,
Masbotheus, heretic 56, 137	
	Nazarites, Jewish-Christian sect 147
Maurice, emperor 12 Maximilla, Montanist 57, 139	
	neo-Chalcedonianism 7, 12, 13
Maximus the Confessor 14-15, 19, 21,	neo-Cyrillianism 7, 13
29, 30, 49, 59	neo-Platonic thought 77 n. 19
his familiarity with Origenism	Nepos, millenarian bishop 57, 139
17 n. 42	Nestorius, patriarch of Constantinnople
his two disciples 15	5, 8, 33, 36-9, 41, 42, 44, 52, 55,
Maximus the Cynic 53	58, 60-2, 89, 91-5, 99, <u>101, 105,</u>
Mediterranean world 17	127–35, 139, 173, 203, 215, 217
Melchisedecites, sect 147	Nestorians 36, 58, 61
Meletius, bishop of Antioch 139	Nestorianism 3, 8, 33, 37, 38, 41,
Menander, follower of Simon Magus	95 n. 52, <u>129</u> n. 116, 1 <u>3</u> 3 n. <u>129,</u>
55, 137	197 n. <u>5</u> 0
Menas, Gaianite leader 43, 60,	anti-Nestorians 91 n. 42, 133 n. 129,
141 n. 163, 145	211 n. 65
Menas, patriarch of Constantinople	New Rome 18 n. 47
27-8, 31, 165	New Lavra 18
Menuthis, shrine at 18	'new (and) theandric activity' 28, 32, 40
Merinthus, heretic 56, 137	115; see also Ps. Dionysius
Messalians <u>61, 141</u> n. 158, 149;	Nicaea
see also Euchites	Council of 5, 41, 52, 125, 131, 179, 215
Michael the Syrian, chronicler 24 n. 69,	creed of 3, 5, 35, 40, 44, 75 n. 75,
26	117 n. 82, n. 83, 211 n. <u>63</u>
Modestus, patriarch of Jerusalem 20	terminology of 44.
modesty topos 71 n. 3	Niceno-Constantinopolitan creed 3
monks	Nicephorus I, patriarch of
Egyptian 17	Constantinople 64
Greek 14, 18, 19	Nicetas, imperial official 24

Nicolaites, pre-Gnostic sect (?) 43, 147	Peter (the Syrian) of Callinicum 11, 13,
Nisan, month of 147 n. 189	59, 81 n. 24, n. 26, 143
Noetus of Smyrna 57, 139	Petrites 62
North Africa 19	Peter the Fuller, patriarch of Antioch 4.
notarios (secretary) 63	141
Novatians 58; see also Navatus	Peter the Iberian 141, 149 n. 199
Nubia 8	Peter, patriarch of Constantinople 51
	Peter the Stammerer (Mongus) 141
Older Rome, see Rome	Pharan 18
Omar, Arab prince 21	Phasis (in Lazica) 25, 26, 27
one-nature christology 23	Philetus, heretic 56, 137
'one theandric activity' 19, 28, 30, 40,	Philippikos Bardanes, emperor 15
45, 173; see also Ps. Dionysius	Philoxenus of Mabbog 6
Ophians, Gnostics 61	Phocas, tyrant 13, 23
Ophite school 147	Photinus of Sirmium, monarchianist 61
Ophionites 56, 61, 147	Photius, patriarch of Constantinople 32,
Origen 11–12, 40–1, 52, 57, 119,	46-9, 53
121 n. 86, 129, 139, 141, 215	Phrygians, Montanists 61, 147
Origenists 11–12, 41, 61	Pilate, Pontius 117
Origenist doctrine 41, 59, 121 n. 86,	Pithicianioi, Arian sect 61
n. 87, n. 88, 123 n. 91, 129,	Pithon, Marcionist 139
149 n. 196	Polemo (Polemius), Apollinarian (?) 58,
Origenist monks 18, 40	139
anti-Origenists II, 17, 40	Polyeuktos, cleric of Jerusalem 44, 46,
Origen (Adamantius) 57, 139	155
	polytheism
pagans 79	Judaic 79
paganism 35, 77	pagan 79
pagan philosophy 121	Porphyry, philosopher 121 n. 87
Palestine 4, 17, 18, 20	Poti, see Phasis
monks of <u>6</u> , <u>11</u> , <u>17</u> n. 41, 40	Potitus, Marcionist 139
Passover 147 n. 189	Prepon, Marcionist 139
Paul, apostle 34, 47, 71, 73, 115, 121, 197	Priscilla, Montanist 57, 139
Letters to Timothy 56	Prodicus, heretic 56, 137
Paul of Beit Ukkame (the Black) 10-11,	protonotarios (first secretary) 44, 155
24, 59, 141	Psathryians, Arian sect 6t, 147
Paulites 10	Ps. Dionysius the Areopagite 19, 28, 30,
Paul the One-eyed, bishop of Cyprus	40, 45, 115, 173
27, 31, 161-3, 165, 183-5	Ptolemy, Valentinian 137
Paul, patriarch of Constantinople 51	Pyrrhus, hegoumenos 30
Paul of Samosata 36, 42, 57, 61, 89,	7 7 6
139	Quartodecimans 147
Pauni, month of 169	~
Pelagius, western heretic 57, 139	resurrection of the body
Pelagius II, Pope 48	denied by Origenists 41
Pepouzians, Montanists 61, 147	Rome 5, 18, 19, 20, 63
Peratics, Gnostics 56, 147	church of 3, 20, 5L, 73 n. 7, 135
Persia 12	Roman empire 129
Persian rule 25 n. 74	Roman perspectives of East 19 n. 49
Persians 13, 18, 23, 24, 183	eastern perspectives of Rome 19 n. 48
Peter, apostle 42, 135	Greek monks in 18
actor opposite 44, 157	OICCE HOURS III III

Chalcedonian refugees in 18 n. 47	patriarch 15-16, 19-21, 26, 32, 33, 209
ties with eastern Chalcedonian	christology of 36-40, 48, 53
monks 19	trinitarian belief 35-6, 48, 53
	relationship with John Moschus 16,
Sabbatius, rigorist 57, 139	18-21
Sabellius the Libyan 42, 60, 77, 79, 139,	relationship with Maximus the
145, 209, 215	Confessor 14, 16, 19, 29, 49
Sabellians 35, 44, 59, 77	renunciation of Origenism 17 n. 42
Sabellianism 36, 145	view of Rome 71 n. 5, 133 n. 128,
Sacerdo, heretic (?) 57, 139	135 n. 132
sakellarios (finance minister) 30, 193	death 16, 21, 34
St Theodosius, monastery of 17, 19	feastday 16 n. 38
Samaritans 42, 56, 137 n. 139	soul, pre-existence of 11, 121 n. 86
Saracens 44, 155; see also Arabs	Stephen of Dor 20, 155 n. 207
Satorninus, Menandran 56, 137	Stratiotici, Gnostics (?) 147
Saul of Tarsus III n. 73; see also Paul,	Synerus, Marcionist 57, 139
apostle	Synod of Constantinople (544) 11
Secundus, African bishop 56, 137	Synod of Jerusalem (634) 32-3
Seleucia (Pieria) 18	synodica 32, 43, 45, 47-51, 54, 62, 63
Sergius, bishop of Joppa 20	Syria <u>18, 26</u>
Sergius, bishop of Syria 59, 145	anti-Chalcedonian church of 8, 24, 35
Sergius (the Armenian), patriarch of	
Constantinople 13-14, 19, 20-3,	Tascodrougites, Montanists (?) 147:
25, 27–31, <u>34, 38, 40, 41,</u> 43–6,	see also Ascodrougites
49, 50, 59, 63, <u>67,</u> 115 n. 78,	Tatian the Syrian 139, 147 n. 184;
<del>123</del> n. 99, 143, 157 n. 210, 175	see also Encratites
Sergius, patriarch of Edessa 143	Thebaid, church of 187
Sericus, deacon of Rome 205	Themistius, agnoetic leader 9–10, 59,
Sethians, eclectic sect 147; see also	143, 149 n. 200
Ophites; Ophionites	Theodore of Arabia 8
Severus, bishop of Samosata 59, 145	Theodore of Mopsuestia 8, 41-2, 52,
Severus, encratite 139	129, 131, 139, 173, 215, 217
Severus of Antioch 6, 7, 8, 10, 33 n. 107,	Theodore L, patriarch of
42 n. 127, 48, 49, 58, 141, 165, 185,	Constantinople 51
215	Theodore of Pharan 18
christology of 9, 93 n. 49	Theodore, Pope 51
condemnation of 10	Theodoret of Cyrrhus 8, 40, 41, 42, 52,
exile of 7, 9	53, 56-8, 60-2, 129, 131, 215
Severan(s) 9, 15, 19, 24, 27, 58, 183,	Theodosioupolis, synod of 25, 27, 183
185-7	Theodosius of Alexandria, anti-
Simon Magus, arch-heretic 42, 45, 55,	Chalcedonian leader 8, 10, 141
56, 137, 147 n. 179; see also	Theodosians 19, 25, 62, 169, 175,
Eutychites	177-9
Sinai (Mt) 17, 18, 19	Theodotus the Money-changer 56, 57,
Sophians, sect (?) 61, 147	130
Sophronius	Theodotus the Tanner 56, 57, 60, 137,
origins 16	139 n. 148
sophist 15–16, <u>21,</u> 24	Theodotus, disciple of the Tanner (?) 137
	Theodotus, Valentinian 137
monk 14, 15–16, 19–21, 24, 25, 30, 187,	theopaschite formula 8, 12
cure of 18	Theophanes, chronographer 24
CUIL UI III	A ALCODINATES, CHICHOTOGRADICI Z4

```
Theotokos 36, 91, 115, 169, 171, 179, 197,
                                              of Syrian anti-Chalcedonians
                                                    (A. D. 629-34) 26, 60
       199, 211
                                              of A. D. 633 19-20, 25, 27, 29, 32, 45,
Thomas of Heraclea, bishop of
       Mabbog 59, 145
                                                   62, 135 n. 135
Thomas, patriarch of Constantinople 51
Three Chapters controversy 8, 9, 12
                                            Valentinian III, emperor 4
Tiberius I, emperor 12
                                            Valentinus, Gnostic 56, 137
Timothy Aelurus (the Cat) 58, 141
                                              Valentinians 36, 42, 56, 87
Timothy of Constantinople 55-9
                                               anti-Valentinian source 56, 60
trinitarian terminology 10
                                            Vigilius, Pope 12, 27, 31, 45, 165,
Trisagion (Thrice-holy) 4, 8, 22, 29, 141
                                                    185
                                            Vitalian, Pope 51
tritheism 10, 11, 35, 36, 79 n. 21, 81,
                                            Virgin (Mary) 36, 87, 89, 91, 107, 115,
       83 n. 27, 143
  minor tritheism 59, 143
                                                    199
  tritheists 10, 35, 44, 149
                                            weeds, analogy for heresy 129
union
  of A. D. 616 11, 24-6, 45, 59, 60, 62,
                                            Zeno, general and emperor 4, 5
                                            Zooras, stylite 58, 60, 141
       145
```

### INDEX OF MODERN AUTHORS

Albert, M. 22 n. 63	Cosma, G. 36 n. 114, 55, 85 n. 31,
Allen, P. 3 n. 1, 4 n. 2, 6 n. 8, 10 n. 18,	145 n. 177
n. 21, 11 n. 23, 12 n. 28, 14 n. 35,	Cox Miller, P. 54 n. 162
15 n. 36, 19 n. 50, 24 n. 70, 39 n. 121,	Cubitt, C. 9 n. 15
50 n. <u>146,</u> 61 n. 175	
Amelotti, M. 8 n. 12, 121 n. 86, n. 87,	Dahood, R. 33 n. 107
123 n. 91, n. 94, n. 95, n. 96	Daley, B. E. 121 n. 86, n. 88
Ayer, J. C. 169 n. 15	Darrouzès, J. 155 n. 207
	Denzinger, H. 50 n. 144
Bacht, H. 6 n. 7, n. 8, 8 n. 10,	Deun, P. Van 19 n. 50
127 n. 109	Diekamp, F. 11 n. 24, 41 n. 126, 49 n. 143
Bardy, G. 60 n. 173	Dieten, J. L. van 20 n. 54, 21 n. 58,
Bathrellos, D. 7 n. 9, 21 n. 59	26 n. 77, 51 n. 147, n. 148, n. 149,
Bausenhart, G. 15 n. 36, 28 n. 86,	n. 150, n. 151
30 n. 95, 183 n. 33	Döpp, S. 16 n. 38
Baynes, N. 46	Dorner, J. A. 46
Bekker, L. 53 n. 158	Draguet, R. 9 n. 16
Belke, K. 39 n. 121	Drijvers, J. W. 25 n. 75
Bergsträßer, E. 18 n. 43	Duffy, J. 21 n. 62, 22 n. 63, 33 n. 103, 46
Binns, J. 17 n. 41	Dummer, J. 55 n. 168
Bitton-Ashkelony, B. 17 n. 41	
Blümer, W. 22 n. 65	Ebied, R. Y. 11 n. 22
Boor, C. de 53 n. 158	Elert, W. 18 n. 43
Bréhier, L. 48 n. 137	Ewalt, P. 48 n. 139, n. 140
Brennecke, H. C. 5 n. 5	
Brock, S. 10 n. 18, 17 n. 42, 22 n. 64	Ferreiro, A. 137 n. 137
Brooks, E. W. 48 n. 138	Ferrière, J. de la 22 n. 63
Brox, N. 81 n. 23, 129 n. 115, 137 n.137	Fischer, R. H. 11 n. 22
	Flusin, B. 17 n. 41
Cameron, Al. 21 n. 61	Follieri, E. 18 n. 47
Cameron, Av. 54 n. 162	Fortesque, A. 11 n. 23
Carcione, F. 30 n. 95, 31 n. 96	Frank, G. L. C. 52 n. 153
Caspar, E. 32 n. 100	Frend, W. H. C. 3 n. 1, 10 n. 21, 12 n. 27,
Chabot, JB. 10 n. 21	n. 28, 127 n. 106, n. 107, 131 n. 119
Chadwick, H. 18 n. 37	
Chazelle, C. 9 n. 15	Gaddis, M. 3 n. 1
Chitty, D. 12 n. 25, 17 n. 41, 18 n. 45	Gallico, A. 22 n. 63
Chrysos, E. 49 n. 143	Geerlings, W. 16 n. 38
Clark, E.A. 11 n. 24	Gigante, M. 21 n. 60
Congourdeau, MH. 22 n. 63	Gray, P. T. R. 12 n. 26
Conte, P. 14 n. 34, 22 n. 64, 155 n. 207	Greatrex, G. 24 n. 70

Greenwood, T. 25 n. 72 Grégoire, H. 127 n. 109 Grillmeier, A. 4 n. 3, 6 n. 6, n. 7, n. 8, 7 n. 9, 8 n. 10, 9 n. 15, n. 16, 10 n. 18, 11 n. 23, 12 n. 25, n. 26, 17 n. 41, 18 n. 43, n. 44, 25. n. 74, 28 n. 86, 49 n. 125, 42 n. 127, 50 n. 144, n. 145, 54, 115 n. 78, 121 n. 86, n. 88, 123 n. 92, n. 93, n. 96, n. 97, n. 98, 127 n. 109 Guillaumont, A. 121 n. 86

Hainthaler, T. 4 n. 2, 11 n. 23, 25 n. 74 Haldon, J. F. 13 n. 29, 25 n. 72 Halleux, A. de 6 n. 8 Hanlon, C. P. 48 n. 139, n. 140 Hartmann, L. M. 48 n. 139, n. 140 Hayward, C. T. R. 6 n. 8, 61 n. 175 Heid, S. 22 n. 65 Heil, G. 28 n. 86, 115 n. 78, 173 n. 19 Henke, R. 22 n. 65 Henry, R. 49 n. 141, 53 n. 157 Herrin, J. 3 n. 1, 12 n. 27, 63 n. 177 Hevelone-Harper, J. L. 17 n. 41 Hippolytos, Archimandrite 63 Holl, K. 55 n. 168, 147 n. 181 Holman, S. R. 21 n. 62 Hombergen, D. 11 n. 24 Horn, C. B. 17 n. 41 Hovorun, C. 6 n. 8, 8 n. 11, 14 n. 33, 21 n. 59, 24 n. 62, n. 63, 39 n. 122, 109 n. 72, 215 n. 69 Howard-Johnston, J. 25 n. 72

Jaeger, W. 191 n. 42 Joannou, P.-P. 48 n. 137

Kaegi, W. E. 13 n. 29, 25 n. 71, n. 72, n. 73, 26 n. 77, 44 n. 128 Kofsky, A. 18 n. 41 Kreuzer, G. 32 n. 99, 195 n. 47, 205 n. 55 Krivov, M. B. 22 n. 63 Krumbacher, K. 46

Laga, C. 10 n. 18
Lang, U. M. 10 n. 20
Lebon, J. 6 n. 8, 93 n. 49
Lietzmann, H. 53
Loumanen, P. 54 n. 159, 137 n. 136
Louth, A. 4 n. 3, 18 n. 47, 19 n. 50,
28 n. 86, 32 n. 101

McClure, J. 48 n. 140 MacCoul, L. S. B. 33 n. 107 McGuckin, J. A. 4 n. 3, 38 n. 118, 93 n. 47, 133 n. 125, n. 127, 165 n. 12, 171 n. 16, 179 n. 29, 211 n. 64 Macler, F. 25 n. 72 Maisano, R. 16 n. 40 Mango, C. 24 n. 70 Mansi, L. D. 63, 135 n. 131 Marcos, F. 18 n. 46, 21 n. 62 Marjanen, A. 54 n. 159, 137 n. 136 Markovich, M. 54 n. 167 Martin, D. B. 54 n. 162 Martyn, J. C. R. 48 n. 139, n. 140 Maspero, J. 11 n. 23 Maurer, W. 18 n. 43 Mazal, O. 48 n. 137, 48 n. 139, 49 n. 142 Meyendorff, J. 3 n. 1, 20 n. 57, 32 n. 99, 63 n. 177 Moeller, C. 6 n. 6, n. 7 Mülke, M. 22 n. 65 Munitiz, J. A. 10 n. 18, 51-2, 125 n. 100 Murphy, E-X. 12 n. 26, 14 n. 35, 15 n. 36, 33 n. 108, 45 n. 130, 139 n. 156

Neil, B. 14 n. 35, 15 n. 36, 19 n. 50, 24 n. 70 New, J. 201 n. 52

Ogilvie-Grant, M. 13 n. 29 Olster, D. 24 n. 69 Oort, J. van 5 n. 5 Orselli, A. M. 21 n. 62 Otto, J. T. C. 40 n. 123, 113 n. 74, n. 75, n. 76 Owsepian, G. 26 n. 78

Parker, J. 33 n. 103
Patrich, J. 17 n. 41
Pattenden, P. 16 n. 40
Perrone, L. 17 n. 41
Phanourgakis, B. 49 n. 143
Pitra, J. B. 91 n. 44, 95 n. 55, 101 n. 62
Poliakoff, M. B. 69
Pourkier, A. 54 n. 163, 62 n. 176
Price, R. 3 n. 1

Reinink, G. J. 13 n. 29, 25 n. 75 Richard, M. 54 n. 166 Riedinger, R. 14 n. 34, 33 n. 108, n. 109, 63, 64 n. 182, 66, 89 n. 39, 119 n. 85, 163 n. 7, 189 n. 39, 199 n. 51, 203 n. 54, 207 n. 59

Ritter, A. M. 28 n. 86, 115 n. 78, 173 n. 19

Roey, A. Van 8 n. 10, 10 n. 18, 11 n. 22, n. 23, 143 n. 167

Roldanus, J. 5 n. 5

Rompay, L. Van 10 n. 18

Rouët de Journel, M. J. 16 n. 40

Röwekamp, G. 16 n. 38

Rozemond, K. 18 n. 47

Sansterre, J.-M. 18 n. 37, 19 n. 51 Schich, R. 17 n. 41 Schneider, A. M. 127 n. 109 Schönborn, C. von 16 n. 37, n. 38, n. 39, n. 40, 19 n. 48, n. 50, n. 51, 20 n. 57, 21 n. 58, 22 n. 64, 30 n. 95, 35 n. 111, 36 n. 114, 50 n. 146, 54, 63 n. 179, 75 n. 8, 85 n. 31, 97 n. 57, 117 n. 84, 133 n. 128, 155 n. 206 Schönmetzer, A. 50 n. 144 Schwaiger, G. 32 n. 99 Schwartz, E. 9 n. 14, 35 n. 113, 36 n. 115, n. 116, 44 n. 129, 53 n. 155 Scott, R. 24 n. 70 Ševčenko, I. 16 n. 40 Shahîd, I. 23 n. 66 Sherwood, P. 12 n. 26, 14 n. 35, 15 n. 36, 20 n. 54, 33 n. 108, 45 n. 130, 139 n. 156 Sieben, H. J. 52 n. 152 Simon, D. W. 46 n. 133 Simonetti, M. 173 n. 22 Steppa, J.-E. 5 n. 4, 17 n. 41 Stolte, B. H. 13 n. 29, 25 n. 75 Stratos, A. N. 13 n. 29 Straubinger, H. 63 n. 179

Tanner, N. P. 9 n. 14, 10 n. 19, 36 n. 116,

38 n. 119, n. 120, 53 n. 154, 75 n. 11, n. 12, 89 n. 38, 91 n. 43, 95 n. 56, 101 n. 63, n. 64, n. 65, 115 n. 80, n. 81, 117 n. 82, n. 83, 121 n. 89, 125 n. 102, 127 n. 105, 129 n. 116, 131 n. 117, n. 118, 165 n. 13, 193 n. 46, 213 n. 67

Thanner, A. 19 n. 49

Thomson, R. W. 25 n. 72

Usener, H. 16 n. 40, 58 n. 172 Uthemann, K.-H. 7 n. 9, 89 n. 37, 91 n. 42, 95 n. 53, 129 n. 114

Vailhé, S. 16 n. 37, n. 38 Verghese, P. 28 n. 85, 169 n. 15

Weit, G. 11 n. 23 Wesche, K. P. 9 n. 14, 35 n. 113, 36 n.115, n. 116, 44 n. 129, 53 n. 155, 75 n. 13, 79 n. 20, 91 n. 42, n. 43, 95 n. 56, 127 n. 105, 211 n. 65 Whitby, M. 5 n. 5, 12 n. 28 Wickham, L. R. 8 n. 13, 11 n. 22, 37 n. 117, 38 n. 118, 113 n. 77, 133 n. 123 Williams, R. 11 n. 24 Winkelmann F. 15 n. 36, 20 n. 54, 22 n. 65, 24 n. 69, 25 n. 72, n. 73, 26, 27 n. 81, n. 82, 28 n. 83, n. 84, n. 85, 29 n. 87, n. 88, n. 89, n. 90, n. 91, 30 n. 92, n. 93, n. 94, n. 95, 31 n. 97, n. 98, 32 n. 102, 33 n. 105, n. 106, n. 110, 37 n. 117, 44 n. 128, 51 n. 147, n. 148, n. 149, n. 150, 83 n. 34, 189 n. 11, 193 n. 43, 195 n. 48, 205 n. 55 Wortley, J. 16 n. 40

Zingale, L. M. 8 n. 12, 121 n. 86, n. 87, 123 n. 91, n. 94, n. 95, n. 97